

RULE

Australian Energy Market Commission

DRAFT RULE DETERMINATION

NATIONAL ELECTRICITY AMENDMENT (ACCESS, PRICING AND INCENTIVE ARRANGEMENTS FOR DISTRIBUTED ENERGY RESOURCES) RULE 2021

NATIONAL ENERGY RETAIL AMENDMENT (ACCESS, PRICING AND INCENTIVE ARRANGEMENTS FOR DISTRIBUTED ENERGY RESOURCES) RULE 2021

PROPONENTS

SA Power Networks St Vincent de Paul Society Victoria Total Environment Centre and Australian Council of Social Service

25 MARCH 2021

INQUIRIES

Australian Energy Market Commission GPO Box 2603 Sydney NSW 2000

E aemc@aemc.gov.au

T (02) 8296 7800

Reference: ERC0311, RRC0039

CITATION

AEMC, Access, pricing and incentive arrangements for distributed energy resources, Draft rule determination, 25 March 2021

ABOUT THE AEMC

The AEMC reports to the Council of Australian Governments (COAG) through the COAG Energy Council. We have two functions. We make and amend the national electricity, gas and energy retail rules and conduct independent reviews for the COAG Energy Council.

This work is copyright. The Copyright Act 1968 permits fair dealing for study, research, news reporting, criticism and review. Selected passages, tables or diagrams may be reproduced for such purposes provided acknowledgement of the source is included.

Australian Energy Market Commission

1

2

3

4

Draft rule determination Access, pricing and incentive arrangements for DER 25 March 2021

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Our draft decision

The Australian Energy Market Commission (the Commission) has made more preferable draft electricity and retail rules (draft rules) in response to rule change requests from SA Power Networks (SAPN), the St Vincent de Paul Society Victoria (SVDP), and Total Environment Centre (TEC) together with the Australian Council of Social Service (ACOSS). These proponents requested that amendments be made to the National Electricity Rules (NER) to more efficiently integrate distributed energy resources, such as small-scale solar and batteries, into the electricity grid. The draft rules incorporate many of the proposed rule changes they put forward, as well as opportunities the Commission identified to improve the regulatory framework, and consequential rule changes.

This package of reforms is part of a program of work being undertaken by the energy market bodies and the Energy Security Board (ESB).¹ It follows a nine-month process of working with consumer representatives, industry associations and energy market bodies as part of ARENA's Distributed Energy Integration Program. And its aim is to support the consumerdriven transition that is currently underway.

The draft rules represent a package of reforms that:

- acknowledge the important role that distribution networks play in harnessing the benefits of distributed energy
- enable these benefits to accrue to all electricity system users
- support the decarbonisation of the electricity sector
- clarify networks' role includes providing two-way services
- realign distribution network service providers' incentives to efficiently provide export services
- enable more advanced pricing approaches so as to make the best use of the grid.

Key aspects of the draft rules to help achieve the above include:

- Updating the regulatory framework to clarify that distribution services are two-way and include export services and that as such the current rules relating to distribution services apply to export services. This officially recognises energy export as a service to consumers.
- 2. Promoting incentives to efficiently invest in, operate and use export services. This will encourage distribution networks to deliver export services that customers value. Currently there are no financial penalties for poor network export service and no rewards for good service. A high-quality service would see more people exporting more of their energy more often in ways that use the network efficiently and incorporate innovative pricing structures.

| i

¹ The market bodies are the Australian Energy Market Commission (AEMC), the Australian Energy Market Operator (AEMO), and the Australian Energy Regulator (AER).

5

Draft rule determination Access, pricing and incentive arrangements for DER 25 March 2021

- 3. **Enabling distribution networks to offer two-way pricing for export services,** allowing them options to reward owners of distributed energy resources for sending power to the grid when it is needed and charging them for sending power when it is busy. This is designed to reward customers for actions that better use the network or improve its operations, and allocate costs equitably and efficiently.
- 4. **Allowing flexible pricing solutions at the network level,** enabling distribution networks to price options to suit their capability, customer preferences and jurisdictions.
- 5. **Giving consumers and jurisdiction governments a greater say.** New safeguards will ensure consumers and jurisdiction governments have a strong say in how distributed energy resources should be integrated into the energy system and priced.

The Commission considers that over time, this will allow more electricity consumers to access more distributed energy resources, while keeping the cost of supplying network services as low as possible. Without these changes, distribution networks may constrain the continued adoption of distributed energy resources.

6 This draft determination sets out the proposed rule change requests, the Commission's reasons for making its decision, and how stakeholders can continue to contribute to our rule change process.

The challenges posed by decentralisation

- 7 Australian consumers have led the decentralisation charge by enthusiastically embracing distributed energy resources.
- 8 A multitude of factors have driven this distributed energy resource transition. First, community concerns about the impact of fossil fuel generation on carbon emissions were a major catalyst for change, driving action by governments and businesses. Second, government incentives for lower emissions generation encouraged investment in wind, solar farms and small-scale solar PV systems. Third, a period of high energy prices gave further impetus to this transition, by driving customers to change their behaviour to use energy more efficiently and to generate their own power. Finally, as the uptake of distributed energy resources rose, technological advancement and economies of scale drove down equipment and installation costs.
- 9 Around 20 per cent of all customers in the National Electricity Market (NEM) now partly meet their electricity needs through rooftop solar PV generation, and sell excess electricity back into the grid – compared with less than 0.2 per cent of customers in 2007. In 2019, this production met over five per cent of the market's total electricity requirements.² In South Australia in October 2020, grid and distributed solar met 100 per cent of South Australia's demand for the first time.³
- 10 According to the Australian Enerngy Market Operator's (AEMO's) forecasts, rooftop-solarinstalled capacity across the market is set to far exceed that of the market's largest remaining

² AER, State of the Energy Market 2020, p. 39.

³ AEMO, Quarterly Energy Dynamics: Q4 2020, p. 8.

coal generator in the near-future and will double or even triple by 2040.⁴

A consumer-led transformation

- 11 Distributed energy resources are transforming the way consumers interact with the electricity system. They are enabling customers to make decisions about how and when they use and export electricity, and are providing a means for customers to participate in the broader electricity system through buying and selling energy services. For some, distributed energy resources are providing an additional source of revenue that, in many cases, more than offset electricity bills.
- 12 Consumers would benefit significantly if distributed energy resources become an integrated part of the electricity system. Why? Because successful integration will see more distributed renewable generation connecting to the grid – and it will do so in a way that not only makes the best use of the 'network platform', but also allocates costs in an efficient way.
- 13 For owners of distributed energy resources, efficient integration would provide the opportunity to maximise the return on their investment. This could range from using their exported electricity to reduce their bills, to accessing and participating in the growing number of new energy services markets – or a combination of both.
- 14 Efficient integration could also significantly benefit non-owners through lower total system costs. Generation assets (such as solar PV and batteries) could drive down energy costs by providing low- cost energy, as well as ancillary services in competition with traditional providers.

The limitations of networks built for one-way flows

- 15 While there is no doubt that distributed energy resources provide many benefits to consumers and the energy system, without a change to the regulatory framework, consumers will face growing limitations to the amount of energy they can export.
- 16 This is because distribution networks have a base level of hosting capacity for distributed energy resources. But most distribution networks were built when energy only flowed one way. Now, they are increasingly being used to export energy from customers and approaching the limit of their 'intrinsic hosting capacity'. As a result of these two-way flows, the ability of networks to transport and deliver electricity safely, securely and reliably is being challenged. These challenges raise medium- to long-term planning and investment issues.

The answer: a regulatory framework that incorporates the provision of export services to customers

- 17 The regulatory framework has an important role to play it sets expectations on behaviour, it uses incentives to drive better outcomes, and very importantly, it provides safeguards to protect consumers against monopolistic behaviours.
- 18 In addition, the regulatory framework that supports the integration of distributed energy

L

⁴ AEMO, 2020 Integrated System Plan, July 2020, p. 12

resources must support the security of the power system, and support people who own renewable technology as well as people who do not. It must provide flexibility for changing customer and jurisdictional preferences, different network circumstances, and technology and market developments as they emerge.

- 19 This means re-thinking and updating the regulatory framework. It also means rethinking market incentives and how services are priced.
- 20 The Commission's draft determination creates a framework that does just this. If implemented, it will allow more consumers to continue to connect their distributed energy resources to the grid. It protects those who cannot, or choose not to, invest in distributed energy resources, from higher network costs, and helps the power system run securely.
- 21 The access and pricing reforms proposed in this draft determination are foundational to a future grid. The grid of the future will need to strike the right balance between hosting as many distributed energy resources as possible, while at the same time maintaining distribution security and minimising cost for all users.
- 22 Further, as more and more distribution energy resources connect, networks will play an even greater role in facilitating distributed energy resources (and their owners desire) to participate in the power system and markets.

The result: a package of reforms that maximises the benefits of distributed energy resources for all consumers

23 The Commission's draft determination represents a major set of reforms that recognises consumer expectations that the electricity grid now and into the future should be one that supports local energy options, and supports their ability to participate in the growing range of markets – regardless of whether they relate to consuming or exporting energy.

Clarifying that distribution services are two-way and include export services

- 24 The reforms crystallise distribution networks' obligation to connect distribution energy resources to their network in a way that benefits everyone – not just those who can afford them. The draft rules propose a framework for consumers, distribution networks, and the Australian Energy Regulator (AER) to decide the type and level of services – both consumption and export – that they desire and contributes to the transition to a lower-cost electricity system.
- 25 Distribution networks will be incentivised to deliver improved export services and the Commission expects they will offer a range of options so customers can choose what works best for them. For example, they might offer a free, but somewhat limited export service, and an alternative premium service that may include an export charge for greater access.
- 26 This is not an instant change being imposed on customers without their input. If adopted, implementation would require networks to consult with their customers about what they want, and the AER would consult further to assess any network proposals. New safeguards will ensure consumers and jurisdictions have a strong say in how distributed energy resources should be integrated into the energy system and priced.

L

Doing nothing is not a viable option

- A 'do nothing' approach is likely to lead to a worse outcome for all consumers. Without positive action, distribution network constraints could become a bottleneck to more distributed energy resources connecting to the grid. There will be increasing instances where customers are limited in their level of exports or not be allowed to export at all.
- 28 Reforms under this package align with the Total Environment Centre's and the Australian Council of Social Service's rule change intent of 'more sun for everyone'. Changes under the draft rule aim to minimise the risk of networks under-investing in export services and incentivise them to provide export services to the extent that the overall benefits outweigh the costs. It also promotes incentives for efficient investment in, and operation and use of, export services. To create greater certainty, the AER will be required to provide additional guidance on network investment, planning and regulatory decisions for export services.
- 29 The draft determination clarifies that distribution networks should be considering improvements to enable them to provide the export hosting capacity that customers want and are willing to pay for. Financial incentives align their objectives with the long-term interests of consumers; they will look to maintain, or improve, their provision of export services – as the penetration of distribution energy resources continues to grow.

Providing for incentives to efficiently invest in, operate and use, export services

- 30 A key feature of the current regulatory framework is that it provides incentives for networks to meet their obligations and service requirements at least cost. The AER applies incentivebased regulation across the energy networks it regulates.
- 31 The Commission considers that the existing incentives framework may not provide balanced incentives to networks for providing export services. The current expenditure-based incentive schemes apply to export services, but the current service-level incentive scheme does not include metrics for export services and is therefore not suitable for incentivising export performance.
- 32 Under the current arrangements, networks face no financial penalties for providing poor quality export services or rewards for providing higher quality of service. The Commission has made a draft rule requiring the AER to undertake a review of the service target performance incentive scheme with the view to extending it to export services. Providing an appropriate incentive scheme will lead to the networks being incentivised to provide a level of service that matches the customers' needs, with the networks facing rewards and penalties for providing better or worse services.
- 33 Effective incentive arrangements, coupled with a clear planning and investment framework for providing export services, will mean customers will have better access to these services. The networks will be incentivised to provide more customers with a better-quality service, instead of using measures such as static export limits to manage their network's export limitations.
- 34 The Commission has also made a draft rule requiring the AER to develop a method to regularly calculate the customer export curtailment values (CECV). These values will serve as

an important input for guiding efficient network planning and investment decisions for export services.

Enabling distribution networks to offer two-way pricing for export services

- 35 Enabling two-way export pricing will potentially result in significant consumer benefits. There are good economic reasons to implement export pricing, both in the short-term to manage new investment related to distribution energy resources, and in the longer- term to take advantage of future market and technology developments.
- Pricing is a common tool used in regulated industries to send efficient signals for future expenditure and incentivise customers to best use existing infrastructure. It is about getting the most from the network we have and investing in the network over time to meet consumers' needs. Where significant new expenditure is required to maintain or improve export services, price signals can help to ensure it will be the result of customers making informed decisions about the costs that they impose on the network.
- 37 By enabling export charges for distributed energy resources, pricing structures can be developed that allocate investment costs between users, and over time, in proportion to the benefits that customers are expected to receive from these services. But that decision should be made on a jurisdictional and network basis, where consumer preference, government policies and network circumstances are all taken into account. Our more preferable draft rules do not mandate a specific pricing approach, but rather, pave the way for innovative options and solutions at the jurisdictional and network level.
- 38 Non rooftop solar owners may benefit overall if increased exports lead to lower wholesale energy and/or essential system services costs. But the benefits resulting from the network investment may be highly unevenly distributed. A system that only serves those on a 'first come, best dressed' basis is inequitable and will ultimately cost everyone more.
- 39 The Commission has consulted widely through the rule change process, and acknowledges that some stakeholders are opposed to the changes proposed under this draft rule. However, the reality is that rooftop solar owners are already paying a financial penalty from being constrained off the network at times, and this problem will become worse. Everyone can benefit – regardless of whether they have solar or not – by incorporating the provision of export services into the regulatory framework.

Impact on customer bills

- 40 The Commission modelled the potential impact on customer bills if networks introduced export charges. Most retail customers could receive a small discount to their bill. This reflects that those customers who have not had the opportunity to invest in rooftop technology may no longer be asked to pay an equal share of the costs for distribution networks to maintain or improve export services. Customers with battery storage could see more benefits. They could gain especially through export rebates (negative prices). The bigger the battery, the more substantial the benefit.
- 41 For the customers with solar, there was a range of impacts, depending on the size of the system.

L

Australian Energy Market Commission **Draft rule determination** Access, pricing and incentive arrangements for DER 25 March 2021

42 Households with large solar PV systems (above 6–8 kW) are currently earning over \$1,200 a year on average. This includes reduced energy costs from the grid, as they supply their own load. Depending on how distribution networks design the pricing structure and the extent to which grandfathering arrangements are put in place by networks, these customers could see their benefits reduced by around \$100 per year. This still leaves a significant ongoing benefit and allows new consumers to access those savings over time as networks are upgraded to provide more export hosting capacity. The Commission considers that this approach provides benefits to all electricity consumers.

- 43 Those with typical systems of say 2–4kW, who are currently earning an average of \$645 a year, could earn about \$30 a year on average less from their exports, while some network areas would not be materially affected.
- 44 Under a 'do nothing' approach, customers with solar systems would be worse off as they could see increasing instances of restrictions on export. For example, a restriction on export for only 10% of the time for customers with a 2-4kW system could see a reduction in annual export revenue of around \$30. There benefits would decrease by \$80 if the exports are restricted for 25% of the time. For customers with 4-6kW systems, they would see an average reduction in annual export earnings of \$152.
- To be clear, the draft rule does not mandate export pricing. Implementation is optional. The Commission's decision to enable export pricing options under the regulatory framework is not a decision to mandate the implementation of export pricing. We do not propose all customers with rooftop solar should start paying ongoing export charges. The AER, as the economic regulator, oversees revenue determinations and pricing proposals for each distribution network. Any decision to implement export pricing would be part of the AER's regulatory process and would be subject to consumer safeguards.

Allowing flexible pricing solutions at the network level

- Where customers have flexibility with their electricity demand and exports, this can provide valuable services to the grid. The draft rules create flexibility for innovation around new pricing and service options. They do this by removing the current prohibition on charges for energy exported into the grid and clarifying that networks may create tariffs that reward customers for exporting energy to the grid at times of high demand and charging them when the grid is congested.
- 47 In the coming years distribution networks are expected to invest significantly to improve and expand their export services. Pricing structures can be designed to benefit customers by rewarding those who either change their behaviour like using their own supply when there is excess demand for network export services or by shifting their energy export to periods of high demand for network consumption services.
- 48 Further, customers who seek a higher level of export service than is typically offered now, may have the option to choose higher service levels. This could include higher average export limits, if the customer agrees to face pricing structures that reflect network costs and encourage 'demand response'. This in turn may incentivise customers to make efficient, complementary investments in behind-the-meter appliances, such as batteries, EVs or

demand management devices, to maximise the value of their solar PV system investments.

Customer safeguards

49 The Commission considers additional safeguards will help assure customers and other stakeholders that any concerns they have about the way services are priced are addressed before the networks and the regulator make any decision about implementing two-way pricing.

- 50 The draft rules require networks to consult when they develop their tariff structure proposals and help consumers engage in the regulatory process. These requirements build on existing arrangements that allow distribution networks to phase-in new pricing structures over five years or more.
- 51 To address any stakeholder concerns about how export charges may be implemented, the Commission has decided to strengthen these consultation requirements – while balancing the need for regulatory flexibility. Networks will be required to develop and consult on a transition strategy to phase-in any proposed export pricing over time. This strategy must be approved by the AER. Networks must also explain the interrelationships between different aspects of their regulatory and tariff structure proposals in a plain language overview. Finally, to promote greater certainty and transparency of the decision-making process, the AER is required to consult on and publish an export pricing guideline.

BOX 1: A HIGH-LEVEL OVERVIEW OF THE PROPOSED REFORM INITIATIVES

- Update the regulatory framework to reflect community expectations for distribution networks to efficiently provide export services to support distribution energy resources. The draft determination clarifies that distribution services are two-way, and include export services, across the electricity and retail rules (including in the standard conditions for connection contracts).
- 2. Promote incentives for efficient investment in, and operation and use of, export services. The AER must update incentive mechanisms to better align the networks' incentives to provide efficient levels of export services. Export service levels will be guided by performance targets that the networks will be incentivised to maintain and improve on
- Support informed network planning and investment decisions. The AER will be required to regularly calculate the customer export curtailment values (CECV), which will be used to guide the network investment, planning and regulatory decisions for export services.
- 4. **Promote greater transparency of network export service performance.** Networks will be required to report on metrics relating to export service performance as part of their annual planning reports.

- Create regulatory flexibility for new pricing options. The current prohibition on networks to charge for energy exported into the grid is removed, and distribution tariffs may include payments or credits to customers.
- 6. **Strengthen stakeholder engagement in the transition process.** Networks will be required to develop and consult on a 'transition strategy' to phase-in any proposed export pricing over time, and explain the interrelationships between different aspects of their regulatory and TSS proposals in a plain language overview.
- 7. **Promote greater certainty and transparency of the decision-making process.** The AER is required to consult on and publish an export pricing guideline and a method for calculating the CECV to inform regulatory proposals.
- 8. **Support innovation and future market developments.** The 'individual' and 'cumulative' thresholds for tariff trials is increased over networks' next two regulatory periods. A pricing principle that is a barrier to their designing more advanced network tariffs targeting retailers and intermediaries for end customers has been clarified.
- 9. **Improves the adaptability of the pricing framework to emerging network issues.** The reference to cost drivers in the pricing principles is broadened to capture contemporary network issues such as minimum demand.

Source: AEMC

CONTENTS

1	Introduction	1
1.1	Another step forward in this reform process	1
1.2	Structure of this document	2
1.3	Key project milestones	2
2	Summary of rule change requests	<mark>4</mark>
2.1	SA Power Networks	4
2.2	The St Vincent de Paul Society Victoria	6
2.3	Total Environment Centre / Australian Council of Social Service	7
3 3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5	Draft rule determination The Commission's draft rule determination Rule making test and process Assessment framework Summary of reasons Proposed commencement dates and transitional provisions for draft more preferable rules	9 9 13 18 25
4 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4	Updating the regulatory framework to recognise the provision of export services to customers Background: the treatment of "export services" under current arrangements Proponents' views Stakeholder views Analysis and draft rule determination	27 28 34 38 44
<mark>5</mark>	Incentive arrangements and service levels for export services	53
5.1	Incentive arrangements for export services	54
5.2	Export service levels and connection arrangements	79
5.3	VCR equivalent for export service: customer export curtailment values	104
6	Distribution network pricing arrangements for export services	111
6.1	Introduction	111
6.2	What's proposed?	115
6.3	Current arrangements	118
6.4	Commission's draft decision	123
Abbre	viations	145
	ENDICES Legal requirements under the NEL and NERL Draft rule determination Power to make the rules The Commission's considerations Civil penalties Conduct provisions Review of operation of draft rules	146 146 146 146 147 147
<mark>B</mark>	Summary of amendments to the rules	<mark>148</mark>
B.1	Amendments to the National Electricity Rules	148
B.2	Amendments to the National Energy Retail Rules	160

C	Summary of submissions relating to export pricing	163				
C.1 C.2	Support for enabling export charges But significant concerns raised about implementing export charges	163 181				
C.2 C.3	The 'other side of the coin': enabling negative prices	200				
C.4	Should export charges (if enabled) only apply to small customers?	200				
C.5	Do the current pricing principles translate to export services?	206				
C.6	Proposed new principles to guide cost and capacity allocation decisions	210				
C.7	Are additional transitional arrangements required?	218				
D	Farrierswier Insights report	228				
D.1	Effectiveness of the TSS process and options for implementing export charges	228				
D.2	Scenarios analysis	233				
D.3	Farrierswier findings	239				
E	Transmission and distribution generation	242				
E.1	Flexibility to maintain competitive neutrality between transmission and distribution-level					
	generation	242				
E.2	System strength remediation for new connections – 'do no harm'	242				
F	Customer bill impact analysis	244				
F.1	DER – The impact of export charges on consumer bills and the incentives for investment					
	PV and battery technology	244				
TABLES						
Table 3		25				
Table 3		25				
Table E	3.1: Changes to NER Chapter 5	148				
Table E	J	149				
Table E		150				
Table E		155				
Table E	5 1	156				
Table E Table E	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	156 156				
Table E		150				
Table E		160				
Table D		234				
FIGURES						

Figure F.1:	Customer bills with and without PV and three export charge approaches	246
Figure F.2:	Solar PV exports to the grid for different system sizes	247
Figure F.3:	Retail bill savings for solar PV sizes, through self consumption and export	248
Figure F.4:	The impact of export charges on customer bills for a 5 kW system	249
Figure F.5:	The impact of export charges on customer bills for all system sizes analysed	249
Figure F.6:	Cost recovery for network augmentation for export, all customers and solar custo	omers at
	different sizes	251

1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 Another step forward in this reform process

The Australian Energy Market Commission (the Commission) has made more preferable draft electricity and retail rules (draft rules) in response to rule change requests from SA Power Networks (SAPN), the St Vincent de Paul Society Victoria (SVDP), and Total Environment Centre (TEC) together with the Australian Council of Social Service (ACOSS).

The three proposals draw on a previous nine-month consultation process that was conducted as part of ARENA's Distributed Energy Integration Program (DEIP).⁵ This consultation was led by a steering group of consumer representatives, industry association and market bodies, and saw a wide range of stakeholders collaborating to develop and test access and pricing reform options, and to identify consensus on needed reforms and principles.⁶

Implementation of distribution access and pricing reforms that impact the provision of DER services is a major change management exercise – especially given renewable generation is a big part of Australia's commitment to reduce emissions. Building trust is key to long-term success. This requires openness and transparency, and ongoing consultation to understand and address stakeholder concerns.

The Commission has worked extensively with a range of stakeholders through this process and the prior DEIP consultation. The Commission is very grateful for the high level of commitment demonstrated by key stakeholders, and the informative submissions received to date. This includes attendance at public forums, six technical working group (TWG) meetings and submissions received by the Commission. The TWG was established with representatives from key stakeholder groups to support the development of the draft determination.

The knowledge and expertise of our stakeholders is invaluable to us and has significantly influenced our draft determination. Through the many discussions, we have considered different perspectives, underlying concerns and a range of possible solutions that promote the long term interests of consumers.

The next steps of our rule change consultation process include submissions on the draft determination, a virtual public forum and ongoing consultation with the TWG. The final determination is due to be made by mid-2021.

Following our final determination, the AER, DNSPs, retailers, consumer groups, governments and other key stakeholders will be responsible for then implementing the reforms. There will be continued consultation, led by the AER, and the expectation is for the sector to work with retail customers in each jurisdiction to develop network service options that meet customer needs and preferences.

⁵ DEIP is a collaboration of government agencies, market authorities, industry and consumer associations aimed at maximising the value of DER for all energy users.

⁶ This consultation gave stakeholders an opportunity to participate in three large workshops and six more technical 'Reference Group' meetings, and provide written submissions. Over 120 stakeholders participated in this consultation process – informing five reports.

1.2 Structure of this document

This draft determination sets out what is proposed by the rule change requests, the Commission's reasons for making its decision, and how stakeholders can continue to contribute to our rule change process:

- Chapter 2 provides an overview of the rule change proposals
- **Chapter 3** sets out the assessment framework, and assessment of the draft rules against the assessment framework
- Chapter 4 outlines the Commission's draft determination with regard to updating the regulatory framework so that the range of services, including export services, provided by DNSPs to their customers are recognised in the regulatory framework. It sets out the Commission's draft decision to recognise export services within the existing regulatory framework. It also explains the Commission's draft decision in respect of enabling DNSPs to efficiently provide the services that customers require, for example, through clarifying the treatment of export services in the existing planning and investment frameworks.
- **Chapter 5** outlines the Commission's draft determination with regard to the export service levels that DNSPs are expected to provide customers and the incentive arrangements for efficient delivery of export services.
- Chapter 6 sets out SAPN and SVDP's proposals to enable export pricing, the reasons the Commission has accepted these proposals and further changes to the rules to support these reforms – including additional customer safeguards to promote confidence in the DNSP and AER consultation processes in deciding whether to implement export pricing. Some broader reforms identified through our consultation are also noted.
- **Appendices A–F** include legal requirements of this draft determination under the NEL and supporting material. This includes a summary of the changes to the NER and NERR, and the Commission's customer bill impact analysis (as discussed above).

The amendments to the NER and NERR as a result of this draft rule are separately published on the rule change project's web page.

1.3 Key project milestones

On 30 July 2020, the Commission published a notice advising of its commencement of the rule making process and consultation in respect of the rule change request.⁷ A consultation paper identifying specific issues for consultation was also published. Submissions closed on 10 September 2020.

The Commission received 52 submissions as part of the first round of consultation. The Commission considered all issues raised by stakeholders in submissions. Issues raised in submissions are discussed and responded to throughout this draft rule determination.

On 12 November 2020 the Commission published a consolidation notice related to the consolidation of ERC0311, ERC0310 and ERC0309 and extended the timeline for publishing a draft determination to 25 March 2021.

Е

⁷ This notice was published under s.95 of the National Electricity Law (NEL) and 251 of the National Energy Retail Law (NERL).

Any person or body may request that the Commission hold a hearing in relation to the draft rule determination. Any request for a hearing must be made in writing and must be received by the Commission no later than **1 April 2021**. Submissions and requests for a hearing should quote project number ERC0311 or RRC0039 and may be lodged online at www.aemc.gov.au.

The Commission invites submissions on this draft rule determination, including the more preferable draft rule, by **13 May 2021**.

The Commission will hold a virtual public forum in mid-April 2021 as part of our consultation. Interested stakeholders will be able to register for the forum via the project webpage.

Following consideration of submissions, the Commission intends to publish its final determination by **24 June 2021**.

2 SUMMARY OF RULE CHANGE REQUESTS

This chapter summarises the issues raised by rule change proponents, and the proposed solutions to address the issues and associated benefits.

2.1 SA Power Networks

2.1.1 Issues raised

SA Power Networks (SAPN) stated that although there is a clear regulatory framework for consumption services, no such framework exists in relation to export services and, consequently:⁸

- DER customers are beginning to experience poorer performance of their systems, as the technical limits of the network are reached
- the renewables industry is concerned that DNSPs will increasingly impose 'zero export' requirements on new solar customers connecting in areas that are already congested
- DNSPs do not have a clear basis upon which to make DER-related investment decisions
- vulnerable customers are concerned about increasing cross-subsidies from customers who do not have DER, and may never be able to, to those who do
- the AEMC and ESB are concerned that the current regulatory framework may not support efficient investment in the long term.

2.1.2 Proposed changes

SAPN's proposal sought to update the regulatory framework to directly recognise and consider export services. The objectives are:⁹

- 1. Ensuring recognition of all services that customers value including use of the network by customers to consume energy, and use of the network to export energy they generate
- 2. Encourage efficient investment, and prevent potential over-investment, by DNSPs to support the service levels that customers desire
- Enable customers to make informed choices with regard to their energy consumption and export decisions – including the DER they invest in and how these are operated and used.

With the intention of mirroring existing regulatory controls and incentives to an extent to minimise change and any uncertainty, SAPN proposed to create:¹⁰

 Clear rights for all customers to request and be provided with an offer to access the distribution network to export energy, on a fair and non-discriminatory basis – that is, customers should be able to receive a service offer that does not explicitly deny their ability to export, such as via the setting of a static export limit of zero

⁸ SAPN rule change request, p. 5.

⁹ ibid, p. 10.

¹⁰ ibid, p. 22.

- For small customers, a defined standard capacity level that customers can request and receive a connection offer for
- A clear regulatory mandate for DNSPs to plan for and invest in providing export services commensurate with customer demand and their desired service levels, and incentive schemes that motivate distributors to maintain service levels at averages that customers value and improve these over time if supported.

SAPN considered the question of access can be addressed by definitional changes in the NER that would then enable export services to be recognised as a fundamental part of the services provided by DNSPs to customers:¹¹

This change would mean that network businesses would have a new requirement to meet or manage customer demand for export services.

Once this change is made, the existing regulatory requirements, incentive schemes and controls that apply to distribution networks' provision of consumption services would apply and could be adapted to their provision of export services. While most incentive schemes can apply simply, work is needed to adapt the Service Target Performance Incentive Scheme (STPIS) to export services.

SAPN proposed to remove the current rule that prevents DNSPs from proposing tariffs that include an export component, to allow such tariffs to be considered through the TSS process in future.¹² SAPN states any future tariffs applied to exports would principally seek to recover incremental costs associated specifically with the provision of export capacity.¹³

An objective of SAPN's proposal is to enable customers to make informed choices with regard to their energy consumption and export decisions – including the DER they invest in and how these are operated and used.¹⁴

SAPN considered customers should have choices that enable them to avoid some or all of the export component of the tariff if they choose to maintain their exports below a level that would, on average, require additional capacity investment – such as through a set export limit reflective of the inherent network capacity, or by using a smart inverter capable of responding to a 'flexible' or dynamic export limit.¹⁵ For example, SAPN envisaged customers could choose from the following menu of options:¹⁶

- 1. a 'basic' service at low or zero cost, perhaps reflective of a fixed, low export capacity, aligned to the intrinsic hosting capacity of the network
- 2. a 'base' level of capacity and reliability that is, the average reliability across customers as set by an adapted STPIS

¹¹ ibid, p. 6.

¹² ibid, p. 8.

¹³ ibid, p. 7.

¹⁴ ibid, p. 10.

¹⁵ ibid, p. 7.

¹⁶ ibid, p. 25.

3. a 'premium' service, such as higher than average export capacity – without the associated costs being apportioned to customers that don't want them.

Further, SAPN proposed to enable options for customers to be better rewarded for providing export services at a time that is most valued by the energy system. SAPN stated a new rule should make it explicit that any cost reflective distribution charges can also include negative prices.¹⁷

SAPN said it does not observe any other required rule changes to enable its vision of customer service choices that could be made available, but requests the Commission to review "if there are any other regulatory barriers to customising export service offers should distribution networks seek to do so, or any regulatory barriers to customers being able to move between offers over time."¹⁸

2.1.3 Benefits of proposed changes

SAPN considered its proposal will lead to improved outcomes for all customers in the long term, as the energy system continues its community-led transition to distributed renewable energy. SAPN stated that its proposal will:¹⁹

- Provide greater confidence to customers and their agents in respect of service levels for DER
- Provide enhanced market benefits for all customers through increased DER exported energy
- Encourage efficient investment by DNSPs to support services levels desired by customers by providing DNSPs a clearly defined regulatory framework
- Provide DNSPs a means of enabling and customising service choices to their customers
- Substantively preserve competitive neutrality between upstream and downstream sources of generation in the NEM
- Enable efficient price signals and rewards to be provided to customers which in turn will:
 - enable customers to make more informed investment and operational decision
 - improve equity in allocating the costs and benefits of DER.

2.2 The St Vincent de Paul Society Victoria

2.2.1 Issues raised

St Vincent de Paul Society Victoria (SVDP) considered that DER participants (the direct beneficiaries of DER integration) should pay their fair share of the costs associated with the measures implemented to integrate DER.²⁰ SVDP stated clause 6.1.4 of the NER impedes DNSPs from recovering export service costs from these customers – potentially leading to inequitable and inefficient allocation of costs and benefits.²¹ SVDP considered:²²

¹⁷ ibid, p. 24

¹⁸ ibid, p. 25.

¹⁹ ibid, p. 5; 27.

²⁰ SVDP rule change request, p. 4.

²¹ ibid, p. 9.

> As the cost of DER technologies such as rooftop solar are likely to decrease we can expect to see an increase in uptake, both in terms of the number of installations and the size of the systems installed. We therefore need to create a framework that can address these issues in the long run.

An increased uptake in DER technologies should be a positive development, however as some consumers will be unable to participate a sustainable framework must ensure that not everyone pays the same when the greatest benefits are returned to some.

Further, SVDP said prohibiting export charges under the NER precludes DNSPs from rewarding customers who choose to store energy and export it later.²³

2.2.2 Proposed changes

SVDP proposed to remove impediments in the NER to DNSPs recovering their costs in supporting the export of electricity from the users who export energy.²⁴ SVDP stated it is not necessarily advocating for an approach where DER participants have to pay for using the networks. SVDP is proposing to explore a solution that allows exporters to choose between paying or being constrained. This, SVDP said, is an important distinction as some DER participants may prefer being constrained, rather than paying a distribution use of system charge for export.²⁵

2.2.3 Benefits of proposed changes

SVDP expected the benefits of its proposal include enhanced opportunities for distributed energy providers and other participants in the market, greater options and choices for energy consumers and communities, and increased participation of DER in the wholesale and other markets. SVDP stated that its rule change enables options rather than proposed solutions, so the costs will be minimal.²⁶

2.3 Total Environment Centre / Australian Council of Social Service

Issues raised

2.3.1

Total Environment Centre / Australian Council of Social Service (TEC/ACOSS) submitted that the NER are 'stuck in the outdated one-way system', with several consequences:²⁷

- Current pricing arrangements result in investment in and deployment of DER that is not economically efficient.
- Technical issues will increasingly act as a handbrake on the decarbonisation of the energy system due to the increasing practice of limiting rooftop solar exports.

²² ibid, p. 3.

²³ ibid, p. 2.

²⁴ ibid, p. 1.

²⁵ ibid, p. 7.

²⁶ ibid, p. 9.

²⁷ TEC/ACOSS rule change request, p. 2.

Australian Energy Market Commission **Draft rule determination** Access, pricing and incentive arrangements for DER 25 March 2021

 Equity issues are arising, especially because people without DER are paying a higher proportion of the costs of the grid that everyone depends upon.

2.3.2 Proposed changes

The objective of TEC/ACOSS's request was to create a regulatory framework that efficiently and equitably optimises the expanding role of DER exports to support a rapid, fair and affordable transition to a zero net carbon energy system.²⁸ TEC/ACOSS aimed to prevent 'prosumers' (defined as consumers who also produce energy) from facing export limits or being shut off (preventing even self-consumption),²⁹ and to optimise existing and incentivise additional DER hosting capacity.³⁰

TEC/ACOSS proposed incremental reforms focused on two aspects of DER exports:³¹

- Planning and investment to make the best use of existing network capacity to integrate DER and encourage efficient network investment in new DER hosting capacity.
- Access to allow choices for 'prosumers' to increase their export capacity in return for a guaranteed level of service (but not 'firm access rights'), and ensure the equitable distribution of hosting capacity between prosumers.

The TEC/ACOSS request applied only to small customers.³²

2.3.3 Benefits of proposed changes

TEC/ACOSS said that the proposed rule changes are intended as a first step to creating a fitfor-purpose regulatory framework that will "support greater investment in and better operation of DER to facilitate faster decarbonisation of the energy system and deliver more equitable and efficient outcomes for all energy users."³³ TEC/ACOSS' proposal aimed to:³⁴

- improve the utilisation of existing DER and encourage investment in new DER
- distribute costs, benefits and risks associated with DER integration transparently
- allow for greater utilisation of existing low carbon generation and greater uptake of new low carbon generation, assisting the shift to a zero net emissions energy system by 2030.

²⁸ ibid, p. 2.

²⁹ ibid, p. 3.

³⁰ ibid, p. 10.

³¹ ibid, p. 3.

³² ibid, p. 10.

³³ ibid, p. 2.

³⁴ ibid, p. 10.

3.1

Draft rule determination Access, pricing and incentive arrangements for DER 25 March 2021

3 DRAFT RULE DETERMINATION

The Commission's draft rule determination

The Commission's draft rule determination is to make a more preferable draft electricity rule and a more preferable draft retail rule.³⁵ Key aspects of the more preferable draft rules include:

- Updating the regulatory framework to clarify that distribution services are two-way and include export services, and that as such the current rules relating to distribution services (including standard terms for distribution contracts under the NERR) apply to export services.
- 2. Providing for incentives for efficient investment in, and operation and use of, export services, including by requiring the AER to regularly calculate the values of DER curtailment to guide investment and regulatory decisions
- 3. Removing the prohibition on DNSPs pricing for export services, allowing for both positive and negative charges

The Commission's reasons for making this draft rule determination are summarised below. Further details on the draft rules are set out in chapters 4–6 and appendix B.

In relation to the electricity rule's application in the Northern Territory, the Commission has determined to make a uniform rule. 36

This chapter outlines:

- the rule making test for changes to the NER and NERR, including the more preferable rule test (section 3.2)
- the assessment framework for considering the rule change request (section 3.3)
- the Commission's consideration of the more preferable draft rules against the national electricity objective and national energy retail objective and other relevant criteria (section 3.4)
- proposed commencement dates and transitional provisions for draft more preferable rules (section 3.5)

Further information on the legal requirements for making this draft rule determination is set out in Appendix A.

3.2 Rule making test and process

3.2.1 Achieving the NEO

Under the NEL the Commission may only make a rule if it is satisfied that the rule will, or is likely to, contribute to the achievement of the national electricity objective (NEO).³⁷ This is the decision-making framework that the Commission must apply.

³⁵ In accordance with sections 99 of the NEL and 256 of the NERL.

³⁶ See sections 3.2.5 and 3.4 of this determination for the definitions of a uniform and differential rule and the reasons for the Commission's decision.

³⁷ Section 88 of the NEL.

The NEO is:38

to promote efficient investment in, and efficient operation and use of, electricity services for the long term interests of consumers of electricity with respect to:

- (a) price, quality, safety, reliability and security of supply of electricity; and
- (b) the reliability, safety and security of the national electricity system.

Under the Northern Territory legislation adopting the NEL, the Commission must regard the reference in the NEO to the "national electricity system" as a reference to whichever of the following the Commission considers appropriate in the circumstances having regard to the nature, scope or operation of the proposed rule:³⁹

- (a) the national electricity system
- (b) one or more, or all, of the local electricity systems⁴⁰
- (c) all of the electricity systems referred to above.

For the draft electricity rule, the Commission has determined that the reference to the national electricity system in the NEO is a reference to (c) (noting that the draft rule, if made as a final rule, would have effect in relation to all of the electricity systems referred to above).

3.2.2 Achieving the NERO

Under the NERL, the Commission may only make a rule if it is satisfied that the rule will, or is likely to, contribute to the achievement of the national energy retail objective (NERO).⁴¹ This is the decision-making framework that the Commission must apply.

The NERO is:42

to promote efficient investment in, and efficient operation and use of, energy services for the long term interests of consumers of energy with respect to price, quality, safety, reliability and security of supply of energy.

The Commission must also, where relevant, satisfy itself that the rule is 'compatible with the development and application of consumer protections for small customers, including (but not limited to) protections relating to hardship customers' (the 'consumer protections test').⁴³

Where the consumer protections test is relevant in the making of a rule, the Commission must be satisfied that both the NERO test and the consumer protections test have been

³⁸ Section 7 of thence.

³⁹ Clause 14A of Schedule 1 to the NT Act, inserting section 88(2a) into the NEL as it applies in the Northern Territory.

⁴⁰ These are specified Northern Territory systems, listed in schedule 2 of the NT Act.

⁴¹ Section 236(1) of the NERL.

⁴² Section 13 of the NERL.

⁴³ Section 236(2)(b) of the NERL.

met.⁴⁴ If the Commission is satisfied that one test, but not the other, has been met, the rule cannot be made.

There may be some overlap in the application of the two tests. For example, a rule that provides a new protection for small customers may also, but will not necessarily, promote the NERO.

3.2.3 Making a more preferable rule

Under section 91A of the NEL and section 244 of the NERL, the Commission may make a rule that is different (including materially different) to a proposed rule (a more preferable rule) if it is satisfied that, having regard to the issue or issues raised in the rule change request, the more preferable rule will or is likely to better contribute to the achievement of the NEO or the NERO (as applicable).

In this instance, the Commission has made more preferable draft electricity and retail rules. The reasons are summarised below in section 3.4.

3.2.4 Revenue and pricing principles – electricity rule

In addition to the NEO, the Commission must take into account certain other principles and factors when it makes rules on particular topics.

Under section 88B of the NEL, the Commission must take into account the revenue and pricing principles when making a rule for or with respect to distribution system revenue and pricing.⁴⁵

The Commission must therefore take into account the revenue and pricing principles in this rule change project. The revenue and pricing principles are set out in section 7A of the NEL. The Commission considers the following revenue and pricing principles are the most relevant to the draft electricity rule:

- A regulated network service provider should be provided with effective incentives in order to promote economic efficiency with respect to direct control network services the operator provides. The economic efficiency that should be promoted includes:
 - efficient investment in a distribution system or transmission system with which the operator provides direct control network services
 - the efficient provision of electricity network services
 - the efficient use of the distribution system or transmission system with which the operator provides direct control network services
- Regard should be had to the economic costs and risks of the potential for under and over investment by a regulated network service provider in, as the case requires, a distribution system or transmission system with which the operator provides direct control network services.

⁴⁴ That is, the legal tests set out in s. 236(1) and (2)(b) of the NERL.

⁴⁵ Section 88B of the NEL refers to items 25 to 26J of Schedule 1 to the NEL, which cover distribution system revenue and pricing and regulatory economic methodologies.

• Regard should be had to the economic costs and risks of the potential for under and over utilisation of a distribution system or transmission system with which a regulated network service provider provides direct control network services.

In making the more preferable draft electricity rule, the Commission has taken the revenue and pricing principles into account by reflecting them in the assessment framework (section 3.3) and using that framework to assess the rule (section 3.4).

Under section 88A of the NEL, the Commission must take into account the form of regulation factors⁴⁶ when making a rule that confers a function or power on the AER to specify under a network revenue or pricing determination an electricity network service (to which the relevant determination applies) as a direct control service or a negotiated network service. In the draft electricity rule, the Commission clarifies that distribution services include export services. The AER is able to classify distribution services, including export services, under its existing functions and powers in Part B of NER chapter 6. As the Commission has not conferred a new function or power on the AER in this regard, and given the AER must itself have regard to the form of regulation factors in classifying distribution services,⁴⁷the Commission is not required to take the form of regulation factors into account in making the draft electricity rule.

3.2.5 Rule making in the Northern Territory – electricity rule

The NER, as amended from time to time, apply in the Northern Territory, subject to modifications set out in regulations made under the Northern Territory legislation adopting the NEL.⁴⁸ Under those regulations, only certain parts of the NER have been adopted in the Northern Territory.⁴⁹

As the draft electricity rule relates to the parts of the NER that apply in the Northern Territory, the Commission has assessed whether to make a uniform or differential rule (defined below) under Northern Territory legislation.

Under the NT Act, the Commission may make a differential rule if it is satisfied that, having regard to any relevant MCE statement of policy principles, a differential rule will, or is likely to, better contribute to the achievement of the NEO than a uniform rule.⁵⁰ A differential rule is a rule that:

- varies in its terms as between:
 - the national electricity system; and
 - one or more, or all, of the local electricity systems; or
- does not have effect with respect to one or more of those systems,

⁴⁶ These factors are set our in NEL section 2F.

⁴⁷ NER cl 6.2.1(c).

⁴⁸ The regulations under the NT Act are the National Electricity (Northern Territory) (National Uniform Legislation) (Modification) Regulations 2016.

⁴⁹ The version of the NER that applies in the Northern Territory is available on the AEMC website at www.aemc.gov.au/regulation/energy-rules/northern-territory-electricity-market-rules/current.

⁵⁰ Clause 14B of Schedule 1 to the NT Act, inserting section 88AA into the NEL as it applies in the Northern Territory.

but is not a jurisdictional derogation, participant derogation or rule that has effect with respect to an adoptive jurisdiction for the purpose of s. 91(8) of the NEL.

A uniform rule is a rule that does not vary in its terms between the national electricity system and one or more, or all, of the local electricity systems, and has effect with respect to all of those systems.⁵¹

The Commission has determined to make a uniform rule as it does not consider that a differential rule will, or is likely to, better contribute to the achievement of the NEO than a uniform rule. The reasons for this decision are summarised in section 3.4.

3.3 Assessment framework

3.3.1 Assessment criteria applied for this draft rule determination

Investing in and operating the networks in the long term interests of consumers means that reliability, safety, security and quality requirements for network services are met at efficient long term cost. Consistent with the NEO and NERO, this outcome will be achieved if a number of conditions are met:

- Efficient provision of electricity services The regulatory framework should facilitate the efficient provision of electricity services. A key consideration in the Commission's assessment of the rule change requests and the more preferable draft rules is how likely they are to contribute to the lowest possible total system cost, taking into account the revenue and pricing principles.⁵²
- 2. Efficient pricing Prices should signal to consumers the costs of providing network services. Price signals can provide opportunities for consumers to adjust their usage patterns in ways that can reduce their own costs of using the network as well as contribute to reducing future network costs more broadly. Price signals can include negative prices (eg, payments or credits to customers) to reward customers for actions that better utilise the network or improve network operations. The Commission has considered whether the more preferable draft rules will provide for efficient pricing outcomes.
- 3. A regulated network service provider should be provided with effective incentives to promote economic efficiency Efficient outcomes can be best promoted by aligning the commercial incentives on businesses with the interests of consumers consistent with the revenue and pricing principles. Financial incentives provide an understandable and transparent approach to influence behaviour. Businesses that face financial incentives therefore have the best ability to respond to the regulation. Financial incentives are likely to lead to more efficient outcomes.
- Risks should be allocated to those best placed to manage them The party holding the risk should have: incentives to manage the risk, because it stands to gain or lose from doing so, and there is a clear link between its actions and the outcomes of the

⁵¹ Clause 14 of Schedule 1 to the NT Act, inserting the definitions of "differential Rule" and "uniform Rule" into section 87 of the NEL as it applies in the Northern Territory.

⁵² See section 3.2.5 above. These principles are set out in NEL section 7A.

risk; more information than other parties to manage risk since it can use this information to better mitigate the impact of the associated loss; the ability to better manage risk than other parties, so it can take actions to avoid or reduce the impact of the associated loss; and the ability to improve risk management over time through experience. Risks should be borne by, or allocated to, parties who are in the best position to manage them and have the incentives to do so. This ultimately leads to lower costs for consumers.

- Robustness to climate change mitigation and adaptation risks In order to make decisions that promote the NEO and NERO, the Commission considers whether its decisions are robust to impacts of climate change, or climate change mitigation or adaptation measures, on the price, quality, safety, reliability and security of supply of energy or energy services.
- Regulatory clarity and certainty A lack of clarity and certainty in regulatory arrangements can affect the confidence of stakeholders to invest and participate in the markets. Similarly, the framework needs to provide clear rights for customers to allow them to make optimal consumption choices and investment decisions in behind the meter devices.
- Regulatory burden The Commission has considered whether the implementation and administrative costs arising from the more preferable draft rules are proportionate to the benefits. Where possible, rules should minimise additional regulatory burden or the increase in administrative costs.
- 8. Promote consumer choice Market-based outcomes, which broadly promote the NEO, are best achieved when consumers are put at the centre of things. Consumer empowerment is a key driver of the transformation of the energy sector currently underway whereby consumers can both buy and sell energy services, and participate in different markets under a variety of new business models. The regulatory framework should provide for flexibility for energy sector participants to respond effectively to changes in technology and market developments over time. Consumers should have the opportunity to make informed decisions or choices about which electricity services they use and the way they use them, based on the benefits that the services provide to them. Transparent and understandable information on prices and other terms and conditions of access are important, so consumers can weigh up different options available to them, adjust consumption and dispatch accordingly, and make informed decisions about their use of the network and DER-related investments. Ultimately, consumers will be in the best position to decide what works for them and how they engage in energy markets, which promotes allocative and dynamic efficiency.

Most submissions that commented on the assessment criteria proposed in the July 2020 Consultation paper (the above criteria, with the exception of criteria 3, 4 and 8) broadly supported them – including: AGL, Ausgrid, AusNet Services, Ecojoule Energy, Endeavour Energy, EnergyAustralia, EUAA, Evoenergy, Firm Power, Jemena and Renew.

Criteria 3, 4 and 8 have been added to the assessment framework since the consultation paper – largely in response to submissions, as discussed below.

3.3.2 Commission response to submissions on assessment criteria

The NEO and NERO include a specific set of variables – price, quality, safety, reliability and security of supply – which must be objectively considered when assessing a rule change or a review. We must base our decision on how the outcome of a particular decision would impact on these variables, where relevant, and these variables alone. That said, other variables may be relevant to the extent they affect the price, quality, safety, reliability and security of supply. The impacts of climate change, and climate change mitigation and adaptation risk, on the price and reliability of electricity is an example of this.

The NEO and NERO include a specific set of variables – price, quality, safety, reliability and security of supply – which must be objectively considered when assessing a rule change or a review. We must base our decision on how the outcome of a particular decision would impact on these variables, where relevant, and these variables alone. That said, other variables may be relevant to the extent they affect the price, quality, safety, reliability and security of supply. The impacts of climate change, and climate change mitigation and adaptation risk, on the price and reliability of electricity is an example of this.

The Commission agrees with criteria proposed in the following submissions:

- Risks should be allocated to those best placed to manage them' (criterion 4 above), has been added in response to AGL's submission proposing the assessment framework should also include the principle of efficient allocation of risk.⁵³ Allocation of risk to a party who can, relative to others, better assess and manage the consequences of that risk, should lead to incentives to improve risk management over time and minimising overall costs to society.
- 'Consumers should have options in the way they use energy' (criterion 8 above), has been added in response to the AGL and Renew submissions proposing the assessment framework should also reflect the values of customer choice, optionality and transparency.⁵⁴ Customer options are central to SAPN and SVDP's proposals to enable export charges, and transparency is fundamental for customers to understand the available options.

The Commission considers some additional assessment criteria proposed in submissions are already captured in our assessment framework, namely:

The Jemena, Firm Power and Renew submissions generally propose criteria covering investment certainty, risk of stranded assets and 'sovereign risk'.⁵⁵ The Commission considers these issues are covered in criteria 1 above, 'Regulatory clarity and certainty'. The Commission agrees regulatory frameworks and market design should provide a clear, understandable set of rules. This promotes confidence in regulation and markets, and allows participants to invest and develop and adapt business strategies to best meet the changing needs of consumers.

⁵³ AGL submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁵⁴ Submissions to the consultation paper: AGL, p. 3; Renew pp. 4 -5.

⁵⁵ Submissions to the consultation paper: Jemena, p. 3; Firm Power, p. 2; Renew, p. 5.

Australian Energy Market Commission **Draft rule determination** Access, pricing and incentive arrangements for DER 25 March 2021

- Renew proposes criteria covering 'value' whereby solutions should deliver the greatest net outcome for all customers, not just those with DER.⁵⁶ The Commission considers this is encompassed by the 'Efficient provision of electricity services'. The Commission considers reforms to better integrate DER into the energy system should benefit the broader community – not just those with DER.
- Renew proposes criteria covering cost-reflectivity including where customers' use of their DER creates net costs to the network, or where DER use reduces costs in the network.⁵⁷ The Commission considers this issue is part of 'Efficient pricing'. Nevertheless, the Commission has clarified that price signals can include negative prices to reward customers for actions that better utilise the network or improve network operations.
- The Jemena and Customer Advocate submissions propose additional detail under 'Regulatory burden'. The Commission notes these views and considers these issues are already broadly incorporated under this criterion.⁵⁸
- Ausgrid's submission proposes that the assessment framework should promote the NERO by ensuring that the rule is compatible with the development and application of consumer protection for small customers.⁵⁹ As discussed in section 3.2.2 above, the Commission may only make a Rule if it is satisfied that the Rule will or is likely to contribute to the achievement of the NERO – including, where relevant, that the Rule is compatible with the development and application of consumer protections for small customers.⁶⁰

The Commission is limited in its ability to consider notions of equity and fairness – as generally proposed by Jemena, Planet Ark Power, Firm Power, AGL, Ausgrid and Renew – otherwise than with reference to efficiency.⁶¹ Efficiency is the fundamental objective of the energy market objectives. Although the notion of the 'long term interests of consumers' is somewhat ambiguous, the second reading speech for the Bill containing the NEO clarifies:⁶²

The market objective is an economic concept and should be interpreted as such. For example, investment in and use of electricity services will be efficient when services are supplied in the long run at least cost, resources including infrastructure are used to deliver the greatest possible benefit and there is innovation and investment in response to changes in consumer needs and productive opportunities. The long term interest of consumers of electricity requires the economic welfare of consumers, over the long term, to be maximised. If the National Electricity Market is efficient in an economic sense the long term economic interests of consumers in respect of price,

⁵⁶ Renew submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

⁵⁷ Renew submission to the consultation paper, pp. 4-5

⁵⁸ Jemena states in its submission, NER changes should be minimised and any NER changes should allow for overlapping operation of jurisdiction instruments (p. 3).; The Customer Advocate states in its submission, "under the banner of regulatory burden, the cost-benefit of these proposed changes to consumers through additional charges, new market entities, communication and infrastructure costs and cybersecurity must be considered in a transparent and effective way." (p. 3)

⁵⁹ Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

⁶⁰ NERL clause. 236(1); 236(2)(b).

⁶¹ Submissions to the consultation paper: Jemena, p. 3; Planet Ark Power, p. 4; Firm Power, p. 2; AGL, p. 3; Ausgrid, p. 4; Renew, p. 4.

⁶² Second reading speech, National Electricity (South Australia) (New National Electricity Law) Amendment Bill 2005, 9 February 2005.

quality, reliability, safety and security of electricity services will be maximised.

Energetic Communities argues the Commission should also consider affordability of essential energy and access to zero carbon supply.⁶³ The Commission acknowledges governments and the community are concerned about affordability and environmental issues. Achievement of such policy objectives is typically associated with a subjective value judgement that typically differs, depending on a particular view, and may potentially have broad societal impacts. For example, lowering emissions requires governments to make value judgements using information on the economy as a whole and the welfare of the population.

However, when making rules, the Commission takes wider policy objectives into account to the extent they impact on NEO and NERO matters such as safety, security, reliability, quality and price. For example, under 'Efficient pricing', the Commission will consider the promotion of market outcomes where prices reflect the efficient costs of providing energy services. In loose terms, this means that energy consumers should pay no more than necessary for the safe and reliable delivery of electricity services. Further, under 'Robustness to climate change mitigation and adaptation risks', the Commission will consider whether the draft rule is robust to the impacts of climate change, and climate change mitigation and adaptation risks, on the NEO and NERO matters.

The Commission agrees with CSR and Endeavour Energy that it will be important that this rule change fits within the broader suite of industry reforms that are occurring.⁶⁴ The Commission considers the rule change requests are foundational to future market design considerations – especially two-sided markets, which is being considered by the ESB as part of the Post 2025 Market Design review. The Commission takes a holistic view in making decisions. The above assessment framework criteria broadly cover off on the need for a consistent approach.

Although noteworthy and important, the Commission considers the following proposals are less relevant to the NEO and NERO:

- The Customer Advocate proposes that the risk assessment must include the immediate impacts of the pandemic⁶⁵
- Energetic Communities proposes to invite suggestions or comments on alternative considerations for cost recovery⁶⁶
- Evoenergy proposes that the assessment framework should also acknowledge the role of jurisdictional government and customer preferences in determining appropriate changes⁶⁷
- Renew proposes the assessment framework should consider how the new regulatory arrangements will enable principles of materiality of costs or benefits passed on the consumers, 'additionality' and simplicity⁶⁸

⁶³ Energetic Communities submissions to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁶⁴ Submissions to the consultation paper: CSR, p. 2; Endeavour Energy - Appendix A, p. 1.

⁶⁵ The Customer Advocate submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁶⁶ Energetic Communities submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁶⁷ Evoenergy submission to the consultation paper, p. 9.

⁶⁸ Renew submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

Energetic Communities also proposes to include customer impact analysis as part of the assessment framework, including 'willingness to pay'.⁶⁹ Further, the Customer Advocate states the framework must include clear consideration of how consumers are likely to react to the change, embrace the advantages and consider their own responses.⁷⁰ The Commission considers these types of analysis and analytical tools can be used to identify the benefits and costs of the proposed rule changes, which can inform our decision – as distinct from assessment criteria.

Planet Ark Power identified many relevant considerations in its submission.⁷¹ The Commission considers the above assessment framework criteria broadly cover off on these issues.

3.4 Summary of reasons

The more preferable draft rules made by the Commission are published with this draft rule determination. The key features of the more preferable draft rules are outlined in section 3.1 above.

Further detail on the more preferable draft rules can be found in chapters 4–6 and appendix B.

The Commission is satisfied that, having regard to the issues raised in the rule change requests and during consultation, the more preferable draft rules will, or are likely to, better contribute to the achievement of the NEO and NERO for the reasons set out below.

3.4.1 Updating the regulatory framework to recognise the provision of export services to customers

The proponents' rule changes proposed the need to update key terms in the NER to clearly recognise export services in the regulatory framework. In addition, SAPN suggested that the existing planning and investment framework could be adapted to apply to export services. TEC/ACOSS proposed the need for additional planning and investment obligations to be set in the NER to support DNSPs in the provision of export services.

Accordingly, the Commission has considered the merits of expanding the definition of distribution service to include export services. This has been considered in the context of the development of the national regulatory framework, which was established at a time when energy flows were not bidirectional, and the need for this framework to be flexible to accommodate change and continue to evolve with customer demand for emerging DER technologies. As a result, it has concluded that it is appropriate to clarify that export services form part of a distribution service. The Commission considers that this is likely to advance the NEO as it would provide regulatory clarity and certainty for customers in relation to access to export services and to DNSPs regarding expectations to provide export services.

Under an approach where export services are recognised as forming part of a distribution service, the draft rule is intended to enable existing planning and investment arrangements

⁶⁹ Energetic Communities submission to the consultation paper, pp. 2–3.

⁷⁰ The Customer Advocate submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁷¹ Planet Ark Power submission to the consultation paper, pp. 4–7.

to be adapted for export services. Consequential changes to enable the application of existing regulatory mechanisms, such as incentive schemes, are also required. These changes support the application of the existing framework by broadening the application of relevant rules in the NER and NERR to export services. As such, the Commission considers that these changes to support the application of the existing regulatory framework to export services are consistent with the key intent of the proponents' proposed approaches. In addition, the Commission considers the draft rules are consistent with achieving the NEO and the NERO as they clearly establish the application of existing processes to export services. This supports the effective application of existing processes to export services and should therefore minimise any associated regulatory burden and administrative cost that may result.

Given the emerging nature of export services, and the fact that they are not essential services in the same way as consumption services, the Commission also considers there should be some further guidance in the NER to support transparency and efficiency with regard to planning and investment decisions around export services. On this basis, the more preferable draft rule supplements the existing framework with a number of new reporting requirements to increase transparency around planning and investment opportunities for export services. As such, the draft electricity rule takes into account the assessment criteria relating to regulatory clarity and certainty by providing clear guidance as to the regulatory arrangements that are to apply to export services.

To support additional requirements around the type of information that DNSPs would be required to provide in relation to planning and investment for export services, the Commission's draft electricity rule requires that the AER, through its Expenditure Forecast Assessment Guidelines, develop guidance to assist DNSPs in their expenditure proposals (e.g. by outlining the type of information and analysis that should be included) and provide clarity with regard to the assessment of export related expenditure so as to provide support to DNSPs in the efficient provision of export services. In this regard the draft electricity rule takes into account the assessment criteria relating to the efficient provision of electricity services.

The more preferable draft rules are likely to better achieve the NEO and NERO than the rule changes sought by the proponents because they not only utilise the existing regulatory framework, which enables existing regulatory mechanisms to be adapted for export services, but also take into account the need to integrate export services in the context of the future development of the rules, particularly in light of the move to two-sided market arrangements. This will likely result in a more cost-effective solution that creates consistency with future market developments and is administratively efficient.

The more preferable draft retail rule is compatible with the development and application of consumer protections for small customers because it clarifies the extent to which the consumer protections under the NERR apply to export services. In particular, it makes provisions to allow retail customers to access metering data about exports in the same way that they are given access to consumption data. This is likely to result in improved protection and certainty for retail customers of export services.

3.4.2 Incentive arrangements and service levels of export services

The Commission's more preferable draft rule:

- Supports the application of incentive arrangements for efficient delivery of export services by introducing requirements under NER clause 11.[xxx].3 for the AER to undertake a review to consider arrangements, which may include the STPIS, for providing performance incentives for export services (see section 5.1.4). This is consistent with assessment criteria on providing DNSPs with effective incentives to promote economic efficiency, as discussed further below.
- Provides greater flexibility to the AER in providing export service performance incentives by:
 - amending the factors that need to be considered by the AER in developing the STPIS, including in extending the STPIS to exports under NER clauses 6.6.2 (v)(3)(i), 6.6.3 (b) (3) (vi) and 6.6.3 (b) (5) (see section 5.1.4).
 - amending other relevant parts of incentives framework to provide more scope for the AER to consider the application of the DMIS, DMIA and the small-scale incentive scheme to export services under NER clauses 6.6.3(b) and (c)(3), NER clauses 6.6.3A(b), (c) and (d) and NER clause 6.6.4(b)(3) respectively (see section 5.1.4). This is consistent with assessment criteria on providing DNSPs with effective incentives to promote economic efficiency, as discussed further below.
- Promotes greater transparency of export service performance delivered to customers by introducing requirements on DNSPs under NER schedule 5.8 clauses (I)(3) and (4) to report annually on a range of metrics related to their export service performance in their Distribution Annual Planning Reports (DAPR) (see section 5.2.4). This is consistent with assessment criteria on the regulatory burden for the parties involved, as discussed further below.
- Introduces a new requirement on the AER under NER rule 8.13 to develop a methodology for and to regularly calculate customer export curtailment values (CECV). The Commission considers these values are more likely to contribute to achieving the NEO than a measure for the value customers place on export service reliability because customer export curtailment values would better reflect the benefits to customers from exporting customers being able to access greater levels of export capacity. (see section 5.3.4) This is consistent with assessment criteria on the efficient provision of electricity services and regulatory burden for the parties involved, as discussed further below.

The Commission's more preferable draft electricity rule is likely to better contribute to the achievement of the NEO than the rules proposed by the proponents because the Commission's more preferable draft electricity rule:

- Includes provisions for DNSPs to report on their export service performance on an annual basis. Enhanced transparency of export service performance will provide for more informed regulatory, policy decisions and DER investment decisions by customers.
- Amends the factors that need to be considered by the AER in developing the STPIS to
 provide greater flexibility to the AER in providing incentive arrangements for export
 services and improves regulatory consistency.

 Does not include requirements for DNSPs to offer minimum levels of export capacity to customers. The Commission considers that, in this respect, the draft rule is more likely to promote the NEO than the rule proposed by SAPN and TEC/ACOSS as it would provide greater ability for DNSPs to meet differing network circumstances and reduce the likelihood of inefficient network expenditure.

The elements of the Commission's draft electricity rule summarised above, and in more detail in chapter 5, contribute to the achievement of the NEO in the following ways:

- Efficient provision of electricity services The impact of defining export service levels, the proposal for requirements on DNSPs to provide minimum export capacity to customers and the development of customer export curtailment values on efficient provision of electricity services was considered. The Commission considers that development of customer export curtailment values would support efficient provision of electricity services and contribute to the lowest possible system costs by enabling the assessment of whether increasing hosting capacity leads to lowest overall system costs. Similarly, defining export service level requirements through the STPIS is considered to support efficient provision of export services.
- 2. A regulated network service provider should be provided with effective incentives to promote economic efficiency –In assessing the incentive arrangements for export service the Commission has considered the need to provide effective incentives to promote economic efficiency. The Commission considers that the amendments under the draft electricity rule to support export service performance incentives for DNSPs would lead to a better alignment of commercial incentives of DNSPs with the interest of consumers. The DNSPs will be incentivised to reduce the cost of delivery of export services, share the efficiency benefits with customers and deliver a superior export service that is better able to meet their customers' export needs.
- 3. Regulatory clarity and certainty The implications of the proposal for outlining service level requirements and requirements on DNSPs to provide minimum export capacity to customers for regulatory clarity and certainty were considered by Commission. The Commission considers that defining service level requirements through the STPIS would improve regulatory clarity while the minimum export capacity requirements would not.
- 4. Regulatory burden In considering the arrangement for customer export curtailment values, the export service performance reporting and the proposal for supplementary connection arrangements for additional hosting capacity, the Commission has been cognisant of minimising regulatory burden on the stakeholders involved. The regulatory burden of the CECV framework and the performance reporting requirements is likely to be proportionate to the benefits to the market.

3.4.3 Distribution network pricing arrangements for export services

The Commission's more preferable draft electricity rule:

• Removes the current prohibition on DNSPs to charge for energy exported into the grid by deleting NER clause 6.1.4, as proposed by SAPN and SVDP (see section 6.4.2). This

creates regulatory flexibility to enable pricing options of DER that send efficient signals for future expenditure and incentivise customers to best utilise existing infrastructure. This is a way to integrate DER more effectively into the electricity system and lower costs for all distribution network users – helping to achieve assessment criteria 2, 4, 5, and 8, as discussed further below.

- Makes clear that distribution tariffs may reflect efficient negative costs for both export and consumption services by amending NER cl. 6.18.5(a) – consistent with SAPN's proposal (see section 6.4.2). This creates regulatory flexibility for DNSPs to better reward customers for actions that better utilise infrastructure or improve network operations – helping to achieve assessment criteria 2, 4, 5, and 8, as discussed further below.
- Strengthens stakeholder engagement in the transition process above that proposed by SAPN and SVDP, which the Commission considers is necessary to mitigate customer risks and therefore preferable, by requiring DNSPs to:
 - develop and consult on an export tariff transition strategy as part of its TSS process to phase-in any proposed export pricing over time, by amending NER cl. 6.8.2(c1) and cl. 6.18.1A (see section 6.4.3)
 - explain the interrelationships between different aspects of its regulatory and TSS proposals, including how the proposed pricing structures relate to connection policies and expenditure plans, in a plain language overview, by amending NER cl. 6.8.2(c1) (see section 6.4.3).
 - These changes help to achieve assessment criteria 2, 4, 5, 6 and 8, as discussed further below.
- Promotes greater certainty and transparency of the decision-making process, above that proposed by SAPN and SVDP, by requiring the AER to consult on and publish Export Tariff Guidelines under NER cl. 6.8.1B – helping to achieve assessment criteria 2, 4, 5, 6 and 8, as discussed further below (see section 6.4.3).
 - The Commission considers this is preferable to find a balance of providing regulatory flexibility while giving stakeholders more confidence in the TSS process, and to promote consumer engagement in the AER's decision making.
 - Under NER cl. 11.XXX.4, by 1 July 2022, the AER must develop and publish the initial Export Tariff Guidelines. The AER must comply with the distribution consultation procedures when preparing the initial Export Tariff Guidelines.
- Supports innovation and future market developments, above that proposed by SAPN and SVDP, by:
 - increasing the 'individual' and 'cumulative' thresholds for tariff trials as a transitional arrangement over the next two regulatory periods under NER cl. 11.XX.7 – which is preferable to facilitate more informed TSS proposals of potential customer impacts (see section 6.4.2)
 - amending a pricing principle so that DNSPs are able to design more advanced network tariffs targeting retailers and intermediaries for end customers under NER cl. 6.18.5(i) (see section 6.4.2).

- These changes help to achieve assessment criteria 2, 4, 5, 6 and 8, as discussed further below.
- Improves the adaptability of the pricing framework to emerging network issues relating to the increased use of DER – especially minimum demand periods – by broadening the reference to cost drivers under NER clause 6.18.5(f)(2), as proposed by the AER in its submission – helping to achieve assessment criteria 2, 4, 5, 6 and 8, as discussed further below (see section 6.4.2).
 - This clause currently require DNSPs to base tariffs on the long run marginal cost of providing services with regard to meeting demand 'at times of greatest utilisation of the relevant part of the distribution network'. It is preferable to say, 'times of greatest utilisation of the relevant service', which covers minimum demand-related network constraints.
- Makes consequential rule changes required to support the above amendments, above that proposed by SAPN and SVDP, which is preferable for regulatory clarity in-line with assessment criterion 6, including to:
 - the NER clause 6.18.4 principles governing assignment or re-assignment of retail customers to tariff classes and assessment and review of the basis of charging (see section 6.4.2)
 - the billing and credit risk pass through arrangements under chapter 6B of the NER to support the implementation of export tariffs (see section 6.4.2).
 - These changes help to achieve assessment criteria 2 and 6, as discussed further below.

The Commission's more preferable draft electricity rule, summarised above and in more detail in chapter 6, better contributes to the achievement of the NEO in the following ways:

- **Efficient pricing** The Commission considers enabling export pricing promotes efficient investment in both network electricity services and behind-the-meter investments made by retail customers. These price signals can provide opportunities for consumers to adjust their usage patterns in ways that can reduce their own cost of using the network, as well as contribute to reducing future network costs more broadly.
- Risks should be allocated to those best placed to manage them implementation of price signals allocates the risk to retail customers of excessive demand of network services at a given point in time, which could lead to inefficient network expenditure. This is especially so for export pricing, given non-DER-households (who currently contribute to DER-related costs) do not have the ability to take actions to manage the risk of excessive demand of network export services. Retail customers will have an incentive to manage the risk because they will seek to minimise bill impacts. Increasingly, it is expected retail customers will have the ability to adjust their usage or exports during times when there are network constraints. Customers should be rewarded for this flexibility. When new expenditure is required to meet demand for network services, price signals can help to ensure it will be the result of customers making informed decisions about the costs that they impose on the network.
- Robustness to climate change risk and climate change mitigation and adaptation risks – Enabling export pricing, as well as addressing incentives for providing export services (discussed above) creates greater regulatory flexibility and opens up a range of potential service options to efficiently manage the integration of DER into the energy system. This flexibility is robust to jurisdictional measures to promote DER and complementary investments in behind-the-meter appliances – including batteries, EVs and demand management devices – as part of climate change mitigation programs. Without these regulatory changes, measures to increase DER may affect the price and reliability of the supply of electricity. Efficiently integrating DER into the energy system, so that greater exports from DER can be accommodated, is also robust to climate change risks affecting reliability, such as severe weather events which may interrupt supply from large centralised generators.
- **Regulatory clarity and certainty** The Commission considers the requirements on the AER to publish a TSS guideline, and DNSPs to develop a transition strategy, promote understanding and confidence in regulatory arrangements, and strengthen the forum for customers and other stakeholders to express their concerns and preferences.
- Regulatory burden The Commission has considered whether the implementation and administrative costs arising from the more preferable draft rule are proportionate to the benefits. In particular, the Commission considers the new consultation and reporting requirements on DNSPs and the AER are the minimum necessary steps to manage stakeholder concerns in implementing export pricing reforms. Further, the existing pricing framework, which is well understood by the sector, will largely apply to export pricing – minimising additional regulatory complexity.
- Promote consumer choice In the context of the major transformation underway, the Commission considers enabling export pricing creates regulatory flexibility for the sector to respond to changing customer and jurisdictional preferences, network circumstances, and technology and market developments as they emerge. Further, it is increasingly important for consumer views, preferences and priorities to be reflected in network proposals and regulatory outcomes. The Commission's decision to strengthen consultation requirements promotes consumer engagement and stakeholder management.

3.4.4 Uniform rule

As noted in section 3.2.5 above, the Commission has determined to make a uniform rule for the more preferable draft electricity rule, as it does not consider that a differential rule will, or is likely to, better contribute to the achievement of the NEO than a uniform rule. The Commission considers that there are no relevant differences between the NEM and the local NT systems that would necessitate a differential rule. While the systems have different physical characteristics, these should not impact the implementation of the rule.

3.5

Proposed commencement dates and transitional provisions for draft more preferable rules

The following tables outline the implementation timelines and key transitional provisions for amendments under the draft more preferable rules.

SCHEDULE OF AMENDING RULE	INCLUDES AMENDMENTS TO THESE PROVISIONS OF THE NER	COMMENCE- MENT DATE
1	All NER changes other than those below	1 July 2021
2	Provisions relating to the export tariff guidelines and customer export curtailment values	1 July 2022
3	 Transitional rules in chapter 11, including: Requirements on the AER in relation to updating guidelines (by 1 July 2022 or 1 July 2023), develop export tariff guidelines (by 1 July 2022), conduct a review of incentive arrangements for export services (by 31 December 2022), consult on changes to the annual benchmarking reports (by 1 July 2022), and develop an initial CECV methodology and value (by 1 July 2022) Increases to the thresholds for trial tariffs for the current and next regulatory control period Provisions allowing DNSPs at least 12 months before they need to report new information in their Distribution Annual Planning Reports. 	1 July 2021

Table 3.1: Amendments to the NER

Table 3.2: Amendments to the NERR

SCHEDULE OF AMENDING RULE	INCLUDES AMENDMENTS TO THESE PROVISIONS OF THE NERR	COMMENCE- MENT DATE
1	 Body of NERR (rules 56A, 56B, 86A, 86B, relating to providing information to customers on their exports) Schedule 1 (model terms and conditions for standard 	1 July 2021
	 retail contracts) Schedule 2 (model terms and conditions for deemed standard connection contracts) 	
2	Transitional rules (Schedule 3 Part 17), requiring retailers	1 July 2021

25

SCHEDULE OF AMENDING RULE	INCLUDES AMENDMENTS TO THESE PROVISIONS OF THE NERR	COMMENCE- MENT DATE
	and distributors to update their contract terms and conditions by 30 September 2021	

4

UPDATING THE REGULATORY FRAMEWORK TO RECOGNISE THE PROVISION OF EXPORT SERVICES TO CUSTOMERS

This chapter outlines the Commission's draft determination with regard to updating the regulatory framework so that the range of services, including export services, provided by DNSPs to their customers are recognised in the regulatory framework. It sets out the Commission's draft decision to recognise export services within the existing regulatory framework. It also explains the Commission's draft decision in respect of enabling DNSPs to efficiently provide the services that customers require, for example, through clarifying the treatment of export services in the existing planning and investment frameworks.

BOX 2: OVERVIEW

- The evolving nature of DER technologies (e.g. storage, EVs, communications, PV) and the rapid pace of change in these technologies means that the regulatory framework will need to be flexible to accommodate change and continue to evolve with customer demand for emerging technologies.
- While there is a well-established regulatory framework for the provision of services that involve the connection and supply of energy to customers, growth in DER has increasingly required DNSPs to manage the emergence of customers seeking to export energy to the market.
- How these 'export services' are treated within the existing regulatory framework is not clear.
- To clarify the regulatory treatment of export services and to support DNSPs to achieve
 efficient planning and investment outcomes in respect of export services, the
 Commission's draft rule introduces a number of changes to existing definitions in the NER
 and existing planning and investment arrangements to increase clarity and transparency
 around both the opportunities for, and decisions made in respect of, export services.

Changes to definitions

- To clarify that export services form part of a distribution service, the Commission's draft rule changes the definition of "network" in the NER. This change is also intended to enable existing regulatory mechanisms to be adapted for export services.
- To support the application of existing incentive schemes to export services, the Commission's draft rule replaces, where relevant:
 - references to electricity consumers with references to "network service end users" (a new defined term covering end-users of electricity and embedded generators who are not registered participants), and

- references to the demand for electricity with references to the demand for distribution services (which would include consumption and export services).
- For greater clarity and flexibility, recognising that retail customers increasingly have generation facilities as well as load, the draft rule applies the definition of "retail customer" currently used in chapter 5A throughout the NER (with a few exceptions). This definition clarifies that "retail customer" includes embedded generators who are not registered participants.

Changes to existing planning and investment frameworks

- The Commission's draft rule introduces new requirements for a DNSP to provide information related to (i) how it intends to manage the integration of DER through the different elements of its regulatory proposal (i.e. connection services, pricing, expenditure); and (ii) an explanation of the DNSP's proposed approach to DER integration against alternative options.
- To support additional requirements around the type of information that DNSPs would be required to provide in relation to planning and investment for export, the Commission's draft rule also requires the AER, through its Expenditure Forecast Assessment Guidelines, to develop guidance to assist DNSPs in their expenditure proposals (eg by outlining the type of information and analysis that should be included) and provide clarity with regard to the assessment of export related expenditure, with particular consideration to how the benefits arising from expenditure to provide for export services are to be valued.

4.1 Background: the treatment of "export services" under current arrangements

The proponents' rule changes proposed the need to update key terms to clearly recognise export services in the regulatory framework. To varying degrees, SAPN and TEC/ACOSS proposed changes to the existing definition of 'distribution service' to provide clear recognition of export services in regulation. In addition, SAPN suggested, with a view to aligning the treatment of export services with that of consumption services under the regulatory framework, that the definition of 'retail customer' may present a barrier to the application of the existing framework to export services. TEC/ACOSS proposed the need for specific planning and investment obligations to be set in the NER to support DNSPs in the provision of export services. In this context, this section provides an overview of existing arrangements under the regulatory framework in relation to how the services distributors provide, and to whom, are defined, classified and treated under the existing framework.

4.1.1 Existing definitions in the regulatory framework

The regulatory framework contains a number of definitions that govern, amongst other things, a service that a DNSP provides, its ability to recover the cost of providing such services, and its relationship with customers in relation to access and connections

arrangements. Importantly, the approach taken to the classification of the activities and services is determined, in part, by whether the service is defined as a distribution service.

The current regulatory framework defines 'distribution service' and related terms as follows:

BOX 3: DISTRIBUTION SERVICE AND DISTRIBUTION SYSTEM

- NER (Chapter 10) defines a 'distribution service' as 'a service provided by means of, or in connection with, a distribution system'
- NEL section 2 contains a parallel definition: '*electricity network service* means a service provided by means of, or in connection with, a transmission system or distribution system'
- NEL section 2: 'distribution system means the apparatus, electric lines, equipment, plant and buildings used to convey or control the conveyance of electricity that the Rules specify as, or as forming part of, a distribution system'
- NER (Chapter 10) definitions relating to 'distribution service':
 - a 'distribution system' is defined as 'a distribution network, together with the connection assets associated with the distribution network, which is connected to another transmission or distribution system...'
 - a 'distribution network' is defined as 'a network which is not a transmission network'
 - a 'network' (used in the definitions of both transmission network and distribution network) is defined as the apparatus, equipment, plant and buildings used to convey, and control the conveyance of, electricity to customers (whether wholesale or retail) excluding any connection assets...'

Given that definition as a 'distribution service' forms the basis of the services that customers receives from distributors, this definition will affect distributors' ability to provide the services required by customers.

Definitions such as 'distribution system' and 'retail customer' affect how services are classified and subsequently form the basis for which regulatory mechanisms apply to services. In terms of the definition of 'retail customer', the application of incentive schemes, in some instances, is linked to the provision of services to a 'retail customer'.⁷² Considered in the context of the provision of export services, there are potential implications for the effective application of the existing framework to export services.

The current regulatory framework defines 'retail customer' and related terms as follows:

⁷² The NER provides guidance as to the specific incentive schemes that can be applied and how distribution pricing should be designed and applied. Some of the guidance in the NER on these matters refers to the provision of services to 'retail customers'. For example, NER clause 6.6.3 or NER clause 6.18.

BOX 4: RETAIL CUSTOMER

- National Electricity Law (NEL) section 2 defines a 'retail customer' as a person who
 purchases energy without specific reference to exporting energy: "means a person to
 whom electricity is sold by a retailer and supplied in respect of connection points, for the
 premises of the person, and includes a person (or a person who is a class of persons)
 prescribed by the Rules for the purposes of this definition".
- The NER and National Energy Retail Law (NERL) define 'retail customer' in the following ways:
 - NER (Chapter 5A) explicitly includes in the definition of 'retail customer', for the purposes of rules relating to connection agreements for these customers, a person who in addition to consuming also generates electricity (subject to certain thresholds): "...includes a non-registered embedded generator and micro-embedded generator". (A non-registered embedded generator may or may not also consume energy; a micro-embedded generator is a sub-type of retail customer with very small generating equipment, such as a rooftop PV system.)
 - NER (Chapter 10) defines a 'retail customer' as "a small customer or a large customer" and these customers are defined according to the NERL or jurisdictional electricity legislation
 - NERL (section 5) defines a 'small customer' as a "customer who is a residential customer; or who is a business customer who consumes energy at business premises below the upper consumption threshold"
 - NERL (section 2) defines a 'residential customer' is "...a customer who purchases energy principally for personal, household or domestic use at premises".

4.1.2 Service classification

Service classification defines the type of economic regulation, if any, that will apply to services provided by DNSPs. This includes whether or not a service is subject to economic regulation (and the level and type of regulation), the approach to cost recovery, and whether or not a service will need to be ring-fenced from other services offered by a DNSP. Service classifications are first proposed by DNSPs and the decisions are made by the AER and form the regulatory foundation of its distribution determinations for each DNSP. The classification process also signals the potential for network services to be provided in competitive markets. For example, services that have the potential to be provided competitively in future have typically been classified as 'alternative control services' by the AER.⁷³

Distribution services may be classified by the AER or in accordance with the NER if the NER contains a requirement to assign a service to a specific classification.⁷⁴ Typically the NER have not classified distribution services and, therefore, the AER has had to consider which

⁷³ AER, Electricity distribution service classification guideline: Explanatory statement, September 2018, p. 1.

⁷⁴ NER clause 6.2.1(e).

distribution services provided by DNSPs should be classified. The AER undertakes distribution service classification during the 'framework and approach' stage of each DNSP's regulatory determination.⁷⁵

Distribution services can be classified as direct control services, negotiated distribution services, or left unclassified. The NER do not set out the specific characteristics of services that should fall within each classification category.⁷⁶ Instead, the NER define classifications in terms of the regulation that will apply to the services in each classification:

- a direct control service is regulated under a distribution determination, which sets out the control mechanism that applies to the relevant service (i.e. the price to be paid or revenue to be earned from the services)
- a negotiated service is a service that is subject to the DNSP's negotiating framework, which is approved by the AER in its distribution determination
- a distribution service falling outside the classifications of a direct control service or a negotiated distribution service is left unclassified and not subject to economic regulation.

Services classified as direct control services are then split into two sub-classes: standard control services (SCS) and alternative control services (ACS). The NER defines these services by reference to how they are regulated once classified:

- standard control services are services subject to a control mechanism based on a DNSP's total revenue requirement
- all other direct control services are alternative control services, which are subject to a control mechanism to be specified in the DNSP's distribution determination.⁷⁷

In general, the service classification framework has important implications for determining the potential treatment of export services within the regulatory framework.

4.1.3 Obligations for distributors to provide export services

The NER do not provide any specific guidance – either in the form of obligations or incentives – as to how DNSPs should incorporate the provision of export capacity in their general planning and investment decisions. Rule 5.13 of the NER, which regulates the distribution annual planning process, requires DNSPs to identify network limitations based only on forecast maximum demand. DNSPs are required to have regard to embedded generation only to extent that this might have an impact on maximum demand (noting that maximum demand could encompass export demand).

DNSPs are required to offer a connection to retail customers, including for 'micro embedded generators',⁷⁸ but have discretion to set export limits. Where there is high penetration of solar PV, some DNSPs have started to restrict the level of electricity that customers can export to

⁷⁵ NER clause 6.8.1(b)(2)(i).

⁷⁶ The NER sets out the factors the AER needs to have regard to in classifying distribution services, as well as standard control services or alternative control services. See NER clauses 6.2.1(c) and 6.2.2(c).

⁷⁷ NER clauses 6.2.5 and 6.2.6.

⁷⁸ NER chapter 5A.

the grid to manage technical issues caused by DER exports.⁷⁹ Some customers face very low or even zero export limits in areas of the network with high levels of solar penetration.

Nevertheless, the NEO requires DNSPs to consider wider system benefits and costs in their investment and operational decisions. This requirement is made explicit in the RIT-D requirements set out in the NER.⁸⁰ The AER states that it is consistent with the capital expenditure criteria for DNSPs to consider benefits in this way when assessing DER-related capital expenditure proposals.⁸¹

4.1.4 Network planning and investment framework

The national framework establishes a nationally consistent annual planning and reporting cycle and project assessment process for distribution networks. It consists of:

(i) Distribution annual planning and reporting process:

- Distribution annual planning review
- Distribution annual planning report (DAPR)
- (ii) Demand side engagement obligations
- (iii) Distribution investment project assessment process:
- Regulatory investment test for distribution (RIT-D)
- Dispute resolution process

Distribution annual planning review and report

Each DNSP is required to undertake an annual planning process covering a minimum forward planning period of five years for its distribution assets (and 10 years for its dual function assets).⁸² The forward period commences on a date deemed appropriate by each DNSP.

The planning process applies to distribution network assets and activities undertaken by DNSPs that would be expected to have a material impact on the distribution network in the forward planning period.

In carrying out the planning process, DNSPs are, at a minimum, required to:

- prepare forecasts of maximum demands for the relevant network assets
- identify (based on those forecasts) system limitations; and
- take into account non-network options when considering network options

DNSPs must publish a DAPR setting out the results of the distribution annual planning review for the forward planning period. DAPRs are to be published by the date specified in jurisdictional electricity legislation or, if no date is specified, by 31 December. The DAPR must include the information specified in the NER (schedule 5.8).

Demand side engagement obligations

⁷⁹ AEMO, Renewable Integration study Stage 1 Appendix A High Penetration of Distributed Solar PV, April 2020, p. 27.

⁸⁰ NER clause 5.17.

⁸¹ AER, Assessing DER integration expenditure: Consultation paper, November 2019, p. 12.

⁸² NER clause 5.13.

DNSPs are required to develop a demand side engagement strategy which sets out the strategy for engaging with non-network providers and considering non-network options for addressing system limitations.⁸³ This strategy must be documented in a report (demand side engagement document) which includes certain information specified in the NER, and which must be reviewed and published every three years. DNSPs are also required to establish and maintain a register of parties interested in being notified of developments related to DNSP planning and expansion activities.

Regulatory investment test for distribution (RIT-D)

The RIT-D establishes the processes and criteria to be applied by DNSPs in order to identify investment options which best address the needs of the network. It has two key components:

(i) A cost benefit test

(ii) Procedures (project assessment process) which includes

- Project specification
 - exempt projects
 - cost threshold assessment (+\$6 million)⁸⁴
- screening for non-network options which involves
 - draft project assessment report consultation
 - final project assessment report.

Certain types of projects and expenditure are exempt from the RIT-D, including projects initiated to address urgent and unforeseen network issues.

In applying the test, DNSPs must consider all credible options (which may include both network and non-network options) when choosing how to address an identified need for investment in the network. The preferred option is the one which maximises the economic benefit to all those who produce, consume and transport energy in the NEM.

Under the RIT-D, the quantification of market benefits is optional.⁸⁵ DNSPs *may* quantify each class of market benefit where it considers that the quantification of market benefits may alter the selection of the preferred option. A DNSP would need to quantify both the applicable costs and market benefits in order for the preferred option to have positive net market benefit.

Consistent with the requirements of NER clause 5.17.2(a), the AER sets out guidance for the operation and application of the RIT-D via the RIT-D application guidelines.

⁸³ NER clause 5.13.1.

⁸⁴ Clause 5.17.3(a)(2) of the NER. The RIT–D cost threshold was \$5million but became \$6 million from 1 January 2019 to end-2021. See AER, Final determination: Cost thresholds review, November 2018, p. 12.

⁸⁵ However, the Commission previously recommended that the NER provisions on the RIT-D should be amended to mandate the quantification of applicable classes of market benefit specified in the rules (and any additional classes of market benefit specified by the AER) where these may be material or where the quantification of market benefits may alter the selection of the preferred option, rather than leaving quantification optional in these circumstances. (AEMC, Updating the regulatory framework for distributor-led stand-alone power system review, May 2020, p. 88.)

4.2.1

Draft rule determination Access, pricing and incentive arrangements for DER 25 March 2021

4.2 Proponents' views

What problems do the rule change request seek to address?

In its rule change request, SAPN proposed that current definitions in the NER create ambiguity as to customers' rights to export services, and the status that regulation affords these services in the planning that DNSPs need to undertake. In its rule change request, SAPN stated:⁸⁶

- there is ambiguity in the NER as to whether 'distribution services' only relate to the *consumption* of energy and the conveyance of electricity *to* customers.
- guidance provided in the NER as to the provision of services to 'retail customers' is unclear. This is on the basis that there is some ambiguity in the meaning of the term stemming from different definitions in the NEL, NER and NERL.⁸⁷

SAPN highlighted that the definition of 'distribution services' is foundational to the AER classifying export services, deciding the form of regulatory oversight and, where revenues/prices are to be directly controlled by the AER, the control mechanism to apply. SAPN noted this is also foundational to applying the NER capital expenditure and operating expenditure objectives, factors and criteria – which are used by the AER to assess network expenditures proposed for services that are classified as 'standard control services'.⁸⁸

SAPN also noted that the AER must follow guidance provided in the NER as to the specific incentive schemes that can be applied, and how distribution pricing should be designed and applied to services.⁸⁹ In the context of considering which regulatory mechanisms should apply to export services, SAPN indicated that the existing guidance in the NER refers to the provision of services to 'retail customers', a term which SAPN considered is inconsistent across the NEL, NER and NERL. SAPN considered this may have implications as to the specific incentive schemes that can be applied and how distribution pricing may be designed and applied.

In SAPN's view, if customer demand for export services continues to increase and DNSPs approach their intrinsic hosting capacities,⁹⁰ decisions will need to be made on whether and how much investment there should be to support provision of export services. SAPN said the effect of maintaining the status quo of an unclear mandate for DNSPs is that there is a risk that DNSPs may under-invest in network capacity to accommodate customers' desires for export services – that is, invest in a lower level than customers want and are willing to pay for. SAPN considered this would mean that:

⁸⁶ SAPN, rule change request, p. 11.

⁸⁷ SAPN notes that this is the case for rules relating to the Demand Management Incentive Scheme, the Value of Customer Reliability (VCR), and the distribution pricing rules. The Service Target Performance Incentive Scheme (STPIS) rules refer more generally to 'customers' and the Efficiency Benefit Sharing Scheme (EBSS) to 'network users'.

⁸⁸ SAPN rule change request, p. 11.

⁸⁹ SAPN rule change request, p. 11.

⁹⁰ Note that there is a base level of DER export capacity that all networks already provide, because network assets constructed to supply load have an inherent capacity to support reverse power flow without any additional investment.

- customers' ability to export energy to the network may progressively degrade over time, reducing the return (both for individual customers and the community) on their investment in DER
- customers will increasingly face barriers to exercising choice and participating in energy markets, such as by exporting energy to networks when this helps avoid network costs, or exporting energy into the NEM spot market or ancillary services markets
- competition barriers may arise for DER to participate in the NEM, potentially limiting market access to a cheaper source of generation, reducing the flow-on benefits of DER to other customers.⁹¹

TEC/ACOSS proposed amendments to the NER in order to optimise existing DER hosting capacity and incentivise additional hosting capacity. TEC/ACOSS consider:⁹²

- DNSPs are increasingly constraining DER exports using static export limits
 – noting DNSPs
 appear to be managing their constraints in different ways, and there is no clearly
 established set of principles for them to follow
- the existing regulatory framework remains inflexible, as existing access and pricing arrangements create barriers to efficient and equitable cost recovery.

4.2.2 What are the proponents' proposed solutions?

SAPN and TEC/ACOSS presented different approaches to clarifying the treatment of export services in the regulatory framework. SAPN suggested making definitional changes to allow for the adaptation of the existing mechanisms to export services, while TEC/ACOSS proposed a number of new obligations in the framework to guide network planning and investment around export capacity.

This section outlines these proposed solutions and identifies points of overlap or divergence.

Proposed definition changes

TEC/ACOSS state definitions should be updated to recognise "prosumers" as the export equivalent of retail customers via amendments to chapter 5A (Part A) and Chapter 10 of the NER. 93

SAPN proposed that expanding the definition of distribution service to include export services would allow the existing regulatory arrangements to be adapted to export services. This definitional change is considered by SAPN as central to ensuring that export services are recognised under the NER as a distinct service provided by DNSPs. The implication of this is that export services could then be considered as an 'identified need'. This means that DNSPs would be able to incur expenditure on the network guided by the need to meet or manage expected demand for export services. SAPN suggested that this would provide a mandate for DNSPs to invest in and provide export services guided by the capital and operating expenditure objectives in the NER.⁹⁴

⁹¹ SAPN rule change request, p. 13.

⁹² TEC/ACOSS rule change request, p. 7.

⁹³ TEC/ACOSS rule change request, p. 14.

⁹⁴ SAPN rule change request, pp. 11–12.

As discussed previously, a central outcome SAPN seeks through the proposed definitional changes is the application of existing regulatory obligations and requirements to export services, such as existing regulatory controls on network expenditure.

At a high level, SAPN proposed for the Commission to:95

- amend the definition of terms applicable to 'distribution service', so that these terms explicitly recognise that the distribution network now not only conveys electricity to customers but also conveys electricity from customers
- make any such changes to the NER as required so that the regulatory framework explicitly recognises that customers who purchase electricity from retailers now not only consume energy but also export energy to the distribution network, so that the regulatory framework (including existing incentive schemes, distribution pricing rules and other guidance the NER provides to the AER) can apply to export services
- consider any other terms present in the NEM regulatory framework that may intersect with terms as to what comprises a customer and the services that a DNSP can provide.

Proposed changes to service classifications

TEC/ACOSS stated that service classifications should be amended to recognise the export of DER as a distribution service via amendments to Chapter 10 (glossary) of the NER.⁹⁶

SAPN considered with export services being linked to 'distribution services', the AER would be able to classify these services through the framework and approach and distribution determination processes.⁹⁷ In SAPN's view, as export services involve the use of the grid to export energy, these are natural monopoly services that should be regulated and provided for in DNSPs' regulated revenue allowances as 'standard control services', in accordance with the AER's current approach to service classification. SAPN stated that the costs of all network augmentations used to provide export services best reside in a single 'regulatory asset base' – given the commonality of assets used to provide export and consumption services, which renders an 'alternative control services' pricing approach impractical. Further, SAPN considered that network augmentations driven by small customers will most practically be planned and funded on an ex-ante basis via standard control service. This is intended to mirror the approach taken to the treatment of augmentations driven by small customers' consumption demand.⁹⁸

Proposed obligations on DNSPs to guide network planning and investment in export services

An important difference between SAPN and TEC/ACOSS's proposals relates to the necessary obligations on DNSPs to provide export services and the treatment of expenditure assessment.

⁹⁵ SAPN rule change request, p. 17.

⁹⁶ TEC/ACOSS rule change request, p. 15.

⁹⁷ SAPN noted it does not seek to mandate the classification decision in the NER (SAPN, rule change request, p.18).

⁹⁸ SAPN rule change request, p. 18.

Application of existing planning and investment frameworks for export services

SAPN considered the mandate for DNSPs to provide export services can be made by updating the definitions of a 'distribution service' in the NER, which would clarify the need for the AER to classify and regulate (if required) export services.⁹⁹ SAPN suggested that if export services are classified as a standard control service, DNSPs will be required to meet or manage demand for export services, comply with any regulatory obligations or requirements (if they exist for export services), and if there are no obligations or requirements, maintain the quality, reliability, safety and security of the distribution system, which would include export services. It is suggested that the target baseline of service performance to maintain would be guided by an adapted STPIS for exports.¹⁰⁰

On expenditure proposals and assessment, SAPN proposesed that these should not be limited to market benefit assessments, and should consider the extent to which customers' views support particular levels of network investment.¹⁰¹ Here, SAPN highlighted that the requirement would be for distribution networks to consider the least-cost way of meeting customer demand for export services and invest to meet that demand. As such, DNSPs' cases to the AER for investment would not be limited to meeting this goal based solely on market benefits analysis.

Reflecting another approach, TEC/ACOSS proposesed that obligations should be introduced in the NER to guide DNSPs' planning for investment in export capacity and that augmentations carried out to provide capacity for export services should be assessed via a net market benefit test.¹⁰² These points are discussed further below.¹⁰³

Establishing a planning and investment strategy for DER integration

TEC/ACOSS considered that a new obligation on DNSPs is appropriate to encourage them to think strategically about the role of DER exports in their future planning. To this end, TEC/ACOSS suggested the introduction of a requirement for DNSPs to prepare a comprehensive DER integration strategy (DERIS).¹⁰⁴

TEC/ACOSS proposed that the DERIS could work on a five yearly basis and alongside other regulatory obligations, such as the DAPR. The proposed content of the DERIS may include an outline of the current and projected DER uptake, network challenges and opportunities, and proposed investments and other actions over the coming five years and beyond.¹⁰⁵ A DNSP's proposed DERIS would then be considered by the AER and incorporated into its assessment of the individual elements of the regulatory proposal (connections, pricing, and expenditure).

⁹⁹ SAPN rule change request, p. 18.

¹⁰⁰ SAPN rule change request, p. 18. SAPN's proposed approach to STIPIS is dealt with in further detail in chapter 4 of this draft determination.

¹⁰¹ SAPN rule change request, p. 19.

¹⁰² The DEIP consultation process also considered the appropriateness of establishing an obligation to provide export services. DEIP Access and Pricing Reform Package: Outcomes report, June 2020.

¹⁰³ TEC/ACOSS also proposed a number of obligations related to access, optimisation and the allocation of export capacity that are dealt with in the following chapters.

¹⁰⁴ TEC/ACOSS rule change request, p. 11.

¹⁰⁵ TEC/ACOSS rule change request, p. 11.

To supplement this information, the DERIS would also require an outline of how the network has consulted customers and incorporated feedback into the regulatory proposal.

Investment in hosting capacity to benefit all customers

TEC/ACOSS suggested imposing a further obligation on DNSPs to invest in additional DER hosting capacity, when it benefits all consumers, by introducing a net market benefit test to guide network planning and investment for DER.¹⁰⁶

According to TEC/ACOSS, this could be achieved by extending the principles set out in the RIT-D to all network planning decisions.¹⁰⁷To this end, TEC/ACOSS proposed amending NER clause 5.13.1 to expand the scope of the distribution annual planning review such that 'The distribution annual planning review must explain how the DNSP will optimise additional DER export capacity for system-wide net market benefits'.¹⁰⁸

4.3 Stakeholder views

4.3.1 Definitions

Including export services in the definition of distribution service

Overall, the majority of stakeholders expressed support for changes to the regulatory framework to recognise export services. In nearly all cases, this support extended to SAPN's proposal to make required changes to include export services within the definition of distribution service.¹⁰⁹

AGL and EnergyAustralia, while supportive of this definition change to recognise export services, noted that any changes should complement the development of a market-based framework for the provision of DER services.¹¹⁰ To this end, EnergyAustralia encouraged the Commission to give consideration as to the implications of the proposed definition change on the future ability of retailers or third-party aggregators to provide different forms of access rights and pricing arrangements at the retail level.¹¹¹

The Victorian Department of Environment, Land, Water and Planning (DELWP) also suggested that any changes to the regulatory framework currently being contemplated need to consider the full range of DER technologies and services that may be available to networks and markets in future. Similarly, Ausgrid considered that in making any changes to the definition of distribution services it would be important to provide flexibility in the definition

¹⁰⁶ TEC/ACOSS rule change request, pp. 11–12.

¹⁰⁷ TEC/ACOSS developed this position based on the findings developed in CEPA's report: Distributed Energy Resources Integration Program – Access and pricing: Reform options, 9 April 2020.

¹⁰⁸ TEC/ACOSS rule change request, pp. 11–12.

¹⁰⁹ AGL submission to the consultation paper, p. 2 and 4; AER submission to the consultation paper, p. 4; CEC submission to the consultation paper, p. 2; Energy Queensland submission to consultation the paper, p. 1; Jemena submission to the consultation paper, p. 5; EUAA submission to the consultation paper, p. 1; AER submission to the consultation paper, p. 3; Energetic Communities submission to the consultation paper, p. 1; University of Wollongong submission to the consultation paper, p. 1; DELWP, submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

¹¹⁰ AGL submission to the consultation paper, p. 2 and 4.

¹¹¹ EnergyAustralia submission to the consultation paper, p. 7.

to allow for new services to be included in the future. For example, voltage control or reactive power. 112

The AER, while supportive of the proposed update to the definition of distribution service, noted that the current definition is sufficiently broad to include export services.¹¹³

Jemena was of the view that new definitions for 'grid-imports' or 'grid-exports' would not be required in the NER. Instead, these services could be catered for in the explanation of distribution services, and in the AER's service classification guideline.¹¹⁴

In contrast to these views, Firm Power suggested that the implications for the proposed definition change, to enable the application of the existing regulatory controls (eg application of capital and operating expenditure objectives and incentive mechanisms), overlooks the existing inefficiencies in network planning and investment frameworks. On this basis, Firm Power proposed that instead of requiring DNSPs to provide export services, an alternative category of services should be considered in the form of 'balancing' services. These balancing services would help to balance the import and export of power flows within distribution networks.¹¹⁵

Definitions of retail customer and prosumers

Stakeholders who addressed the considerations around the definition of retail customer raised by SAPN¹¹⁶ and those related to the introduction of the term 'prosumers' by TEC/ACOSS¹¹⁷ held different views with regard to the appropriateness of the proposed changes.

The Customer Advocate expressed support for definition changes to ensure prosumers are recognised as the export equivalent of retail customers through Chapter 5A and Chapter 10 of the NER.¹¹⁸

In further comments supporting this approach, Energetic Communities noted that while there is an existing definition for retail customer, there is no definition of prosumer or a similar term. Energetic Communities suggested that one implication of this is that the definition of retail customer may present a barrier to the application of the existing framework to export customers.¹¹⁹

Conversely, AGL considered that the introduction of the concept of prosumers may introduce unnecessary additional complexity in the context of consumer protections, as provided for under the National Energy Customer Framework (NECF), and that SAPN's approach, in

¹¹² Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

¹¹³ AER submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

¹¹⁴ Jemena submission to the consultation paper, p. 6.

¹¹⁵ Firm Power submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

¹¹⁶ SAPN, rule change request, p. 11.

¹¹⁷ TEC/ACOSS rule change request, p. 14.

¹¹⁸ The Customer Advocate submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

¹¹⁹ Energetic Communities submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

amending the definition of terms applicable to 'distribution service', may provide a more holistic solution.¹²⁰

In its submission Jemena raised that under Victorian arrangements the definition of 'small customer' needs to be considered, given that Victoria does not—in effect—participate in the NERL. In Jemena's view, this would present the same issues as that in the national instruments—that is, the definition of small customer references electricity consumption as a part of its meaning. Subsequently, in Victoria's case, jurisdictional instruments would need updating.¹²¹

4.3.2 Regulatory treatment of export services

Service classification

Views with regard to the classification of export services were strongly supportive of SAPN's proposal to follow the current process in the NER, whereby a service classification decision is arrived at during a framework and approach stage of a DNSP's regulatory determination, and that the export services should be treated as a SCS.¹²²

Endeavour Energy, while supportive of classification of export services as an SCS through the framework and approach, noted the possibility for some aspects of export services to be treated as an ACS (such as particular connection services). However, Ausgrid suggested that, in line with the current treatment of consumption services, network augmentation driven by small customers export hosting demand will most practically be planned for and funded through SCS.¹²³

A number of stakeholders expressed views with regard to need for the classification process to be flexible and accommodate future changes in DER services. TasNetwork considered it vital that variations in the cost-recovery arrangements applied by individual networks are also possible under any rule change.¹²⁴ EnergyAustralia proposed the Commission should consider how the classification of export services could be restrictive in an evolving DER landscape (e.g. will the classification of export services impact a move to voltage instead of energy export).¹²⁵ The Energy Users Association Australia (EUAA) considered that under an SCS classification locational pricing is difficult, with postage stamp pricing the norm. To the extent that the current rules allow or can be amended to allow locational pricing, the EUAA supported export services being classified as a SCS.¹²⁶

Application of mechanisms under existing framework

¹²⁰ AGL submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

¹²¹ Jemena submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

¹²² Jemena submission to the consultation paper, p. 6; The Customer Advocate submission to the consultation paper, p. 4; Energy Queensland submission to the consultation paper, p. 2; Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 6; Ausnet Services submission to the consultation paper, p. 3; AGL submission to the consultation paper, p. 6.

¹²³ Endeavour Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 2. This point was also raised in ENA's submission to the consultation paper, p. 11.

¹²⁴ TasNetworks submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

¹²⁵ EnergyAustralia submission to the consultation paper, p. 8.

¹²⁶ EUAA submission to the consultation paper, p. 8.

The majority of stakeholders were also supportive of the proposed application of existing regulatory mechanisms to export services.¹²⁷

Ausgrid considered that the symmetrical treatment of consumption and exports would allow the application of the existing regulatory framework to both consumption and export services with minimal amendments. Ausgrid considered that this approach is the least burdensome and the most appropriate way to create a mandate for distributors to undertake expenditure on export services in line with what their customers demand and are willing to pay for.¹²⁸

Energy Networks Australia (ENA) considered that the application of the existing capital and operating expenditure objectives in the NER will mean that DNSPs will have an obligation to meet or manage customer demand for export services classified as SCS; matching the current treatment of consumption services classified as SCS. ENA also considered that mirroring the current well-established regulatory framework for consumption services is highly efficient and reduces the risks of material regulatory change to all stakeholders.¹²⁹

The AER, in its submission supported SAPN's view that if export services are recognised as a distribution service, they can be explicitly considered in service classification, benefit from the direct application of the capital and operating expenditure objectives and criteria, and be subject to regulatory mechanisms such as incentive mechanisms.¹³⁰

South Australia Council of Social Services (SACOSS) noted that changing the definition of distribution service in the NER to allow for the inclusion of export services in network planning and investment frameworks has the potential to involve cost recovery from all customers. While recognising that that export tariffs can be used to direct those costs to users of DER, SACOSS proposed that the Commission considers the potential inequities of the proposal.¹³¹

Energy Queensland suggested consideration also be given to the treatment of export service within different frameworks. In particular, how export service would be treated in relation to embedded networks (if at all) and in relation to stand-alone power systems.¹³²

Existing planning arrangements

Views among stakeholders were mixed on whether the inclusion of a DER integration strategy was necessary. Views ranged from the DERIS being important to support coordinated and transparent planning, the existing framework being adequate, through to the DERIS being a regulatory burden.

Stakeholders that supported the DERIS considered it may improve transparency of possible future network investment needs for export capacity, giving consumers and other parties

¹²⁷ AER submission to the consultation paper, p. 4; Essential Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 2; Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

¹²⁸ Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p.4.

¹²⁹ ENA submission to the consultation paper, p.11.

¹³⁰ AER submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

¹³¹ SACOSS submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

¹³² Energy Queensland submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

more information to inform their investment decisions.¹³³ DELWP considered that the DERIS may play a role in supporting DNSPs to explicitly define the outcomes they will achieve for proposed investments.¹³⁴ Energetic communities noted the potential for the information required as part of the DERIS to provide transparency and feed into the AER reset process.¹³⁵

The AER expressed general support the DERIS and noted it would be valuable to consider any consequential amendments to the distribution annual planning process under Rule 5.13 of the NER to assess whether the planning arrangements require updating to better support DNSPs in making the required information publicly available.¹³⁶

The ENA and some submissions from individual DNSPs expressed views that the DERIS is not necessary as the existing framework has similar requirements. ENA and Essential Energy noted that the AER already considers the extent to which DNSPs have engaged with their stakeholders in preparing both tariff proposals and expenditure forecasts.¹³⁷ In ENA's view, the regulatory determination process requires DNSPs to engage with their customers and stakeholders in an integrated way with regard to key inputs such as their network and non-network solutions, connections policies and proposed tariffs. In its view, DER strategies and expenditure will be incorporated into this engagement process, and engagement with stakeholders is best facilitated through this process rather than a standalone strategy document.¹³⁸ AusNet Services considered that formalising information provision on export services as proposed in the DERIS goes beyond requirements that are required for consumption services.¹³⁹

EnergyAustralia considered existing planning arrangements are suitable to be applied to export service. However, they suggested that the Commission should consider establishing requirements on DNSPS to provide information regarding the nature and the volume of spend undertaken to increase hosting capacity and historical and forecast spend on hosting capacity.¹⁴⁰

A number of DNSP submissions expressed the view that the proposed DERIS would add to the regulatory burden and was unnecessary.¹⁴¹

Assessment process for DER related expenditure

Broadly, stakeholders who responded to the consultation paper expressed either a preference or in-principle support for the application of a net market benefit test to DER related expenditure. Stakeholders also raised a number of considerations with regard to how net market benefits are measured and quantified.

¹³³ SA Department of Energy and Mining submission to the consultation paper, p.2; ERM power submission to the consultation paper, p. 3; AEC submission to the consultation paper, p. 13; Tesla submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

¹³⁴ DELWP submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

¹³⁵ Energetic Communities submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

¹³⁶ AER submission to the consultation paper, p. 4 and 7.

¹³⁷ ENA submission to the consultation paper, p. 11; Essential Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

¹³⁸ ENA submission to the consultation paper, p. 11.

¹³⁹ Ausnet services submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

¹⁴⁰ Energy Australia submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

¹⁴¹ EVO Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 5; Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 7.

AusNet Services, Ausgrid, EnergyAustralia, the Australian Energy Council (AEC), Endeavour Energy and EUAA supported the use of a net market benefit test but were opposed to prescribing this as a specific obligation in the NER.¹⁴²

Ausgrid noted that a net market benefit test can be applied too widely and may result in accepting investment projects not maximising the value to customers. This may lead to a situation where market benefits accrue to parties other than the network and its customers. Ausgrid noted that the distribution of benefits is a matter of public policy.¹⁴³ Endeavour Energy also considered that it would not be appropriate to mandate that DER export capacity investment below the RIT-D threshold be justified solely by reference to a mandated net market benefit test. Endeavour Energy noted that it is a useful guide but not the only guide of network investment needs.¹⁴⁴ Similarly, EVO Energy considered that the decision-making framework for investment in DER hosting capacity should allow for different approaches that are appropriate for the scale of the investment.¹⁴⁵

The South Australia Department for Energy and Mining and the Customer Advocate, while supportive of a net market benefit test as a measured approach for expenditure assessment, noted that undertaking this assessment when the potential DER benefits and impacts are yet to accurately quantified may be difficult.¹⁴⁶

The Clean Energy Council (CEC) considered that the investment framework should not be limited to costs and benefits for DNSPs, but should also consider broader societal benefits. To this end, any net market benefit test should place an avoided value on greenhouse gas emissions.¹⁴⁷ Similarly, CitiPower, Powercor and United Energy strongly support extending the market benefits test to recognise wider DER benefits, such as wholesale or behind-the-meter benefits, including societal and environmental benefits from DER such as decarbonisation.¹⁴⁸ Jemena considered, to determine market benefits, the Essential Service Commission of Victoria (ESCV) feed-in tariff as the best proxy of market benefits rather than network impacts. Network impacts—which may be a net increase in costs where available hosting capacity is depleted or a net decrease where augmentation can be avoided—are inherently captured in the price reset process and/or through mechanisms within a regulatory control period, for example, through the cost pass-through arrangements in NER clause 6.6.1.¹⁴⁹

¹⁴² Ausnet Services submission to the consultation paper, p. 4; Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 7; Energy Australia submission to the consultation paper, p. 8; AEC submission to the consultation paper, p. 14; Endeavour Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 3; EUAA submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

¹⁴³ Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 7.

¹⁴⁴ Endeavour Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

¹⁴⁵ Evoenergy submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

¹⁴⁶ SA Department of Energy and Mining submission to the consultation paper, pp. 2-3; The Customer Advocate submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

¹⁴⁷ CEC submission to the consultation paper, p. 1 and 4.

¹⁴⁸ CitiPower, Powercor and United Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

¹⁴⁹ Jemena submission to the consultation paper, p. 8.

4.4 Analysis and draft rule determination

4.4.1 Recognising export services in the regulatory framework

The Commission's draft rule has been guided by its view that it is necessary to clearly recognise exports services as distribution services in order to provide clarity for (i) customers around their rights to access export services and (ii) DNSPs regarding expectations to provide export services.

A central outcome of the treatment of export services as a distribution service is that the regulatory mechanisms under the existing arrangements – the service classification process, application of capital and operating expenditure objectives, and existing controls on network expenditure (assessment against capital and operating expenditure objectives, incentive schemes, ex post review and reporting etc) – would then shape the regulatory treatment of export services. In respect of minimising the regulatory burden and costs arising from the proposed changes, the Commission concludes that an approach which continues to utilise the existing frameworks and mechanisms to support the provision of export services is appropriate and consistent with its broader approach to recognise the evolving role of DNSPs as a platform to connect, manage and enable DER integration.

To enable the effective application of the existing framework to export services, the Commission's draft rule includes changes to the definition of "network" and a number of consequential changes to other terms related to what comprises a customer used in the regulatory framework. These changes are discussed below.

Encompassing export services in the definition of distribution service

As a first step to recognising export services in the regulatory framework, the Commission's draft rule makes changes to clarify that distribution services include export services. The Commission considers that this change is required to make clear how export services fit into the existing regulatory framework. This change is intended to provide clarity for customers around their rights to access export services and to DNSPs regarding expectations in relation to providing export services.

To achieve this outcome, the draft rule removes "to customers" in the definition of "network" in the NER in order to remove the only direction-specific reference within the definitions related to "distribution service".¹⁵⁰ This change is intended to remove any ambiguity as to whether "distribution services" only relate to the <u>consumption</u> of energy and the conveyance of electricity <u>to</u> customers.

It is the Commission's expectation that this change (to support a clear interpretation that an export service constitutes a distribution service) in the NER is also reflected in the AER's Distribution Service Classification Guidelines and associated Explanatory Statement, which should be updated, as necessary, to reflect any changes. As such, the Commission's draft rule includes in chapter 11 of the NER a transitional rule that the AER must review and where

¹⁵⁰ Amending NER definition Chapter 10.

necessary amend that guideline to take into account the Amending Rule, within twelve months of the relevant schedule of the Amending Rule taking effect in July 2021.¹⁵¹

Overall, the Commission considers that these changes will provide regulatory clarity around whether an export service is considered a distribution service.

Regulatory implications of clarifying exports as a distribution service

As previously noted, an important aspect of the treatment of export services as a distribution service is that the existing regulatory arrangements would then shape the regulatory treatment of export services. Taking into account stakeholder feedback, the Commission considers that the existing regulatory requirements, incentive schemes and controls that currently apply to distribution services are appropriate to be adapted to a DNSP's provision of export services. It considers that utilising existing regulatory mechanisms will minimise the regulatory change and cost on industry. The approach also maintains, for the most part, a consistency in approach to the provision of distribution services by DNSPs.

In this case, the Commission is of the view that including export services within the scope of distribution services will therefore enable export services to be:

- explicitly considered by the AER in service classification;
- subject to the capital and operating expenditure objective in the NER, forming a mandate to invest to provide export services; and
- subject to existing regulatory controls on network expenditure including assessment against capex and opex objectives, RIT-D, incentive schemes, ex-post review, benchmarking and reporting.

Service classification

On the basis that export services will be treated in a similar way to consumption services, the Commission considers that it remains appropriate that the AER should follow the process outlined in the NER¹⁵² to arrive at a service classification decision during the Framework and Approach stage of a DNSP's regulatory determination. Acknowledging stakeholder feedback, the Commission does not consider there is a need to specify in the rules how export services should be classified by the AER. This flexibility remains important because different aspects of export services may require a combination of SCS and ACS classification (the current treatment of connection services differs between DNSPs). In addition, as the nature of export-based service offerings delivered by DNSPs continue to develop, the flexibility of the existing classification arrangements will provide the AER and DNSPs the ability to manage changes in the provision of export related services.

Capital and operating expenditure objectives

The Commission considers that for components of export services classified as SCS by the AER, the capital and operating expenditure objectives in the NER will apply.¹⁵³ This will mean that network businesses will have a new requirement to meet or manage customer demand

¹⁵¹ Amending NER clause 11.[xxx].2.

¹⁵² NER clause 6.2.1 and 6.2.2.

¹⁵³ NER clauses 6.5.6 and 6.5.7.

for export services guided by the operating and capital expenditure objectives outlined in Box 5. The application of the operating and capital expenditure objectives will provide DNSPs with an 'identified need' – the objective the DNSP seeks to achieve by investing in the network – to meet and manage expected demand for export services. In proposing expenditure that is needed to meet target service levels based on forecast demand, DNSPs will be required to have regard to whether the expenditure associated with export services reasonably reflects the pre-determined capital and operating expenditure criteria in the NER.¹⁵⁴ The Commission is satisfied that the application of the capital and operating expenditure objectives and criteria to expenditure relating to export services will help define a prudent and efficient level of investment in export services and support the efficient provision of export services while minimising any additional regulatory burden associated with developing regulatory mechanism specific to export services.

BOX 5: OPERATING AND CAPITAL EXPENDITURE OBJECTIVES (NER CLAUSES 6.5.6 AND 6.5.7)

(a) A building block proposal must include the total forecast operating/capital expenditure for the relevant regulatory control period which the Distribution Network Service Provider considers is required in order to achieve each of the following (the operating/capital expenditure objectives):

(1) meet or manage the expected demand for standard control services over that period

(2) comply with all applicable regulatory obligations or requirements associated with the provision of standard control services;

(3) to the extent that there is no applicable regulatory obligation or requirement in relation to:

(i) the quality, reliability or security of supply of standard control services; or

(ii) the reliability or security of the distribution system through the supply of standard control services, to the relevant extent:

(iii) maintain the quality, reliability and security of supply of standard control services; and

(iv) maintain the reliability and security of the distribution system through the supply of standard control services; and

(4) maintain the safety of the distribution system through the supply of standard control services.

Application of Amending rule to stand-alone power systems and embedded networks

¹⁵⁴ NER clauses 6.5.6 and 6.5.7.

The Commission notes Energy Queensland's suggestion to clarify the treatment of export services in relation to embedded networks and stand-alone power systems (SAPS).¹⁵⁵ In the final report for the review on *Updating the regulatory frameworks for distributor-led stand-alone power systems*, published in May 2020, the proposed drafting closely followed existing arrangements to support efficient planning and investment outcomes and extend settlement systems and the full suite of energy specific consumer protections to accommodate DNSP-led SAPS. The purpose of this package of changes is to ensure that customers transitioned to DNSP-led SAPS are not disadvantaged in terms of price and reliability, and retain access to existing consumer protections such as access to retail market offers. The Commission continues to consider that the arrangements proposed under its review are appropriate for SAPS.

The Commission has also considered the application of this draft rule to embedded networks and instances where embedded generation in an embedded network may want to export to the DNSP's network. Under current arrangements in embedded networks, electricity is purchased from the NEM at the parent connection point and on-sold to customers at child connection points within the embedded network. On-selling entities must hold a retailer authorisation from the AER or be exempted by the AER from having to hold a retailer authorisation (and in that case the on-seller will be on-selling electricity it has bought from a retailer).¹⁵⁶ In an embedded network, the total consumption for the entire embedded network is metered by the parent meter at the parent connection point and individual consumption within the embedded network may be metered at the customer's connection point. The Commission's draft rule enables an exempt retailer buying at the parent connection point to be captured by the definition of retail customer.¹⁵⁷ Services provided by the DNSP would include supply services to support export to the DNPS's network through the parent connection point of the embedded network.

Changes to support the application of incentive schemes to export services

The Commission has considered a number of terms used in the regulatory framework that present potential barriers to the application of incentive schemes to export services. Some of the rules on these matters refer to the provision of services to "retail customers" (for example, NER clause 6.6.3). There are also some references to "electricity consumers" (but not defined) in NER Chapter 6 (for example, clause 6.5.6(e)). The Commission's draft rule proposes to make the following changes to these terms.

The definition of 'retail customer' in chapter 10 of the NER would be amended to give it an extended meaning based on the meaning it currently has in NER chapter 5A, ¹⁵⁸ which includes micro embedded generators and non-registered embedded generators.¹⁵⁹ While in many cases these will also be retail customers, that may not always be the case and extending the definitions will allow for new business models to emerge. The extended

¹⁵⁵ Energy Queensland submission to the consultation paper, p.2.

¹⁵⁶ AER, Electricity Network Service Provider - Registration Exemption Guideline (Network Exemption Guideline).

¹⁵⁷ Amending definition NER Chapter 10.

¹⁵⁸ Amending definition NER Chapter 10.

¹⁵⁹ The new definition would exclude non-registered embedded generator who elect to connect under Chapter 5.

meaning would apply throughout the NER with some limited exceptions. In chapter 6, this would enable the application of incentive schemes to export services. The Commission notes it is at the discretion of the AER as to which regulatory mechanisms should apply to export services.

A new definition of 'network service end user' would replace 'electricity consumer' and would cover all retail customers and electricity consumers buying directly from the NEM ('Customers' under the NER) who are not retailers and have a connection to a distribution network, and electricity consumers in embedded networks.¹⁶⁰

The definition of 'micro embedded generator' (used in the definition of 'retail customer') would be amended so that it extends to customers of MSGAs with micro EG connections. The result will be to bring these customers within the scope of the basic connection service arrangements in Chapter 5A.

Consequential changes to support the application of the existing framework to export services

Other consequential changes to the NER will support the application of the existing framework to export services.

- A change to the definition of 'supply service' will clarify that it covers services provided for both export and import of electricity.¹⁶¹ This change is intended to clarify the meaning for users of the NER and not change the existing meaning, since as a matter of interpretation, a 'supply service' already covers delivery of electricity to or by customers.
- In the distribution service classification provisions and in provisions dealing with distribution determinations, changes clarify that references to 'users' means users of the relevant service, not users of electricity.¹⁶²
- In the provisions related to demand management incentive schemes, innovation allowances and billing, changes will clarify that 'demand' refers to demand for distribution services, not demand for electricity.¹⁶³
- In the principles governing assignment or reassignment of retail customers to tariff classes, and the pricing principles that apply when tariffs structures are determined, references to 'usage' and 'usage profile' will be amended to clarify that these refer to use of distribution services (covering import and export) and not to use of electricity.¹⁶⁴
- The tariff reassignment obligations of retailers will be amended to clarify that they apply where the customer notifies changes in use of export or import distribution services.¹⁶⁵

Amendments to the NERR to make clear that they apply supply services bidirectionally

¹⁶⁰ Amending definition NER Chapter 10.

¹⁶¹ Amending NER clause 5A.A.1. Refer also to draft NER, Schedule 5A.1, Part B, paragraph (b)(1).

¹⁶² For example, Amending NER clauses 6.2.2(c)(2) and 6.2.5(c)(2).

¹⁶³ Amending NER clauses 6.6.3(b) and (c)(3); clauses 6.6.3A(b), (c)(2) and (d); clause 6.20.1(a).

¹⁶⁴ Amending NER clauses 6.18.4(a) and (b), 6.18.5(f)(2) and 6.18.5(h).

¹⁶⁵ Amending NER clause 6B.A3.2(a)(1).

The draft rule proposes changes to the NERR to clarify that retail customers should be given access to metering data about exports in the same way they are given access to consumption data and to recognise the provision of export services by distributors.

The NERR requires distributors and retailers to give a retail customer or a customer's authorised representative information about the customer's energy consumption, if requested.¹⁶⁶ The draft rule extends these requirements to information about exports, and makes similar changes to the corresponding provisions in the model contracts in the NERR.¹⁶⁷

The draft rule proposes amendments to the 'Model terms and conditions for deemed standard connection contracts' in the NERR to recognise the provision of export services by distributors. Most of the amendments replace references to supply with references to supply services, supported by a new defined term to explain that the supply service covers both imports and exports.¹⁶⁸ A new clause confirms that a distributor may interrupt or curtail supply services for exports from small generators.¹⁶⁹

For the draft rule, the Commission also considered the following matters relating to the NERR and has concluded that changes should not be made or that changes cannot be made as they fall outside the scope of the NERR framework.

The NERR apply to retailers in relation to the sale of electricity and gas to retail customers, and to distributors in relation to the provision of customer connection services (including supply services) to retail customers. For the NERR, the term 'retail customer' is defined in the NERL and does not cover Market Small Generation Aggregators or the customers of exempt retailers. The wider extended meaning proposed for the NER will not apply under the NERR.

The NERL and NERR provide important customer protections relating to the supply of energy to customers as an essential service. These include rules about interruptions to supply and disconnections. The Commission's draft rule does not extend these consumer protections to export services as export services are not regarded as essential services.

The NERR provides for the classification of retail customers according to their use of energy (domestic or business) and how much energy they consume (small or large customers). Distributors classify business customers as small or large customers and in doing so have regard to annual consumption of energy at the customer's premises over the previous 12-month period.¹⁷⁰ During consultation for this draft determination, the Commission has not been made aware of issues about the application of the NERR when classifying customers who also export; for example, issues about whether consumption for classification purposes is the net or gross figure. On that basis, the draft rule does not propose any change to the classification provisions.

¹⁶⁶ The provisions require the data to be provided in accordance with the metering data provision procedures made under the NER.

¹⁶⁷ Amending NERR rules 56A (retailers), 86A and 86B (distributors); Schedule 1 clause 9.4A in the 'Model terms and conditions for standard retail contracts'; Schedule 2 clause 15.2A of the 'Model terms and conditions for deemed standard connection contracts'.

¹⁶⁸ Amending NERR, Schedule 2, Preamble and throughout.

¹⁶⁹ Amending NERR, Schedule 2, clause 10.5.

¹⁷⁰ NERR rule 6(b) and NERR rule 11.

4.4.2 Enabling the efficient provision of export services

Having regard to the views of stakeholders and its own analysis, the Commission considers that the existing distribution planning and investment framework – which includes the DAPR, demand side engagement obligations and the RIT-D – is largely appropriate and fit-forpurpose to encourage DNSPs to make efficient planning and investment decisions with regard to export services.

However, the Commission's draft rule supplements the existing framework with a number of new reporting requirements to increase transparency around planning and investment opportunities for export services. Specifically, the draft rule introduces requirements for a DNSP to provide, as part of the overview paper accompanying the DNSP's regulatory proposal:

- information on how it intends to manage the integration of DER through the different elements of its regulatory proposal (i.e. connection services, pricing, expenditure); and
- an explanation for the DNSP's proposed approach against alternative options.

In addition, the Commission proposes that the AER, through its Expenditure Forecast Assessment Guidelines, develop guidance to assist DNSPs in their expenditure proposals (e.g. by outlining the type of information and analysis that should be included) and provide clarity with regard to the assessment of export related expenditure.

The Commission's draft rule and the reasons for its decision are explained below.

Suitability of existing planning framework for export services

As previously mentioned, TEC/ACOSS proposed the introduction of a DER integration strategy (DERIS) which sets out requirements around the type of information that DNSPs would be required to provide in relation to planning and investment for export services (see section 4.3.2).

While supportive of the intention of the DERIS, stakeholders generally considered and the Commission agreed that applying the existing framework with minor additions would achieve similar outcomes. Therefore, in addition to existing DAPR reporting requirements set out in schedule 5.8 of the NER, the Commission's draft rule includes two changes to existing arrangements to further support DNSPs to achieve efficient planning and investment outcomes and increase transparency for stakeholders around DSNPs planning and investment decisions for export capacity.

First, the draft rule includes a new obligation on DNSPs to provide information, as part of the overview paper accompanying the DNSP's regulatory proposal, on how they intend to manage the integration of DER. The draft rule requires a DNSP to present information specifically relating to how DER integration is managed through the different elements of its regulatory proposal (i.e. connection services, pricing, expenditure) and discuss how its proposal is appropriate to meet expected consumer outcomes.¹⁷¹ This obligation would support DNSPs in communicating with customers and DER providers as part of planning for

¹⁷¹ Amending NER clause 6.8.2(c1).

and undertaking investments in export services and would improve transparency for stakeholders.

Second, the draft rule establishes a requirement in the overview paper for DNSPs to explain their proposed approach to export related planning and investment against alternative options.¹⁷² The draft rule requires DNSPs to report on the degree with which connection services, pricing and expenditure solutions are substitute or complementary options; the trade-offs between different options the network considered; and why the network has proposed the particular approach around DER integration and management. This obligation is intended to ensure that relevant information is made accessible to network users with regard to current and future opportunities around export services.

As such, the Commission considers that the draft rule is likely to contribute to regulatory clarity and certainty for DNSPs, as well as increasing transparency for consumers and other stakeholders around DNSPs' planning and investment decisions. Accordingly, it considers this approach is consistent with achieving the NEO.

Establishing a clearer assessment process for DER related expenditure

Having considered stakeholder views and undertaking its own analysis, the Commission's view is that the existing investment assessment framework in the NER is, in general, appropriate and fit-for-purpose to support the AER in assessing DER integration expenditure.

Currently, the RIT-D establishes the processes and criteria that DNSPs are to meet as part of making an investment decision. The RIT- D requires DNSPs to consider all credible options (network and non-network) when seeking to address identified network needs.¹⁷³ The preferred option is one that maximises the present value of the net economic benefit to all those who produce, consume and transport electricity in the NEM.¹⁷⁴ The RIT-D must also consider applicable classes of market benefit specified in the rules (and any additional classes of market benefit specified by the AER).¹⁷⁵ Guidance on the methodology for valuing these market benefits is set out in the AER's RIT-D Application Guidelines.¹⁷⁶

Consistent with existing arrangements, the Commission considers that DNSPs should be required to use the RIT-D and associated consultation process to test the efficiency of credible options for export related investment projects which meet the RIT-D cost threshold and are not otherwise exempt projects.

However, it is important to recognise that the general characteristics of distribution investments have evolved over time. For example, the rise in DER and the increased sophistication of demand management capabilities have shown that distribution investments are increasingly delivering benefits that have traditionally been seen at the transmission

¹⁷² Amending NER clause (c1)(3).

¹⁷³ NER clause 5.15.2(a).

¹⁷⁴ NER clause 5.17.1(b).

¹⁷⁵ NER clause 5.17.1(b).

¹⁷⁶ AER, Application guidelines regulatory investment test for distribution, 2018,pp. 35-36.

level.¹⁷⁷ Consistent with previous recommendations, the Commission considers that the quantification of market benefits is becoming increasingly important as the characteristics of traditional distribution investments have evolved.¹⁷⁸

Determining a consistent value (or methodology) against which DNSPs' business cases for investment in DER integration can be justified and assessed is a critical part of developing a pathway for future DER expenditures. DNSPs are already preparing or considering how to prepare business cases to justify expenditure on DER integration projects. This presents the risk of a lack of consistency in approaches but also raises considerations about how the benefits of the expenditure are likely to accrue. As such, the Commission considers there should be some further guidance provided by the AER around the type of information it would like to see from DNSPs and how this would feed into the expenditure assessment process, particularly in relation to how the benefits arising from expenditure to provide network hosting capacity are valued.

On this basis, the Commission proposes that the AER update Expenditure Forecast Assessment Guidelines to provide guidance on its approach to the assessment of DER driven investment.¹⁷⁹ The Commission acknowledges the ongoing work in this area by the AER, particularly through its consultation on its approach in assessing DER integration expenditure and its study on Value of DER (VaDER). This work provides a strong basis for the development of guidance on DER integration expenditure as part of updating the Expenditure Forecast Assessment Guidelines.

This draft rule is intended to support better outcomes for DNSPs through improved transparency, consistency and predictability in the regulatory process. The draft rule should also improve customer outcomes by promoting efficient and prudent investment in capacity for export services and in assisting the AER in its assessment of proposed expenditures.

¹⁷⁷ This point is discussed by the AER in its decision on the application guidelines for the regulatory investment tests for transmission and distribution. In that report, the AER acknowledges stakeholder views that DER can increasingly affect wholesale markets. See: AER 2018, Final decision, Application guidelines for the regulatory investment tests, pp. 37-38.

¹⁷⁸ AEMC, Review of stand-alone power systems, 30 May 2019. p. 33.

¹⁷⁹ Amending NER clause 6.4.5.

5

INCENTIVE ARRANGEMENTS AND SERVICE LEVELS FOR EXPORT SERVICES

This chapter outlines the issues raised in the rule change requests, relevant background information, stakeholder views and the Commission's draft determination with regard to:

- the incentive arrangements for efficient delivery of export services
- the export service levels that DNSPs are expected to provide to customers and connection arrangements for DER
- the development of customer export curtailment values (CECV) to guide efficient export planning, investment, and incentives decisions.

BOX 6: OVERVIEW

Incentive arrangements

- The Commission considers that export services should be able to benefit from the application of incentive arrangements that provide for their efficient delivery to customers. Providing DNSPs rewards or penalties based on their export service performance would facilitate greater levels of DER exports in a least cost way and the delivery of a better quality export service customers that use the network to export.
- The current incentive arrangements need amendment to extend the Service Target Performance Incentive Scheme (STPIS) to exports in order to provide incentives for DNSPs to maintain and improve export service performance, otherwise DNSPs may be incentivised to reduce costs at the expense of export service performance.
- To support balanced incentives for efficient delivery of export services, the Commission's draft rule introduces a requirement for the AER to undertake a review within 18 months to consider arrangements, which may include the STPIS, for providing performance incentives for export services.
- To provide greater flexibility to the AER in implementing export service performance incentives, the draft rule amends the factors that need to be considered by the AER in developing the STPIS and adjusts other parts of incentives framework to allow the AER to consider a broader range of incentive tools if necessary.

Service levels and connection arrangements

 In line with the current arrangements for service reliability, the extended STPIS would be the appropriate mechanism for guiding export service levels that DNSPs are expected to provide to customers. Some jurisdictional authorities may also seek to set service standards covering the performance of export service that better meet the jurisdictional circumstances.

- To promote greater transparency of DNSPs' export service performance, the Commission's draft rule requires DNSPs to report on a range of metrics related to their export service performance in their distribution annual planning reports (DAPR).
- The Commission's draft rule doesn't include requirements for DNSPs to offer a minimum level of export capacity to all customers as proposed by SAPN and TEC/ACOSS. Effective incentive arrangements provided by the extended STPIS along with a clear planning and investment framework for exports will provide for better customer access to export service.
- The current connection arrangements provide sufficient flexibility and options for customers to negotiate additional export capacity.

Customer export curtailment values

 To support efficient investment in export services and enable customers to receive export service that better their needs, the Commission has also made a draft requiring the AER to develop a methodology for and to regularly calculate the customer export curtailment values (CECV).

5.1 Incentive arrangements for export services

5.1.1 Rule change requests

SAPN proposal

In its rule change request, SAPN considered that export services should be subject to financial incentive schemes that promote efficiency in their delivery and outcomes that customers support – consistent with the revenue and pricing principles and NEO.¹⁸⁰ SAPN considered that there is no apparent barrier to applying the majority of existing incentive schemes (providing it is clear that 'distribution services' include export services) and that the STPIS is the principal incentive scheme requiring work to adapt it to apply to export services. It did not propose for the NER to mandate the approach that the AER should take.¹⁸¹

SAPN said that the key considerations for extending the STPIS were likely to include:

- the need to derive service performance measures that, mirroring the approach to consumption, apply as averages across all customers, or across broad classes of customers, or regions, rather than in respect of any individual customer's service level.
- how to measure and express service performance, such as referring to average annual hours of availability of a certain level of export capacity for a given customer group.
- determining exactly what distribution networks should be incentivised to do for customers. For example, consideration would need to be given as to whether incentives

¹⁸⁰ SAPN rule change request, pp. 19-20.

¹⁸¹ SAPN rule change request, pp. 19–20.

should be applied to improve export capacity on average for applicable customers, in aggregate across all customers, or both.

The rule change request from SAPN also suggested that an adapted STPIS for export services would ideally be established progressively over a period of time, to build confidence in requisite measurement processes, systems and datasets, as occurred when the STPIS was first applied to consumption services. SAPN proposed that in that interim period, until the STPIS is operational, a reporting regime could be applied to encourage effective management of performance. SAPN also noted that there is also an intrinsic incentive for networks to manage performance so as to minimise customer complaints.¹⁸²

TEC/ACOSS proposal

The TEC/ACOSS proposal seeks to encourage networks to make the best use of existing infrastructure to maximise DER exports. It suggests that the current STPIS in clause 6.6.2 of the NER should be amended to include a component related to exports.¹⁸³

5.1.2 Incentive arrangements under the current framework

A key feature of economic regulation in the NEM is that it is based on incentivising DNSPs to provide regulated services as efficiently as possible. It does so by locking in DNSPs' total revenue requirement prior to the start of each regulatory control period. With revenue locked in, DNSPs' profits are determined by their actual costs of providing services. DNSPs are provided with discretion to choose how they provide the regulated services – such as operating solutions or capital investments.

This high-level incentive regulatory framework is then enhanced through specific incentive schemes for operating expenditure, capital expenditure, service performance and demand management. These schemes are administered by the AER. The NER provides high-level guidance on the development and implementation of the different incentives schemes by the AER. The AER designs the schemes in consultation with stakeholders and decide on their application to DNSPs.

Efficiency Benefit Sharing Scheme

The efficiency benefit sharing scheme (EBSS) seeks to provide DNSPs a continuous incentive to achieve efficiency gains. The NER require the AER to develop an EBSS that fairly shares the efficiency gains (losses) derived from the operating expenditure of a DNSP for a regulatory control period being lower (higher) than that set by the AER's revenue determination process.

Capital Expenditure Sharing Scheme

The capital expenditure sharing scheme (CESS) seeks to provide DNSPs with an incentive to undertake efficient capex during a regulatory control period. It achieves this by rewarding NSPs that outperform their capex allowance and penalising NSPs that spend more than their

¹⁸² SAPN rule change request, p. 20.

¹⁸³ TEC/ACOSS rule change request, p. 11.

capex allowance. $^{\rm 184}$ The CESS sets out a mechanism to share capex efficiency gains and losses between NSPs and network users. $^{\rm 185}$

Service Target Performance Incentive Scheme

The Service Target Performance Incentive Scheme (STPIS), which rewards or penalises DNSPs based on their service performance, is designed to discourage DNSPs from cutting costs by inefficiently reducing service levels. The STPIS aims to maintain service performance to customers and incentivise improvements over time when these can be undertaken efficiently – and if valued by customers, accounting for their willingness-to-pay.¹⁸⁶ The STPIS provides rewards to a DNSP where its service performance on average across customers is better than the past average performance level (performance target) and penalties where performance is below this performance target.¹⁸⁷ The current version of the STPIS developed by the AER has four components, including:

- the 'reliability of supply' component (s-factor)
- the 'quality of supply' component (currently undefined)
- the 'customer service' component
- the 'guaranteed service level' (GSL) component.

The defined components of the scheme include several performance measures (called parameters) for different attributes of the services provided by DNSPs. e.g. reliability of supply component includes the performance measures of unplanned SAIFI and unplanned SAIDI.¹⁸⁸

Demand Management Incentive Scheme and Demand Management Innovation Allowance

To promote the use of non-network options, the AER also applies the demand management incentive scheme (DMIS) and demand management innovation allowance mechanism (DMIA).¹⁸⁹ The DMIS provides for incentive payments to undertake efficient expenditure on non-network options. The DMIA provides funding for research and development on demand management projects that have the potential to reduce long term network costs.

Regulatory Investment Test for distribution

DNSPs must also satisfy the regulatory investment test for distribution (RIT-D) prior to making significant network investments. The purpose of the RIT-D is to identify the distribution investment option that maximises NEM-wide net economic benefits and, where applicable, meets the relevant jurisdictional or rule-based reliability standards.

¹⁸⁴ AER, Capital Expenditure Incentive Guideline for Electricity Network Service Providers, November 2013, p. 5.

¹⁸⁵ AER, Capital Expenditure Incentive Guideline for Electricity Network Service Providers, November 2013, p. 6.

¹⁸⁶ AER, SA Power Networks distribution determination 2020 to 2025: attachment 10 service target performance incentive scheme, June 2020, p. 4.

¹⁸⁷ AER, SA Power Networks distribution determination 2020 to 2025: attachment 10 service target performance incentive scheme, June 2020, p. 8.

¹⁸⁸ The performance targets are set in terms of these performance measures.

¹⁸⁹ AER, Fact sheet: Demand management incentive scheme and innovation allowance, December 2017, p. 1.

5.1.3 Stakeholder views

The need for incentive arrangements for export services

Stakeholders generally consider that there is a need to provide balanced incentives for DNSPs to efficiently deliver export services.¹⁹⁰ Several stakeholders expressly support regulatory arrangements aimed at supporting efficient delivery of export service by DNSPs.¹⁹¹ The Clean Energy Council (CEC), AGL and EcoJoule Energy say that they support the focus on aligning network incentives. ¹⁹² While the Victorian Government says that, "it supports the development of regulatory instruments to facilitate efficient delivery of DER integration investments and maintain service quality".¹⁹³

The Customer Advocate considers that "should the definition of distribution services expand as proposed, it is logical that the customer service incentive schemes and value of reliability be reviewed as well".¹⁹⁴

Some stakeholders provided suggestions for the objective of such regulatory arrangements.

Endeavour Energy considers that "incentive schemes could be used to incentivise networks to meet a benchmark level of service or improve their historical performance (where valued by customers)".¹⁹⁵

Essential Energy suggests that "Optimally, any new export investment incentive should encourage DNSPs to enlarge the hosting capacity of their local network, when the value of additional DER exports facilitated through the new capacity, outweighs the incremental costs of delivering that hosting capacity."¹⁹⁶

According to Origin "the scheme should provide both an incentive for DNSPs to invest in export services" and also "could be incorporated to discourage over-investment in export capacity or only allow such investment where the value to customers is clearly demonstrated and approved".¹⁹⁷

Can the existing arrangements provide the right incentives?

Some stakeholders commented on the suitability of existing regulatory arrangements, including the incentives schemes in their current form, for providing suitable incentive arrangements for export services.¹⁹⁸ Most of these stakeholders consider that the existing incentive schemes would be effective for an export service, except for the STPIS. They note that the STPIS would need to be adapted to suit exports.¹⁹⁹

¹⁹⁰ Submissions to the consultation paper: ENA, p.13; EUAA, p.4 ; CEC, p.1 ; AGL, p.8; EcoJoule Energy, p.1, Endeavour Energy, p. 2, Essential Energy, p. 4 ; Renew p. 10.

¹⁹¹ Submissions to the consultation paper: CEC, p. 1; AGL, p. 8; EcoJoule Energy, p. 1; Endeavour Energy, p. 2; ENA, p. 13; Essential Energy, p. 4; Renew p. 10.

¹⁹² Submissions to the consultation paper: CEC, p. 1 ; AGL, p. 8; EcoJoule Energy, p. 1.

¹⁹³ Victorian Government submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

¹⁹⁴ The Customer Advocate submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

¹⁹⁵ Endeavour Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

¹⁹⁶ Essential Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

¹⁹⁷ Origin submission to the consultation paper, pp. 3-4.

¹⁹⁸ Submissions to the consultation paper: Origin, p.3.; AER. P. 5; AusNet Services p. 5.

¹⁹⁹ Submissions to the consultation paper: AER, p. 5; AusNet Services p. 5; ENA p. 13; EnergyAustralia, p. 9; Planet Ark Power, p.

The AER says that, while incentives to minimise costs apply to DER-related expenditure (under EBSS and CESS), performance incentives and standards (under the STPIS) around export services do not. The AER considers that "Given this, it is worthwhile considering how to balance cost-minimisation incentives around export services".²⁰⁰

AusNet Services agrees "with SAPN that all existing incentive schemes can apply (including the EBSS, CESS, DMIS, CSIS) other than the STPIS, for which an additional parameter will need to be developed".²⁰¹

Similarly, Energy Networks Australia (ENA) considers the STPIS "requires work to adapt it to apply to export services" and EnergyAustralia states that STPIS was the only scheme that couldn't be effective for exports in its current form.²⁰²

According to Planet Ark Power, the existing regulatory arrangements such as the VCR, SAIDI, SAIFI, and power quality standards and incentive arrangements including the DMIA will need to be adjusted to cater for export service.²⁰³

Meanwhile, Jemena considers that the current incentive arrangements were sufficiently structured to include export services. Jemena states that there is "no need to change to STPIS for export services; the use of one connection for both import and export services— and using the measures SAIDI, SAIFI, and MAFI (which are flow direction agnostic)—already captures the performance of export services".²⁰⁴

Several stakeholders raise concerns that if the STPIS doesn't effectively cover the provision of export services, it could mean that the DNSPs face little incentive to invest in measures to improve export service quality as there would be no associated penalty for constraining DER exports. As an example, the CEC states that:²⁰⁵

There is currently no targeted incentive for DNSPs to invest to improve hosting capacity and no penalty for not doing so. A more clearly structured and targeted incentive/penalty framework would drive more efficient investment in hosting capacity.

Similarly, Origin states that "in the absence of appropriate incentives, it is likely that investment in export services will be sub-optimal and economic efficiency will not be maximised" and that "incentivising efficient investment and operation of DER (including export services) is fundamental to the achievement of the National Electricity Objective".²⁰⁶

^{11.}

²⁰⁰ AER Submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

²⁰¹ AusNet Services Submission to the consultation paper, p. 5; The Customer Service Incentive Scheme (CSIS) is developed by the AER to encourage DNSPs to engage with their customers and provide customer service in accordance with their preferences. It was developed in accordance with the small scale incentive scheme framework

²⁰² Submissions to the consultation paper: ENA, p. 13; EnergyAustralia, p. 9.

²⁰³ Planet Ark Power submission to the consultation paper, p. 11.

²⁰⁴ Jemena submission to the consultation paper, p. 11.

²⁰⁵ CEC Submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

²⁰⁶ Origin submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

AGL also submits that "Currently there is little incentive for networks to invest in measures to reduce export constraints as the regulations do not currently impose a penalty for constraining DER exports."²⁰⁷

The AEC/Oakley Greenwood submit that:²⁰⁸

Clearly, it will be important to ensure that if businesses are provided with capital expenditure ex-ante to increase hosting capacity - as SAPN proposes - customers have some assurance that the additional hosting capacity funded by that expenditure will actually be built, if it is efficient to do so at the time when the expenditure is being contemplated (i.e., within the regulatory period).

Approach to providing balanced incentives for exports

There is widespread stakeholder support for the proposal to extend STPIS to cover export service in order to align incentives for DNSPs to efficiently deliver export services. ²⁰⁹ These stakeholders also support the AER adapting the STPIS for exports in consultation with stakeholders.²¹⁰

The AER submits that it "sees benefits in expanding the STPIS to incentivise performance associated with export services".²¹¹

Several DNSPs also highlighted their support for extending the STPIS to exports. More specifically, Ausgrid states that "extending the STPIS to export services provides a minimum cost regulatory change, and an alternative scheme for export services is not required".²¹² Similarly, AusNet Services submits that "the STPIS should be extended to export services, which would be appropriate as the STPIS sets service targets. This would be preferred over introducing an additional incentive scheme into the framework."²¹³ Evoenergy considers that adaption of STPIS would be preferable because it "reduces complexity across incentive schemes, provided that baseline performance targets are appropriately set".²¹⁴ Jemena notes that STPIS "is the most likely candidate for service level performance if changes are to be made".²¹⁵ Essential Energy submits that the STPIS appears set to play a key role in incentivising efficient export services investment and that it will provide an incentive to maintain and improve service performance metrics for export services.²¹⁶

²⁰⁷ AGL submission to the consultation paper, p. 8.

²⁰⁸ AEC/Oakley Greenwood submission to the consultation paper, p. 6.; The AEC's submission attaches an independent report by consultants Oakley Greenwood.

²⁰⁹ Submissions to the consultation paper: AusNet Services, p. 5; Ausgrid, p. 9; EcoJoule Energy, p. 9; Endeavour Energy p. 2; ENA, p. 13; Essential Energy, p. 4; Jemena p. 10; Vector, p. 1; Evoenergy p. 13; Momentum p. 2; Renew p. 10; Planet Ark Power, p. 11.

²¹⁰ Submissions to the consultation paper: Ausgrid, p. 5; ENA, p 13; AER, p. 5.

²¹¹ AER submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

²¹² Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 9.

²¹³ AusNet Services submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

²¹⁴ Evoenergy submission to the consultation paper, p. 13.

²¹⁵ Jemena submission to the consultation paper, p. 9.

²¹⁶ Essential Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.
In supporting the extension of the STPIS to exports, EcoJoule Energy states that the STPIS is a proven successful mechanism for delivering sustainable reliability benefits to customers.²¹⁷

Planet Ark Power supports the extension of STPIS to exports but recommends that:²¹⁸

...regular (5-year) reviews should be undertaken to consider challenges from increasing adoption of EV charging and batteries on future grid requirements, along with the acceleration of DER on the STPIS. Regular reviews of the STPIS should ensure ongoing flexibility and relevance in a changing energy market.

Endeavour Energy supports the approach of extending STPIS to exports and highlights that as an alternative, networks could propose small scale incentive schemes (like AusNet Services proposed Customer Service Incentive Scheme) to address DER hosting and service quality.²¹⁹ Vector considers that DNSPs should also be provided incentives to assess the least cost option for meeting demand for export services i.e. no network options.²²⁰

Stakeholders also expressed preference for the adaptation of the STPIS to exports over the development of a new incentive scheme for exports.²²¹ Ausgrid considers that "an alternative scheme was not needed".²²² Similarly, Renew submits that a "new scheme was not required as STPIS approach would be sufficient".²²³ The Customer Advocate also states "that no new scheme is needed".²²⁴

Meanwhile, Origin considers that the STPIS shouldn't be extended to export services and instead a separate incentive scheme for exports should be considered because adapting the STPIS to exports is likely to be very difficult.²²⁵

Challenges associated with extending the STPIS to exports

Although stakeholders overwhelmingly support the extension of STPIS exports to support efficient delivery of exports, some DNSPs foresee that there could be practical challenges associated with it. The key challenges identified include defining robust export service performance measures, the availability of reliable data, limited Low Voltage (LV) network visibility, and estimating performance baselines.²²⁶

Essential Energy considers that the design of any incentive scheme to apply to export services will need to overcome a range of practical challenges, including network visibility which currently varies significantly across networks.²²⁷ Essential Energy explains that:²²⁸

²¹⁷ EcoJoule Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

²¹⁸ Planet Ark Power submission to the consultation paper, p. 11.

²¹⁹ Endeavour Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

²²⁰ Vector submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

²²¹ Submissions to the consultation paper: Ausgrid p. 9; Renew, p. 10; The Customer Advocate, p. 2.

²²² Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 9.

²²³ Renew submission to the consultation paper, p. 10.

²²⁴ The Customer Advocate submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

²²⁵ Origin submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

²²⁶ Submissions to the consultation paper: Ausgrid p. 9; Essential Energy, p.1, Evoenergy, p. 13; Jemena, p. 10.

²²⁷ Essential Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

²²⁸ ibid, p. 4.

> ...it is worth noting that many DNSPs do not currently have clear visibility on the extent to which their individual networks currently constrain DER exports. Consequently, it will be challenging to estimate STPIS baseline targets, address issues of unequal network access and measuring DER outcomes.

Ausgrid submits that "the major challenge would be to develop metrics of export performance for setting the service targets or standards" and that "currently we either do not collect, or do not have access to, the data on the curtailment or cut-off of customer's generation equipment".²²⁹ Ausgrid adds that:²³⁰

To distinguish between distributor-caused curtailment versus other causes of reduced exports would require visibility of a variety of factors. The visibility of both the low voltage network and customer's installations would need to improve significantly.

Evoenergy considers that regulatory review allowances need to include the cost of DNSPs obtaining this the required data.²³¹

Similarly, Jemena considers that there are several challenges associated with establishing a new incentive scheme or STPIS. Jemena states that these include:²³²

- Data collection: data to set performance baseline would need to be collected. Jemena notes that in Victoria, the data can be collected from AMI meters but in other jurisdictions where metering competition exists:
 - the data will have to be acquired by the DNSP from the meter data provider
 - an obligation will need to be placed on the meter data provider to provide the data mandatorily, or new devices will need to be installed in the field
- Setting a baseline: it was first necessary to collect the data to set baseline on which to determine performance
- Rate of change: Jemena states that "when the rate of change in circumstances is above normal levels, a trend factor arises, which means that if the trend is not accounted for, then the performance—based on historical averages—is misleading and could result in an incorrect performance reward or penalty".

AGL and Red Energy and Lumo Energy consider that due to practical challenges associated with extending the STPIS to exports, it would be preferable to consider it at a later stage, after a period of information gathering.²³³ Meanwhile, AusNet Services and EcoJoule Energy state that these challenges could be overcome.

AGL anticipates that a range of operational challenges would impede the STPIS from driving improved customer outcomes in the immediate term, including:²³⁴

²²⁹ Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 9.

²³⁰ ibid.

²³¹ Evoenergy submission to the consultation paper, p. 13.

²³² Jemena submission to the consultation paper, p. 10.

²³³ Submissions to the consultation paper: AGL, pp. 8-9; Red Energy and Lumo Energy, p. 3

²³⁴ AGL submission to the consultation paper, p. 8.

- The current lack of robust data to benchmark DNSPs' export performance
- The need to define performance measures and a performance standard for exports
- The difference between hosting capacity and other service attributes currently reflected in the STPIS (e.g. reliability), as its value is derived from indicators that vary irregularly (wholesale market prices)

Accordingly, AGL suggests that in the short-term other options such reputational incentives underpinned by informational disclosure should be considered. AGL considers that once adequate reporting and data had been collected, development of appropriate performance standard could take place.²³⁵

Similarly, Red Energy and Lumo Energy suggest the Commission should "consider placing an obligation requiring regular transparent reporting by networks on their performance with regard to export capacity, either directly into the National Electricity Rules or indirectly via inclusion in an existing guideline managed by the Australian Energy Regulator". It suggests that the information disclosure would "provide a consistent evidence base for the networks to propose a change to incentive schemes in the future."²³⁶

Meanwhile, AusNet Services says that "the practical challenges in designing an incentive scheme are outweighed by the benefit, and not disproportionally greater than those that have arisen historically with other incentive schemes that successfully operate today". AusNet Services considers that "In terms of data provision, the Victorian DNSPs have smart meters which provides, for individual customers, data on voltage and energy exported. These could be key inputs when designing a scheme which could apply in Victoria." AusNet Services considers that setting an appropriate baseline was an issue that could be overcome over time but "in the near term, flexibility will be required when designing and applying the scheme".²³⁷

Several other stakeholders consider export service performance measures could be developed using voltage data, which can currently be accessed by DNSPs. ²³⁸

In relation to the availability of suitable data, EcoJoule Energy says that:

If the metric is based on voltage magnitude there are no major challenges. Accuracy of smart meters is already sufficient. In areas with low penetration of smart meters a statistical approach may be required.

EcoJoule adds that "additional low-cost voltage measurement devices could be strategically deployed if smart meter penetration levels were not statistically robust".²³⁹

On the issue of data availability, Vector says that "Incentive schemes for DER integration should incentivise DNSPs to use data already available from existing metering investments, for example, from Metering Data Providers". Vector adds that "Smart technologies, enabled

²³⁵ AGL submission to the consultation paper, p. 9.

²³⁶ Red Energy and Lumo Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

²³⁷ AusNet Services submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

²³⁸ Submissions on consultation paper: The Australian Power Quality and Reliability Centre at the University of Wollongong, p. 2; Endeavour Energy, p. 7.

²³⁹ EcoJoule Energy submission to the consultation paper, pp. 3-4.

by advanced metering data, can help make networks become 'asset light' and avoid costly new network investment or expansion". $^{\rm 240}$

Alternative incentive arrangements

AEC/Oakley Greenwood also foresee several challenges associated with extending the STPIS to exports and suggest the Commission consider an alternative approach involving the customers facing cost reflective export prices and the DNSPs self-funding network investment for exports prior to committing to the STPIS approach.²⁴¹

More specifically, AEC/Oakley Greenwood state that "hosting capacity is quite different to the other service attributes reflected in the STPIS (e.g., reliability)", in particular because its "primary value is already revealed 'in the market' (via wholesale market prices, contract prices, FiTs and FCAS)" and "these values can change materially and irregularly."²⁴² AEC/Oakley Greenwood say that for the existing attributes captured in the STPIS, there was no revealed market value, which is why they were usually derived from customer willingness to pay (WTP) studies and they change marginally in the short to medium term. According to AEC/Oakley Greenwood, these differences raise several questions including:²⁴³

- How often would the incentive rate for export service be adjusted under a STPIS type arrangement if the customer WTP for hosting capacity is subject to greater volatility than their WTP for reliability improvements?
- If the incentive rate for exports were adjusted more frequently (e.g. every second year), would this lead to other consequential issues such as:
 - Who bears the financial risk of any downside adjustment to this parameter?
 - Would allocating this risk to DNSPs affect their willingness to invest otherwise economic investments in hosting capacity?
 - Would the administrative costs of adjusting the incentive rates to reflect new information exceed its benefits?
- If network expenditure for exports is predominately underpinned by the outturn workings of the STPIS mechanism, then
 - Who bears the financial consequences if forecast take-up of hosting capacity doesn't transpire as forecast (e.g. due to a change in government policy)?
 - If the STPIS incentive is for hosting capacity availability rather the than the DER exports supported by hosting capacity, then how could the arrangements be operationalised in a manner that doesn't lead to DNSPs expanding network capacity to increase availability rather than support throughput?

AEC/Oakley Greenwood question whether a STPIS type mechanism was even required if DNSPs provided customers cost reflective export prices. They query whether "the market, faced with a cost-reflective export price, would 'reveal' the efficient level of network hosting

²⁴⁰ Vector submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

²⁴¹ AEC/Oakley Greenwood submission to the consultation paper, pp. 2 - 4.

²⁴² ibid, pp. 2.

²⁴³ ibid, pp. 2-3.

capacity via demand for those services". They suggest that DNSPs investments could either be: $^{\rm 244}$

- Self-funded over the long-run, where DNSPs would invest in the export service if their expectation of the revenue generated from an export tariff exceeded the incremental cost

 analogous to an alternative control service.
- Self-funded as above but with some adjustment mechanism to share downside volume risk.

Other existing incentive schemes

Some stakeholders consider that the DMIS and DMIA should also be reviewed for application to exports. $^{\rm 245}$

Planet Ark Power says that a "utility that leverages the DMIA incentive for a demand management initiative should also be able to leverage that for an export service".²⁴⁶ Firm Power states that, "incentive schemes, such as demand side engagement and the DMIS should be adapted to reward DNSPs for contracting balancing services and increasing DER hosting capacity via non-network solutions. This creates an efficient marketplace for balancing service providers that delivers services at the lowest cost and improves the utilisation of network assets".²⁴⁷

Whether details of the scheme be outlined in the NER or be developed by the AER

There is a strong preference amongst stakeholders for the adaptation of the STPIS to exports to be carried out by the AER instead of the NER prescribing the detailed design of the adapted scheme.²⁴⁸ Several stakeholders suggest that the AER could adapt the STPIS in consultation with the industry and other stakeholders. They also consider that prescribing the scheme in the NER would limit flexibility. Some stakeholders note that this approach would be consistent with the AER's current role in designing incentive schemes.²⁴⁹

For example, Ausgrid states that it was "appropriate for the AER to extend the existing STPIS scheme in collaboration with industry and customers". Ausgrid further said that "defining the scheme in the NER would be overly prescriptive and not flexible enough to respond to the market developments and technological change".²⁵⁰ EcoJoule Energy and Essential Energy say they supported the responsibility for the design of the incentive scheme to be assigned to the AER.²⁵¹

²⁴⁴ AEC/Oakley Greenwood submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

²⁴⁵ Submissions to the consultation paper: The Customer Advocate, p. 5; Firm Power, p. 4; Planet Ark Power, p. 11.

²⁴⁶ Planet Ark Power submission to the consultation paper, p. 11.

²⁴⁷ Firm Power submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

²⁴⁸ Submissions to the consultation paper: AusNet Services p.5; Ausgrid, p. 10; EcoJoule Energy, p. 4; Endeavour Energy, p. 7; ENA, p. 13; Energy Queensland, p. 2; EnergyAustralia, p. 6; Essential Energy, p. 4; Origin, p.4; Jemena, p. 11; Evoenergy p. 13, Momentum, p. 2; Renew, p. 10.

²⁴⁹ Evoenergy submission to the consultation paper, p. 13.

²⁵⁰ Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 10.

²⁵¹ Submissions to the consultation paper: EcoJoule Energy p. 4; Essential Energy, p. 4.

ENA consider that allowing the AER to adapt the STPIS was preferred to prescribing the details of the scheme in the NER, which "would limit the responsiveness and adaptability of the scheme". ENA further add that the introduction of the STPIS will need to consider the different customer preferences and data capabilities of each DNSP, and allow for transition paths as necessary."²⁵²

EnergyAustralia states that:253

It is appropriate for the AER to design the scheme, as they will be responsible for approving the STPIS and for assessing the impacts (overlap/over-incentivisation) on other incentive schemes. The AER can also determine if STPIS scheme should exist if all the practical issues cannot be overcome.

Similarly, Energy Queensland says that it "would not support any prescriptive incentives in the rules without further clarification as to how enablement of export services can be effectively measured".²⁵⁴

Some stakeholders commented that the NER should only outline the principles that guide the development of STPIS to exports.²⁵⁵ For example, Origin states that "given the dynamic nature of export services, we consider that the NER should establish the core principles associated with the proposed incentive scheme, with details of the scheme to be determined by the Australian Energy Regulator (AER) through stakeholder consultation".²⁵⁶

Regulatory barriers to extending the STPIS to exports

Several stakeholders consider that there would not be any regulatory barriers to adapting the existing incentive schemes to exports if export services were defined to be part of distribution services.²⁵⁷ For example, Endeavour Energy states that "if export services are included within 'distribution services' there are no barriers to the AER amending existing incentive schemes to cover DER export hosting or introducing new incentive schemes via a rule change".²⁵⁸ Similarly, Origin considers that "to the extent that export services are incorporated in the definition of a distribution service, we are unaware of any regulatory impediments to adapting existing National Electricity Rules (NER) incentive schemes to export services".²⁵⁹

Although Jemena did not outline regulatory barriers, it suggests that the NER could be amended to require the AER to amend the STPIS to reflect the intended incentives for grid exports.²⁶⁰

Meanwhile, the AER states that:²⁶¹

²⁵² ENA submission to the consultation paper, p. 13.

²⁵³ EnergyAustralia submission to the consultation paper, p. 10.

²⁵⁴ Energy Queensland submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

²⁵⁵ Submissions to the consultation paper: Endeavour Energy p. 7; Origin p. 4.

²⁵⁶ Origin submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

²⁵⁷ Submissions to the consultation paper: Ausgrid, p. 8; EcoJoule Energy, p. 4; Endeavour Energy p. 7; Renew, p. 10.

²⁵⁸ Endeavour Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 7.

²⁵⁹ Origin submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

²⁶⁰ Jemena submission to the consultation paper, p. 11.

²⁶¹ AER submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

The NER currently provide the AER with flexibility in how it constructs the STPIS — for example, the provisions do not reference consumption services. We consider this flexibility is appropriate as it allows the AER to explore amending the STPIS as an element of the broader incentive framework. This would also provide us with the time and flexibility to address the challenges of expanding the STPIS to apply to export services.

Factors to be considered by the AER when extending the STPIS

To support the extension of STPIS to exports, some stakeholders suggest amendments to the current factors listed in NER clause 6.6.2(b)(3), that the AER must take into account when developing the STPIS.

AusNet Services says that as well as considering the past performance of the distribution network (NER clause 6.6.2(b)(3)(iii)) the AER should also take into account forecasts in the uptake of DER. AusNet Services consider that this was appropriate as "export services have not yet reached the same 'steady state' as consumption services". Furthermore, AusNet Services says that "If forecast DER uptake and penetration levels are materially different to those seen historically, the AER should have the flexibility to set the scheme's targets and parameters, and apply these in ways that are fit for purpose, and will not materially disadvantage either the DNSP or customers".²⁶²

Ausgrid submits there needs to be flexibility in the scheme to "account for additional system services to support broader DER hosting capacity (for example distributor provided system strength services)". Ausgrid further adds that "any changes to the scheme should also consider any additional appropriate exclusion mechanisms to ensure that DNSPs are not unfairly penalised for factors outside their control".²⁶³

Endeavour Energy submits that "clause 6.6.2(i) may require modification to more explicitly recognise exporters of electricity".²⁶⁴ Endeavour Energy states that:²⁶⁵

Currently, it makes reference to the need to ensure that benefits to electricity *consumers* likely to result from the scheme are sufficient to warrant any reward of penalty under the scheme for the network. The reference to 'consumers' may need to be replaced or expanded to also recognise 'producers' or 'exporters'.

Endeavour Energy further states that:²⁶⁶

It is also worth noting that the value of curtailed energy is currently relatively low for the average DER customer based on recent studies. In accordance with 6.6.2(i), as modified by this rule change, the reward or penalty for curtailed energy would be low.

²⁶² AusNet Services submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

²⁶³ Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 10.

²⁶⁴ Endeavour Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 8.; The Commission understands the Endeavour Energy submission may be referring to NER 6.6.2 (b)(3) (i) in this instance.

²⁶⁵ Endeavour Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 8.

²⁶⁶ ibid, p. 5. The Commission understands the Endeavour Energy submission may be referring to NER 6.6.2(b)(3)(i) and NER 6.6.2 (b)(3)(vi) in this instance.

A more holistic view of the benefits of voltage optimisation (beyond export capacity) would likely result in a stronger case for implementing an incentive scheme.

Interim incentive arrangements

Several stakeholders consider that the extension of STPIS to exports may need to occur progressively over time. For example, the AER says that while it supports reviewing incentive schemes to support the efficient provision of export services it, we would likely adopt a staged approach. The AER adds that:²⁶⁷

expanding the STPIS might entail the AER:

- 1. Identifying and testing a range of reporting metrics through paper trials, benchmarking and/or annual reporting.
- **2.** Assessing whether the proposed metrics and reporting frameworks are of sufficient quality and incentive value to provide an overall benefit to consumers

ENA submits that "as occurred when the STPIS was first applied to consumption services, an adapted STPIS for export services would ideally be established progressively over a period of time, to build confidence in requisite measurement processes, systems and datasets".²⁶⁸

Similarly, Renew states that it agreed with "SAPN that the STPIS for exports may need to be introduced progressively so that the right metrics, data collection and reporting can be determined and implemented".²⁶⁹

Ausgrid recommends that a "paper" scheme is established first, to collect data and establish the appropriate metrics. Ausgrid explained that "starting from the current lower levels of monitoring, it will be important to distinguish between genuine changes in performance versus changes in the performance measure purely due to the improved measurement".²⁷⁰

In light of the potential need to progressively extend the STPIS to export, some stakeholders suggest that while the STPIS is being adapted to exports by the AER, interim incentive arrangements based on a reporting regime should be introduced as a transitional measure.

The AER says that reputational incentives from AER reporting or benchmarking DNSPs on export service performance could be a transitional measure before expanding the STPIS.²⁷¹

Similarly, ENA considers that in "that interim period, until the STPIS is operational, a reporting regime could be applied to encourage effective management of performance". ENA also claims that "as with any other service, there is also an intrinsic incentive for networks to manage performance so as to minimise customer complaints".²⁷²

²⁶⁷ AER submission to the consultation paper, p. 6.

²⁶⁸ ENA submission to the consultation paper, p. 13.

²⁶⁹ Renew submission to the consultation paper, p. 10.

²⁷⁰ Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 11.

²⁷¹ AER submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

²⁷² ENA submission to the consultation paper, p. 14.

According to Renew "During this implementation period the question of whether and how a performance baseline and service standards might be set can be explored.²⁷³

Essential Energy states that "It may be the case that transitional options, that require limited information, may be more feasible to implement in the short term". Essential Energy considered that in the long term, visibility and other challenges could be overcome with improved data systems and investment.²⁷⁴

Export service performance metrics

Some stakeholders highlighted the importance of carefully considering the export service measures to be included in the STPIS in order to avoid perverse incentives for DNSPs.²⁷⁵

The Victorian Government considers that "it is critical that robust measures be developed and tested over time to ensure baselines can be set accurately and avoid perverse incentives".²⁷⁶

On this issue, the AER highlights that:277

DER export curtailment can be measured in different ways— e.g. hard export limits (including bans), curtailment in response to overvoltage, enacting dynamic export limits. If the incentive overlooks a relevant metric, it could incentivise DNSPs to shift the method used to curtail exports, rather than to minimise curtailment. While it would be possible to create a reporting and measurement framework that captures all the relevant metrics, this will require a degree of judgement (including how to weight the different metrics).

Several other stakeholders provide suggestions on export service performance measures to be included in the extended STPIS for exports. Most of these stakeholders suggest that export service performance measures should be based on the magnitude of the supply voltage as DER exports were generally constrained due to elevated voltage levels and information on voltage levels was more readily accessible.

For example, Endeavour Energy states that:²⁷⁸

Our preference is an extension of the STPIS to include voltage quality. This is the best proxy for export capability and most DER curtailment is due to voltage rather than thermal capacity.

Endeavour Energy states that it recommends the use of voltage as a performance metric because "it is measurable and there are good techniques available to extrapolate population performance based on statistical samples of customer measurements".²⁷⁹ According to Endeavour Energy, this means that a reliable dataset can be developed even in jurisdictions

²⁷³ Renew submission to the consultation paper, p. 10.

²⁷⁴ Essential Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

²⁷⁵ Submissions to the consultation paper: Momentum, p. 2; Victorian Government, p. 4.

²⁷⁶ Victorian Government submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

²⁷⁷ AER submission to the consultation paper, p. 6.

²⁷⁸ Endeavour Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 7.

²⁷⁹ ibid.

with lower penetration of smart metering. Endeavour Energy further adds that voltage was also "less sensitive to year by year performance fluctuations so a shorter data gathering period, than the five years used for reliability, could be used to establish performance targets".²⁸⁰ Endeavour Energy also adds that the existing reliability components of the STPIS may also require a review to consider the value of lost opportunity for export in the incentive rates.²⁸¹

Similarly, the Australian Power Quality and Reliability Centre (APQRC) at the University of Wollongong submits that supply voltage should be considered as a key performance metric because:²⁸²

- Voltage magnitude can be measured accurately by relatively low-cost devices and there are power quality monitoring and/or revenue meter measurement standards in place that define measurement requirements and accuracy.
- Chapter 4 of the STPIS already allows for provision of management of Quality of Supply component within the incentive mechanism.
- There exists a significant quantum of data that could be used to establish a performance baseline for supply voltage magnitude performance.
- Voltage magnitude obligations in the NER are not supported or complemented by incentive mechanisms. The proposal presented here may assist in incentivising enhanced management of supply voltage levels.

According to the APQRC, the primary objective of any extension of STPIS to voltage magnitude should be to ensure that they are within the allowable range for the majority of sites for the majority of the time. It adds that further consideration should be given to "a preferred voltage range somewhat below the upper boundary to allow headroom for energy export".²⁸³

Ausgrid says that "currently we either do not collect, or do not have access to, the data on the curtailment or cut-off of customer's generation equipment" but suggested it would be useful metric of export service performance.²⁸⁴ It says that an alternative performance measure of voltage could be used as a proxy for inverter performance and applied to an incentive scheme for export services and notes that "the practical challenge of using voltage measurement is that voltage varies continuously, including at different points along a feeder or distributor. Ausgrid further notes that "If the number of customer complaints related to DER constraints is used as a performance measure, changes to our customer management system would be required to collect this data".²⁸⁵ EcoJoule Energy also support the use of voltage as a measure for export service performance and suggests that:²⁸⁶

²⁸⁰ Endeavour Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 7.

²⁸¹ ibid.

²⁸² APQRC submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

²⁸³ ibid.

²⁸⁴ Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 9.

²⁸⁵ ibid, p. 10.

²⁸⁶ EcoJoule Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

the specific voltage metrics and incentives be determined by the AEMC and AER through analysis and consultation with various stakeholders and experts. We propose that the metric be developed to maximise total consumer benefit including solar PV/DER integration, energy/bill reduction and consumer appliance longevity. We suggest that this metric could be quite simple.

Origin doesn't suggest a specific measure for export performance but says that it expected the AER's current review assessing the integration of DER to assist in "determining appropriate export services performance measures against which to measure achievement of network strategies. Origin further adds that the review meant that "the AER is likely to be well placed to understand the key issues associated with the development of an appropriate incentive scheme".²⁸⁷

Potential benefits of including voltage levels under the STPIS

According to some stakeholders, the supply voltage levels in distribution networks have been higher than desirable.²⁸⁸ Some of these stakeholders suggest that the inclusion of voltage levels in the STPIS as a performance attribute would lead to a range of benefits for consumers beyond enabling DER exports.²⁸⁹

For example, the APQRC says that a number of studies that have identified that voltage magnitudes within distribution networks are generally at the upper end of the allowable range and that this leaves little headroom for connection of DER into distribution networks. It considers there is currently "little incentive (or penalty) for DNSPs to invest in programs designed to reduce voltage magnitudes to bring voltage levels within the allowable range let alone reduce operating voltage levels to magnitudes that allow headroom for energy export". The APQRC further considers that "in addition to allowance for energy export, incentive schemes that will allow mechanisms for improvement of management of voltage magnitude will manifest in a range of consumer benefits".²⁹⁰These were said to include: ²⁹¹

- Increased lifespan of consumer equipment
- The concept of Conservation Voltage Reduction (CVR) indicates that reduction of supply voltage will reduce energy consumption and in turn provide reductions in consumer bills
- Consumer equipment will operate more efficiently

Similarly, EcoJoule Energy considers that "surveys by UNSW and the University of Wollongong over many years show that the average voltages across the NEM are well in excess of the nominal 230V level, often in the region of 245V or more". According to EcoJoule Energy, this decreases the voltage margin available for the connection of consumer owned solar PV. EcoJoule Energy proposes that quality of supply measure for voltage be included within the existing STPIS framework, and shares its finding that a reduction in system voltage to

²⁸⁷ Origin submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

²⁸⁸ Submissions to the consultation paper: APQRC, p. 2; EcoJoule Energy p. 4; CEC, p. 3.

²⁸⁹ Submissions to the consultation paper: APQRC, p. 2; EcoJoule Energy p. 4; Endeavour Energy p. 7.

²⁹⁰ The APQRC submission to the consultation paper, pp. 2-3.

²⁹¹ ibid, pp. 2-3.

nominal (230V) levels, would conservatively save every NEM consumer an average of \$210 per annum with a project payback of a few months.²⁹²

Endeavour Energy also considers it is worth noting that there are more benefits from voltage optimisation than DER export capability, including appliance lifetime improvement and avoided appliance energy wastage for all customers. Endeavour energy submits than an incentive scheme that incentivises the service quality received by both DER and non-DER customers would be preferable.²⁹³

Need for better governance of voltage management

Some stakeholders raise concerns that the supply voltage levels in distribution networks have been higher than desirable and it is leading to a reduced ability for the DER to export.²⁹⁴ The CEC, AGL and Solar Citizens said that a report commissioned by the Energy Security Board (ESB) and undertaken by the University of New South Wales observed high voltages across the networks regardless of whether customers were exporting. AGL suggests that this was due to historic circumstances of distribution network operation.²⁹⁵

The CEC, AGL and Solar Citizens say that further consideration needed to be given to how voltage management on low voltage (LV) networks could be better governed. AGL and CEC suggest that voltage management may need to be regulated through the NER.²⁹⁶

For example, AGL submits that "the proposed definitional changes to incorporate export services may also necessitate broader consideration of the regulatory framework governing voltage management on low voltage (LV) networks". AGL adds that "while voltage management is substantially a matter for state jurisdictional regulation, the network expenditure regulatory framework informs distribution networks' ability to fulfil their regulatory obligations and ensure that voltage levels remain within the permitted statutory range". AGL further adds that it "also observed an increasing desire for distribution networks to utilise technical standards to obtain network support services in the invocation of power quality response modes to ensure voltage level remains remain within the permitted statutory range".

AGL recommends that given that DER is typically not the sole cause of voltage issues, the Commission should consider "how the proposed reforms would interact with the existing regulatory arrangements for voltage management to promote equitable customer outcomes enabling access to the network on fair terms". AGL further adds that:²⁹⁷

- In particular, the Commission should consider:
- Whether the proposed reforms require that voltage management be regulated through the NER

²⁹² EcoJoule Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

²⁹³ Endeavour Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

²⁹⁴ Submissions to the consultation paper: APQRC. pp. 2-3; EcoJoule Energy, p. 2; AGL, p. 5.

²⁹⁵ AGL submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

²⁹⁶ Submissions to the consultation paper: CEC, p. 3; AGL, p. 5; Solar Citizens, p. 3.

²⁹⁷ AGL submission to the consultation paper, pp. 5-6.

• Approaches to support more comprehensive solutions to voltage management, including articulating additional service standards, providing more explicit incentives and/or performance benchmarking.

The CEC submits that "voltage management on low voltage (LV) networks was a key component of the provision of 'export services' and 'hosting capacity'". The CEC considers that the rule change requests were "essentially proposing a national, pricing-based approach to voltage management" which would be overlaid on a state and territory regulatory approach to voltage management.²⁹⁸

The CEC suggests that the governance of voltage management and hosting capacity should be clarified before obligations to provide export services are placed on DNSPs and a pricingbased approach for voltage management is introduced. According to the CEC, the "governance of voltage management is currently highly fragmented and is the responsibility of state and territory regulators".²⁹⁹ The CEC states that given that "voltage management is an important component of enabling export services, it seems less than optimal to regulate export services through the NER while leaving the regulation of voltage management in the hands of state and territory regulators" and suggests that the Commission "should consider bringing regulation of voltage on the low voltage network into the NER".³⁰⁰

The CEC further states that networks should first be required to meet their regulatory obligations regarding voltage management and once that has been achieved, a net market benefit test would be a useful approach to guiding investment.³⁰¹ Similarly, submissions from Solar Citizens supporters said that "Research conducted by UNSW for the Energy Security Board shows that the impact of solar on the networks has been overestimated, and that there are cheap and simple ways of enabling more solar.³⁰²

Solar Citizens submits that "we support the comments of the Clean Energy Council that responsibility for the regulation of voltage should be clarified before the imposition of obligations for managing export capacity are imposed on networks, 'and a pricing based approach for voltage management is introduced".³⁰³

5.1.4 Analysis and draft rule determination

Following the recognition of export services in the regulatory framework (as discussed in chapter 4), there is a need to consider the applicable incentive arrangements.

The Commission considers that like other distribution services, export services should also be able to benefit from the application of arrangements that incentivise their efficient delivery. The incentive approach to regulation used in the NEM is the foundation of the regulatory framework and provides network businesses an incentive to become more efficient over time.

²⁹⁸ CEC submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

²⁹⁹ ibid p. 4.

³⁰⁰ ibid, p. 4.

³⁰¹ CEC submission to the consultation paper, pp. 3-5.

³⁰² Solar Citizens supporters submission to the consultation paper, pp. 2 - 1725.

³⁰³ Solar Citizens submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

The extension of the incentive-based approach to regulation to export services is likely to deliver long term benefits to customers in the form of reduced costs and better quality of service.

The following sections outline the Commission's proposed approach to extending the incentives framework to export services.

Can the existing arrangements incentivise efficient delivery of export services?

The Commission considers that current incentive framework, if left unchanged, could incentivise DNSPs to reduce expenditure through the application of CESS and EBSS without providing effective incentives for DNSPs to maintain and improve export service performance.

This is because currently the STPIS does not include performance measures reflecting the relevant attributes of the export services.³⁰⁴ For example, one of the potentially desirable attributes of the export service could be the capacity that is available to customers to export, however the current STPIS does not include performance parameters for export capacity. This means there could be an incentive for DNSPs to reduce costs at the expense of export service quality.

As discussed in Section 5.1.2, under the ex-ante incentive regulation framework, DNSPs would be provided with an efficient level of revenue (as determined by the AER) and DNSPs are provided with discretion on how the revenue is spent to deliver the services. Where the incentives are not balanced – in this case a STPIS that does not include performance parameters for export services, there is a risk that DNSPs may decide to not incur or to defer the expenditure needed to deliver efficient levels of export service. The provision of lower than desirable levels of export service performance would not be in the long term of interests of consumers.

How to realign the incentives for DNSPs

To provide balanced incentives to DNSPs, the existing incentive arrangements could be adjusted to extend the STPIS to include export service performance parameters, or alternative arrangements such as a new incentive scheme targeting export services could be developed and introduced.

The Commission considers extending the STPIS to export services to be preferable given it is likely to require less regulatory change, and the approach aligns with the existing regulatory arrangements. The STPIS can also be used to guide the service levels that DNSPs are expected to provide to customers. There is also strong stakeholder support for the extension of STPIS of exports.

The Commission considers that the extension of STPIS to exports is likely to be in the long term interest of consumers because it will lead to a better alignment of commercial incentives of DNSPs with the interest of consumers and promote efficient delivery of export services. DNSPs will be incentivised to reduce the cost of delivery of export services, share the

³⁰⁴ Other than the incentives to reduce unplanned network outages affecting both consumption and export services provided through the reliability component of the STPIS.

efficiency benefits with customers and deliver a level of export service that better meets their customers' expectations.

Whether details of the scheme should be outlined in the NER or be developed by the AER

The Commission considers that the extension of the STPIS to exports should be carried out by the AER instead of prescribing the detailed design of the scheme in the NER. It would be appropriate for the Rules to continue to provide high-level guidance that may be needed for export service incentives and for the details of operation of any schemes to be determined by the AER in consultation with stakeholders. Prescribing the detailed design of the scheme in the NER would be inconsistent with the approach to other incentive schemes under the current framework.

Factors to be considered in extending the STPIS

The rules framework outlines the factors that the AER must take into consideration in developing and implementing the STPIS.³⁰⁵ The Commission considers that the current factors listed in the NER could limit the approach that the AER could take in extending the STPIS to exports.

The draft rule amends these factors so that they could be applied to a STPIS covering export services as well as consumption services. The Commission considers that a common set of factors are appropriate given that the STPIS is intended to cover the service performance of DNSPs in a broad manner instead of only applying to certain performance characteristics of the services e.g. service reliability.

The Commission's draft rule makes amendments to recognise that the extended STPIS would need to apply to small exporters as well as consumers of electricity, by referring to network service end users instead of electricity consumers.³⁰⁶

The draft rule also amends the factor that currently requires the AER to consider customer willingness to pay for improved performance in the delivery of the services.³⁰⁷ The draft rule makes this factor broader, requiring the AER to consider the value to network service end users of enhanced service performance. The Commission considers that this amendment is appropriate to provide the AER greater flexibility in measuring the value to customers (and other small exporters) from enhanced service performance. More specifically, the Commission considers that amendment is necessary to encompass the value to customers of enhanced levels of export service as captured under the Customer Export Curtailment Values (CECV) framework (see section 5.3). The amendment should also address stakeholder concerns regarding the current factors not being broad enough to capture the wider range of benefits associated with DER exports.

For the reliability element of the STPIS, this factor guides the AER to considering the value to customers of enhanced service reliability as established using the Values of Customer Reliability (VCR) framework. The Commission notes that there may be several different

³⁰⁵ NER clause 6.6.2(b)(3).

³⁰⁶ Amending NER clause 6.6.2(b)(3)(i). The new defined term 'network service end user' is discussed in chapter 4.

³⁰⁷ NER clause 6.6.2(b)(3)(vi).

approaches to measuring the value that customers place on service reliability. While using a willingness to pay survey (as implied by the current wording of clause 6.6.2(b)(3)(vi)) is one way to measure VCR, it is not the only way. The rules on developing the VCR (rule 8.12) do not prescribe a methodology that the AER must use for calculating VCRs, apart from requiring that the AER engage directly with customers and have a mechanism for annual adjustment. The Commission considers that it could be inconsistent to provide flexibility to the AER to decide the appropriate methodology under the VCR rule while limiting the AER to a particular type of methodology under the STPIS framework. It could potentially limit the AER from choosing a preferable methodology for VCR in the future. The amendments to clause 6.6.2(b)(3)(vi) in the draft rule address this issue.

The Commission notes concerns raised by some stakeholders that the AER may need to take into consideration other factors such as forecasts in the uptake of DER. To address such concerns, the Commission has amended the factors to explicitly allow the AER to take into consideration other factors that it considers relevant.³⁰⁸

Minimal regulatory barriers to extending the STPIS

The Commission notes that apart from the factors to be considered by the AER needing adjustment, there are minimal regulatory barriers for the extension of STPIS to exports by the AER.

Currently under the NER, the AER is required to develop and publish a STPIS to provide incentives for DNSPs to maintain and improve performance.³⁰⁹ This could also include performance of export services. The current rules also provide flexibility for the AER to amend or replace the STPIS in accordance with the distribution consultation procedures.³¹⁰ Flexibility for the AER to provide the DNSPs with incentives that promote economic efficiency is also provided under the NEL.³¹¹

Practical challenges in extending the STPIS

Although there are minimal regulatory barriers to extending the STPIS, there could be practical challenges and complexities to be overcome in extending it to exports, as highlighted by several stakeholders. The challenges could include defining robust performance metrics for exports, the availability of reliable and consistent performance data and the need to ensure DNSPs are only rewarded and penalised for factors within their control. However, it is not clear that these practical challenges would prevent the AER from being able to extend STPIS to export altogether. While there could be complexities involved in extending the STPIS, other approaches such as a new incentive scheme are also likely to have associated challenges. Other approaches are not as well developed and may lead to a departure from the current approach to incentive-based regulation in the NEM.

³⁰⁸ Amending NER clause 6.6.2(b)(5).

³⁰⁹ NER clause 6.6.2(a).

³¹⁰ NER clause 6.6.2(c).

³¹¹ NEL section 16(2), referring to the Revenue and Pricing Principles in section 7A.

The Commission has also considered whether regulatory barriers could limit the AER from considering other approaches to providing incentives, in case STPIS can't feasibly be extended in a timely manner due to practical challenges. The draft rule adjusts the rules framework to provide greater flexibility to the AER to consider the use of a broader range of tools for providing incentives for efficient delivery of export services. Amendments made under the draft rule provide more scope for the AER to consider the application of the DMIS, DMIA and the small-scale incentive scheme to export services.³¹²

Draft rule to provide for a timely extension of STPIS to exports

Given the potential practical challenges to extending the STPIS to exports discussed above, the Commission considers that it is appropriate for the AER to conduct a review to determine whether it is practically feasible for the STPIS to be adapted for exports. The draft rule requires the AER to undertake a review to consider arrangements, which may include STPIS, to provide performance incentives for export services. The report on this review is to be published within 18 months of the rule being made. The review should consider the practical feasibility of extending the STPIS to exports and outline an approach to providing balanced incentives for exports services. The Commission considers that given the potential practical challenges highlighted by some stakeholders, it may be appropriate for the review to first consider whether and how STPIS could be practically extended to exports. To undertake this review, the AER may need to collect relevant information from DNSPs and test the feasibility of certain metrics through paper trials. After this is complete, another process may need to follow to consult, design and publish the extended Scheme.

The Commission expects this rule to provide stakeholders greater certainty on the timeliness and approach for the provision of incentive arrangements for exports. It is expected that the 18 month timeline to undertake the review would balance the need to have effective incentive arrangements for export services in place in a timely manner with the need to allow for sufficient time to be able to undertake a thorough review.

The draft rule does not require the AER to conduct this review as a standalone project. This review could be conducted as part of a broader review of incentive arrangements should the AER consider that it is desirable to conduct a more holistic review of incentive arrangements for DNSPs under the NER.

Interim incentive arrangements

In the previous sections, the Commission has set out its view that the existing incentive arrangements together with an extended STPIS scheme are likely to provide the appropriate longer-term mechanism to ensure DNSPs provide the level of export services required by customers. Nevertheless, as the AER and some stakeholders noted in submissions, it may take some time before an effective STPIS could be put in place to provide DNSPs with financial incentives to maintain and improve their export service performance.

³¹² See amending NER clauses 6.6.3(b) and (c)(3) in relation to the DMIS, amending NER clauses 6.6.3A(b) (c) and (d) in relation to the DMIA and amending NER clause 6.6.4(b)(3) in relation to the small scale incentive scheme.

The Commission considers interim incentive arrangements are likely to be required if the time to extend STPIS to exports takes longer than other parts of the reform under this rule such as investment and pricing arrangements.

While interim arrangements are desirable, it is not necessary to introduce additional requirements under the Rules for them to be implemented. The AER has the ability under the current framework to use tools such as reputational incentives and benchmarking to provide performance incentives to DNSPs while it undertakes the process to extend the STPIS to exports. The AER also has extensive information gathering powers under the NEL to collect the available information on DNSPs' export performance.³¹³

As mentioned in its submission, the AER may make use of its annual benchmarking report to provide a public comparison on DNSPs' export service performance to provide reputational incentives. The AER could also make use of the electricity network performance report outlining the networks' financial and operational performance.

The Commission considers that this approach will allow the AER to take into account the relevant factors such as the timeline for the extension of STPIS to exports, the timeline for implementation of other elements of the reform, the administrative burden of implementing reputational arrangements, and put in place interim incentive arrangements as necessary.

Metrics for export service performance

Metrics to measure the network performance of export services are not currently defined under the framework. It would be appropriate for the metrics to be used to measure the network performance of export services to be considered by the AER as part of its process to extend STPIS to exports. The AER may seek to gather the relevant information from DNSPs to undertake paper trials to test the robustness of potential metrics before deciding on how export service performance should be measured.

The Commission notes that there is a need to carefully consider how to measure a network's performance in enabling exports before financial incentives are provided to DNSPs to improve their performance against those metrics. To enable better performance of export services, the AER would need to consider whether an export service performance metric is:³¹⁴

- Measurable i.e. the required information is available, the metrics capture the right information, and the results are accurate and consistent over time, and methodology is transparent and replicable
- Not significantly influenced by exogenous factors i.e. factors outside the DNSPs' control
- Not gameable i.e. it doesn't provide DNSPs perverse incentives

The Commission notes that information on magnitude of the supply voltage to customers could serve as an important input into measuring the network performance of export services. However, the metric may also need to consider the impact of other variables in DNSPs' control such as thermal constraints or export curtailment by DNSPs using dynamic or

³¹³ Part 3, Division 4 of the NEL.

³¹⁴ Cambridge Economic Policy Associates (CEPA), Feasibility of export capacity obligations and incentives, 20 July 2020, p. 29.

static export limits on the export service performance. Relying solely on voltage information could potentially create perverse incentives for DNSPs, whereby DNSP could be incentivised to provide most customers seeking to connect their DER a static zero export limit in order to limit voltages on their networks.

Governance of voltage levels supplied to customers

The DNSPs are required to supply power to their customers in accordance with the voltage supply standards set by jurisdictional authorities. NEM states and territories specify a nominal supply voltage level of 230V with an acceptable range of +10% to -6%.³¹⁵

Some stakeholders raised concerns about customers being supplied higher than desirable voltage levels and this leading to a reduced ability for DER to export. To address these concerns, it was suggested that supply voltage levels should be regulated through the national framework.

The Commission notes that higher levels of voltage supply to customers can reduce customers' ability to export. All else being equal, a DER installation supplied with a lower average voltage level will be able to export more energy before encountering the upper allowable voltage thresholds than a DER site that has higher average supply voltage levels.³¹⁶ DER exports could also be limited by network thermal limitations under some circumstances. In managing their networks, the DNSPs not only have to consider compliance with the upper allowable voltage limit but also the lower allowable limits. The voltage levels can drop along feeders during high load and low export conditions. With higher levels of DER, the networks generally need to operate over a greater range of power flows.

The Commission considers that the overall objective for the framework should be to enable the provision of export services in the most efficient manner possible. An effective framework will drive the DNSPs to choose the best course of action for an efficient outcome. For the delivery of export services, it may be that reducing voltage levels is the cheapest approach to enabling more exports under some circumstances. The Commission considers that the investment, planning and incentive arrangements for export services provided under the draft rule will provide for the efficient enablement of greater levels of exports.

The Commission notes the findings from the ESB's report that maximum voltages recorded are generally towards the upper bound of acceptable range and stakeholders have concerns regarding potential non-compliance with the voltage standards.³¹⁷ The Commission considers that compliance with the jurisdictional voltage standards is a matter for the relevant jurisdictional authorities. The Commission also notes that under the Australian Energy Market Agreement, the responsibility for distributor technical and safety authorisations rests with the jurisdictional authorities.³¹⁸

³¹⁵ UNSW, Voltage Analysis of the LV Distribution Network in the Australian National Electricity Market, May 2020, p.4.

³¹⁶ Dynamic Limits, the role of decentralised control for managing network constraints for DER on Regional, Rural and Remote networks, August 2020, p.29.

³¹⁷ ESB, ESB Cover note on UNSW Voltage reports, May 2020, p. 2.

³¹⁸ Australian Energy Market Agreement, 30 June 2004 (as amended on 2 June 2006 and 9 December 2013), Annexure 2 item 16.

5.2.1

Draft rule determination Access, pricing and incentive arrangements for DER 25 March 2021

5.2 Export service levels and connection arrangements

Rule change requests

Proposal for defining export service level requirements

SAPN's rule change request raised concerns that for customers who use the distribution network to receive export services, the actual performance of the service they receive is unclear. SAPN said that for export services, regulation does not provide means for distribution networks to directly consider the service performance that customers desire, and there are no standards nor service targets and incentives in regulation. According to SAPN this impedes customers from making informed service choices.³¹⁹

The rule change request from SAPN suggested that the export service performance levels that customers can expect from their DNSP should be set by the STPIS performance targets (in line with the current arrangements for consumption).³²⁰

SAPN said that the STPIS should "incentivise distribution networks to maintain the performance of export services at a level that customers value". According to SAPN, the STPIS would need to establish a baseline level of service performance that networks are incentivised to maintain and improve upon.³²¹

SAPN explained that the:³²²

STPIS should motivate networks to improve service performance for customers of export services on average across some (to be determined) group(s) of customers consistent with customer expectations and willingness to pay as per the current NER principles for the STPIS.

SAPN added that a key consideration for establishing the baseline level of performance would include establishing appropriate performance measures that apply as averages across all customers rather than in respect of any individual customer's service level.³²³

SAPN's rule change request considered that there was a need to determine exactly what the distribution networks should be incentivised to do for customers e.g. whether incentives provided to improve capacity on average for applicable customers or all customers. According to SAPN, the approach taken could affect the level of confidence customers could have in their service levels.³²⁴

SAPN said that a "Guaranteed Service Level (GSL) inconvenience payment should apply to customers of export services who experience service performance well outside of average levels. We consider this to be a payment for inconvenience, mirroring the payments made on the consumption side. We do not propose or consider it justified to use a GSL to compensate

³¹⁹ SAPN rule change request, p. 14.

³²⁰ ibid, pp. 20-21.

³²¹ ibid, p. 20.

³²² ibid, p. 20.

³²³ SAPN rule change request, p. 20.

³²⁴ ibid.

for lost income due to service interruptions (e.g. lost Feed-In-Tariff revenue), or any other form of financially firm access to the distribution network".³²⁵

Export service standards

SAPN said that:

the STPIS would work together with any defined service standards if these are developed by jurisdictions. As is the case for consumption services, any such defined jurisdictional service standards may act as a backstop to the STPIS to avoid the risk of regional service performance deterioration

Nevertheless, SAPN considered that it might not be necessary to apply explicit service standards to export services, noting that:³²⁶

There may be merit in defining service standards to set the baseline level of service that customers want distributors to provide and maintain for export services. However, an adapted STPIS may serve the same purpose.

DER export limits and minimum export capacity requirements

SAPN raised concerns that "In the absence of a clear framework enabling investment to support export services, some networks have had to actively consider (as we did in our Regulatory Proposal for the 2020-25 period) and in some cases enact, static limits of zero exports for some customers as networks have approached constraints".³²⁷

SAPN said that a measured approach was required for providing customers with clear access rights to export, in order to not drive excessive cost nor create inequities between customers depending on the date on which they request an export service. SAPN said that it was also impractical to assign a small customer an exclusive right to use assets that comprise a shared distribution network.

SAPN's rule change request proposed that there should be clear rights to all customers to request and be granted an offer to access the distribution network to export energy on a fair and non-discriminatory basis. SAPN explained that, "customers should be able to receive a service offer that does not explicitly deny their ability to export, such as via the setting a static export limit of zero".³²⁸

SAPN also proposed that for small customers, there should be a defined standard capacity level that customers can request and receive a connection offer for. SAPN clarified that it could be expressed as a 'base service' and customers could either request this service or a service in excess of this service. SAPN suggested that this approach could be implemented by Government, the NER or the AER's connection guidelines.³²⁹

³²⁵ ibid.

³²⁶ ibid, p. 21.

³²⁷ ibid, p. 14.

³²⁸ SAPN rule change request, p. 22.

³²⁹ ibid.

SAPN's rule change request emphasised that it did not support firm access as the costs and issues it could create between customers would be problematic.

Similarly, the rule change request from TEC and ACOSS also raised concerns that DNSPs were increasingly constraining DER exports using static limits to manage emerging technical issues. The rule change request proposed that all prosumers should have some ability to export surplus energy to the grid. ACOSS and TEC suggested that there should be a requirement for networks to offer prosumers a 'base level of service' for DER exports. ACOSS and TEC clarified this to mean that where augmentation to add hosting capacity passes the net market benefit test, it should be mandated that networks must offer some level of export (e.g. 3Kw) – i.e., they can no longer impose zero exports. ACOSS and TEC suggested that the implementation approach could include amendments to NER 5A.B.2 (Proposed model standing offer for basic connection services) to include base export services.³³⁰

Supplementary connection arrangements for customers seeking additional export capacity

In its rule change request, ACOSS/TEC proposed rule amendments to allow for a 'supplementary' connection agreement for a DNSP and its customer to negotiate additional capacity, if that investment is not otherwise justified under a 'net market benefits' test.³³¹ This, TEC/ACOSS said, will allow more equitable allocation of DER-related costs by allowing DNSPs to recover the costs associated with augmenting local hosting capacity upfront from prosumers.

5.2.2 Current arrangements

Current approach to setting service reliability levels

Under the current arrangements, the service levels provided to customers by DNSPs are guided by both national and jurisdictional regulatory arrangements. The role of jurisdictional standards and the national STPIS arrangements in guiding the distribution reliability was foreshadowed by the COAG energy council's endorsement in 2014 of the principles for distribution reliability outlined the Commission's *Review of the National Framework for Distribution Reliability*.³³²

Under the national arrangements, the performance targets set under the STPIS scheme guide the reliability performance of DNSPs. As mentioned earlier, the AER's STPIS provides a financial incentive to distributors to maintain and improve service performance. The NER requires the AER to take into consideration the past performance of the DNSPs in developing and implementing the STPIS.³³³ Hence, the AER uses a network's average performance over the past five years to set a baseline for the performance target that the DNSP is expected to meet for the different network segmentations. The STPIS provides rewards to a DNSP where

³³⁰ ibid, p. 14.

³³¹ Alternatively, TEC/ACOSS proposed to amend or remove NER clause 6.1.4 if it involves cost recovery via ongoing tariffs for exported energy (see pp. 12–14 of their rule change request). However, TEC/ACOSS consider this option is less preferable because it would create uncertainty, risk and potential ongoing costs for prosumers.

³³² COAG EC, Response to the Australian Energy Market Commission's Review of the National Framework for Distribution Reliability and Review of the National Framework for Transmission Reliability, December 2014, p. 4.

³³³ NER clause 6.6.3 (b)(3)(iii).

its service delivered performance is greater than the performance target and penalties where performance is below this performance target. These arrangements provide incentives for DNSPs to maintain and improve on service levels linked to the value customers place on service reliability (VCR).

The STPIS operates concurrently with any service standards and Guaranteed service levels (GSL) schemes that apply to DNSPs under jurisdictional legislation.³³⁴ The reliability service standards, where applicable, set a regulatory requirement on DNSPs to meet a minimum levels of service reliability. The reliability standards, like the STPIS targets are generally not specific to any individual small customer but rather they reflect a standard to be met at an aggregate level. Under some circumstances, they can represent a binding regulatory obligation on DNSPs allowing them to seek regulated revenue allowance to meet the obligation. Meanwhile the STPIS, does not include any binding obligations to meet performance targets, and the costs of reliability improvements undertaken to outperform STPIS targets cannot be funded through ex ante expenditure allowances. Under the national framework, the DNSPs generally seek prudent and efficient costs to maintain reliability, rather than improve reliability.³³⁵ Jurisdictional standards generally also represent additional requirements on DNSPs to address performance of worst performing feeders.

Jurisdictional service standards applicable to DNSPs can also encompass requirements other than those for service reliability such as quality of supply, safety, technical and design requirements. The NERR require DNSPs to comply with the applicable distributor service standards and GSL scheme.³³⁶ Although the current framework provides for guidance on service level for consumption services, there are no clear provisions for how exports service levels should be set.

Guaranteed service levels

Guaranteed Service Level (GSL) payments schemes are currently defined through national and jurisdictional arrangements.

As mentioned earlier, the current STPIS also includes a GSL scheme that provides payments directly to the worst served customers (in the case of reliability) or where certain levels of service are not met. The s-factor and the GSL payments scheme both provide an incentive for the electricity distributors to maintain or improve reliability. The s-factor component encourages distributors to improve the average level of reliability over their entire networks where it is cost effective to do so. However, reliability improvements for the worst served customers may not be prioritised under the s-factor part of the STPIS because the performance is measured in terms of network average outcomes, and there would be some consumers at remote ends of the network.³³⁷ To address these concerns, the GSL payments scheme provides an additional incentive for electricity distributors to improve the

³³⁴ NER clause 6.6.6 (b).

³³⁵ Clauses 6.5.6(a)(3) and 6.5.7(a)(3) of the NER.

³³⁶ NERR rule 84(1).

³³⁷ AER, Final decision - Amendment to the Service Target Performance Incentive Scheme (STPIS), November 2018, p. 26.

reliability for the worst served customers, but more importantly provides compensation to these customers.

The current design of the STPIS provides for jurisdictional GSL schemes to be applicable where they are defined instead of the scheme defined under the STPIS.³³⁸ All jurisdictions currently have their own GSL payment schemes meaning jurisdictionally defined GSL schemes are currently applicable in the NEM.

Current connection framework

Under the current arrangement, a DNSP must first submit a proposal as to how the AER should classify its distribution services and the AER must either accept that classification or substitute its own classification of the DNSP's distribution services (see section 5.2.2 - service classification).³³⁹ This classification determines how DNSP services, including connection services for micro embedded generation (such as solar PV) are regulated.³⁴⁰

DNSPs have the ability to offer three broad categories of connection services to customers– basic, standard and negotiated. Chapter 5A of the NER requires DNSPs to develop a 'model standing offer' to provide 'basic connection services' to retail customers. The model standing offer must contain minimum terms and conditions and must be approved by the AER. DNSPs may also develop model standing offers for standard connection services – they too must be approved for the AER if a DNSP would like to offer that service. Lastly, customers may also elect to negotiate specific terms and connections with DNSP (negotiated connection) (see section 5.2.2 - customer connections).

DNSPs must also have model terms and conditions for 'deemed standard connection contracts' (see section 5.2.2 - Deemed standard connections contract). These provisions cover the ongoing relationship between the retail customer and DNSP.

Service classification

The Framework and Approach (F&A) is the first step in the regulatory process to determine efficient prices. The F&A determines how the AER will set prices for electricity distribution services, the application of any incentive schemes, and considers service classification (among other things). The F&A also facilitates early consultation with consumers and other stakeholders and assists DNSPs to prepare their regulatory proposals.

Before a service offered by a DNSP can be classified, it needs to be identified, in terms of the name and description of the service. The AER, in its *Distribution Service Classification Guidelines* indicates the 'baseline' distribution services – which DNSPs may adopt.³⁴¹ But as the services offered by DNSPs vary, no single list of baseline services will adequately reflect

³³⁸ AER, Service target performance Incentive Scheme – version 2, November 2018, p.19.

³³⁹ NER clause 6.8.2(c) and NER clause 6.12.1(1)

³⁴⁰ A micro embedded generator is defined in cl 5A.A.1 as a retail customer who operates, or proposes to operate, an embedded generating unit for which a micro embedded generator connection (of the kind contemplated by AS 4777: Grid connection of energy systems via inverters) is appropriate. In essence, a micro embedded generator is a retail customer who has small, inverter-based generating equipment, such as a rooftop PV system.

³⁴¹ See: https://www.aer.gov.au/networks-pipelines/guidelines-schemes-models-reviews/distribution-service-classification-guidelinesand-asset-exemption-guidelines

all the services provided by a single DNSP. Consequently, each DNSP needs to identify the services it offers to consumers in order to enable service classification. That is, if the DNSP does not propose to provide a particular service, the AER will not classify it.

The AER may classify the service as a direct control service or a negotiated distribution service or, if the AER decides against classifying a distribution service, the service is not regulated under NER Chapter 6 (but may be regulated by Chapter 5A).³⁴²

If a distribution service is classified as either a direct control service or a negotiated distribution service, then the DNSP must, on request, provide those distribution services to a customer within its distribution region, subject to the relevant terms and conditions.³⁴³

Where the service is classified as a direct control service, the DNSP must provide that service at the prices determined under the DNSP's distribution determination.³⁴⁴ A service is regulated as a direct control service if it is a 'monopoly service' – that is, where DNSPs regularly offer services to customers where only one distribution provider is licensed to operate or where ownership and control of its infrastructure prevents or restricts alternative suppliers.³⁴⁵

The AER's service classification guideline says connection services, including for micro embedded generators, are generally treated as a direct control service.³⁴⁶

A direct control service may be further sub-classified as an alternative control service if it is only used or requested by certain customers.³⁴⁷

For 'enhanced connection services', that is, activities to provide customers with a higher standard of electricity supply that exceeds the minimum technically feasible standard (including activities where customers request higher levels of reliability or three-phase electricity), the AER states it classifies these services as alternative control because:³⁴⁸

- the services are provided to individual customers upon request, rather than to all customers
- the classification is administratively efficient, and consistent with previous regulatory approaches for many DNSPs' services
- the classification promotes a consistent regulatory approach to similar services within and across jurisdictions.

Customer connections

Chapter 5A is concerned with the provision of connection services by DNSPs to retail customers (among others). Connection services in this context include services relating to the

³⁴² Direct control services are further classified by the AER as either standard control services or alternative control services; NER clause 6.2.1

³⁴³ NER clause 6.1.3.

³⁴⁴ NER clause 6.1.3.

³⁴⁵ AER, Electricity Distribution Service Classification Guideline, September 2018, pp. 11–13.

³⁴⁶ NER clause 6.2.2; AER, Electricity Distribution Service Classification Guideline, September 2018, p. 12.

³⁴⁷ NER cl 6.2.2; AER, Electricity Distribution Service Classification Guideline, September 2018, p. 12.

³⁴⁸ AER, Electricity Distribution Service Classification Guideline, September 2018, p. 21.

initial connection to the grid and alterations to that physical connection (not services for ongoing supply) and may be:

- basic connection services, for retail customers generally (including retail customers who are, or propose to become, micro embedded generators (DER)) and for which a DNSP must have one or more model standing offers approved by the AER
- standard connection services, being other connection services (which may be offered to non-registered embedded generators) for which a DNSP may have other model standing offers approved by the AER³⁴⁹
- negotiated connections, which are individually negotiated between the DNSP and the customer, including where the connection service required is more extensive than the basic connection service or any offered standard connection services.

The terms and conditions of the DNSPs' proposed model standing offer must cover specified criteria including: $^{\rm 350}$

- a statement of maximum capacity of the connection³⁵¹
- jurisdictional or other legislation and statutory instruments that impose specific requirements (such as qualifications of the service provider, and safety and technical requirements)³⁵²
- details of the connection charges (or the basis on which they will be calculated), together with the cost of any necessary *extension* to the distribution system³⁵³
- if the service is a basic micro embedded generator connection service, the particular requirements with regard to the export of electricity into the distribution system including:
 - the special requirements for metering and other equipment for the export of electricity
 - the DER generation information that the DNSP requires.³⁵⁴

The connection charge principles prohibit retail customers who are seeking a basic connection service from being required to make a capital contribution towards the cost of augmenting the shared network.³⁵⁵ The connection charges paid by these retail customers are often referred to as 'shallow' connection charges, as discussed in more detail below.

Chapter 5A goes on to address the formation and performance of connection contracts (Part F), principles for the determination of connection charges (Part E) and dispute resolution arising out of connection contracts or relating to connection charges (Part G).

More on how connection policies and model standing offers are approved

³⁴⁹ A non-registered embedded generator is an embedded generator who is neither a micro-embedded generator or a Registered Participant.

³⁵⁰ NER clause 5A.B.2.

³⁵¹ NER clause 5A.B.2(b)(1).

³⁵² NER clause 5A.B.2(b)(3); 5A.B.2(b)(4).

³⁵³ NER clause 5A.B.2(b)(5).

³⁵⁴ NER clause 5A.B.2(b)(7).

³⁵⁵ NER clause 5A.E.1(b).

The AER has guidelines for how DNSPs can charge customers for standard and basic connection services. The AER describes its guideline as 'flexible' to allow for different jurisdictional and operational requirements of DNSPs.³⁵⁶

The NER require a DNSP to prepare and obtain AER approval of a connection policy setting out the circumstances in which the DNSP may require a retail customer or real estate developer to pay a connection charge for the provision of a connection service under Chapter 5A.³⁵⁷ The proposed connection policy must be consistent with the 'connection charge principles' and the 'connection charge guidelines', and must specify:

- categories of persons that may be required to pay a connection charge
- circumstances in which such a requirement may be imposed
- aspects of a connection service for which a connection charge may be made.

The AER may approve the proposed model standing offer by a distribution network service provider for basic connection services if satisfied that it meets specified criteria³⁵⁸, including that the:

- connection charges are consistent with the DNSP's distribution determination including the connection policy³⁵⁹
- terms and conditions are fair and reasonable³⁶⁰
- terms and conditions comply with applicable requirements of the energy laws.³⁶¹

In deciding whether to approve a proposed model standing offer to provide basic connection services on specified terms and conditions, the AER must have regard to:³⁶²

- the NEO
- the basis on which the DNSP has provided the relevant services in the past
- the geographical characteristics of the area served by the relevant distribution network.

If the AER does not approve a proposed model standing offer, the DNSP must re-submit it with appropriate amendments as soon as reasonably practicable.³⁶³

This decision-making process does not require the DNSPs to consult with their customers. The DNSPs have discretion to change their model standing offers at any time, subject to AER approval.³⁶⁴

More on the difference between basic, standard and negotiated connections

³⁵⁶ See: https://www.aer.gov.au/networks-pipelines/guidelines-schemes-models-reviews/national-electricity-connection-chargeguideline-2012

³⁵⁷ NER clause 6.7A.1.

³⁵⁸ NER clause 5A.B.3.

³⁵⁹ NER clause 5A.B.3(a)(2).

³⁶⁰ NER clause 5A.B.3(a)(3).

³⁶¹ NER clause 5A.B.3(a)(4).

³⁶² NER clause 5A.B.3(b).

³⁶³ NER clause 5A.B.3(c).

³⁶⁴ NER clause 5A.B.6.

The Chapter 5A framework has the effect of obliging DNSPs to enter into and perform connection contracts if a valid connection application is made by a connection applicant:

- If an application is made for a basic connection service or a standard connection service, the DNSP must make a connection offer to the connection applicant within 10 business days after receiving a properly completed application.³⁶⁵
- If an application is made for another kind of connection service, then the DNSP must advise the connection applicant of the negotiated connection process (NER cl 5A.D.3(f)(2)), must negotiate in good faith with the connection applicant under the NER clause 5A.C.3 negotiation framework, and must use its best endeavours to make a negotiated connection offer within 65 business days after receiving a properly completed application.³⁶⁶

Under NER clause 5A.A.1, a basic connection service means a connection service related to a connection (or a proposed connection) between a distribution system and a retail customer's premises in the following circumstances:

- either:
 - the retail customer is typical of a significant class of retail customers who have sought, or are likely to seek, the service; or
 - the retail customer is, or proposes to become, a micro embedded generator; and
- the provision of the service involves minimal or no augmentation of the distribution network; and
- a model standing offer has been approved by the AER for providing that service as a basic connection service.

For a basic connection, augmentation costs are shared across other customers regardless of the additional costs. That is, retail customers may only be charged for works related to the connection between their property and the distribution network. The connection charge principles set out in Chapter 5A of the NER prohibit retail customers who are seeking a basic connection service from being required to make a capital contribution towards the cost of augmenting the shared network.³⁶⁷

If a retail customer requires greater capacity/service levels than provided by the basic connection or standard connection (if any), the DNSP can offer them a 'negotiated connection'. This provides flexibility for a DER owner who wants a larger export capacity connection from a DNSP than what the DNSP offered as part of the basic or standard connection services. The terms and conditions of a negotiated connection must also cover the cost of any necessary *augmentation* of the distribution system for which provision has not already been made through existing DUOS charges or a tariff applicable to the connection.³⁶⁸ This is often referred to as a 'deep' connection charge. It is noted a standard connection service, which may be provided for a particular class or sub-class of connection

³⁶⁵ NER clause 5A.F.1(a)(1).

³⁶⁶ NER clause 5A.F.4(a)

³⁶⁷ NER clause 5A.E.1(b).

³⁶⁸ NER clause 5A.B.4(5)(ii); clause 5A.C.3(5)(ii).

applicant, may involve extension and/or augmentation but the customer contribution is more limited. $^{\rm 369}$

Setting of export connection capacity

As mentioned earlier, if an applicant including one with micro-embedded generation (DER), seeks a basic or standard connection service from their DNSP, then the DNSP is required to make an offer to connect the applicant in accordance with its model standing offer.³⁷⁰

A DNSP's connection offer to a DER customer is required to include among other information, the maximum capacity of the connection to import and export electricity. Some of the terms and conditions in the connection offer remain relevant after connection has been established (such as the size of the connection). This means that the maximum export allowed at a customer's connection point is established during the connection process.

Deemed standard connection contracts for ongoing supply services

Section 67 of the NERL outlines the three different kinds of customer connection contracts that may be entered into between a distributor and a customer. One of these are 'deemed standard connection contracts' (DSCCs) for the ongoing provision of electricity supply services to a customer (as distinct from upfront connection services, discussed above), which are to be entered into with small customers unless the customer negotiates and enters into a negotiated connection contract.

Model terms and conditions specific to DSCCs are set out in the NERR, and must be adopted by a DNSP (with permitted or required alterations) for acceptance by customers.³⁷¹

A DSCC for electricity is deemed to take effect between a DNSP and a customer:

- where the customer has a new connection or seeks to make a connection alteration: on the customer's acceptance of the distributor's connection offer in accordance with NER Ch 5A³⁷²
- 2. where the customer has an existing connection (which is not being altered):
 - a. if the existing connection is not energised: when the customer's premises are reenergised; or
 - b. if the existing connection is energised: when the customer commences to take supply of electricity at those premises.³⁷³

Where a DSCC is in place, the NERL provides that except in relation to a new connection or a connection alteration (ie, the connection services discussed above), a DNSP must not bill a small customer on a DSCC, but must render a statement of charges to the customer's retailer in accordance with the energy laws.³⁷⁴

³⁶⁹ See: NER clause 5A.E.1(c)(3).

³⁷⁰ NER clause 5A.F.1.

³⁷¹ NER clause 5A.F.1.

³⁷² NERL section 70(2)(a).

³⁷³ NERL section 70(3).

³⁷⁴ NERL section 71(2).

5.2.3 Stakeholder views

Defining export service level requirements

Some stakeholders consider that there is need to clarify the export service levels that DNSPs are expected to provide to customers. Stakeholder submissions generally support SAPN's proposal for export service performance levels that customers can expect from their DNSPs to be defined by the STPIS performance targets, mirroring the current approach for consumption services.³⁷⁵

For example, Endeavour Energy submits that it will be critical for networks to provide a level of export hosting that customers value and that this could be achieved through standards, incentives or both. Endeavour Energy added that "incentive schemes could be used to incentivise networks to meet a benchmark level of service or improve their historical performance (where valued by customers)".³⁷⁶

Similarly, ENA states that "the STPIS would need to establish a baseline level of service performance that networks are incentivised to maintain and improve upon".³⁷⁷ AusNet Services adds that "to mirror the approach to the reliability of consumption services in Victoria, the use of historical performance levels should be considered".³⁷⁸ Evoenergy considers that "minimum or baseline standards must be set but they should reflect performance and customer expectations specific to the jurisdiction" and that "DNSPs should determine the service levels appropriate for their jurisdiction and network topology".³⁷⁹

CitiPower, Powercor and United Energy say that while they support the concept of base levels of performance "these are best negotiated by individual distributors with the customers/AER in the context of that network and what customers are able, and willing, to afford".³⁸⁰

AEC/Oakley Greenwood submit that if there were to be an incentive scheme, a baseline would be needed, regardless of the metric used to drive the incentive.³⁸¹

Some stakeholders also support SAPN's proposal for export service performance measures to be defined as averages across all customers rather than in respect of any individual customer's service level.

Evoenergy states that "service standards should apply to an average level of performance rather than to every customer". Evoenergy further adds that the "application of DNSP incentives should only apply once DNSPs have developed experience in the supply of the new export service and it is well established service".³⁸²

CitiPower, Powercor and United Energy express strong support for an "incentive scheme with base level performance measures that can be aggregated". They add that base levels of

³⁷⁵ Submissions to the consultation paper: Endeavour Energy, p. 2; EcoJoule Energy, p. 5; Jemena, p. 13.

³⁷⁶ Endeavour Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

³⁷⁷ ENA submission to the consultation paper, p. 13.

³⁷⁸ AusNet Services submission to the consultation paper, p. 6.

³⁷⁹ Evoenergy submission to the consultation paper, p. 14.

 $[\]ensuremath{\mathsf{380}}$ CitiPower, Powercor and United Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

³⁸¹ AEC/Oakley Greenwood submission to the consultation paper, p. 9.

³⁸² Evoenergy submission to the consultation paper, p. 14.

performance should not go down to the customer level but rather it should be an aggregated measure per network. According CitiPower, Powercor and United Energy "consideration should also be given to the impact of performance against service standards with the emergence of aggregator models".³⁸³

ENA says that "The STPIS should motivate networks to maintain or improve service performance for customers of export services on average across some (to be determined) group(s) of customers consistent with customer expectations and willingness to pay as per the current NER principles for the STPIS".³⁸⁴

Service standards

Most stakeholders support SAPN's view that separately defined service standards were not necessary.³⁸⁵ Stakeholders generally agree that jurisdictional flexibility in setting service standards that currently exists for consumption services should be extended to exports. An approach involving the setting of explicit service standards via the national regulatory framework was considered unnecessary.

For example, Endeavour Energy submits that:³⁸⁶

Many jurisdictions currently set minimum reliability standards as a safety net for customers. The same could be done for export services but may not be necessary if the incentive scheme provides adequate incentive to address worst served customers.

According to Endeavour Energy, the jurisdictional regulators were best placed to develop and administer minimum DER standards if required.³⁸⁷ Endeavour Energy considers that "A standard would only be required if a benchmark level of service was being incentivised via the scheme, which would be out-of-step with how the reliability and customer service components of the STPIS operate".³⁸⁸ AGL also submits that it was not necessary to set service standards for export services in the NER.³⁸⁹

According to ENA, the jurisdictions should have flexibility to develop and apply service standards for export services, consistent with the current treatment for consumption services, which would then work alongside the amended STPIS designed by the AER. Explicit service standards for export services in the NER were said to not be required.³⁹⁰ Essential Energy also considers that the proposal to allow jurisdictional flexibility appeared appropriate.³⁹¹ TasNetworks states it is "imperative that any rule change eventuating from the proposals received by the AEMC does not prevent jurisdictional variations in the service standards that DNSPs are expected to provide to customers with DER".³⁹²

³⁸³ CitiPower, Powercor and United Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

³⁸⁴ ENA submission to the consultation paper, p. 13.

³⁸⁵ Submissions to the consultation paper: Essential Energy, p.4; Endeavour Energy, p. 5; AGL, p. 9.

³⁸⁶ Endeavour Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

³⁸⁷ ibid, p. 2.

³⁸⁸ ibid, p. 5.

³⁸⁹ AGL submission to the consultation paper, p. 9.

³⁹⁰ ENA submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

³⁹¹ Essential Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

EnergyAustralia submits it was "unclear how the AER would establish the export service standard, and how this would be appropriate for all DER customers across the NEM". EnergyAustralia says that for this reason it did not support the AER establishing export service standards, as DNSPs will have a greater understanding of their (location specific) customer's expectations.³⁹³

CitiPower, Powercor and United Energy submit that:³⁹⁴

Consideration should also be given to the impact of performance against service standards with the emergence of aggregator models. The co-ordinated use of DER, without regard to network limitations, can increase the instances of DER constraint and result in the deterioration of reliability and higher costs.

Meanwhile, Ausgrid considers that interactions between the AER and jurisdictional incentive schemes need to be considered (for example, average performance and worst served customers).³⁹⁵

Inclusion of GSL

Some stakeholders expressed support for SAPNs proposal for Guaranteed Service Level (GSL) inconvenience payments. They agree that GSL payments should apply to customers of export services who experience service performance well outside of average levels and not for compensating lost income export income (e.g. lost Feed-In-Tariff revenue).

For example, Ausgrid submits that, "should the export service standard be established and supported by the Guaranteed Service Level (GSL) payment to the customer, we agree with SAPN's view that the GSL should only be an inconvenience payment for service levels well outside the reasonable range for this type of customer". Further supporting SAPN's proposal, Ausgrid says that it did not "support the GSL payment for export to include any deeper costs such as the loss of feed-in-tariff revenue or of the wholesale market benefit". Ausgrid explains that such arrangements would lead to the GSL for exports not being commensurate with the standard for consumption.³⁹⁶

ENA considers that a GSL inconvenience payment, developed under the STPIS, should apply to customers of export services who experience service performance well outside of average levels.³⁹⁷ Evoenergy states that "Jurisdictional governments may also set export guaranteed service levels".³⁹⁸

³⁹² TasNetworks submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

³⁹³ EnergyAustralia submission to the consultation paper, p. 10.

³⁹⁴ CitiPower, Powercor and United Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

³⁹⁵ Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, 10.

³⁹⁶ ibid, p. 11.

³⁹⁷ ENA submission to the consultation paper, p. 14.

³⁹⁸ ibid, p. 15.

Essential Energy mentions that visibility of LV network would be required for guaranteed service levels or "inconvenience payments" in order to independently identify and verify breaches of the guaranteed service levels.³⁹⁹

Firm access rights for exports

Stakeholders do not support firm rights for customers to export under the export service.

For example, CitiPower, Powercor and United Energy say that "applying firm access to residential customers for solar export is inconsistent with open access for consumption and raises serious competitive neutrality concerns". CitiPower, Powercor and United Energy explain that "Firm access also raises implementation issues in terms of grandfathering existing capacity and the ability of distributors to manage it in the context of a set of rules designed for open access". They add that if firm access was to be considered it "must be considered across the entire supply chain, including transmission generators, large generators connected to the distribution network and residential households with solar PV".⁴⁰⁰

ENA also supports SAPN's proposal that access to export service should not be provided on a firm basis.⁴⁰¹ Similarly, Evoenergy says that capacity would not be made available as a firm right for every residential and small business customer or for exporting electricity at any point in time.⁴⁰²

The Customer Advocate submits that "most generation connection agreements between consumers and the network operator preclude claims for costs of loss in income should local generation be unavailable". It suggests that "This should continue in the medium term at least until the role of non-commercial exports are better understood".⁴⁰³

Rights to a minimum level of export capacity

Some stakeholders consider that DNSPs should be prevented from offering customers static export limits of zero KWs, which deny DER customers the ability to export.

For example, the CEC submits that it strongly supports "the proposal to prevent the imposition of static zero export limitation by DNSPs".⁴⁰⁴ Similarly, PIAC says that it "opposes setting a default level of export at 0 kW outside of limited specific locations that are identified to have materially constrained network capacity".⁴⁰⁵ Energetic Communities says it supported the principle that "everyone should be able to export some of their excess regardless of their location and timing of installation". It explains that "where this comes at a cost to the distribution network, prosumers should be given an opt-in payment option".⁴⁰⁶

³⁹⁹ Essential Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

⁴⁰⁰ CitiPower, Powercor and United Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁴⁰¹ ENA submission to the consultation paper, p. 13.

⁴⁰² Evoenergy submission to the consultation paper, p. 15

⁴⁰³ The Customer Advocate submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

⁴⁰⁴ CEC submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

⁴⁰⁵ PIAC submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

⁴⁰⁶ Energetic communities submission to the consultation paper, p. 8.

Meanwhile Evoenergy says that "export capacity services will be available to prosumers where it is cost effective to supply".⁴⁰⁷

PIAC, Rheem and AGL supported the proposal for DNSPs to be required to offer customers a defined 'base level' of export service (e.g. 5 KW), that doesn't deny their right to export.⁴⁰⁸

PIAC considers that "Any DER connection must come with a default level of export capacity – for instance 5 kW – above which consumers could pay for greater access to the grid". PIAC adds that "permitting a basic level of export for all DER connections allows more households to benefit from sharing solar generation, especially as peer-to-peer trading, virtual power plants and community batteries become more common". PIAC further adds that:⁴⁰⁹

households must be given the option to receive higher export capacity in return for a one-off charge. The level of basic export allowance and the charge for higher allowances must be regulated and transparently determined

Similarly, Rheem submits that "DNSPs should be required to offer access to the distribution network to export energy, on a fair and non-discriminatory basis".⁴¹⁰ AGL also supports the proposal to "offer base level of service at no additional cost based on 'net market benefit' test". AGL considers "that this should be aligned to networks regulatory reset 5-yearly cycle to provide a base level of investment certainty for customers".⁴¹¹

Nonetheless, AGL raises concerns that it anticipates some complexity "in how this service and allocation will interact with dynamic export envelopes (which could fluctuate day to day)".⁴¹² AGL further adds that there "may also be some complexity in how site specific the service is i.e. how it reflects network topology".⁴¹³ The Victorian Government requests that the "AEMC explicitly considers how the implementation of operating envelopes and dynamic connection agreements by distribution network operators will interact with the proposed reforms".⁴¹⁴

Meanwhile, CitiPower, Powercor and United Energy say that introducing base levels of DER export capacity requires careful consideration. CitiPower, Powercor and United Energy explain that while they agreed that their customers are entitled to a minimum level of expectations, "the setting of base levels must necessarily differ across and within networks".⁴¹⁵ They say that:

A common national minimum standard is unlikely to result in an efficient outcome given the different starting points of networks in terms of DER penetration, levels of existing network utilisation and network structure e.g. single wire earth return (SWER) networks. CitiPower, Powercor and United Energy suggested that the "costs should be

⁴⁰⁷ Evoenergy submission to the consultation paper, p. 6

⁴⁰⁸ Submissions to the consultation paper: PIAC, p. 3; AGL, p. 7; Rheem, p. 1.

⁴⁰⁹ PIAC submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

⁴¹⁰ Rheem submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

 $^{411\;}$ AGL submission to the consultation paper, p. 7.

⁴¹² ibid, p. 8.

⁴¹³ ibid, p. 7.

⁴¹⁴ The Victorian Government submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁴¹⁵ CitiPower, Powercor and United Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

weighed against the benefits of this element of the proposal.

Evoenergy's submission does not support the proposal for a base level of export capacity to all connecting customers. It states that "The obligation should not be 'firm' because it is not an efficient use of resources for DNSPs to be obliged to provide export capacity to every residential and small business DER owning customer". Evoenergy adds that "The requirements for eligibility to receive export service capacity will need to be defined as capacity would not be made available as a firm right for every residential and small business customer" or for exporting electricity at any point in time".⁴¹⁶ Evoenergy suggests that an average service standard level applicable across customer groups would be more appropriate.⁴¹⁷

In relation to the implementation approach, Endeavour Energy states "Irrespective of whether a standard export hosting capacity is set we consider the connection process should mirror import connection arrangements and existing connection processes in Chapter 5 and 5A of the NER (which directly address embedded generation connection offers)".⁴¹⁸

Export service performance reporting requirements

Some stakeholders raise concerns regarding the lack transparency of network performance in enabling exports and the imposition of static export limits by DNSPs. They suggest that reporting by DNSPs on their export service performance would be useful for informing regulatory processes and arrangements, such as, revenue determinations and incentive schemes.

For example, Solar Citizens submits they are "concerned about the imposition of export limits and a lack of transparency as to when and how these are imposed by networks". Solar Citizens suggests that "greater transparency and oversight on export limits is needed".⁴¹⁹

SA Government says that the low visibility of the LV networks "hinders stakeholder understanding of the existing network hosting capacity and the quantification of the potential network impacts and benefits of DER". SA Government states that the suggestion of reputational incentives for DNSPs to "publish statistics on their performance related to export capacity could increase transparency and potentially inform any future DNSP expenditure assessments or incentive schemes".⁴²⁰

Red Energy and Lumo Energy submit that:⁴²¹

The Commission should consider placing an obligation requiring regular transparent reporting by networks on their performance with regard to export capacity, either directly into the Rules or indirectly via inclusion in an existing guideline managed by

⁴¹⁶ Evoenergy submission to the consultation paper, p. 13.

⁴¹⁷ ibid, p. 11.

⁴¹⁸ Endeavour Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 2

⁴¹⁹ Solar Citizens submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

⁴²⁰ SA Government submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁴²¹ Red Energy and Lumo Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

the AER.

According to the AER "it would be valuable to consider whether the planning arrangements require updating" so that DNSPs can be better supported in making more information publicly available, including "Information on export limits and impending constraints on exporting connections (including the value of such constraints)".⁴²²

Similarly, AGL says that options may need to be need to be considered in the short term to improve DNSPs' disclosure of export service levels.⁴²³

While ERM Power also states that "there is a strong case to require DNSPs to publish information about DER hosting capacity in different areas of the network". According to ERM Power this would, "along with other proposed reforms discussed in the rule change, give consumers and other parties more information to inform their investment decisions".⁴²⁴

Supplementary connection arrangements for customers seeking additional export capacity

Submissions for and against TEC/ACOSS' proposal to allow for a 'supplementary' connection agreement for a DNSP and its customer to negotiate additional capacity, if that investment is not otherwise justified under a 'net market benefits' test, are highlighted below.

Those for

Several submissions support TEC/ACOSS' proposal. For example, Energetic Communities states:⁴²⁵

we support the ACOSS/TEC position of charging for additional exports over a base amount if and only when there are no broader market benefits. As these are network charges, and may not be visible to the account holder through their retail tariffs, the process must be transparent. It should be made clear that prosumers have the option to go with the status quo and not pay for exports (over and above the base level), but this would likely mean that the DNSP will manage this with zero or limited exports (over the base level).

PIAC considers:426

An up-front connection charge for export is preferable if any change were to be made to allow charging for DER export to the grid, PIAC prefers an up-front connection charge.

This better aligns with a household's one-off decision to choose and invest in a DER system, signals to the household the full impact (both positive and negative) of the decision to invest, and reflects the nature of network changes and upgrades required.

⁴²² AER submission to the consultation paper, p. 8.

⁴²³ AGL submission to the consultation paper, p. 9

⁴²⁴ ERM Power submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁴²⁵ $\,$ Energetic Communities submission to the consultation paper, p. 7.

⁴²⁶ PIAC submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.
It may prompt a better optimised DER installation that, for example, has less need for export capacity by including battery storage and/or westerly orientation of solar panels. These decisions are more easily and economically made as part of the initial installation than as a retrofit partway through a DER system's life.

Renew submits:427

There is some potential for complexity in the option to purchase additional export capacity – this would need to be done simply to be effective and accessible. We expect that if done right, it will almost always be worth it for DER owners to pay an appropriate additional fee to substantially increase their export capacity – so consumers need to be able to understand this value proposition.

The Customer Advocate states:⁴²⁸

Simplicity is critical. Consumers and networks are familiar with connection processes, simple energy tariffs and demand response concepts, including the widespread application of off-peak energy tariffs. Extrapolation of these simple concepts to the 'flip side' of energy feed-in in concept, application and economic return is essential for the proposal to be widely adopted. In this sense, many of the connection concepts proposed by SAPN in their proposal are endorsed.

•••

The concept of customers being able to negotiate deeper connection agreements is supported, in a manner that would operate in a similar fashion to negotiating increased demand capability.

An enhanced form of the Basic Connection Agreement – MEG or Standard Connection Agreement under Chapter 5A may be considered, as they are already used in the industry with a degree of familiarity.

Those against

Others were less convinced of the need for TEC/ACOSS' proposal for supplementary connection arrangements. For example, EnergyAustralia submits the ability to negotiate additional hosting capacity is already available under connection agreements.⁴²⁹

Jemena considers there are sufficient obligations and requirements in place, as well as an ability to charge for a 'non-economic generation', to connect embedded generation and therefore, there is no need to create an additional supplementary agreement:⁴³⁰

In its service classification guideline, the AER has identified a service "Enhanced connection services", which can be used to charge for export services where it is not

⁴²⁷ Renew submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁴²⁸ The Customer Advocate submission to the consultation paper, p. 2; 5.

⁴²⁹ EnergyAustralia submission to the consultation paper, p. 11.

⁴³⁰ Jemena submission to the consultation paper, pp. 11–12.

economic or technically feasible to provide (depending on jurisdictional requirements). The guideline sufficiently accounts for these circumstances.

Similarly, DNSPs already have model standing offers and other embedded generator connection agreements available to facilitate the connection of micro-embedded generation and other large-scale generation.

Finally, section seven of the AER's connection guideline outlines the requirements for connecting large embedded generators.

...

If the Rule Change proponents identify a deficiency in these existing arrangements, then those guidelines and other arrangements should be addressed rather than making changes through the NER; the AER has the powers to consult on and make the necessary arrangements, and the proponents should engage the AER on this approach.

Ausgrid states:431

TEC/ACOSS's proposal envisages recovery of hosting capacity via charges similar to connection charges, applied to DER customers on an opt-in basis. The proposal would also require creating new rules to allocate hosting capacity between new and existing customers. We consider that connection charges are a blunt instrument not capable of sending a time varying price signal that influences behaviour at the margin.

The alternative proposal for symmetrical treatment of consumption and exports services and appropriate pricing can place a charge on behaviours that cause network costs, reward behaviours that help avoid network costs and result in more efficient use of DER. We do not consider that a supplementary connection agreement is required.

Endeavour Energy submits:432

We consider the existing connection arrangements under Chapter 5 and 5A of the NER are appropriate as complemented by the determination process which classifies services (including connection services) and establishes a networks connection policy.

For the most part, we expect most DER customers will connect via the basic connection offer process, under an AER approved model standing offer. It is unlikely that small customers will need to go through the standard connection offer process and even more unlikely that small customers will trigger a negotiated connection application under rule 5.3A of the NER.

In which case, small customers will not be required to make a capital contribution towards the cost of associated network augmentations and these costs will instead be funded via standard control service revenue. We note that if any connection charges are required under a standard or negotiated connection process the NER provides

⁴³¹ Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 13.

⁴³² Endeavour Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

> guidance on how these charges are to be developed as well as the AER connection charge guidelines. We also note that schedule 5A.1, Part B of the NER provides for a separate and distinct set of requirements to be contained in a connection offer made to customer connecting embedded generation. We do not consider changes are required to this framework.

AGL anticipates a range of operational challenges to implementing TEC/ACOSS proposals to allow for supplementary connection agreements for a DNSP and its customer to negotiate additional capacity, where that investment is not otherwise justified under a 'net market benefits' test.⁴³³ AGL states:⁴³⁴

We also note the proposal brought forward by TEC and ACOSS to allow for supplementary connection agreements for a network and its customer to negotiate additional capacity, where that investment is not otherwise justified under a 'net market benefits' test. We support the concept as a means to overcome the tension between the open access regime and networks' ability to constrain access based on local network conditions. Nevertheless, we anticipate a range of operational challenges to implementing this option including the following:

- Negotiating individual supplementary connection agreements could entail substantial cost, given that networks may need to undertake network augmentation works to facilitate access. These costs may not be economically efficient to support only a small customer cohort, particularly in circumstances where the 'net market benefits' test has not been satisfied.
- Individual customers may still encounter an unequal bargaining position in negotiating supplementary agreements. Accordingly, additional safeguards may be required to encourage more balanced negotiations between the parties, for example requiring that networks negotiate on reasonable terms.

Further, AGL submits: 435

While we support this concept in principle, we consider it may be difficult in practice for DER customers to negotiate appropriate outcomes, given the disparity in bargaining power with distribution networks. We also note that while DER customers can negotiate additional access now, there is no incentive for networks and the cost to customers may be a substantial impediment. Accordingly, additional safeguards may be required to enable this to work in practice, including that distribution networks negotiate in good faith and that any appropriate regulatory oversight be provided with respect to the pricing for additional access.

⁴³³ AGL submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

⁴³⁴ ibid, pp. 10-11.

⁴³⁵ AGL submission to the consultation paper, p. 7.

Alternative perspective

AusNet Services submits:436

Designing a coordination mechanism that enables all DER customers who will directly benefit to share the upfront costs of required upgrades to relieve a constraint (where it fails the market benefit test) will facilitate more DER export while avoiding price increases for non-DER customers. This change in the framework would increase the number of DER customers able to benefit from export services while maintaining prices for other customers.

...where investment is not justified by the net market benefit test, under the current framework, at the time of connection, the customer can pay the full costs of addressing the specific network constraint to enable them to export. In many cases this cost is prohibitively high. Designing a mechanism to enable all customers who benefit from this investment to share any upfront costs levied at the time of connection will enable greater levels of export for DER customers while maintaining prices for remaining customers.

ERM Power states:437

TEC and ACOSS's proposal of giving consumers the option to negotiation for supplementary connections, but for both import and export size may be preference to SVDP and SAPN's proposals for simple export tariffs. However, the latter can provide a more dynamic signal that would reward the right investments in the right locations. As such, we do not support one model over another but rather, wish to advise the AEMC of the kinds of issues it should consider in addressing these rule changes.

One potential model can be observed in France where households pay an effective maximum demand tariff for consumption as part of their daily charge. Such a model could be employed for DER exports (as well as consumption).

5.2.4 Analysis and draft rule determination

Defining export service levels

Under the current arrangements, there are no clear obligations or incentive arrangements directing the DNSPs to deliver efficient levels of export service that meet their customers' needs. Without clearer guidance on service levels that DNSPs are expected to provide to customers, there is risk that customers may not receive efficient levels of export services.

The Commission considers the current framework for setting service reliability for consumption services provides a useful framework to determine the export service levels provided by DNSPs and that the extended STPIS is the appropriate mechanism for this purpose. Separately defined service standards under the national framework are not likely to be necessary, especially once STPIS has been extended to exports. It could lead to

⁴³⁶ AusNet Services submission to the consultation paper, p. 2; 6.

⁴³⁷ ERM Power submission to the consultation paper, pp. 3–4.

duplication with the STPIS and any jurisdictionally defined service standards. The export service performance targets under the extended STPIS could be regularly adjusted by the AER taking into account network specific factors and changing conditions e.g. additional investment in hosting capacity or increased usage of export service. In relation to the approach to defining the STPIS performance targets, including whether they should be set in terms of average across a group of customers, the Commission considers that this is best considered through the AER's review process.

In line with the current service reliability arrangements, some jurisdictional authorities may also seek to set service standards covering the performance of export service that better meet the jurisdictional circumstances. Similar to the reliability arrangements for consumption services, the extended STPIS would need to be able to operate concurrently with any such service standards and GSL schemes defined through jurisdictional instruments. The extended STPIS may also support the relevant jurisdictional authorities to define appropriate export service standards once a suitable export service performance metric has been defined through the AER's review process.

Guaranteed service levels for exports

The Commission considers that it would be appropriate for the AER's extension of STPIS to export services to consider the need for GSL payments to export customers.

Similar to the current reliability arrangements, some jurisdictional authorities may also seek to set up their own GSL payment schemes for exports. As mentioned earlier, the STPIS including any GSL schemes for exports defined under the STPIS would need to be able to operate concurrently with any jurisdictionally defined GSL schemes.

To the extent to which a national GSL scheme for exports is deemed to be necessary by the AER, the Commission considers that it should not seek to fully compensate the customer for lost income due to lower levels of export service provided to a customer. That would constitute fully firm access rights for customers to export and lead a level of access for export service that is higher than the level of access that customers receive for the essential consumption service. Firm access rights would also be inconsistent with the open access framework at the transmission level.

Minimum export capacity rights

The Commission's 2019 Economic regulatory framework review highlighted that DNSPs were experiencing different levels of DER penetration, with the South Australian and Queensland DNSPs experiencing greater levels of uptake. The review also found that the DNSPs were affected by greater levels of DER uptake in different ways as the impact of DER on the networks varied (sometimes with a DNSP's operating areas) due to differing network characteristics and circumstances. The Commission considers that the regulatory framework needs to provide flexibility to address these different circumstances being faced by the DNSPs.

The review also highlighted that some DNSPs were managing network export constraints arising from greater DER uptake using static export limits. The review further noted that the

broad-based use of static export limits as the approach for addressing export constraints could lead to inefficiencies and that in some circumstances, investment to enhance the network capability to support exports could lead to greater overall system efficiencies and better outcomes for customers. The rule change requests from TEC/ACOSS and SAPN seek to address concerns stemming from the use of static export limits by DNSPs by proposing requirements on DNSPs to offer minimum level of export capacity to all customers seeking to connect their DER to the DNSP's network.⁴³⁸

The Commission considers that requirements for DNSPs to offer a minimum level of export capacity to DER customers could lead to several issues and therefore shouldn't be introduced. Instead, a more flexible approach with clear investment, planning and incentive arrangements for the provision of export services would better enable greater access to export services for DER customers and reduce the use of inefficient static export limits by DNSPs.

Potential issues associated with minimum export capacity requirements

The Commission considers that introducing regulatory requirements for DNSPs to offer a minimum level of export capacity to all DER customers could limit DNSPs' ability to cater for their differing network characteristics and circumstances. Some parts of the networks may be able to easily support higher levels of export than a minimum national requirement, in which case it may not lead to a meaningful outcome for those customers, while other parts of the network could need significant expenditure to meet these minimum requirements. Prohibiting them from being able to set static export limits under any circumstance would limit the tools available to DNSPs to manage their networks. Under some specific circumstances, it may be efficient for DNSPs to be able to use static export limits.

Minimum export capacity requirements could also drive inefficient network investment under some circumstances. Under these requirements, the DNSPs could be obliged to invest in the network to enable additional exports, even when it's not economically justified.⁴³⁹ For example, the cost of upgrading some parts of the network (e.g. areas with SWER lines) to meet minimum export capacity could be significant if the DNSP is to maintain the safety, reliability and quality of supply parameters.⁴⁴⁰ Requiring DNSPs to invest in areas where it may not be economically justified could lead to all export customers facing higher than efficient charges for exports, especially if these costs are spread across the export customer base.

Not having minimum export capacity requirements could provider for simpler export service level arrangements and a simpler approach to extending the STPIS to exports. A specific minimum export capacity requirement on DNSPs would be defined in terms of connection capacity (e.g. 5 KW) to be offered to all customers. Such requirements being in place could

⁴³⁸ Although the proposals don't provide a specific implementation approach, the Commission expects such minimum export capacity requirements will need to be given effect through connection offer arrangements. That is, it will be required that the maximum capacity offered by DNSPs under the connection offers to all DER customers must meet a minimum threshold e.g. export capacity offered must be greater than 5 KW.

⁴³⁹ The Commission notes that with greater compliance with inverter volt-watt and volt-var settings and the use of dynamic operating envelopes by DNSPs in the future, the risk of DNSPs being required to invest inefficiently may be reduced.

⁴⁴⁰ Single Wire Earth Return (SWER) systems can be used to supply power to remote and rural areas.

lead to an overlap with STPIS export performance targets that could also be similarly defined e.g. a target for urban export customers to be able to access 5KW capacity 99% of the time in a year. A DNSP's performance against its STPIS performance targets could be impacted by requirements on the DNSP to also offer minimum export connection capacity to customers. Hence, the STPIS may need to be designed to account for any impacts of minimum export capacity requirements on STPIS performance. Having dual export service performance requirements could lead to complexity of arrangements and a lack of clarity surrounding service level requirements and confusion for customers and DNSPs.

The Commission also considered that, a best endeavours type approach, such as requiring the DNSPs to offer export limits that are greater than zero KW when business cases for additional export capacity meet the net market benefit tests, may not provide meaningful outcome for customers. It is also likely to be challenging for the AER to enforce.

Approach to providing better access to export services

The Commission considers that a more flexible approach including a clear planning, investment and incentive framework for exports could better provide for improved customer access to export services and limit the inefficient use of export limits by DNSPs. Effective planning, investment and incentive arrangements for export services as outlined in Chapter 4 and Section 5.1, should enable the DNSPs to deliver the highest amount of export capacity feasible – in the most efficient way.

The Commission notes that, as observed by one of the rule change proponents, a key driver for the use of static export limits may have been the lack of a clear framework for enabling investment to support delivery of export services. The changes proposed by the Commission to recognise the evolving role of the DNSPs, as explained in Chapter 4, seek to provide a clearer planning and investment framework for the provision of export services by the DNSPs. These changes support DNSPs in proposing efficient and prudent network investment to enable customers to receive greater access to export services. Therefore, the proposed framework enables DNSPs to plan their network for the provision of export services and consider investing the network to support greater levels of exports where constraints arise instead of relying on static export limits.

As mentioned in section 5.1, the Commission's draft rule supports the extension of the current incentive arrangements, including the service performance incentive arrangements to export services. The application of STPIS to exports would mean that the DNSPs face a financial incentive to enhance the export service performance levels and reduce the use of static export limits. It is envisaged that when customers are denied export capacity using static export limits, it would be factored into the DNSP's measured performance under the STPIS. This means that where customers are provided inefficient export limits, the DNSPs would face financial penalties under the STPIS.

As outlined in the next section, the Commission has also introduced measures to promote greater transparency of export service level provided by the DNSPs, including on the use of static export limits by DNSPs. This could provide further insight into the need to consider any

additional measures in the future aimed at reducing the likelihood of export limits being imposed on customers.

Export service performance reporting requirements

The Commission notes stakeholders concerns around the potential lack of transparency of export service performance raised in submissions. As DNSPs role in providing export services are being recognised under the regulatory framework, and they are provided with the option to charge customers for the provision of export services, it appropriate that the transparency of export service performance by DNSPs is enhanced.

The Commission considers that enhanced transparency of export service performance will support more informed regulatory policy decisions and investment and operating decisions by customers. The draft rule therefore introduces requirements on DNSPs to report annually on a range of metrics related to their export service performance including:⁴⁴¹

- average of the maximum export capacity provided to customers by type of feeder
- average of export capacity requested by customers by different feeder type
- number of enquiries related to connection of DER
- number of applications for DER connection
- the number of *retail customers* provided zero export limits or provided export capacity lower than requested
- the estimated volume of electricity that could not be exported due to system limitations

These requirements are not intended to serve as interim incentive arrangements but to provide for general purpose reporting by the DNSPs on their export service performance. The Commission considers this requirement is not likely to create additional reporting burden on DNSPs as most of the data required to meet these requirements should be currently available, and that a number of jurisdictional governments and jurisdictional regulators are collecting this information (or in the process of requiring DNSPs to provide them).

Supplementary connection arrangements for customers seeking additional export capacity

The Commission's draft determination is to not make amendments to the NER as proposed by TEC/ACOSS in relation to supplementary connection arrangements. A 'supplementary connection agreement' would duplicate existing arrangements. The Commission considers the implementation and administrative costs that would arise from the proposal would likely outweigh the benefits, as identified by some stakeholder submissions.

As discussed above, DNSPs are obliged to enter into and perform connection contracts if a valid connection application is made by a connection applicant under NER chapter 5A. The DNSP must advise the connection applicant of the negotiated connection process.⁴⁴² Where the connection applicant elects to negotiate the terms and conditions of the connection service, or is seeking a service that is not a basic connection service or a standard connection service, the DNSP must:

⁴⁴¹ Amending electricity rule S5.8 on the DAPR, introducing new clauses (I)(3) and (4).

⁴⁴² NER clause 5A.D.2(b)(4).

- negotiate in good faith with the connection applicant⁴⁴³
- use its best endeavours to make a negotiated connection offer within 65 business days after receiving a properly completed application.⁴⁴⁴

To date, the Commission is not aware of any retail customer disputes that have been raised with the AER about customers' ability to negotiate additional capacity.

More broadly, the Commission considers the regulatory framework is not a barrier to allowing retail customers to purchase additional access or capacity. In addition to the option for customers to negotiate additional export capacity, NER Chapter 5A allows DNSPs to offer standard connection services above service levels provided for in basic connections. Improved service offers could be provided through dynamic export limits when introduced (including possibly operating envelopes), new service/pricing options enabled by the Commission's draft decision to allow export pricing (see chapter 6), and the service classification process to enable a group of customers to have a higher level of export capacity.⁴⁴⁵ DNSPs are free to design and propose to the AER a coordination mechanism for retail customers to apply for additional export capacity, if this is a network service valued by customers.

A key principle of this draft determination is to promote regulatory flexibility to efficiently manage the integration of DER. The Commission seeks to accommodate different network circumstances, customer preferences and government policies. We are careful to not be too prescriptive at a national framework level. The expectation is for the AER, DNSPs, retailers, consumer groups and governments to work together with retail customers in each jurisdiction to develop service and pricing options that meet customer needs. DNSPs should be responsive to community preferences and clearly communicate service options, but how this is achieved is a matter for individual regulatory processes. Our reform package provides more flexibility for this level of engagement.

5.3 VCR equivalent for export service: customer export curtailment values

5.3.1 Rule change request

SAPN's rule change request said that DNSPs' planning decisions should be based on the value customers place on particular service levels. SAPN considered that "network planning for the provision of export services, particularly augmentations for small customers, needs to be planned and funded on an ex-ante basis which is the case for SCS". SAPN says that this "means that the value customers place in particular service levels needs to be understood upfront and, and for consumption services this is informed by applying a VCR". SAPN said that:⁴⁴⁶

⁴⁴³ NER clause 5A.C.3(a)(1).

⁴⁴⁴ NER clause 5A.F.4(a).

⁴⁴⁵ During its F&A for the 2021–26 regulatory determination, AusNet Services proposed a new service called community network upgrades to allow community groups to negotiate collectively for exportable PV connection to the network. The AER decided to classify this new service as an alternative control service and considers that it will include activities that relate to the collective customer upstream augmentation.

⁴⁴⁶ SAPN rule change request, p. 21.

Mirroring the approach used for consumption, we see merit in the AER being tasked to develop a VCR equivalent for export services (VCR-E). This would then serve as an input to:

- adapting the STPIS to export services, and helping to inform the setting of the service performance baseline that DNSPs should maintain
- the setting of any service standards if and where these are implemented
- DNSPs' evaluation of the benefits of network expenditure that they may seek to propose in order to increase service performance above that reflected in the STPIS baseline.

5.3.2 Current arrangements

What are VCRs?

Values of customer reliability (VCRs), now calculated by the AER under rule 8.12, indicate the value different types of customers place on having reliable electricity supply (in other words, the value customers place on avoid an outage) under different conditions, measured in dollars per kilowatt hour (\$/KWh).⁴⁴⁷ VCR estimates play an important role in balancing the need to deliver secure and reliable electricity supplies and the need to maintain reasonable costs for electricity consumers. The VCRs are currently used in the regulatory framework for a range of purposes, including:⁴⁴⁸

- by the AER and network service providers:
 - in regulatory resets as a key factor in assessing major capital projects
 - · to assess a network's capital forecast as part of revenue proposals
 - in service target performance incentive schemes (STPIS) as the key measure for linking performance with the STPIS incentive
 - as an input in most regulatory investment test assessments
- by jurisdictional network regulators in the setting of transmission and distribution reliability standards and targets
- by the Reliability panel:
 - to inform wholesale market settings such as market price caps
 - in reviews to quantify the value of unserved energy

In the context of network regulation, VCRs can help identify the efficient levels of network expenditure. Using VCR to estimate the value of unserved energy resulting from outages, it can be assessed whether proposed steps to prevent outages (such as increasing network capacity) are economically justified.⁴⁴⁹

⁴⁴⁷ AER, Values of Customer Reliability: Consultation paper, October 2018, p. 8.

⁴⁴⁸ AER, Values of Customer Reliability: Draft Decision, September 2019 2018, p. 20.

⁴⁴⁹ AER, Values of customer reliability: Final decision, November 2019, p. 11.

The AER's role in the VCR framework

In July 2018, the Commission made a rule to make the AER responsible for determining the VCR methodology and calculating VCRs. (Previously, AEMO calculated a form of VCR.) The NER establish a VCR objective, which requires the AER's VCR methodology and set of VCR values to be fit for purpose for any current or potential uses of values of customer reliability that the AER considers relevant. Rule 8.12 requires the AER to:

- develop a national methodology for estimating VCRs in accordance with the Rules consultation procedures, that includes a mechanism for engaging with customers and a mechanism for adjusting VCRs on an annual basis
- review the VCR methodology and update the VCRs at least once every five years, and publish updated numbers⁴⁵⁰
- adjust the VCRs using the adjustment mechanism.

In November 2019 the AER published its final decision on the methodology for the VCR followed by the publication of the VCR estimates in December 2019.

In developing its methodology, the AER considered a range of possible approaches for estimating VCR. The current methodology adopted by the AER includes the use of contingent valuation (willingness to pay surveys) and choice experiment techniques to derive standard outage VCRs for residential and business customers with peak demand of less 10 MVA. For customers with peak demand of more than 10 MVA, the AER uses a direct cost survey approach.⁴⁵¹

5.3.3 Stakeholder views

Some stakeholders express support for the proposal to task the AER to develop 'value of customer reliability' (VCR) equivalent for export services, which would provide insight into how much customers value the export service.⁴⁵² The stakeholders agree that such a measure would support regulatory processing including the operation of the STPIS.

Essential Energy submits that "we do see value in the proposal for the AER to develop a Value of Customer Reliability equivalent for export services (VCRE), as a direct way to ascertain how much customers value particular service levels, as well as a potential method of setting any future STPIS performance baselines". Essential Energy adds that "The construction of a VCRE would be familiar to participants and complementary to the AER's existing VCR survey functions, likely making it straightforward to implement".⁴⁵³ Similarly Ausgrid says it agrees that the AER "would need to develop values of customer reliability for exports to support application of STIPS or any standard for exports".⁴⁵⁴ Evoenergy submits that the "VCR-E should be considered in the incentive structure".⁴⁵⁵

⁴⁵⁰ $\,$ The reviews must also follow the rules consultation procedures.

⁴⁵¹ AER, Values of customer reliability: Final decision, November 2019, p. 3.

⁴⁵² Submissions to the consultation paper: The Customer Advocate, p. 5; Essential Energy, p. 4; Ausgrid, p. 9; Evoenergy, p. 14; Renew, p. 9.

⁴⁵³ Essential Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

⁴⁵⁴ Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 9.

⁴⁵⁵ Evoenergy submission to the consultation paper, p. 14.

Renew states that "an approach to valuing DER enabled must be developed and used consistently across networks – the values may differ jurisdictionally or even subjurisdictionally, but the approach should be the same". Renew added that it looked "to the AER's Assessing DER Integration Expenditure work as an opportunity to develop an approach that can be used consistently across the NEM."⁴⁵⁶

5.3.4 Commission analysis

The Commission's more preferable draft electricity rule requires the AER to develop customer export curtailment values (CECV). These values will help guide the efficient levels of network expenditure for the provision of export services and serve as an input into network planning, investment and incentive arrangements for export services. These values will be different from VCRs, as they are not intended to measure the value to customers of having a more reliable export service or consumption service but rather the detriment to customers and the market from the curtailment of exports.

Why are the CECVs needed?

The CECVs are expected to play a similar role to the VCRs under the current framework. The Commission considers that measures providing for the valuation of different levels of export service may be needed to support the relevant planning, investment, and incentive arrangements for export services.

Under the proposed investment framework for exports, DNSPs can be allocated revenue for export services on-ex ante basis. This means that in proposing expenditure relating to export services, DNSPs would likely need to know ahead of time the value to customers and the market of relieving network export constraints. Therefore, such values are likely to be needed for the revenue determination processes. Similarly, these values may also be needed for the extension of STPIS to exports to link the outcome performance with the STPIS incentive. They could also potentially inform any export service standards defined by jurisdictional authorities. The need for such common values across DNSPs was also foreshadowed in the Commission's ENERF 2019 review.

Why can't the VCR be used?

For clarity, the Commission notes that the current VCR would not be the appropriate measure to help identify the efficient levels of network investment for exports. The VCR measures the value to customers of having a more reliable service i.e. the value customers place on avoiding a complete loss of their energy services, including for consumption. However, to guide efficient network investment, there is a need to consider the detriment to the customers and the market, of export curtailment due to network limitations (in \$ per KWh of exports curtailment). The CECVs could be used to assess whether proposed steps to reduce export curtailment (such as increasing DER hosting capacity) can be economically justified.

⁴⁵⁶ Renew submission to the consultation paper, p. 9.

Framework for deriving CECVs

Given that CECVs are likely to be needed, there is a need to consider the framework for providing for these values. For this, the Commission considers that the rules-based framework for the VCR provides a useful framework.

Responsibility for determining CECVs

In line with the current arrangements for VCR, the Commission has made a draft rule that establishes the AER to be the body responsible for determining the customer export curtailment values.⁴⁵⁷

The Commission considers this approach to be appropriate because:

- the AER is best positioned to foresee how these values are likely to be used
- having a single body responsible for establishing these values would provide consistency and transparency of estimates and avoid unnecessary duplication and administrative costs
- the responsibility for developing these values aligns with the AER's regulatory functions, including the development of the VCR.

Objective and methodology for calculating the estimates

In keeping with the VCR framework, the Commission sees benefit in outlining a high-level objective for the valuation of customer export curtailment without providing detailed guidance on the methodology for calculating the values. The draft rule provides an objective that CECV methodology and customer export curtailment values should be fit for purpose for the current and potential uses of these values that the AER considers to be relevant.⁴⁵⁸ For clarity, the Commission notes that the value would need to be fit for purpose for guiding the relevant planning, investment and regulatory decisions for exports.

The values may need to capture not only the detriment of export curtailment to the customers using the export service but also the potential detriment to all customers from lower levels of customer exports. The detriment of non-exporting customers from lower levels of exports may need to be captured in order to enable efficient levels of investment. The approach may also need to consider the extent to which the costs related to the export service are recovered solely from DER exporters. Some of the costs associated with the export service, such as that associated with the network's intrinsic capacity to host exports are likely to be recovered from all network users.

The Commission considers that estimating the CECVs could be complex, and there may be several approaches available. As a case in point, the AER considered five different techniques for deriving VCR estimates when developing the VCR methodology.⁴⁵⁹ There are several factors relating to the methodology that warrant consideration, such as, how far into the future the values are projected and whether the values would change over the course of day

⁴⁵⁷ Amending electricity rule schedule 2, introducing new NER rule 8.13.

⁴⁵⁸ Amending electricity rule schedule 2, introducing new NER rule 8.13(a).

⁴⁵⁹ AER, Value of customer reliability: consultation paper, October 2018, pp. 19-24.

or years or across different customer groups. These need further consideration under a process dedicated to developing the methodology for calculating the values. Therefore, the Commission considers that it would not be appropriate to provide detailed guidance on the methodology in the NER, instead a high-level approach should be adopted.

The draft rule requires the AER to both develop and review the CECV methodology in accordance with the Rules consultation procedures set out in NER rule 8.9 (consistently with the approach to the VCR in rule 8.12). The Commission considers that this will provide transparency and accountability in the development of the methodology. Given that the values will be a new arrangement in the regulatory framework, it is important that the stakeholders can provide input into how they are calculated. This will provide stakeholders confidence in the values that are calculated using the methodology. The Rules consultation procedures provide a robust and well-understood consultation framework. The draft rule requires the AER to consult with a wide range of stakeholders including AEMO, each jurisdictional regulator, registered participants, and other people with an interest in the CECV methodology and values (which would include exporting customers).⁴⁶⁰

Reviewing the CECV methodology

The draft rule also requires the AER to review the methodology every five years. The Commission notes that the evolving capabilities of DER technologies may impact how customers value export services. For example, to the extent that DER exports participate in additional markets such as the ancillary services market, then the value that customers place on being able to export and the detriment to the market of export curtailment could increase. Therefore, the Commission considers that the methodology may need to be reviewed regularly to keep up to date with the ongoing changes in the industry and the potential changes in the value of exports. The rule does not restrict the AER from reviewing the methodology more frequently.

Timing of initial review

The Commission considers that initial CECV estimates should be published by 1 July 2022. This will allow the AER time to consult on and develop the methodology under the Rules consultation procedures and calculate the value estimates in a robust manner. It will also provide for the values to be considered in the next NSW DNSP reset process.

Frequency of review

The draft rule requires that the CECV estimates are updated by the AER on an annual basis. The Commission considers this provides an appropriate balance between stability of values for long term network planning and maintaining up-to-date values that reflect changing circumstances.

Publication of values

The draft rule requires publication of the values and the methodology, both when initially determined, and when any updates or adjustments occur. The Commission considers this will

⁴⁶⁰ Amending electricity rule schedule 2, introducing new NER rule 8.13(g).

improve transparency of process, and certainty of estimates for planning purposes. It will be important for the updated values to be readily available to support the relevant processes.

Conclusion

Overall, the Commission considers that requiring the AER to regularly calculate the customer export curtailment values will provide for a transparent, consistent and a low-cost approach to measuring the customer export curtailment values. The availability of robust CECVs will support efficient investment in export services and allow customers to receive the levels of export services that better meet the needs of all customers.

6

DISTRIBUTION NETWORK PRICING ARRANGEMENTS FOR EXPORT SERVICES

6.1 Introduction

A strategic objective of the Commission is to progress reforms to the regulatory framework that support Australia's transition to a fully integrated electricity system – taking advantage of the significant opportunities presented by a high DER future, and to deliver benefits to *all* electricity system users.

Small retail customers have had limited ability to date to be rewarded for adjusting their usage or exports during times when there are network constraints. Looking forward, through digitalisation, smart meters, home battery storage, advancing technologies and greater data flows, customers will increasingly be able to adjust their usage or exports without impacting their day-to-day lives. This flexibility can provide valuable services to the grid. Customers should be rewarded for this flexibility.

The rule change requests seek to maximise the potential benefits DER can provide – especially through the more efficient use of the distribution network to make energy more affordable for everyone. The regulatory framework can promote this by enabling DNSPs to price network services in a way that rewards customers for using their DER to provide services to the network when they are most valued, and integrating their behind-the-meter appliances with the network. This is consistent with the direction of the ESB's Post-2025 Market Design:⁴⁶¹

The pace of change means that it is more important for network businesses to be active in harnessing the value of DER to drive improved network efficiency. This will require networks to develop new price structures that support the adoption and connection of price responsive, active technologies, in the right locations.

6.1.1 The need for change

There is a base level of DER hosting capacity that all networks currently provide, because network assets constructed to supply load have an inherent capacity to support some reverse power flow without any additional investment. Customers have already paid for this intrinsic capacity through consumption charges.

But as distribution networks are increasingly used for the upstream transport of energy exported from customers' solar PV, the networks are approaching the limit of their `intrinsic hosting capacity', and further use of the networks in this way is expected to become a driver of new expenditure – as reflected by some recent AER decisions.

SAPN explained:462

Distribution networks designed to support consumption services have an inherent,

⁴⁶¹ ESB, Post 2025 Market Design, Directions Paper, January 2021, p. 76.

⁴⁶² SAPN rule change request, p. 4.

albeit finite, capacity to also deliver export services. While customers' take-up of DER was relatively low, networks could accommodate additional DER at near zero marginal cost. However, the inherent DER 'hosting capacity' of networks is being rapidly approached at local and system-wide levels in many NEM regions. This means that either DER customers will no longer receive the service levels for export services they have historically enjoyed, or networks will need to invest to maintain service levels.

So, a timely question is how these new DER-related investment costs should be recovered and whether pricing signals for efficient investment – in both the grid and 'behind-the-meter' – should apply to export services.

Enabling export pricing would allow DNSPs to design new network pricing structures that customers can choose as part of a 'menu of options' – as envisaged by SAPN. For example, DNSPs could offer customers who have installed solar PV and battery storage additional value for their DER investments by setting network prices to rewards those customers for shifting their dispatch to times that support better use of the network – thereby delivering broader benefits to other consumers.

Implementation of export pricing will require careful consideration. Stakeholder submissions provided diverse views from a wide range of organisations on the potential risks. The main concerns raised by some stakeholders is that export charges may undermine government climate change policies and reduce the value of solar PV investments already made by households.

6.1.2 Rule change proposal to enable export pricing

The use of export charges as a pricing tool is currently prohibited under the current regulatory framework by NER clause 6.1.4. DNSPs are allowed to recover costs, including those for the provision of export services, only through connection and consumption charges.

SAPN and SVDP proposed to enable the option for export charges to apply under the regulatory framework by removing of NER clause 6.1.4. On the 'other side of the coin', SAPN also proposed to better recognise and reward customers for the benefits their DER can provide to the grid by enabling 'negative prices'.

The AER and DNSPs would then be required to consult with retail customers and other key stakeholders on whether and (if so) how export pricing would be implemented. SAPN proposed that the current network pricing objective and principles under the NER, which promote cost reflective pricing, should generally apply to export services.

Allowing DNSPs to include export charges in their pricing structures would not change the DNSP's total revenue allowance within a regulatory period under revenue cap regulation. An increase in one part of a tariff structure would need to be offset by a reduction in other parts of the tariff.

6.1.3 Key aspects of the Commission's draft decision

The Commission's draft determination is to make a more preferable draft rule to enable export charges by removing NER clause 6.1.4, and more explicitly allowing for negative prices to enhance rewards to customers. The aim of this rule change is to create greater regulatory flexibility to efficiently manage the integration of DER. Export pricing options can apply to *all* distribution-level customers.

To be clear, the Commission's decision to enable export pricing options under the regulatory framework is not a decision to mandate the implementation of export pricing. The AER, as the economic regulator, oversees revenue determinations and pricing proposals for each DNSP. Any decision to implement export pricing would be part of the AER's regulatory process.

Under the draft rule, DNSPs will be able to offer new service options that reward customers for better utilising and supporting the grid. For example, customers may choose a service option with higher average export limits on the condition that they are willing to agree to face pricing structures that reflect network costs. This could include export charges during periods of high demand for export services, and negative export prices (eg, payments to the customer) during periods of high demand for consumption services.

The Commission's decision has the potential to result in significant long term benefits to consumers. There are good economic reasons to introduce export pricing – both in the short term to manage new DER-related investment, and the longer term to take advantage of future market and technology developments. Pricing is a common regulatory tool to send efficient signals for future expenditure, and reward customers for actions that better utilise existing infrastructure or improve network operations. Moreover, export pricing provides a way to integrate DER more effectively into the electricity system, which will deliver benefits to all distribution network users. Finally, our decision allows the community in each jurisdiction to decide how costs should be allocated – including whether the 'beneficiaries' should pay more of any new network investment costs to support export services.

Implementation of export charges is a significant change for the energy sector. Submissions highlight any decision to implement export charges could involve significant trade-offs and potentially conflicting objectives – which will need to be carefully considered by DNSPs as well as the AER.

The Commission considers the tariff structure statement (TSS) process, explained below, generally provides for adequate transitional arrangements for DNSPs to develop new tariff options and the AER in assessing TSS proposals – including consideration of 'grandfathering' provisions. DNSPs are required to undertake significant consultation and customer education. The framework provides flexibility to accommodate different network circumstances, customer preferences and government policies. We consider the current pricing framework for consumption pricing should largely apply to export services, as proposed by SAPN.

Nevertheless, to address stakeholder concerns about how export charges may be implemented, the Commission has decided to strengthen consultation requirements through the TSS process – while balancing the need for regulatory flexibility.

First, DNSPs will be required to develop and consult on a transition strategy to implement export pricing over time. Moreover, as part of their TSS, DNSPs must describe their consultation process and explain how they have addressed stakeholder concerns as a result of that engagement, including consideration of jurisdictional policies. This builds on an existing consumer impact principle that expressly allows DNSPs to phase-in new pricing structures over five years or more.⁴⁶³ Ultimately, a DNSP's transition policy must be approved by the AER.

Second, DNSPs must explain the interrelationships between different aspects of their regulatory and TSS proposals, including how pricing options relate to connection policies and investment plans, in a plain language overview – assisting consumers and other stakeholders to engage in the AER's process.

Third, the AER must develop and publish *Export Tariff Guidelines* to assist change management, and promote confidence in the TSS process by creating greater transparency and certainty of:

- the AER's decision-making process and criteria, including how it interprets the network pricing principles under NER clause 6.18.5 and the above new requirements
- expectations of how DNSPs should develop their TSS proposals and present information to the AER
- how customer and other stakeholder views and preferences should be taken into account in the process.

Further, as a transitional measure, the Commission has increased the monetary thresholds for DNSPs to undertake tariff trials to promote both innovation and timely implementation of export pricing.

6.1.4 Roadmap of chapter and supporting appendices

The SAPN and SVDP proposals are outlined in more detail in section 6.2. The current regulatory arrangements are outlined in section 6.3.

The draft decision in relation to export pricing and our reasoning are set out in section 6.4. The Commission's decision draws on information and submissions presented in the rule change requests and stakeholder submissions, as well as reports provided by independent consultants and our customer impact assessment.

Summaries of the arguments presented in submissions for and against enabling export charges are provided in appendix C under sections C.1 and C.2, respectively. Submissions on SAPN's proposal to allow for negative prices, so export pricing can lead to a positive or negative charge for customers, are outlined in appendix C.3.

Several implementation issues were identified by the proponents and in submissions. In the following sections, stakeholder views are outlined on whether:

• export pricing should apply to small distribution-level customers only (appendix C.4)

⁴⁶³ See NER clause 6.18.5(h).

- the current network pricing principles (NER clause 6.18.5) translate to export services (appendix C.5)
- new pricing principles are required to guide cost and capacity allocation decisions made by the DNSPs (appendix C.6)
- new transitional or grandfathering arrangements are required (appendix C.7).

The Commission extended the period of time to make this draft determination in November 2020 to develop a better understanding of how export pricing would be implemented. An expert consultant, farrierswier, was engaged to examine how various parties such as the AER and DNSPs would implement export pricing, and how jurisdictional governments' preferences, stakeholder concerns and potential consumer harms would likely be addressed. Farrierswier's findings are outlined in appendix D.

Appendix E considers some key differences between the regulatory arrangements for transmission and distribution-level generation.

The Commission has undertaken quantitative analysis to better understand the potential bill impact of export pricing for DER owners. The results are summarised in section 6.4.1 below, and outlined in more detail in appendix F.

6.2 What's proposed?

6.2.1 SA Power Networks' proposal

An objective of SAPN's proposal is to enable customers to make informed choices with regard to their energy consumption and export decisions – including the DER they invest in and how these are operated and used.⁴⁶⁴

SAPN's proposal sought to provide DNSPs a means of enabling and customising service choices to their customers. SAPN stated: $^{\rm 465}$

Over time, we envisage distribution networks may provide options to customers on the level of export service they desire and are willing to pay for. The choice of options should be left to distribution networks to determine together with their customers and stakeholders, and may depend on their specific network capabilities. We envisage there could be three principal offerings with corresponding fees, including:

 The option for a 'base' level of capacity and reliability (that is, the average reliability across customers as set in an adapted STPIS). The merit of this service being charged a tariff reflective of long run marginal cost would need consideration. This is particularly noting that customer exports may drive benefits for all customers, that may warrant some costs being recovered across all customers. Such decisions should be subject distribution networks engaging broadly with their customers.

⁴⁶⁴ SAPN rule change request, p. 10.

⁴⁶⁵ ibid, p. 25.

- 2. The option to receive a 'premium' service with features above those in the base service, such as higher than average export capacity. This might be enabled by distribution networks who have capabilities to dynamically manage their distribution networks, to allow a customer to export more at times when the distribution network permits and / or to have preferential treatment in terms of when the customer might receive a reduced export limit compared to other customers in the same congested area of the network who do not wish to pay for this premium service.
- **3.** An option to receive a 'basic' service at low or zero cost, perhaps reflective of a fixed, low export capacity, aligned to the intrinsic hosting capacity of the network.

SAPN considered:466

Distribution networks' ability to offer service choices will be enabled by the removal of NER clause 6.1.4. We do not observe any other required rule changes, but request the AEMC to review if there are any other regulatory barriers to customising export service offers should distribution networks seek to do so, or any regulatory barriers to customers being able to move between offers over time.

To enable customers to make informed choices in requesting export services and to provide for efficient outcomes, SAPN proposed to remove an explicit regulatory barrier in the NER, clause 6.1.4. This, SAPN said, would then allow:⁴⁶⁷

- the AER and distribution networks the option to decide on the appropriate combination of charging arrangements with all options available including connection charges, DUOS charges and ACS charges
- distribution networks to consider the design, circumstances and timeframe for any export charges in consultation⁴⁶⁸ with their customers and stakeholders, particularly their respective jurisdictional governments who also retain rights under the current NER to impose obligations on distribution networks as to how DUoS charges should be structured and applied.⁴⁶⁹

SAPN outlined how it considers this would work in practice:470

- The design and approach to introducing any ongoing export charges would accord with the existing Distribution Pricing Rules in Chapter 6 of the NER and be determined via each DNSP's respective tariff structure statement, both of which are largely fit-forpurpose
- The introduction of any export charges must be carefully considered by DNSPs, under a timeframe and approach that is supported by their customers and stakeholders, as has

⁴⁶⁶ ibid, p. 25.

⁴⁶⁷ ibid, p. 23.

⁴⁶⁸ SAPN noted that deciding on the design and timeframe for application of any tariffs, including for export, necessarily require DNSPs to engage with their customers and stakeholders on how to balance considerations such as efficiency, complexity, fairness and compliance.

⁴⁶⁹ Clause 6.18.5(j) requires tariffs to comply with all applicable regulatory instruments, including jurisdictional instruments.

⁴⁷⁰ SAPN rule change request, p. 23.

occurred to date with respect to the introduction of cost reflective tariffs for consumption – whereby:

- Any such tariffs should preferably apply prospectively and not retrospectively, to avoid negative impacts on existing customers who have invested in good faith on the basis of facing no export charges to date.
- DNSPs should be able to employ a broad range of transition approaches, such as introducing charges over a period of years which may extend beyond a regulatory control period, having shadow pricing for a period of time, slowly increasing rates over time, or deciding that certain costs should not be allocated to these charges (e.g. because of benefits accruing to all customers) where this is supported by customers / stakeholders.
- The approach to transition needs to be determined via engagement with customers and stakeholders based on a clear understanding of the trade-offs in faster or slower transitions to introducing new export charges.
 - For example, although a slower transition would enable more time for existing customers to adapt to new tariffs through choices they make as their systems require replacement, a faster transition would encourage efficient operation of systems earlier, and may require costs that would otherwise be recovered from export customers to be recovered from all customers.
- The design of any export charges would aim to comply with the current Network Pricing Objective in the NER, which SAPN said is already sufficiently broad and refers to charges for directly regulated services to customers reflecting efficient costs of providing services to those customers.⁴⁷¹

Additionally, SAPN proposed the following three minor amendments:472

- 1. A new rule should make it explicit that any ongoing distribution use of system charges introduced must not be applied to large embedded generator customers who are standalone generators
- 2. A new rule should make it explicit that any cost reflective distribution charges can also include negative prices to reward customers for any benefits that their exports provide in managing consumption driven network congestion
- 3. A new rule should provide guiding principles for DNSPs on how costs should be allocated between consumption and export services and potentially between different tariff charging parameters of export services.

⁴⁷¹ Consistent with the existing pricing rules, SAPN considered the primary purpose of ongoing distribution charges would be to reflect long run marginal costs of export services – which, it said, remains an appropriate guiding theory for efficient forward-looking cost reflective price signals. (ibid, pp. 23–24)

⁴⁷² ibid, p. 24.

6.2.2 The St Vincent de Paul Society Victoria proposal

SVDP proposed to amend NER Clause 6.1.4(a) to allow DNSPs to charge DER participants (per kWh) for DER exported back via the grid – the revenue for which could be used to upgrade networks to limit constraints and enable future DER penetration. SVDP explained:⁴⁷³

For example, if a network experiences congestion on a specific line/substation it can set a DER export price for that specific line/substation. The generating consumer would then determine whether they would a) accept constraints, b) accept the cost of export or c) explore other options such as batteries and coordinated export reductions (including the involvement of 3rd party services).

SVDP considered a high DER future is likely to operate more efficiently if there are opportunities for energy management services to develop solutions that can benefit DER participants as well as the networks, and an export charge will produce a price signal that can incentivise DER participants to engage with such energy management services and be potentially rewarded for their services.⁴⁷⁴ SVDP stated its proposed solution is not aimed at penalising households with rooftop solar, but consecutive governments' policies promoting the uptake of rooftop solar have created an imbalance in favour of solar and, potentially, at the disadvantage of other technologies, such as storage.⁴⁷⁵

6.3 Current arrangements

6.3.1 Prohibition of export charges

Retail customers have a connection agreement with their DNSP to receive network services. Consumption and export limits are set by DNSPs through connection contracts with their retail customers. Under Chapter 5A of the NER, DNSPs are required to develop model standing offers, and the offers must contain minimum terms and conditions as prescribed (see chapter 5 of this decision document). This connection agreement may involve the customer paying a connection fee.

The retail customer will then be charged an ongoing fee (a distribution use of system or DUOS charge) for consumption services. This applies for customers both with and without micro embedded generation, such as solar PV.

These ongoing DUOS charges recover the DNSP's efficient and prudent costs related to direct control services that are not recovered via connection charges.

DUOS charges currently only apply to consumption services. They do not apply to export services. It is explicitly prohibited under NER clause 6.1.4.

⁴⁷³ SVDP rule change request, p. 7.

⁴⁷⁴ ibid, p. 8.

⁴⁷⁵ ibid, p. 9.

6.3.2 The TSS process

The requirement for DNSPs to develop cost reflective network prices for consumption services was introduced by the Commission's Distribution network pricing arrangement rule change in 2014.⁴⁷⁶

The rule required DNSPs to develop a tariff structure statement (TSS) that outlines the proposed pricing structure for the next regulatory period – which the AER examines within the distribution revenue determination process.⁴⁷⁷ While the AER's revenue determination sets the total amount of revenue that a DNSP may recover in each regulatory period, tariff structure design is about how this revenue is recovered, not how much revenue should be recovered. That is, the TSS only sets tariff structures as opposed to tariff levels.

The TSS must set out:478

- the tariff classes into which retail customers for direct control services will be divided where the costs caused by each customer within the group are broadly similar
- the policies and procedures the DNSP will apply for assigning retail customers to tariffs or reassigning retail customers from one tariff to another
- the structures for each proposed tariff
- the charging parameters for each proposed tariff
- a description of the approach the DNSP will take in setting each tariff as part of the annual pricing proposal process for each year of the regulatory period.

A TSS must also be accompanied by a pricing schedule which sets out the indicative price levels for each tariff for each year of the regulatory period.⁴⁷⁹ The prices in this indicative pricing schedule are not binding, but the DNSP's annual pricing proposal must demonstrate how each proposed tariff complies with the indicative pricing levels set out in the TSS or explain any material differences.⁴⁸⁰

The TSS process involves the following steps:

- DNSPs develop a proposed TSS to apply over the five-year regulatory control period.
- The TSS is submitted to the AER for assessment against the 'pricing principles' for direct control services along with the DNSP's five-year revenue requirement proposal.
- The AER approves the TSS if it meets the pricing principles for direct control services and other NER requirements.
- DNSPs develop and submit their annual pricing proposals to the AER. The annual pricing
 proposals essentially apply pricing levels to each of the tariff structures outlined in the
 approved TSS.

⁴⁷⁶ See: www.aemc.gov.au/rule-changes/distribution-network-pricing-arrangements

⁴⁷⁷ NER clause 6.18.1A.

⁴⁷⁸ NER clause 6.18.1A(a).

⁴⁷⁹ NER clause 6.8.2(d1).

⁴⁸⁰ NER clause 6.18.2(b).

• The AER's assessment of the DNSP's pricing proposal is also a compliance check against the approved TSS and the control mechanism specified in the AER's regulatory determination.

The NER require DNSPs to describe how they have engaged with retail customers and retailers in developing the proposed TSS, and have sought to address any relevant concerns identified as a result of that engagement.⁴⁸¹

The DNSPs' TSS consultation provides a forum for retail customers and stakeholders to raise concerns with how tariffs, both for consumption and export services, are structured. If a DNSP has not adequately addressed those concerns in its regulatory proposal, stakeholders then have an opportunity to influence the AER's decision on whether or not to approve the DNSP's proposal.

The DNSPs' TSS consultation provides a forum for retail customers and stakeholders to raise concerns with how tariffs, both for consumption and export services, are structured. If a DNSP has not adequately addressed those concerns in its regulatory proposal, stakeholders then have an opportunity to influence the AER's decision on whether or not to approve the DNSP's proposal.

Network pricing principles and pricing objective

The pricing principles under NER clause 6.18.5 include:

- (e) For each tariff class, the revenue expected to be recovered must lie on or between:
 - (1) an upper bound representing the stand alone cost of serving the retail customers who belong to that class; and
 - (2) a lower bound representing the avoidable cost of not serving those retail customers.
- (f) Each tariff must be based on the long run marginal cost of providing the service to which it relates to the retail customers assigned to that tariff with the method of calculating such cost and the manner in which that method is applied to be determined having regard to:
 - (1) the costs and benefits associated with calculating, implementing and applying that method as proposed;
 - (2) the additional costs likely to be associated with meeting demand from retail customers that are assigned to that tariff at times of greatest utilisation of the relevant part of the distribution network; and
 - (3) the location of retail customers that are assigned to that tariff and the extent to which costs vary between different locations in the distribution network.
- (g) The revenue expected to be recovered from each tariff must:
 - (1) reflect the Distribution Network Service Provider's total efficient costs of serving the retail customers that are assigned to that tariff;

⁴⁸¹ NER clause 6.8.2(c1a).

- (2) when summed with the revenue expected to be received from all other tariffs, permit the Distribution Network Service Provider to recover the expected revenue for the relevant services in accordance with the applicable distribution determination for the Distribution Network Service Provider; and
- (3) comply with sub-paragraphs (1) and (2) in a way that minimises distortions to the price signals for efficient usage that would result from tariffs that comply with the pricing principle set out in paragraph (f).
- (h) A Distribution Network Service Provider must consider the impact on retail customers
 of changes in tariffs from the previous regulatory year and may vary tariffs from those
 that comply with paragraphs (e) to (g) to the extent the Distribution Network Service
 Provider considers reasonably necessary having regard to:
 - (1) the desirability for tariffs to comply with the pricing principles referred to in paragraphs (f) and (g), albeit after a reasonable period of transition (which may extend over more than one regulatory control period);
 - (2) the extent to which retail customers can choose the tariff to which they are assigned; and
 - (3) the extent to which retail customers are able to mitigate the impact of changes in tariffs through their usage decisions.
- (i) The structure of each tariff must be reasonably capable of being understood by retail customers that are assigned to that tariff, having regard to:
 - (1) the type and nature of those retail customers; and
 - (2) the information provided to, and the consultation undertaken with, those retail customers.
 - (j) A tariff must comply with the Rules and all applicable regulatory instruments.

A DNSP must comply with these pricing principles in a manner that will contribute to the achievement of the *network pricing objective*.⁴⁸² The network pricing objective is that the tariffs that a DNSP charges in respect of its provision of direct control services to a retail customer should reflect the DNSP's efficient costs of providing those services to the retail customer.⁴⁸³

Purpose of consumer impact principles in promoting the NEO

There are two main roles of the 'consumer impact principles' – outlined in paragraphs (h) and (i) above – in promoting the NEO. They provide an obligation on DNSPs to:⁴⁸⁴

• Set network tariffs that consumers are reasonably capable of understanding, so that consumers will be capable of responding to the signals that network tariffs are intended to provide. This is particularly important in the context of moving towards more cost reflective network tariffs because, where consumers are not able to relate their usage

⁴⁸² NER clause 6.18.5(d).

⁴⁸³ NER clause 6.18.5(a).

⁴⁸⁴ AEMC, Distribution Network Pricing Arrangements, Rule Determination, November 2014, p. 165.

decisions to the design of the network tariff, they will not be able to make efficient consumption and investment decisions regarding their use of the network.

 Take into account the impacts of network tariff changes on consumers as a result of their proposed network tariff changes. Large increases in network tariffs will have a significant impact on consumers and potentially undermine confidence in the regulatory framework. In addition, large network tariff changes reduce consumers' ability to make efficient long term investment and consumption decisions by sending inconsistent price signals.

The Commission acknowledged in its 2014 decision that there may be cases where the consumer impact principle and the cost reflectivity principles produce outcomes that are inconsistent:⁴⁸⁵

This inconsistency could arise in instances where cost reflectivity may mean that changes in network tariffs potentially result in large tariff changes for some consumers.

To allow DNSPs to make the necessary trade-offs, DNSPs can set network tariffs that vary from the cost reflectivity principles to the minimum extent possible to comply with the consumer impact principle. DNSPs cannot disregard the cost reflectivity principles to reduce consumer impacts or provide simpler tariffs. However, where consumers face tariffs which they cannot relate their usage decisions to, or that send inconsistent price signals, the gains from efficient pricing which the cost reflectivity principles are designed to achieve will not be realised.

It is up to retailers to reflect network tariff structures and feed-in-tariffs in their offers

Network charges are paid by retailers to DNSPs. Under the current framework, retailers have discretion to decide how to recover these costs and their other costs as part of their overall retail charges to consumers. Retailers are currently free to manage network price signals how they choose as part of their market offers.

While some jurisdictional schemes for feed-in-tariffs are paid by DNSPs to a customer's retailer, in the majority of cases, it is ultimately the retailer who determines how much the customer is paid for their exported electricity.

Customers can also buy services from their retailer or third-party service providers to help them manage their costs. For example, a retailer may pass through the DNSP's time-of-use network charges but the retailer or a third party may provide demand management services to help the customer minimise its exposure to peak prices.⁴⁸⁶

The role of retailers has several implications for network tariff design, as outlined by farrierswier:⁴⁸⁷

 customer impacts will be determined by retailers' decisions about retail tariff structures and levels rather than the decisions of DNSPs

⁴⁸⁵ ibid, p. 168.

⁴⁸⁶ Farrierwier, Insights report: Effectiveness of the TSS process and options for implementing export charges, March 2021, pp. 35– 36.

⁴⁸⁷ ibid, p. 36.

Australian Energy Market Commission **Draft rule determination** Access, pricing and incentive arrangements for DER 25 March 2021

 some more complex export service offerings such as those with dynamic controls, may be bundled into retail electricity packages or third-party aggregator service offerings where the pricing and signalling to control, encourage and reward dynamic behaviours for network export capacity availability and network support are packaged with other wholesale market services such as demand response.

6.3.3 In-period tariff trials

In its 2014 decision, the Commission introduced specific arrangements that allow DNSPs to develop and trial new, innovative network tariffs in response to consumer requests or changing consumption patterns. These arrangements permit DNSPs to implement, in-period, new network tariffs that are under a certain materiality threshold.⁴⁸⁸

NER clause 6.18.1C exempts DNSPs from the need to seek an amendment to a TSS so as to enable the introduction of a new tariff where the forecast revenue recovered by the tariff does not exceed 0.5 per cent of the annual revenue requirement, and where the forecast revenue recovered cumulatively from all such tariffs that are not included in the TSS does not exceed 1.0 per cent of the annual revenue requirement.⁴⁸⁹ That is, these in-period tariff trials would not be required to comply with the network pricing principles.

This notwithstanding, even if the thresholds are not breached, the trial network tariff would then need to be included in the TSS developed as part of the next regulatory determination process so that it can be assessed against the pricing principles. The TSS developed at the start of the regulatory period is to contain all tariffs that the DNSP is planning to offer over the regulatory control period.

6.4 Commission's draft decision

In the context of the major transformation of the energy sector currently underway, the Commission considers the regulatory framework should have the flexibility to respond to changing customer preferences, and technology and market developments as they emerge. The Commission's decision to allow for export pricing aims to provide this flexibility, and enables DNSPs to develop tariff and service options that meet retail customers' needs and expectations.

Box 7 provides a summary of the key reform initiatives under this draft rule. The Commission agrees with SAPN and SVDP on the value of enabling export pricing to efficiently manage future DER-related investment.

The following sections outline potential bill impacts on retail customers if export charges are implemented for a network, our reasoning for making the draft rules, and our view that additional safeguards are required to help manage change.

⁴⁸⁸ AEMC, Distribution Network Pricing Arrangements, Rule Determination, November 2014, p. 93.

⁴⁸⁹ To the extent that either of these thresholds are breached, DNSPs would be required to go through an amendment process to incorporate the tariff into their TSS for the following year. At this point, the AER would be able to assess whether the tariff complies with the pricing principles.

BOX 7: KEY PRICING REFORM INITIATIVES

Building on the existing pricing framework, the Commission's more preferable draft electricity rule:

- Creates regulatory flexibility for new pricing options of DER that can send efficient signals for future expenditure and incentivise customers to best utilise existing infrastructure by:
 - removing the current prohibition on DNSPs to charge for energy exported into the grid (NER clause 6.1.4)
 - clarifying that distribution tariffs may include positive and negative export charges for all distribution system users.
- Strengthens stakeholder engagement in the transition process by requiring DNSPs to:
 - develop and consult on a transition strategy as part of their TSS to phase-in any proposed export pricing over time. The strategy must be approved by the AER
 - explain the interrelationships between different aspects of their regulatory and TSS proposals, including how the proposed pricing structures relate to connection policies and expenditure plans, in a plain language overview.
- **Promotes greater certainty and transparency of the decision-making process** by requiring the AER to consult on and publish *Export Tariff Guidelines*.
- Supports innovation and future market developments by:
 - increasing the thresholds for in-period tariff trials for the current and next regulatory control periods, as a transitional measure
 - addressing a barrier for DNSPs to be able to design more advanced network tariffs targeting retailers and intermediaries for end customers.
- Improves the adaptability of the pricing framework to emerging network issues relating to the increased use of DER – especially minimum demand periods – by broadening the reference to cost drivers under the pricing principles.

6.4.1 What this decision means for retail customers

The Commission modelled the potential impact on customer bills if networks introduced export charges. See Appendix F for more details.

Our draft decision promotes the long term interests of consumers – everyone can be better off over time if export pricing is introduced as intended. But some customers may see reduced benefits from their solar PV investment in the short term, depending on how export pricing is actually implemented. To the extent some customers pay more for new infrastructure costs that benefit them, others will see bill savings.

Most retail customers could receive a small reduction on their bills. This reflects that those customers who have not had the opportunity to invest in rooftop technology may no longer

be asked to pay an equal share of the costs for distribution networks to maintain or improve export services. The bill reduction could be in the order of \$2–\$25 per annum depending on the DNSP.

Customers with battery storage could see more benefits. They could gain especially through negative export charges (eg, payments to customers). The bigger the battery, the greater the potential benefits.

For the customers with solar, there was a range of impacts – depending on the size of the system.

Households with large solar PV systems (above 6–8 kW) are currently earning over \$1200 a year on average.⁴⁹⁰ This includes reduced energy costs from the grid, as they supply their own load. Depending on how distribution networks design the pricing structure and the extent to which grandfathering arrangements are put in place by networks, these customers could see their benefits reduced by around \$100 per year. This still leaves a significant ongoing benefit and allows new consumers to access those savings over time as networks are upgraded to provide more export hosting capacity. The Commission considers that this approach provides benefits to all electricity consumers.

Those with typical systems of say 2–4kW, who are currently earning an average of \$645 a year, could earn about \$30 a year on average less from their exports, while some network areas would not be materially affected.

Under a 'do nothing' approach, customers with solar systems would be worse off as they could see increasing instances of restrictions on export. For example, a restriction on export for only 10 per cent of the time for a customer with a 5kW system could increase the payback period of their system by five to six months. This increases to 14–16 months if the exports are restricted for 25 per cent of the time.

While the current TSS process generally provides a robust framework for the introduction of new tariffs to manage customer concerns about potential bill impacts and other issues, the Commission nevertheless considers that additional measures specific to the introduction of export charges may assist the transition. To successfully introduce export pricing, a coalition of consumer groups, DNSPs, the AER and retailers will need to work together to explain the need for change, manage stakeholder concerns, and communicate pricing options and the potential benefits to retail customers. To this end, the draft rule introduces new consultation requirements that promote continued sector-wide engagement and collaboration – while balancing the need for regulatory flexibility.

6.4.2 The potential benefits of enabling export pricing

As discussed in Chapter 4, the Commission's draft determination clarifies that DNSPs are required to provide export services. When significant new network expenditure is required to maintain or improve these services, price signals can help to ensure it will be the result of

⁴⁹⁰ These customers currently represent approximately 7 per cent of solar PV customers, although installation of larger systems is becoming more common. (See Clean Energy Regulator data for installed PV system sizes by postcode, available here: www.cleanenergyregulator.gov.au)

customers making informed decisions about the costs that they impose on distribution networks. The Commission's draft determination enables this option by removing NER clause 6.1.4, which has prohibited export charges from being applied.

SAPN's proposal to allow 'negative prices' for export services similarly promotes efficient use of and investment in the grid. The proponents and stakeholders widely support the idea that DNSPs should equally consider the network benefits as well as the costs of DER exports. The Commission's draft rule provides this flexibility for both export and consumption services under the network pricing objective (NER clause 6.18.5(a)) to allow charges in respect of the provision of direct control services to reflect efficient negative costs.

DNSPs and the AER, through the TSS process, are best placed to develop these new pricing options based on the network circumstances and customer preferences at the time. The existing TSS process inherently provides for flexible transitional arrangements, including consideration of the need for provision of any grandfathering rights. The Commission considers the pricing framework is generally fit-for-purpose to support the introduction of export pricing. This view is supported by farrierswier's *Insights report*, which considered the experience of the TSS process for consumption pricing reforms to date, and undertook scenario analysis designed to test how export pricing may be implemented under the current pricing framework (see appendix D).

Options to improve the economic efficiency of networks for the benefit of all

Significant new DER-related expenditure is expected in the coming years for DNSPs to provide export services. This is consistent with the view of the AER⁴⁹¹ and is reflected in recent distribution network revenue determinations for South Australia and Victoria.

Pricing structures that reflect the underlying economic costs of supplying infrastructure services promote efficient infrastructure use and investment. Moreover, prices can signal the network costs of providing export services and the need for future investments, and efficiently ration network capacity during peak times.

For example, network pricing structures can be designed to optimise use of the distribution networks by rewarding customers who either change their behaviour – like self-consuming when there is excess demand for use of network export services – or shift dispatch to periods of high demand for network consumption services.

This smoothing of 'demand' for consumption and export services – making best use of existing capacity – means higher productivity and lower average network costs for all system users, and new investment may be deferred. More detail on the potential value of pricing signals and how they can promote the NEO is explained in submissions and the economic literature, as outlined in appendix C.1. As noted by farrierswier, realising these potential benefits is dependent to an extent on whether retailers actually pass through the network pricing structures in some manner and how responsive customers are to price signals.⁴⁹²

⁴⁹¹ AER, Assessing DER integration expenditure, Consultation paper, November 2019.

⁴⁹² Farrierwier, Insights report: Effectiveness of the TSS process and options for implementing export charges, March 2021, pp. 33– 34.

However, the Commission acknowledges that retailers operate in a competitive environment (albeit highly regulated), and their products will reflect customers preferences.

Export pricing options would be considered as part of the TSS process for each DNSP – taking into account customer and other key stakeholder views. The value of this 'optionality' is supported by several submissions (see appendix C.1.4). As stated by AusNet Services:⁴⁹³

We do not see any reason why DNSPs should not have this option [export pricing] available. Whether this is applied or not will depend on a range of factors that are already considered by DNSPs in developing their Tariff Structure Statements (TSS), including consultation with customers and other stakeholders.

If enabling export charges is simply to provide the option, rather than compel networks to adopt these, then there is limited downside. In these circumstances, export charges will only be used to improve the efficiency of price signals when supported by a networks' customers.

While the benefits of ongoing network price signals may be less applicable to larger generators given the different connection arrangements that impose 'deep' connection costs, there still appears to be benefits in creating the option. For example, for larger distribution-level generators and DER exporters that are eligible for an individually calculated tariff under the DNSP's TSS, there will be scope for the customer and DNSP to negotiate the relative balancing between up-front connection charges and on-going usage charges – while still ensuring that customer pays only its efficient share of the DNSP's costs.⁴⁹⁴

In the Commission's view, this regulatory flexibility is potentially valuable to all distributionlevel customers. Therefore, we have decided in the draft rule to enable export pricing for all distribution customers – not just small (or micro embedded) customers.

'Horses for courses'

There may be varying views on whether the introduction of export pricing promotes the long term interests of consumers – both from jurisdiction-to-jurisdiction, and among a DNSP's customer base and key stakeholders. Indeed, while the Government of South Australia sees value in price signals for export services,⁴⁹⁵ other jurisdictional governments may consider the introduction of export charges is inconsistent with their economic or social policy objectives. There is not necessarily one right answer. Moreover, other regulatory 'tools', including cost reflective consumption pricing, may better address network issues and stakeholder preferences. This will depend on:

 the jurisdictional circumstances at the time – including the level of hosting capacity constraints, network and investment costs, and network and non-network options available to manage export services

⁴⁹³ AusNet Services submission to the consultation paper, p. 6.

⁴⁹⁴ Farrierwier, Insights report: Effectiveness of the TSS process and options for implementing export charges, March 2021, p. 49.

^{495~} SA Government submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

- stakeholder views on how future DER-related investment costs should be allocated including what the local community considers to be equitable
- consumer views and preferences on the connection service options that should be available to retail customers – including different service levels.

The Commission considers the regulatory framework must accommodate such jurisdictional differences to promote the NEO. Prescribing these aspects in the NER would limit each jurisdiction's capacity to respond to their particular circumstances. As stated by AusNet Services:⁴⁹⁶

Consistent with many other areas of energy policy, a consistent national DER framework is to be preferred where possible. However, there are several reasons why customers in different jurisdictions may have different expectations and preferences when it comes to DER access and pricing. This could be due to differences in climate (impacting payback periods and therefore take up-rates) and State Government policies. For this reason, a framework that provides options in the NER, with the ability for jurisdictions to set complementary access standards and/ or pricing approaches, could be considered in this context.

The above factors should be taken into account as part of the TSS process for each network before any decision is made to implement export pricing. Stakeholders will have significant opportunities to influence the development of DNSP regulatory proposals and any AER decisions to implement export pricing. DNSPs have made significant improvements to the way in which they engage with consumers in recent years.⁴⁹⁷

The future grid: new service options enabled by this rule change

The Commission considers our decision to enable export pricing options is foundational to support effective DER integration and future market design considerations – consistent with the views of the ESB.⁴⁹⁸

In the future, affordable automated home energy management systems with 'set and forget' technologies are expected to be able to respond to more complex price signals with minimal customer impact. This will allow DER services to deliver the most value to distribution networks at a point in time, and maximise the returns/benefits to households. Enabling export pricing and increasing the flexibility of the network pricing principles is a step forward towards this vision.

Allowing export charges and negative prices opens up a range of potential service options that better integrate DER into the energy system. For example, customers who seek a higher level of export service than is typically offered now (say based on the intrinsic capacity of the network) may have the option to choose higher service levels. This could include higher

⁴⁹⁶ AusNet Services submission to the consultation paper, pp. 1–2.

⁴⁹⁷ AEMC, 2020 Economic regulatory framework review, p. 31.

⁴⁹⁸ ESB, Post 2025 Market Design Consultation Paper, September 2020, pp. 99–100.

average export limits, if the customer agrees to face pricing structures that reflect increased network investment costs and encourage demand response.⁴⁹⁹ This in turn may incentivise customers to make efficient, complementary investments in behind-the-meter appliances – such as batteries, EVs and demand management devices – to maximise the value of their solar PV system investments.

Such outcomes are consistent with SAPN's vision for a 'menu of options' to be considered as part of the TSS process. The intent of SAPN's rule change proposal was to provide options to customers on the level of export service they desire and are willing to pay for.⁵⁰⁰

The Commission considers enabling export pricing provides greater regulatory flexibility to promote a 'level playing field' between transmission and distribution-level generation (to the extent practicable). This may be increasingly important as more distributed generation enters the system. As explained in appendix E, transmission-level generation is already charged for costs it imposes on the system – including both upstream connection and system strength costs – and further reforms to transmission network pricing arrangements are currently under consideration as part of the ESB Post 2025 Market Design review. This issue was raised by stakeholders as a risk of introducing export charges (see appendix C.2.2).

All customers of a network should have a say on whether export service costs should be allocated to an extent to those that benefit the most

By enabling export prices, network pricing structures can be developed that allocate DERrelated investment costs between users and over time, in proportion to the benefits that customers are expected to receive from these services, or costs they impose on the network.

This is a key issue raised by the rule change proponents. SVDP stated:⁵⁰¹

DER is central to a lower emissions energy future and it is therefore imperative that we can achieve a high DER penetration without allowing electricity to become inexpensive for some and unaffordable for others. Inefficient and inequitable allocations of costs and benefits will not deliver the desired outcomes in the long run.

Non-DER participants have already subsidised this initial shift to a DER future and while this has incentivised the DER uptake, largely in the form of rooftop solar, this does not justify ongoing subsidies from non-DER participants to DER participants into the future. Rather, we need to deliver price signals that can incentivise DER participants to engage with energy management services as well as other technologies, such as storage, to deliver a sustainable DER future.

⁴⁹⁹ As noted by farrierswier, consistent with current arrangements for access by generators to distribution and transmission networks, optional services with higher levels of exports would not provide 'firm' access to the network for exports or a 'guaranteed' level of exports. The level of certainty as to whether a customer would be able to export up to the export limit at any time, and the consequences if it was unable to do so, would primarily be a matter to be addressed in connection arrangements and DNSPs' standard terms for this service. Similar to current broadband products, consumer laws may also be relevant if customers paid more for an optional export service but were regularly unable to achieve the advertised level of service. State and territory guaranteed service level schemes (GSL) do not currently apply to export services. (Farrierwier, Insights report: Effectiveness of the TSS process and options for implementing export charges, March 2021, p. 35)

⁵⁰⁰ SAPN rule change request, p. 25.

⁵⁰¹ SVDP, rule change request, p. 9.

Similarly, TEC/ACOSS said, "equity issues are arising, especially because people without DER are paying a higher proportion of the costs of the grid that everyone depends upon."⁵⁰² SAPN stated:⁵⁰³

Stakeholders, in particular vulnerable customer advocates, are also concerned that the current practice of recovering network costs via tariffs only on energy consumed from the grid will in future lead to cross-subsidies from non-DER customers, including vulnerable and disadvantaged customers, to DER customers over time. While new tariffs such as SA Power Networks' 'Solar Sponge' Time of Use tariff help to address this, some stakeholders consider that more symmetrical pricing will be necessary in the long term to avoid undesirable cross-subsidies, particularly as investment to support customer exports increases in the future.

Submissions highlighted a range of views about how DER-related network expenditure should be allocated. Equity considerations are raised where those that benefit the least from network expenditure to increase export hosting capacity – ie, non-DER owners who may be of a lower socio-economic class (see appendix C.1.3) – are asked to pay an equal share of those costs.

Non-DER owners may benefit overall if increased DER exports leads to lower wholesale energy and/or essential system services costs – consistent with the AER's net benefits test for new investment. But the benefits resulting from the network investment may be highly unevenly distributed.

In the Commission's view, a broad range of retail customers and other stakeholders for each jurisdiction should have a say on how costs are allocated through the design of tariff structures (addressing bill impacts). These are not decisions that should be made at a national level. They should be based on network circumstances and customer views and preferences, and take into account government policies. 'One size' does not fit all. Regulatory flexibility is needed.

Submissions supported the need for DNSPs to consult closely with their customers, as discussed in appendix C.7.3. For example, the Government of South Australia says any framework implemented by the Commission will require a strong role for consumer engagement, as there is likely to be a broad range of consumer views in relation to network investment to support export capacity.⁵⁰⁴ The Victorian Government highlights the critical role of DNSPs' ongoing consultation and engagement with their customers:⁵⁰⁵

... to ensure customer needs are understood and that their diverse perspectives inform the development of DER integration plans. The Victorian Government considers that it is important to 'take customers along on the journey' to support their understanding of key issues and empower them to participate in decision making processes.

⁵⁰² TEC/ACOSS rule change request, p. 2.

⁵⁰³ SAPN rule change request, p. 7.

⁵⁰⁴ SA Government submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁵⁰⁵ Victorian Government submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

The TSS process is where the 'rubber hits the road'

To justify a TSS proposal, DNSPs and the AER will be required to identify the network and customer benefits and any trade-offs before making a decision to implement export charges. As discussed by SAPN, the introduction of any export charges must be carefully considered by DNSPs, under a timeframe and approach that is supported by their customers and stakeholders, as has occurred to date with respect to the introduction of cost reflective tariffs for consumption.⁵⁰⁶

In its Insights report, farrierswier found:⁵⁰⁷

The TSS process is currently designed to deal with a mass of complex situational detail and variance for each DNSP. This includes consideration of economic principles for efficient pricing, customer impacts, legacy pricing arrangements, legacy metering capabilities, pace of transition, jurisdictional requirements, customer and stakeholder engagement, and the desire for pricing predictability.

Under the TSS process and broader regulatory framework, the AER, each DNSP and their customers, and other key stakeholders (such as retailers and aggregators) can consider and agree on:

- tariff designs and service choices that customers value which could include consideration of how costs should be allocated between consumption and export services
- the timeframe for implementing export pricing
- whether export charges should only apply prospectively, including any grandfathering arrangements
- whether DER that are capable of responding to dynamic network constraints set by the DNSP should be subject to export charges
- whether cost reflective prices should be location-based, if not otherwise restricted⁵⁰⁸
- tariff trials.

Again, these are dynamic issues and prescribing such outcomes in the NER would not necessarily promote the NEO.

Having regard to farrierswier's findings and stakeholder feedback both in submissions and through members of the technical working group (TWG), the Commission considers the TSS process is the appropriate mechanism to make regulatory decisions relating to the implementation of export pricing:

- The TSS process provides significant flexibility for DNSPs and the AER to develop pricing structures that meet a network's specific circumstances and customer preferences.
 - This includes decisions on whether tariff designs should be based on localised constraints. Although there has been limited implementation of locational pricing for

⁵⁰⁶ SAPN rule change request, p. 23.

⁵⁰⁷ Farrierwier, Insights report: Effectiveness of the TSS process and options for implementing export charges, March 2021, p. 2.

⁵⁰⁸ Currently there are jurisdictional prohibitions on locational network pricing for small customers in NSW, South Australia and Tasmania, and also measures applied outside the TSS process in Queensland to achieve an equivalent effect.
consumption pricing in jurisdictions to date, this may be a feature of future market designs.

- The TSS process is designed to provide flexible transitional arrangements consistent with stakeholder views outlined in appendix C under section C.7.1. DNSPs are required to undertake significant consultation, customer education, and consideration of both the potential impacts on customers and how tariff classes will be communicated.
 - The DNSPs' TSS consultation provides a forum for retail customers and stakeholders to raise concerns with how tariffs, both for consumption and export services, are structured.
 - If a DNSP has not adequately addressed those concerns in its regulatory proposal, stakeholders then have an opportunity to influence the AER's decision on whether or not to approve the DNSP's proposal. The NER require the AER to take account of DNSPs' consultation, and one of the network pricing principles requires the TSS to comply with government policies.⁵⁰⁹
- The TSS process is well understood. Creating a new regulatory process to implement export pricing would create unnecessary complexity and regulatory burden.

It is noted the AER has requested changes to most DNSP TSS proposals for consumption services to date, including to the form of transition (ie, arrangements for mandatory assignment, opt-out, opt-in) and pace of transition. Based on its consultation with the AER, farrierswier highlighted the following examples of times the AER has intervened to either progress tariff reform or to give greater weight to the customer impact principles:⁵¹⁰

- moving some networks from opt-in to opt-out assignment to cost reflective tariffs (e.g. TasNetworks)
- requiring cost reflective tariffs to be discounted relative to flat rate tariffs to incentivise their uptake in a number of jurisdictions (e.g. Endeavour Energy)
- not allowing Ausgrid's proposal to mandatorily reassign large numbers of customers given stakeholder concern over their ability to understand and engage with the new tariffs
- engaging in Ergon Energy and Energex's TSS processes including efforts to support residential, small business and large users and their representatives through numerous 'teach ins' on the regulatory process.

This supports farrierswier's finding that the existing TSS process and pricing principles:⁵¹¹

- provide for a range of different transitional tools and other mechanisms that can be used by DNSPs and the AER (in consultation with customers) to mitigate the impact of introducing export pricing on customers
- are likely to steer DNSPs towards scenarios that include measures to mitigate potential harm for exporting consumers during transition

⁵⁰⁹ NER clause 6.18.5(j).

⁵¹⁰ Farrierwier, Insights report: Effectiveness of the TSS process and options for implementing export charges, March 2021, p. 17.

⁵¹¹ ibid, pp. 65–66.

 moreover, there is a high likelihood that scenarios that have higher potential for customer harm would not be proposed by DNSPs or approved by the AER, especially if consumers raise significant concerns with them during the consultation that is required as part of the TSS process.

In conclusion, farrierswier states the TSS process and pricing principles are robust to introducing export pricing, and there is no reason to expect that material consumer harms would remain after the application of the existing safeguards.⁵¹²

Facilitating innovative tariff design to meet customer preferences

Farrierswier highlighted that the pricing framework should permit DNSPs to design network tariffs for retailers and intermediaries, not just end customers.⁵¹³

Under the pricing framework, NER clause 6.18.5(i) states the structure of each tariff must be reasonably capable of being understood by retail customers that are assigned to that tariff, having regard to: (1) the type and nature of those retail customers; and (2) the information provided to, and the consultation undertaken with, those retail customers.

The concern is that this clause is a barrier to DNSPs developing innovative pricing options for export services, limiting the effectiveness of this reform – as advised by AER staff, based on their experience of TSS processes and stakeholder engagement to date.

Farrierswier found there may be a case for revisiting this aspect of the pricing rules to enable pricing designs that also target retailers and energy intermediaries. This, farrierswier says, may support implementation of cost reflectivity and innovation in network tariff offerings where they are designed for business-to-business application. Farrierswier noted:⁵¹⁴

- network tariff structures may need to get more complex (e.g. for export services or in a future two-sided market)
- network tariffs may be sending signals to intelligent energy control devices rather than seeking behavioural change from retail customers themselves
- large retailers have reported to the AER they will likely continue to package network tariffs into 'insurance style' retail tariffs
- innovative retailers and energy service providers may need to package multiple energy service value-streams into a simplified retail offer, which could require network signals to be balanced and at times traded off against other supply chain costs and benefits to provide net tariffs and rewards to retail customers.

In farrierswier's survey of TWG members, a retailer observed that pricing to retailers could see more innovative tariffs like locational or critical peak pricing that we have not seen at any scale to date:⁵¹⁵

Network tariffs are charged to individual customers. Transitioning towards a bulk

⁵¹² ibid, p. 65.

⁵¹³ ibid p. viii.

⁵¹⁴ ibid, p. 25.

⁵¹⁵ ibid, p. 25.

wholesale network tariff approach (where the network tariff was aggregated and charged to the retailer based on the load profile of the retailer's portfolio in a particular location) would incentivise retailers to introduce locational and critical peak pricing because there would be a direct economic incentive to realise greater efficiency across the retail customer base.

That said, farrierswier noted previous customer and stakeholder feedback that "end customers wishes should be kept in mind even if tariff structures are directed towards retailers", and "tariff structures should be able to be understood and managed by both retailers and customers".⁵¹⁶

Commission's view

The Commission considers this matter relates to issues raised in the rule change requests, and should be addressed in order to improve the effectiveness of this package of reforms.

In explaining the introduction of NER clause 6.18.5(i) in our 2014 decision, the Commission stated, "Consumers will not be able to respond to the price signals that network prices are intended to send if they cannot relate their usage decisions to the price structure."⁵¹⁷ The Commission maintains this view at a principle level but accepts the current drafting of NER cl. 6.18.5(i) is a potential barrier to DNSPs developing innovative pricing options for export services – which is not consistent with the NEO.

For more advanced pricing structures which would inherently target more engaged retail customers, the Commission considers that DNSPs should be able to meet their obligation under this clause by undertaking targeted consultation with customers of the relevant 'type and nature' to specifically test their ability to understand and respond to the more advance price signals. In other words, the Commission considers this pricing principle should not require DNSPs to ensure all tariff option designs are reasonably capable of being understood by even the least informed/engaged retail customer.

As discussed above, the Commission expects that DNSPs may increasingly seek to develop more advanced pricing structures in collaboration with retailers and/or energy intermediaries (such as VPPs) – including machine-to-machine tariffs, for example. Pricing structures could be specifically designed for retailers and/or energy intermediaries to then re-package in innovative ways for end users to meet demand from customers in specific segments or with specific characteristics. This flexibility is important for the future grid.

As it currently stands, there is a high risk that such advanced tariff options would not be approved because they would not meet NER clause 6.18.5(i). Therefore, in the Commission's view, amendments to this pricing principle are required. Further, the Commission considers it would be problematic to change NER clause 6.18.5(i) for export services only – especially given the benefits of maintaining symmetry between consumption and export services to minimise regulatory complexity, and it is highly desirable for DNSPs to consider pricing

⁵¹⁶ ibid, p. 25.

⁵¹⁷ AEMC, Distribution Network Pricing Arrangements, Rule Determination, November 2014, p. 9.

options and trials holistically for consumption and export services. Consequentially, proposed changes to this pricing principle apply to both services.

The Commission's draft rule amends NER clause 6.18.5(i) to state:

- The structure of each tariff must be reasonably capable of being understood by retail customers that are or may be assigned to that tariff (including in relation to how usage decisions or controls may affect the amounts paid by those customers) or of being directly or indirectly incorporated by retailers or Market Small Generation Aggregators in contract terms offered to those customers, having regard to information available to the Distribution Network Service Provider, which may include:
 - the type and nature of those retail customers;
 - the information provided to, and the consultation undertaken with, those retail customers; and
 - the information provided by, and consultation undertaken with, retailers or Market Small Generation Aggregators.

Further, the AER can consult on and clarify, through the *Export Tariff Guidelines*,⁵¹⁸ that the amended NER clause 6.18.5(i) is not a barrier for DNSPs to design more advanced network tariffs targeting retailers and intermediaries for end customers.

Further changes to support implementation of export pricing

First, the Commission agrees with the AER's proposal to broaden the reference to cost drivers under NER clause 6.18.5(f)(2), which requires DNSPs to base tariffs on the long run marginal cost, to be more adaptable to emerging issues.⁵¹⁹ This clause references additional costs likely to be associated with meeting demand from retail customers at "times of greatest utilisation of the relevant part of the distribution network" – which relates more to peak consumption periods.

The growth in solar PV output in the middle of the day is lowering demand for consumption services at these times – with negative demand experienced in some cases. Minimum demands for South Australia and Victoria continued to trend downwards, with new minimum operational demand records set in late 2020.⁵²⁰

DNSPs may need to invest to support increasing reverse power flows as customers continue connecting DER, especially to manage periods of minimum demand. SAPN said this expenditure would not have otherwise been required:⁵²¹

The most immediate constraint in most areas is voltage management at customers' premises. Networks were designed only to accommodate the drop in voltage that occurs as load increases, and hence have little headroom to absorb the rise in voltage that now occurs when customers' inverters feed energy back into the grid.

⁵¹⁸ See section 6.4.3 below.

⁵¹⁹ AER submission to the consultation paper, pp. 6–7.

⁵²⁰ AEMO, Quarterly Energy Dynamics: Q4 2020, p. 8.

⁵²¹ SAPN rule change request, p. 4.

Addressing this is not as simple as 'lowering the voltage' across the network, as this would cause under-voltage at peak demand times. Networks need to invest to upgrade their voltage management capabilities to operate over a much greater 'dynamic range' of power flows than they were originally designed for, to manage both positive and negative extremes. This in turn requires investment in improved monitoring of voltage performance across the network.

Therefore, the draft rule amends NER clause 6.18.5(f)(2)to say, "times of greatest utilisation of the relevant service", which covers minimum demand-related network constraints – providing greater clarity of the basis for which DNSPs should be developing tariff structures (See item X in Schedule Y of the amending rule).

Second, the Commission considers a consequential change is required to the NER clause 6.18.4 principles governing assignment or re-assignment of retail customers to tariff classes and assessment and review of the basis of charging.

Specifically, the draft rule deletes current NER clause 6.18.4(a)(3), which states retail customers with micro-generation facilities should be treated no less favourably than retail customers without such facilities but with a similar load profile.

Farrierswier advised the nature of customers' exports could become a basis for assigning customers to different tariff classes.⁵²²

NER clause 6.18.4(a)(3) could undermine SAPN's vision to develop a 'menu of options' for retail customers to choose from to take advantage of the opportunities DER provide,⁵²³ including engaging in multiple energy service markets. This is a key reason for the Commission's decision to enable export pricing, as discussed above.

Third, the draft rule proposes changes to the billing and credit risk pass through arrangements in the NER to support the implementation of export tariffs.

Chapter 6B provides for DNSPs to bill retailers for network charges relating to retail customers. The chapter includes rules relating to tariff reassignment and the provision of credit support. These arrangements were implemented as part of the 'NECF package' and where they apply, displace the operation of the billing arrangements in chapter 6 of the NER.⁵²⁴

The draft rule proposes to extend the arrangements in chapter 6B to allow a DNSP to bill market small generation aggregators (MSGAs) for network charges relating to exports by the retail customer of an MSGA. This is consistent with the proposed extension of the term 'retail customer' to include micro embedded generators and non-registered embedded generators (other than those connecting under Chapter 5) and is also consistent with the proposed extended meaning of micro embedded generator to include the customers of MSGAs.⁵²⁵ Changes to Retail Market Procedures may be needed to implement this change and the

⁵²² Farrierwier, Insights report: Effectiveness of the TSS process and options for implementing export charges, March 2021, p. 70.

⁵²³ SAPN rule change request, p. 25.

⁵²⁴ NER clause 6B.A1.1(b).

⁵²⁵ Draft chapter 6B, particularly amending NER clauses 6B.A1.1 and 6B.A1.2. The changes are summarised in appendix B.

transitional rules provide for AEMO to review the need for amendments and initial the amendment process if necessary. $^{\rm 526}$

The draft rule also proposes to extend the billing and settlement provisions in NER Chapter 6 to allow a DNSP to bill an MSGA for network charges relating to export by the MSGA's customers who are not retail customers.⁵²⁷

The risk of a retailer failing to pay distribution charges due to insolvency is currently passed through to electricity users by including retailer insolvency events as pass through events under NER Chapter 6.⁵²⁸ The draft rule proposes to extend the meaning of retailer insolvency event and related definitions and make consequential changes to chapter 6 to allow pass through of unpaid network charges of a failed MSGA.⁵²⁹

6.4.3 Additional customer safeguards

As just discussed, the Commission considers the current pricing framework, including the TSS process, is robust to changing circumstances over time and inherently provides for flexible transitional arrangements. Further, export pricing is optional. Enabling export pricing provides additional economic 'tools' – use of which may promote the NEO depending on a network's circumstances and customer preferences.

Despite the above findings of the robustness of the TSS process and negligible bill impacts for most customers, the Commission maintains the introduction of export charges is a significant policy change and implementation requires care and understanding. We have considered the need for additional transitional rules to mitigate customer risks, including those outlined in farrierswier's Insights report (see appendix D.3) and TEC/ACOSS' rule change request⁵³⁰ – among other options.

To find a balance of providing regulatory flexibility while giving stakeholders more confidence in the TSS process, and to promote consumer engagement in the AER's decision making, the Commission has decided to introduce the following new requirements that reinforce the need for continued consultation and collaboration:

- DNSPs must develop and consult on an export tariff transition strategy, which would outline when and how each DNSP intends to phase-in any proposed export pricing over time – if this promotes consumers' interests
- DNSPs must explain the interrelationships between different aspects of their regulatory and TSS proposals in a plain language overview
- the AER must publish *Export Tariff Guidelines* specific to export services, which includes a requirement for the AER to undertake significant consultation in developing its assessment approach.

⁵²⁶ Amending NER clause 11.[xxx].8.

⁵²⁷ Amending NER clause 6.20.1.

⁵²⁸ NER clause 6.6.1.

⁵²⁹ Amending NER clauses 6.6.1(c)(6), 6.6.1(l) and in chapter 10, the draft definitions of 'billed but unpaid charges', 'failed Market Small Generation Aggregator', 'retailer insolvency costs' and 'retailer insolvency event'.

⁵³⁰ TEC/ACOSS rule change request, pp. 19–20.

Further, the Commission has increased the monetary threshold for DNSPs to undertake tariff trials to inform TSS proposals, and promote innovation and timely implementation of export pricing. This means DNSPs will be able to develop a better understanding of the potential bill impacts of export pricing on their customers, and potential economic benefits, in developing their TSS proposals.

DNSP requirement to develop an export tariff transition strategy

First, a DNSP must include a description of the export tariff transition strategy it has adopted to phase-in any proposed export pricing over time as an element of its TSS proposal under NER clause 6.18.1A(a). Although a DNSP may not seek to introduce export tariffs in the short term, it could outline its ongoing stakeholder engagement approach and consider possible tariff trials for export services to inform future TSS proposals.

This requirement builds on an existing consumer impact principle that expressly allows DNSPs to phase-in new pricing structures over five years or more. That is, under the pricing principles, a DNSP must already consider the impact on retail customers of changes in tariffs from the previous regulatory year, and may vary tariffs from those to the extent the DNSP considers reasonably necessary, having regard to the desirability for tariffs to comply with the pricing principles – albeit after a reasonable period of transition (which may extend over more than one regulatory control period).⁵³¹

Second, the proposed TSS for both consumption and export services must be accompanied by an overview paper, written in reasonably plan language understandable to retail customers, which includes each of the following matters:

- a summary explaining the proposed TSS, including specifically the export tariff transition strategy
- 2. a description of:
 - how the DNSP has engaged with retail customers and other key stakeholders including consumer groups, retailers and jurisdictional governments – in developing both the proposed TSS and transition strategy
 - b. the relevant concerns identified as a result of that engagement
 - c. how the DNSP has sought to address those concerns identified as a result of that engagement
- 3. a description of the key risks and benefits of the proposed TSS, including the export tariff transition strategy.

Third, ultimately, the DNSP's transition policy must be approved by the AER.

It is noted that this new requirement is complementary to an existing obligation on DNSPs to engage with non-network providers and consider non-network options for addressing system limitations in accordance with its 'demand side engagement strategy'⁵³² – which now also applies to export services (see chapter 4 of this decision document). Adoption of cost

⁵³¹ See NER clause 6.18.5(h).

⁵³² NER clause 5.13.1(f).

reflective tariff designs, including negative prices, may be an alternative or complementary to non-network options to manage network constraints.

DNSP requirement to explain how TSS fits within wider regulatory proposal

The proposed TSS overview, as discussed above, must also include a description of the interrelationships between different aspects of the regulatory proposal and proposed TSS – including connection policies and proposed expenditure. A holistic consideration, in plain language, allows consumers to better understand a DNSP's proposal and provide input. Stakeholder participation in energy market decision-making processes is an important element of achieving the NEO.

There are significant interrelationships between the various 'constituent components' of an overall regulatory proposal and AER decision. These interrelationships could include:

- underlying drivers such as forecast demand affect the efficient levels of expenditure
- trade-offs between different components of revenue for example, investment can be deferred, but it may result in higher maintenance expenses (and vice versa)
- augmentation of a network may mean the DNSP has more assets to maintain, leading to higher operating expenditure requirements
- a DNSP's governance arrangements and its approach to risk management will influence most aspects of the proposal, including capital and operating expenditure trade-offs
- how any demand management innovation allowance relates to the application of the demand management incentive scheme.

Additionally, there are interrelationships between the regulatory proposal and TSS proposal. Indeed, the idea of cost reflective pricing is to link network tariffs to the underlying drivers of network costs.

For example, price signals can promote more efficient use of the network by 'smoothing' demand and thereby lower future investment requirements (as discussed above). Therefore, a DNSP's TSS may be directly linked to demand forecasts and its proposed costs. Further, a DNSP may consider alternatives to using price signals through tariff structures, such as procuring services through non-network options, including community batteries (as noted above). In this regard, a DNSP's demand-side engagement strategy should be consistent with the export tariff transition strategy.

These interlinkages would form part of the justification for a proposed TSS. It is important for DNSPs to clearly spell them out for all stakeholders who are engaged in the regulatory process, especially consumers. This may also assist the AER in making decisions on each constituent component of a regulatory proposal, and approving the TSS proposal and export tariff transition strategy. The additional detail prescribed by this draft rule may be particularly important in the short term, given the AER will not necessarily be able to rely on effective financial incentives to overcome information asymmetries until it has updated the STPIS to incorporate export services (see chapter 5).

In support of this policy position, although in a somewhat different context, the AER states it has called on DNSPs to present their pricing, expenditure, and demand management and connection strategies as a package:⁵³³

Of the DNSPs, SAPN best demonstrated these linkages as part of its 2020-25 regulatory proposal. This was important for demonstrating how SAPN approached DER integration holistically, and how these plans fed into its broader network strategy. Given other DNSPs did not adequately demonstrate these linkages, we support the DER integration strategy becoming an obligation on DNSPs.

The Commission considers that the above arrangements also address an aspect of TEC/ACOSS' rule change request, which sought to require DNSPs to outline:⁵³⁴

- the degree with which connection, pricing and expenditure solutions are substitute or complement options; the trade-offs between different options the network considered; and why the network has proposed the particular approach it chose in its DER integration strategy
- how the network has consulted with stakeholders on the strategy and incorporated feedback into the strategy.

AER requirement to publish TSS guideline for export services

The Commission's draft rule requires the AER to consult on and publish a TSS guideline specific to export services by 1 July 2022 – the *Export Tariff Guidelines* (Box 8).

BOX 8: NEW NER CLAUSE INTRODUCING EXPORT TARIFF GUIDELINES

6.8.1B Export Tariff Guidelines

- The AER must in accordance with the distribution consultation procedures, develop and publish guidelines (the Export Tariff Guidelines) taking into account the objective in paragraph (b).
- The objective of the Export Tariff Guidelines is to provide information and guidance to DNSPs, distribution service end users, retailers, Market Small Generation Aggregators and other stakeholders about the process for development and approval of export tariffs.
- The Export Tariff Guidelines may include information and guidance about:
 - stakeholder engagement in relation to proposed export tariffs
 - the provision of information about stakeholder concerns and how they have been taken into account
 - the AER's approach (including worked examples) to applying the network pricing objective and pricing principles in relation to export tariffs

⁵³³ AER submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

⁵³⁴ TEC/ACOSS rule change request, p. 11.

- any other matters the AER considers appropriate.
- The Export Tariff Guidelines are not binding on the AER or a DNSP.

This will be an important mechanism to ensure ongoing stakeholder consultation on these pricing reforms and to manage change beyond the consultation undertaken as part of this rule change process, by addressing stakeholder concerns about how export pricing is implemented over time. This includes finding ways to better manage different jurisdictional policies.⁵³⁵

Further, the guidelines will promote confidence in the TSS process by creating greater transparency and certainty of:

- the AER's decision-making process and criteria, including how it interprets the network pricing principles under NER clause 6.18.5 and the new requirements set out above
- expectations of how DNSPs should both develop their TSS proposals, possibly including examples of 'best practice' consultation by DNSPs, and present information to the AER
- how customer and other stakeholder views and preferences should be taken into account in the process.

The Commission considers the above guidance is most appropriately provided by the AER through formal guidelines, rather than prescribed in the NER. Consistent with our views, farrierswier highlighted the following potential benefits of this approach:⁵³⁶

- a guideline could retain some flexibility to applying the pricing rules for circumstances where DNSPs can demonstrate that departures from the guidance are preferable, or establish clear preconditions for certain export pricing and transition options
- public consultation on the guideline may make it easier for consumers and their representatives to engage in the process for designing export pricing rather than having to engage separately with each DNSP when developing their TSSs
- because the existing rules have been used for a while only for consumption based tariffs, there may be need for some change management to encourage DNSPs and the AER to identify and settle on how these same rules will apply to export pricing and the compliance demonstration required for this
- the guideline development and consultation process could support fit-for-purpose transitional requirements for different customer types and network circumstances
- jurisdictional policy preferences could be considered in the guideline development and consultation process.

⁵³⁵ Farrierswier found a key lesson from previous TSS processes is that policy constraints should be established at the commencement of TSS engagement and development processes – for example, jurisdictional preferences on export pricing could be established at the framework and approach stage of distribution determinations, so these policies can be accounted for in both service classification and TSS engagement. (Farrierwier, Insights report: Effectiveness of the TSS process and options for implementing export charges, March 2021, p. 27)

⁵³⁶ ibid, p. 69.

The Commission notes Jemena's view that relying on individual TSS processes for each jurisdiction to manage change will not be adequate, and its broader concerns about the slow progress of cost reflective pricing to date. Jemena considers either the NER or an AER guideline should provide decision frameworks for common TSS issues to help streamline individual TSS consultation processes, and to help manage stakeholder issues and communications.⁵³⁷

The Commission has decided that the Export Tariff Guidelines will not be 'binding' on the AER or DNSPs. It should not be seen by DNSPs as a compliance exercise. This could undermine the potential for engagement to be innovative and responsive to consumer views and preferences.

The AER is required to prepare and publish the Export Tariff Guidelines under the 'distribution consultation procedures'. This requires the AER to publish the proposed guideline, an explanatory statement and an invitation for written submissions on the proposed guideline – among other consultation requirements under NER rule 6.16.

The AER is best placed to provide guidance on cost and capacity allocation issues

As discussed in appendix C.6:

- TEC/ACOSS proposed the introduction of a new pricing principle to guide the allocation of existing and planned export capacity between prosumers.⁵³⁸
- SAPN proposed a new rule to provide guiding principles for distribution networks on how costs should be allocated between consumption and export services.⁵³⁹

The Commission considers the above issues can be best addressed through the AER's guidelines and the TSS process. These decisions should be based on the network circumstances, and consumer and government preferences at the time. A high-level principle prescribed in the rules, which provides for this flexibility for each network, would not provide meaningful certainty and clarity of how an AER decision contributes to the promotion of the NEO.

In addition to the Export Tariff Guidelines, the draft rule requires the AER to review whether updates are required to other relevant guidelines as a transitional matter.

Greater flexibility for in-period tariff trials

The Commission's draft determination to enable export charges allows DNSPs to consult with customers to conduct in-period tariff trials when developing their TSS proposals.

Export charges could be included in TSS proposals as part of the NSW, ACT, and Tasmania DNSPs' regulatory proposals, which are due to be submitted to the AER in January 2023.

⁵³⁷ Jemena submission to the consultation paper, p. 12.

⁵³⁸ TEC/ACOSS rule change request, p. 14.

⁵³⁹ SAPN rule change request, p. 24.

The five-yearly regulatory proposals for the other DNSPs are staggered over time. For example, Victorian DNSPs are due to submit their next round of regulatory proposals in January 2025.

DNSPs have the option to propose to amend their TSS in-period under NER cl. 6.18.1B. But this may be impractical given the level of consultation required on TSS proposals, the need to consider interrelationships with other aspects of a DNSP's revenue proposal and potential impacts on cost allocations.

Alternatively, DNSPs can implement in-period trials for tariffs under a certain threshold – namely, where the forecast revenue recovered by the tariff does not exceed 0.5 per cent of the annual revenue requirement, and where the forecast revenue recovered cumulatively from all such tariffs that are not included in the TSS does not exceed 1.0 per cent of the annual revenue requirement. In-period tariff trials are not be required to comply with the network pricing principles, as discussed in section 6.3.3 above.

With the rapidly changing energy market and ongoing reforms underway (including through this rule change process), the use of tariff trials to inform TSS proposals may become increasingly important – especially to inform TSS proposals for export pricing.

The objectives of relevant trials currently planned and underway are to help integrate DER into distribution networks and achieve more cost-reflective pricing. These trials are intended to explore how to reflect the cost of serving the increasingly diverse nature of customers, as well as sending price signals to encourage behavioural change to support system operation. The trials target both behind the meter assets, as well as large grid scale customers.

For example, possible tariff trials include:

- residential tariffs for homes with EVs to explore more dynamic network tariff structures to be packaged into innovative retail offers
- tariffs for EV charging stations to try and explore how the potential flexibility in the operation of these sites could be used to support and reward more efficient utilisation of existing network infrastructure
- third party owned batteries used for service provision
- network owned batteries which will be rented to retailers to engage in competitive services
- community battery models.

In discussions with the AER, the Commission understands the 'individual' and 'cumulative' thresholds of 0.5 per cent and 1 per cent of the DNSP's annual revenue requirement, respectively, can act as a barrier to undertaking export pricing trials concurrently with other initiatives, and to scaling up trials to progress implementation of cost reflective pricing for both consumption and export services. This threshold may also limit innovative network tariffs in response to consumer requests or changing consumption patterns, given export pricing is now an option.

The network pricing principles are an important customer safeguard and promote the NEO. Exempting a DNSP from complying with these principles is a risk – there is a tradeoff

between providing adequate safeguards, and flexibility for DNSPs to be responsive to changing consumer preferences and technology/market developments.

On balance, the Commission considers increasing the cumulative threshold for tariff trials within a regulatory control period through a transitional arrangement could facilitate a valuable input into TSS proposals – informing the DNSPs' benefit–cost, customer impact and customer behaviour analysis. Further, extending the ability of DNSPs to undertake tariff trials could assist the change management process, promoting timely progression of implementation of export pricing, especially for those DNSPs that are due to submit their next round of TSS proposals later in the regulatory cycle.

Importantly, this decision does not mean DNSPs can earn additional revenue in a regulatory control period. Any revenues earned by DNSPs through tariff trials falls within an overall revenue cap on each business, which is set by the AER.

The Commission's draft rule increases the individual threshold from 0.5 per cent to 1 per cent of the DNSP's annual revenue requirement, and the cumulative threshold from 1.0 per cent to 5 per cent of the DNSP's annual revenue requirement. These higher thresholds amounts are based on discussions with the AER and in reference to other similar limits within the regulatory framework.⁵⁴⁰

This is a proposed transitional measure under Chapter 11 of the NER for the current and next regulatory control periods, impacting NER clause 6.18.1C.

⁵⁴⁰ The STPIS allows for 1 per cent revenue for customer service parameters and 5 per cent for all performance parameters, while the demand management incentive scheme allows for up to 1 per cent revenue each year. Similar to tariff trials, the intention of these schemes is to incentivise DNSPs to innovate to promote the long term interests of consumers.

ABBREVIATIONS

ACOSS	Australian Council of Social Service
AEMC	Australian Energy Market Commission
AEMO	Australian Energy Market Operator
AER	Australian Energy Regulator
CESS	Capital Expenditure Sharing Scheme
CECV	Customer Export Curtailment Values
Commission	See AEMC
DAPR	Distribution Annual Planning Report
DEIP	Distributed Energy Integration Program
DMIA	Demand Management Innovation Allowance Mechanism
DMIS	Demand Management Incentives Scheme
DNSP	Distribution network service providers
EBSS	Efficiency Benefit Sharing Scheme
ENA	Energy Networks Australia
ESB	Energy Security Board
EV	Electric Vehicle
GSL	Guaranteed Service Level
MCE	Ministerial Council on Energy
MSGA	Market Small Generator Aggregator
NEL	National Electricity Law
NEO	National electricity objective
NERL	National Energy Retail Law
NERO	National energy retail objective
NGL	National Gas Law
NGO	National gas objective
PV	Photovoltaic
RAB	Regulated Asset Base
RIT-D	Regulatory Investment Test for Distribution
SAIFI	System Average Interruption Frequency Index
SAIDI	System Average Interruption Duration Index
SAPN	SA Power Networks
STPIS	Service Target Performance Incentive Scheme
SVDP	St Vincent De Paul Society Victoria
TEC	Total Environment Centre
TSS	Tariff Structure Statement

A LEGAL REQUIREMENTS UNDER THE NEL AND NERL

This appendix sets out the relevant legal requirements under the NEL and the NERL for the Commission to make this draft rule determination.

A.1 Draft rule determination

In accordance with s. 99 of the NEL and s.256 of the NERL the Commission has made this draft rule determination to make a more preferable draft electricity rule and more preferable draft retail rule, in relation to the rules proposed by SAPN, SVDP and TEC/ACOSS.

The Commission's reasons for making this draft rule determination are set out in section 3.4.

Copies of the more preferable draft rules are attached to and published with this draft rule determination. Their key features are described in section 3.4 and Chapters 4–6 of this determination.

A.2 Power to make the rules

The Commission is satisfied that the more preferable draft rules fall within the subject matter about which the Commission may make rules. The more preferable draft electricity rule falls within s. 34 of the NEL as it relates to:

- the activities of persons (including Registered participants) participating in the national electricity market or involved in the operation of the national electricity system⁵⁴¹
- the provision of connection services to retail customers.⁵⁴²

The more preferable draft retail rule falls within the matters set out in s. 237 of the NERL as it relates to regulating the provision of energy services to customers, including customer retail services and customer connection services.⁵⁴³

A.3 The Commission's considerations

In assessing the rule change requests the Commission considered:

- its powers under the NEL and NERL to make the rules
- the rule change requests
- submissions received during first round consultation
- the ways in which the proposed rules will or are likely to contribute to the NEO and NERO
- the extent to which the proposed retail rule is compatible with the development and application of consumer protections for small customers
- the revenue and pricing principles in the NEL.

⁵⁴¹ Section 34(1)(a)(iiI) of the NEL.

⁵⁴² Section 34(1)(a)(iv) of the NEL.

⁵⁴³ Section 237(1)(a)(i) of the NERL.

There is no relevant Ministerial Council on Energy (MCE) statement of policy principles for these rule change requests.⁵⁴⁴

A.4 Civil penalties

The Commission cannot create new civil penalty provisions. However, it may (jointly with the AER) recommend to the Energy Ministers Meeting that new or existing provisions of the NER or the NERR be classified as civil penalty provisions.

The Commission does not propose to recommend to the Energy Ministers Meeting that any of the proposed amendments made by the draft rules be classified as new civil penalty provisions. Where the draft rules amend provisions that are currently classified as civil penalty provisions, the Commission does not propose to recommend to the Energy Ministers Meeting any changes to the classification of those provisions.

A.5 Conduct provisions

The Commission cannot create new conduct provisions. However, it may (jointly with the AER) recommend to the Energy Ministers Meeting that new or existing provisions of the NER or the NERR be classified as conduct provisions.

The draft rules do not amend any rules that are currently classified as conduct provisions under the NEL or NERL. The Commission does not propose to recommend to the Energy Ministers Meeting that any of the proposed amendments made by the draft rules be classified as conduct provisions.

A.6 Review of operation of draft rules

The more preferable draft rules do not require the Commission to conduct a formal review of the operation of the draft rules. The Commission may however self-initiate a review of the operation of the rules (if final rules are made) at any time if it considers such a review would be appropriate, pursuant to s. 45 of the NEL and s. 232 of the NERL.

⁵⁴⁴ Under s. 33 of the NEL and 225 of the NERL the AEMC must have regard to any relevant MCE statement of policy principles in making a rule. The MCE is referenced in the AEMC's governing legislation and is a legally enduring body comprising the Federal, State and Territory Ministers responsible for energy.

B SUMMARY OF AMENDMENTS TO THE RULES

This appendix outlines the amendments to the National Electricity Rules (NER) and the National Energy Retail Rules (NERR) made under the more preferable draft rules.

B.1 Amendments to the National Electricity Rules

Table B.1: Changes to NER Chapter 5

NER CHAPTER 5 CLAUSE	COMMENTARY
5.1.2	Here and elsewhere in Chapter 5, it is proposed to italicise the term 'non-registered embedded generator' as the term would be defined in chapter 10.
5.1.2(d)	The table in this clause is an overview of connection processes under the NER. It is proposed to add a reference in the last row to a Market Small Generation Aggregator applying for connection on behalf of a micro embedded generator, consistent with the proposal to extend the definition of 'micro embedded generator' to include customers of MGSAs who are not retail customers.
5.2A.4(a)	Minor drafting change to correct the spelling of 'acquisition'.
5.3.1A(a)	Paragraph (a) cross-references the definition of 'non-registered embedded generator' and would be deleted, as the term would be defined in chapter 10.
Schedule 5.8 S5.8(b)(2)	S5.8(b)(2) deals with information to be included in a DAPR. Amendments would replace 'load forecasts' with 'forecasts of load and generation capacity of known embedded generating units' with a consequential change to omit the reference to generation capacity in (b)(2)(ix).
Schedule 5.8 S5.8(b)(4)	The reference to 'reliability target' in relation to STPIS would be replaced with 'relevant performance targets', as performance targets for export service would not be based on reliability measures.
Schedule 5.8 S5.8(c)(5)	Paragraph (c) deals with information about system limitations. Subparagraph (c) would be amended to refer to changes in forecast load or generation from embedded generating units that would defer a forecast system limitation. At present the clause refers only to reductions in load.
Schedule 5.8 S5.8(I)	The clause deals with information on a DNSP's demand management activities. Amendments would extend the clause to activities relating to embedded generating units, including, for micro embedded generators and non-registered embedded generators, breakdowns of export capacity sought, export capacity offered, the number of connection enquiries, connection applications, customers given zero export limits

NER CHAPTER 5 CLAUSE	COMMENTARY
	and the estimated volume of electricity that could not be exported due to system limitations.

Table B.2: Changes to NER Chapter 5A

NER CHAPTER 5A CLAUSE	COMMENTARY
5A.A.1 'basic connection service' and elsewhere	Here and elsewhere in chapter 5A, it is proposed to italicise the term 'non-registered embedded generator' as the term would be defined in Chapter 10.
5A.A.1 'embedded generator"	It is proposed to delete 'embedded generator' and replace it with a new term defined in chapter 10, 'embedded generating unit operator'. This avoids confusion with the term Embedded Generator.
5A.A.1 `micro embedded generator'	The definition of 'micro-embedded generator' would be moved from chapter 5A to chapter 10 and extended to cover, in addition to small customers and large customers, MSGA customers, to ensure customers of MSGAs who are not small customers or large customers are included within the scope of the definition and so able to request basic connection services under chapter 5A.
5A.A.1 `MSGA customer'	A new defined term 'MGSA customer' would be used to refer to the owners, operators and controllers of small generating units who are customers of MSGAs. This group is currently identified indirectly in clause 5A.A.3 and the new definition would be based on that clause.
5A.A.1 `non-registered embedded generator'	The definition would be moved to chapter 10, in a slightly amended form that would use the new term 'embedded generating unit operator'.
5A.A.1 `retail customer'	The definition would be moved to chapter 10 and the extended definition would apply throughout the NER. Refer to the discussion in the table below about the proposed new definition in chapter 10.
5A.A.1 'supply service'	A reference to 'import or export' would be added to 'supply service' to clarify that a 'supply service' may be either.
5A.A.3	The clause specifies that MSGAs are agents for their customers. The clause would be amended to use the new term 'MSGA customer' and to clarify that the agency arrangement applies for the purposes of chapter 5.

NER CHAPTER 5A CLAUSE	COMMENTARY
	The clause heading would be amended to align with the amended clause.
5A.B.1(b)(1)	The clause deals with submission of model standing offers for basic connection services. The new term 'embedded generating unit operator' would replace 'embedded generator'. The change is not intended to change the meaning of the clause.
5A.B.3(a)(1)	The clause deals with approval of model standing offers for basic connection services. The new term 'embedded generating unit operator' would replace 'embedded generator'. The change is not intended to change the meaning of the clause.
5A.E.4	The clause deals with payment of connection charges. Reference to MSGAs would be added to the existing references to retailers, to provide for MSGAs to pay connection charges on behalf of their customers, consistent with the MSGA acting as agent under clause 5A.A.3.
5A.F.7	The clause deals with the initial request to energise a new connection. Reference to MSGAs would be added to the existing references to retailers, to allow for MSGAs to request initial energisation for their customers.
	The heading would be updated to reflect the changes to the clause.
S5A.1, Part B	This part of the schedule deals with information to be included in a connection offer involving embedded generation. The new term 'embedded generating unit operator' would replace 'embedded generator' throughout. The change is not intended to change the effect of the schedule.
S5A.1, Part B(b)(1)	The reference to 'supply of electricity to the connection point' would be replaced with a reference to 'supply services at the connection point' to reflect the scope of the supply services that will be provided. Similar changes are proposed for the model connection contract under the NERR.

Table B.3: Changes to NER Chapter 6

NER CHAPTER 6 CLAUSE	COMMENTARY
6.1.4	This clause prohibits DUOS for the export of energy and would be deleted.
	References to 'users or potential users' would be amended to clarify that

NER CHAPTER 6 CLAUSE	COMMENTARY
	the phrase refers to users of services, not users of electricity.
6.2.2 and 6.2.5	References to 'users or potential users' would be amended to clarify that the phrase refers to users of services, not users of electricity.
6.2.8(a)(1)	The clause deals with general matters relating to guidelines made by the AER under chapter 6. A reference to the proposed Export Tariff Guidelines would be included in the list of AER Guidelines in this clause.
6.4.5(a)	The clause deals with the Expenditure Forecast Assessment Guidelines and would refer to the 'approach or approaches' the AER could propose to use when it is assessing expenditure forecasts, to recognise more clearly that different approaches may be used for different services. A transitional rule in chapter 11 would specify that the need for different approaches must be taken into account when reviewing the need for amendments to the Expenditure Forecast Assessment Guidelines to take into account the amending rule.
6.5.6(e)(5A) and 6.5.7(e)(5A)	The matters the AER takes into account in assessing expenditure forecasts include the extent to which the expenditure forecasts include expenditure to address the concerns of electricity consumers.
	The term 'electricity consumers' (not defined) would be amended to refer to 'distribution service end users' to cover retail customers (under the extended meaning) and customers buying direct from the NEM.
	In relation to the customer engagement, reference to 'distribution service end users or groups representing them' would be included to be clear that engagement may occur with consumer representative groups, including those with mandates to represent the interests of sub-groups of retail customers.
6.5.8(c)(1)	The clause relates to the efficiency benefit sharing scheme. The term 'electricity consumers' (not defined) would be amended to refer to 'distribution service end users' to cover retail customers (under the extended meaning) and customers buying direct from the NEM.
6.6.1(c) and (l)	As export tariffs are no longer prohibited, it is proposed that DNSPs would charge MSGAs for the distribution charges payable by MSGA customers, under proposed amendments to clause 6.20 and Chapter 6B.
	Consistent with this, the retailer insolvency event pass through event definition in chapter 10 would be amended to extend it to MSGA insolvency. Consequential changes to clause 6.6.1 would insert references to MSGAs where relevant.
6.6.2(b)(3)	The clause deals with the matters the AER must take into account when

NER CHAPTER 6 CLAUSE	COMMENTARY
	developing STPIS.
	In (3)(i), the term 'electricity consumers' (not defined) would be replaced with the new term 'distribution service end users' to cover electricity consumers, micro embedded generators and non-registered embedded generators (excluding those connected under chapter 5).
	In (3)(vi), the reference to customer 'willingness to pay' for 'improved performance in the delivery of services' would be replaced with a reference to the 'value to distribution service end users of improved performance'.
	In (4), 'where relevant' will be added as the Distribution Reliability Measures Guidelines may not be relevant to exports.
	A new (5) will allow the AER to take into account other matters it considers relevant.
6.6.3(b)	The demand management incentive scheme objective in paragraph (b) would be amended to clarify that it may include management of demand for export services.
6.6.3A(c)(2)(i)	The matters to be taken into account by the AER in developing a demand management incentive scheme would be amended to clarify that these may have the potential to reduce demand for export services.
6.6.4(a)	The description of the small-scale incentive scheme would be amended to clarify that different schemes may apply to different DNSPs.
6.6.4(b)(3)	The term 'electricity consumers' (not defined) would be replaced with the new term 'distribution service end users' to cover electricity consumers, micro embedded generators and non-registered embedd generators (other than those connecting under Chapter 5).
6.8.1B	This new clause would set out the requirement for the AER to make the Export Tariff Guidelines and would describe the objective of the guidelines and the information and guidance to be included in the guidelines. The clause would also specify that the guidelines are not binding.
6.8.2(c1) and 6.8.2(c1a)	Paragraphs (c1) and (c1a) describe the information that must be included in the overview paper accompanying a regulatory proposal. The two paragraphs would be merged and replace with a new paragraph that requires all matters to be in reasonably plain language and provides more detail about what must be in the overview paper, including:
	 information to explain the interrelationship between different parts of the proposal

NER CHAPTER 6 CLAUSE	COMMENTARY
	 information about the customer engagement process, including reference to engagement with distribution service end users or groups representing them and (in relation to the TSS) retailers and MSGAs, the concerns raised and how they were addressed
	 a description of the DNSP's approach to providing for the costs of distribution services provided to micro embedded generators and non-registered embedded generators
	 a description of the other approaches considered by the DNSP a description of the key risks and benefits for distribution service end users of the regulatory proposal and the proposed tariff structure statement including the export tariff transition strategy
	 as currently required, a comparison of the DNSP's proposed total revenue requirement with its total revenue requirement for the current regulatory control period and an explanation for any material differences between the two amounts
	 a new requirement for a comparison (on a backward looking basis) of the DNSP's proposed capex to support the provision of distribution services to micro embedded generators and non- registered embedded generators and its actual or committed capital expenditure for that purpose and explanation for any material differences between the two amounts.
6.18.1A(a)	A new paragraph (a)(2A) would require the DNSP to include its export tariff transition strategy in the TSS. The export tariff transition strategy would be a description of the strategies the DNSP has adopted, taking into account the pricing principle in clause 6.18.5(h), for the introduction of export tariffs including where relevant the period of transition.
6.18.1B(b)(6)	The paragraph deals with customer engagement when amending a TSS. The term 'electricity consumers' (not defined) would be replaced with the new term 'distribution service end users'. The clause would also refer to 'groups representing them' to be clear that engagement may occur with consumer representative groups.
	The reference to engagement with retailers would be extended to refer to MSGAs.
6.18.1C(a)	The clause deals with giving notice to retailers of proposed tariff trials. The reference to retailers would be extended to refer to MSGAs.
6.18.4(a) and (b)	The paragraphs deal with assigning customers to tariffs. Paragraphs (a)(1) and (b) would be amended to clarify that 'usage' refers to use of distribution services and to remove the reference to 'load profile'.

NER CHAPTER 6 CLAUSE	COMMENTARY
6.18.4(c)	The clause deals with assigning customers to tariffs and paragraph (c) states that 'retail customers with micro-generation facilities should be treated no less favourably than retail customers without such facilities but with a similar load profile.' Paragraph (c) would be deleted as a consequence of deleting the prohibition on export tariffs.
6.18.5(a)	Paragraph (a) sets out the principle that tariffs should be cost-reflective. A new note would state that (consistent with a conventional interpretation of the principle in paragraph (a)), charges in respect of the provision of direct control services may reflect efficient negative costs.
6.18.5(f)(2)	Paragraph (f)(2) in the pricing principles refers to 'meeting demand from retail customers that are assigned to that tariff at times of greatest utilisation of the relevant part of the distribution network'. Consistent with other changes made to this chapter, this would be amended to refer to 'times of greatest utilisation of the relevant service'.
6.18.5(g)	Paragraph (g) refers to 'efficient usage'. Consistent with other changes made to this chapter, this would be amended to refer to 'efficient usage of the relevant service'.
6.18.5(i)	Pricing principle (i) currently provides that tariff structures must be at least reasonably capable of being understood by retail customers assigned to the tariff, having regard to the two matters mentioned in the clause. The principle would be amended to allow either tariff structures that are at least reasonably capable of being understood by the retail customers who are or may be assigned to them, or are reasonably capable of being incorporated by retailers or MSGAs in contract terms offered to those customers. The clause would also indicate that the relevant understanding relates to how usage decisions or controls (such as remote control equipment installed by retailers) allow the DSNPs to have regard to information provided to them including the matters specified in the clause.
6.20.1(a)(2)	The clause deals with the measures DNSPs can use to determine use of their distribution network. Consistent with other changes made to this chapter, the phrase 'half-hourly demand' would be amended to refer to 'half-hourly demand for services'. The reference to 'metered or agreed energy' would be amended to refer to 'metered or agreed energy consumption or export'.
6.20.1(b), (c) and (e)	These provisions deal with who is billed for distribution services (for example, the retailer for a retail customer) and the source of data used for billing. Reference to MSGAs would be included where applicable to provide for DNSPs to bill MSGAs for export charges and specify the

NER CHAPTER 6 CLAUSE	COMMENTARY
	source of data to be used.
6.22.2(e)	Minor change corrects an incorrect cross-reference.

Table B.4: Changes to NER Chapter 6B

NER CHAPTER 6B CLAUSE	COMMENTARY
6B.A1.1	Customers with DER may include customers of retailers and customers of MSGAs. When export charges are introduced, DNSPs will need a means to invoice and collect the export charges from both retailers and MSGAs. Chapter 6B already provides for retailers to be billed by the DNSP for the charges payable by the retailer's customers. It is proposed to extend Chapter 6B so that it also provides the framework for DNSPs to bill MSGAs for the network charges payable by MSGA customers. Amendments to this clause would add references to MSGAs to reflect the extended scope of the chapter.
6B.A1.2	This clause sets out local definitions used in Chapter 6B. To reflect the extended scope of this chapter, definitions that reference retailers will be extended to include a reference to MSGAs, and a new definition will give 'retailer' an extended meaning through the remainder of the chapter to avoid duplicative drafting. The meaning of 'shared customer' will be extended to include a person who is a customer of a DNSP and an MSGA.
6B.A2.2(d)	The clause refers to a 'contract for the sale of electricity only' (meaning a contract in which the customer has elected to pay the DNSP directly for network charges). This would be amended to refer to a contract for sale <i>or purchase</i> of electricity to cover contracts between MSGAs and their customers.
6B.A3.2(a)(1)	The clause deals with tariff reassignment. A drafting change would remove the phrase 'in use of electricity consumption at the customer's premises' which is not needed for the clause to operate as intended. This would extend the clause to cover changes to export that may result in a tariff reassignment.

Table B.5: Changes to NER Chapter 7

NER CHAPTER 7 CLAUSE	COMMENTARY
7.6.2(a)(2)	This clause describes who may appoint a Metering Coordinator for a connection point that connects, or is proposed to connect, a generating system to a distribution network but does not apply to the connection point of a retail customer.
	Under the draft rule, the meaning of 'retail customer' would be extended throughout the NER to include micro embedded generators and non- registered embedded generators (other than those connecting under Chapter 5). In this clause, the proposed extended meaning of 'retail customer' should not apply and so it is proposed to replace 'retail customer' with 'small customer or large customer' to preserve the current operation of the clause.
7.8.10(a)(2) and (3)	Clause 7.8.10 deals with the time by which repairs must be made where there is a metering installation malfunction. More time is allowed where the repair would require interruption to the supply of another retail customer. The proposed extended meaning of 'retail customer' should not apply in the clause and so it is proposed to replace the term with 'small customer or large customer'.

Table B.6: Changes to NER Chapter 8

NER CHAPTER 8 PART	COMMENTARY
New Part J	Proposed new Part J of chapter 8 provides for the AER to develop a CECV methodology which it will use to determine, for publication, the values of customer export curtailment. The values will be updated annually and the CECV methodology will be reviewed every 5 years.

Table B.7: Changes to NER Chapter 10 - glossary

NER CHAPTER 10 TERM	COMMENTARY
billed but unpaid charges	It is proposed that the framework in chapter 6 under which DNSPs can recover distribution charges unpaid by a failed retailer will be extended to recovery of distribution charges unpaid by a failed MSGA. The amendments to the definition of 'billed but unpaid charges' insert references to the new term 'failed Market Small Generation Aggregator'.
distribution	A minor change corrects the cross reference to the provision in chapter 5

NER CHAPTER 10 TERM	COMMENTARY
network user access	from rule 5.5 to rule 5.3AA. The rule was moved in a previous rule change.
distribution service end user	The new term replaces the undefined term 'electricity consumer' in chapter 6. It is proposed to include the reference to 'electricity consumers' in the new definition and extend the term to micro embedded generators and non-registered embedded generators who connect under chapter 5A.
embedded generating unit	As currently defined, the term has two elements: connection within a distribution network and not having direct access to the transmission network.
	With the use of batteries to provide network support, a potential ambiguity arises from the phrase 'connection within a distribution network' which could be interpreted narrowly to exclude DER connected through a connection assets or behind the meter, since a distribution network is generally regarded as ending at the meter or connection point.
	To avoid a narrow interpretation of the term, it is proposed to replace 'connection within a distribution network' with 'connection within a distribution <i>system</i> '.
embedded generating unit operator	This term would replace the term 'embedded generator' in Chapter 5A. This avoids confusion with the defined term 'Embedded Generator' which is used to refer to entities registered in that capacity.
Embedded Generator	As a consequential change, the note referring to the Chapter 5A definition of embedded generator would be deleted.
export tariff	A new definition would refer to 'a tariff for distribution services relating to the transfer of electricity generated by a distribution service end user into a distribution network, excluding charges for the provision of connection services (as defined in Chapter 5A).'
Export Tariff Guidelines	A new signpost definition would refer to clause in chapter 6 under which the guidelines will be required.
export tariff transition strategy	A new signpost definition would refer to clause in chapter 6 under which the export tariff transition strategy would be required.
failed Market Small Generation	The framework in chapter 6 that enables DNSPs to recover distribution charges unpaid by a failed retailer would be extended to recovery of distribution charges unpaid by a failed MSGA.
Aggregator	The proposed definition refers to an MSGA in respect of whom an insolvency official (as defined in the NER) has been appointed. This aligns with paragraph (a) of the definition of 'retailer insolvency event'.

NER CHAPTER 10 TERM	COMMENTARY
Generator micro EG	A consequential change would replace the phrase `non-registered embedded generator as defined in clause 5A.A.1' with the defined term (in italics) `non-registered embedded generator'.
connection	A consequential change would delete the phrase '(in the context of Chapter 5A)' as the term would now also be used in chapter 10.
micro embedded generator	This term would be moved from chapter 5A and amended. The current chapter 5A definition refers to a 'retail customer who operates, or proposes to operate, an embedded generating unit for which a micro EG connection is appropriate'. In the amended definition, 'retail customer' would be replaced with 'small customer, large customer or MSGA customer'. The first two terms cover the same scope as the current definition in chapter 5A. The new term 'MSGA customer' would extend the definition to customers who sell through an MSGA and for whom a micro EG connection is appropriate.
MSGA customer	A new signpost definition would provide a cross-reference to the definition in chapter 5A.
network	The phrase 'to customers (whether wholesale or retail)' would be deleted, as distribution services relate both to the flow of energy from the grid to the distribution network users and from distribution network users to the grid.
non-registered embedded generator	This term would be moved from chapter 5A and amended to replace the words 'embedded generator' with the new term 'embedded generating unit operator'.
retail customer	 The term would be replaced with a new term based on 'retail customer' as currently defined in chapter 5A. The term would cover a person who is one or more of the following: a small customer a large customer a micro-embedded generator a non-registered embedded generator, other than a non-registered embedded generator who has made an election under clause 5A.A.2(c) for connection under Chapter 5. Non-embedded generators who seek a connection under chapter 5 are excluded as they are not intended to be treated as retail customers for the purposes of retail tariffs in chapter 6 or in other provisions dealing with retail customers in the NER.
Retail Market Procedures	A consequential change would extend the phrase 'for or in connection with the sale and supply of electricity to retail customers' by adding a

NER CHAPTER 10 TERM	COMMENTARY
	reference to 'export of electricity by retail customers' as the Retail Market Procedures will need to support the provision of distribution services for exports to the grid.
retailer insolvency costs	It is proposed that the framework in chapter 6 under which DNSPs can recover distribution charges unpaid by a failed retailer will be extended to recovery of distribution charges unpaid by a failed MSGA.
	A consequential change to paragraph (b) of the definition of 'retailer insolvency costs' extends it to cover 'the actual amount of unbilled network charges accrued by a failed Market Small Generation Aggregator'.
retailer insolvency event	It is proposed that the framework in chapter 6 under which DNSPs can recover distribution charges unpaid by a failed retailer will be extended to recovery of distribution charges unpaid by a failed MSGA.
	To give effect to this change, this definition would be extended to the insolvency of MSGAs.
Voter Category	Minor change inserts a missing 'in'.

Table B.8: Changes to NER Chapter 11 - transitional rules

NER CHAPTER 11 PROVISION	COMMENTARY
General	This new Part would contain the transitional rules for the proposed National Electricity Amendment (Access, pricing and incentive arrangements for distributed energy resources) Rule 2021.
AER-made instruments	The second rule in the new Part lists the AER instruments for review and amendment (if the AER considers it necessary or desirable), to take into account the amending rule. The draft rule proposes two time frames:
	• The AER would have until 1 July 2022 for the Expenditure Forecast Assessment Guidelines, the Distribution Service Classification Guidelines and the Cost Allocation Guidelines.
	• The AER would have until 1 July 2023 for the Distribution Reliability Measures Guidelines, the demand management incentive scheme and the demand management innovation allowance mechanism.
	It is proposed that in relation to the Expenditure Forecast Assessment Guidelines, the AER will be required to have regard to the need for different approaches for different classes of retail customers.
Service standards incentives scheme	The third rule in the new part proposes that the AER would undertake a review to consider arrangements (which may include a STIPS) to provide

NER CHAPTER 11 PROVISION	COMMENTARY
for exports	incentives for DNSPs to maintain and improve performance in relation to network services provided to retail customers for supply from embedded generating units to the distribution network. The report would be completed by 31 December 2022 and would include the AER's recommendations for incentive arrangements.
Initial Export Tariff Guidelines	The fourth rule in the new part would require the AER to make the initial Export Tariff Guidelines by 1 July 2022, using the distribution consultation procedures.
Annual benchmarking report	The fifth rule in the new part proposes that the AER must consult in accordance with the distribution consultation procedures about how the AER will take into account the amending rule in the AER's annual benchmarking reports and must publish a report on the outcome of the consultation by 1 July 2022.
Initial CECV methodology	The sixth rule in the new part provides for the AER to develop and publish the initial CECV methodology and determine and publish the initial customer export curtailment values by 1 July 2022.
Sub-threshold tariffs	The seventh rule in the new part proposes to increase, for the regulatory control period in which the rule is made and the subsequent regulatory control period, the thresholds for tariff trials. The individual threshold would lift from 0.5 percent to 1 percent, and the cumulative threshold would lift from 1 percent to 5 percent.
Retail Market Procedures	The eighth rule in the new part would require AEMO, by 1 July 2022, to review and where AEMO considers it necessary or desirable propose amendments to the Retail Market Procedures to take into account the Amending Rule.
DAPR – new information	The final rule in the new part would provide that a DNSP is not required to include the information in new clauses S5.8(I)(3) and (4) in a DAPR that has a DAPR date falling before the first anniversary of the date the rule is made.

B.2 Amendments to the National Energy Retail Rules

Table B.9: Changes to the NERR

NERR CLAUSE	COMMENTARY
Rule 56A	This rule requires a retailer, on a request by a small customer or a customer authorised representative, to provide information about that customer's energy consumption for the previous 2 years. The draft rule proposes to extend this to information about a customer's

NERR CLAUSE	COMMENTARY
	energy export (as well as consumption). The heading to the rule would also be amended to reflect the change.
Rule 56B	This rule deals with the provision of historical billing or energy consumption information of a small customer.
	The draft rule proposes to extend this to historical billing or energy consumption or export information. The heading to the rule would also be amended to reflect the change.
Rule 86A	This rule requires a distributor to provide information about a customer's energy consumption for the previous 2 years.
	The draft rule proposes to extend this to information about a customer's energy export (as well as consumption). The heading to the rule would also be amended to reflect the change and a minor typographical error would be corrected.
Rule 86B	This rule applies to the provision of information about gas and corresponds to rule 86A. In order to maintain consistency, minor drafting changes would be made in the rule. These are not intended to alter the meaning or scope of the rule.
Schedule 1, clause 9.4A	This schedule sets out the 'Model terms and conditions for standard retail contracts'. Clause 9.4A reflects the requirements of rule 56A about the provision of consumption information. Changes to the standard clause would align the clause with the proposed amendments to rule 56A.
Schedule 2, model terms and conditions for deemed standard connection contracts	This schedule sets out the 'Model terms and conditions for deemed standard connection contracts'. The terms apply to the provision of 'customer connection services' which under the NERL is defined to include the provision of connection and supply services. Supply services is not defined in the NERL, but taking into account chapter 5A of the NER (put in place at the same time as the NERL and NERR), the term is broad enough to cover services that allow for delivery of electricity from the distribution system to a customer (import) or from a customer to the distributor (export).
	The proposed rule would amend the model terms to clarify the application to both forms of supply service (import and export). The changes would cover the following:
	 Preamble: in the Preamble, referring to 'supply services for the premises' in place of 'the energy supplied to the premises' various: in clauses 4.1 and 6.6(a), using the phrase 'start to use supply services' in place of 'start to take supply of energy' and in clause 4.1, including by way of clarification 'for example by taking a supply of energy'

NERR CLAUSE	COMMENTARY
	• various : in clauses 4.2(a), 6.2(c) and 11.3, changing references to 'the supply of energy for the premises' to 'supply services for the premises'
	• scope : in clause 5.2, referring to 'the sale of energy supplied to your premises' in place of the 'sale of energy to your premises'
	• compliance with laws : in clause 6.3, referring to 'customer connection services we provide for your premises' (or 'the premises') in place of 'to your premises'
	• liability : in clause 8(a), referring to the 'electricity supply service' in place of 'electricity supply' and in 8(b), referring to 'the condition or suitability of your services' in place of 'the condition or suitability of energy'.
	• interruptions to import : in the heading to clause 10, referring to interruptions to 'supply services' in place of 'supply'
	• interruptions to export : in clause 10, adding a new clause 10.5 to confirm that the distributor may temporarily interrupt or curtail the supply services provided for export from small generators connected to the distribution system, with consequential changes to the headings of clauses 10.1
	• access to information : in clause 15.2A, changes to align the clause with the proposed amendments to rule 86A
	• complaints : in clause 16.1, referring to 'a complaint relating to customer connection services under this contract, including supply services' in place of 'a complaint relating to the supply of energy to the premises'
	• explanation of terms : in the definitions, removing 'services relating to the flow of energy to your premises' from 'customer connection services' (replacing it with 'supply services') and defining 'supply services' to mean 'services relating to the flow of energy to or from your premises'.
	It is also proposed to make drafting corrections in clause 6.6(c) (deleting 'at the time' from the phrase 'at the time when') and clause 12.1 (to remove 'if if' phrases).
Schedule 3, new Part 17	A new Part would be included in Schedule 3 to set out the transitional provisions for the proposed <i>National Energy Retail Amendment (Access, pricing and incentive arrangements for distributed energy resources)</i> Rule 2021.
	The transitional rules would require retailers and distributors to implement the changes to their standard terms by 30 September 2021. The changes could be made earlier if wished.

С

SUMMARY OF SUBMISSIONS RELATING TO EXPORT PRICING

This Appendix chapter summarises submissions on SAPN and SVDP's rule change requests to enable export pricing, and highlights relevant economic literature and expert consultant views. This information was taken into account by the Commission in making the decisions explained in Chapter 6, under section 6.4.

C.1 Support for enabling export charges

The AER considers removing NER clause 6.1.4 should help drive better price signals governing network investment to support exports, and should unlock a range of options for service and tariff combinations.⁵⁴⁵ This is consistent with views expressed by a range of stakeholders (section C.1.1).

Network tariffs can be designed to reflect how customers' actions can affect the DNSPs' long run costs. Therefore, customers' responses such as reducing demand and exporting at peak times can be built into the DNSPs' pricing structures. As explained by CEPA:⁵⁴⁶

- First, price signals can inform customers of the additional costs (savings) that will arise if, on average, there is a permanent increase (decrease) in the use of the network. This signal, as discussed in section C.1.2, is forward-looking and can reflect the costs the network will incur if usage increases, or the costs that it can avoid if usage falls.
- Second, price signals can help allocate the existing (sunk) costs of the network to those that value it (section C.1.3). The majority of costs a network needs to recover from customers are to cover the return of and on capital. These costs, once incurred, are largely fixed.

These potential benefits of price signals are well-founded in economics. NERA, the expert consultant that advised the Commission on the 2014 network pricing reforms, similarly considered:⁵⁴⁷

There are compelling reasons to link more closely network tariffs with the underlying drivers of network costs. First, it promotes efficient use of electricity networks by ensuring that only those users that most value the network during high cost times use the network, while encouraging use of the network during low cost periods. Second it promotes efficient investment in electricity networks and technologies that use or produce electricity, as usage is linked to the preparedness of users to pay the true cost of providing services when required. Finally, it is a fairer charging system as electricity users directly contribute to the costs that they impose on the network as a consequence of their electricity use.

⁵⁴⁵ AER submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁵⁴⁶ CEPA, Distributed Energy Resources Integration Program – Access and pricing: Reform options, April 2020, p. 39.

⁵⁴⁷ NERA, Economic Concepts for Pricing Electricity Network Services, July 2014, p. 1.

SAPN and SVDP recognised in their proposals that implementation of export charges may be helpful in some circumstances, but not necessarily in other instances. It is about creating options to enable customer service choices going forward (section C.1.4).

SAPN considered enabling price signals to reward customers creates an option that individual networks could explore, if appropriate to their respective circumstances, with their stakeholders and the AER through the TSS process, as an alternative to more traditional non-tariff reward schemes such as demand-response payments.⁵⁴⁸ Similarly, SVDP said its proposal to remove NER clause 6.1.4 creates an option that can allow DER participants to contribute to DER-related expenditure and/or be rewarded for services they provide to the network.⁵⁴⁹

The Commission, along with the other market bodies, are working together with the ESB to identify and address current and future challenges and opportunities associated with integrating DER into the electricity system. Enabling export pricing is considered foundational to future market design considerations, especially two-sided markets (section C.1.5).

C.1.1 Submissions in favour of enabling export charges

The AER considers:550

- the proposals should help provide a platform for better pricing signals governing exports of DER onto the electricity system – which should in turn help facilitate efficient network investment to support DER exports
- improved network price signals should help to drive innovation from retailers, aggregators and other new service providers – these parties could offer a range of tariff and service combinations to assist owners of DER to optimise the use of their assets, either for export purposes or for their own use.

The Government of South Australia highlighted its strong support for cost reflective pricing of electricity consumption, and says an accurate cost-reflective pricing mechanism for DER exports could also be established to send appropriate pricing signals to consumers:⁵⁵¹

This allows consumers to make informed decisions regarding investment in DER and for those that do invest, their individual usage pattern that will influence their exports to the distribution network.

As with cost reflective pricing for electricity consumption, export pricing has the potential to lower or alleviate the need for network investment in the long run and therefore reduce the risk of higher network prices. Potentially, a DER pricing mechanism could assist in achieving the objective of South Australia's Energy Solution of minimising power system security issues by managing the level of DER exports, including during periods of low electricity demand.

⁵⁴⁸ SAPN rule change request, p. 8.

⁵⁴⁹ SVDP rule change request, pp. 6–8.

⁵⁵⁰ AER submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

⁵⁵¹ SA Government submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

Although applying export charges would not increase DNSPs' total revenue allowance, Energy Network Australia (ENA) and the DNSPs unanimously support greater regulatory flexibility of the pricing arrangements to efficiently manage their networks:

- ENA states recognition within the regulatory framework of the provision of export services to customers is interlinked with the efficient recovery of these costs, and cannot be considered in isolation. ENA submits the regulatory regime should accommodate export charges to provide efficient price signals and improve equity.⁵⁵²
- Ausgrid considers proposals to remove NER clause 6.1.4 would allow DNSPs to: engage with customers and the AER on appropriate mechanisms to facilitate efficient integration of DER; and reduce future network costs, leveraging behavioural response by customers or measures taken by retailers in response to price signals.⁵⁵³
- AusNet Services says if enabling export charges is simply to provide the option, then there is limited downside, and export charges would only be used to improve the efficiency of price signals when supported by a DNSPs' customers.⁵⁵⁴
- CitiPower Powercor and United Energy submit a regulatory regime that accommodates export charges will enable more efficient prices signals to be provided to customers upon which to base their DER investment and operations decisions, and improve the allocation of costs between those customers consuming from the grid and those exporting to the grid.⁵⁵⁵
- Endeavour Energy states DNSPs should also be able to signal the efficient use of DER to customers through the efficient and equitable allocation of the costs and benefits associated with DER use on its network.⁵⁵⁶
- Energy Queensland considers its customers expect Energex and Ergon Energy Network to
 effectively manage prices while enabling and connecting DER and, as such, supports
 reforms that promote efficient investment in and operation of the network by DNSPs, fair
 and equitable allocation of costs and efficient use of the network by customers.⁵⁵⁷
- Essential Energy says the removal of NER clause 6.1.4 to ensure that future expenditure on export capacity is cost-effective, and that customers are incentivised to operate DER resources in a manner which maximises economic utility for all stakeholders.⁵⁵⁸
- Evoenergy submits DNSPs should have the option to charge for export services.⁵⁵⁹
- Jemena states the regulatory framework should have the flexibility to charge for grid export services.⁵⁶⁰

⁵⁵² ENA submission to the consultation paper, p. 15.

⁵⁵³ Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 11.

⁵⁵⁴ AusNet Services submission to the consultation paper, p. 6.

⁵⁵⁵ CitiPower/Powercor/United Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

⁵⁵⁶ Endeavour Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

⁵⁵⁷ Energy Queensland submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

⁵⁵⁸ Essential Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

⁵⁵⁹ Evoenergy submission to the consultation paper, p. 14.

⁵⁶⁰ Jemena submission to the consultation paper, p. 11.

 TasNetworks considers it would be inappropriate to require DNSPs to meet the demand for hosting DER without also enabling them to recover the cost of doing so from the beneficiaries of that DER.⁵⁶¹

In their submission, Sidorenko and Fernando provide an overview of relevant academic literature and consider, from an economist's view, that 'pricing can help solve the problem':⁵⁶²

This rule change proposal, if successful, would enable the congestion pricing of network hosting capacity.

Introduction of a cost-reflective price for exports can:

- internalise the externality and place value on the use of the resource
- incentivise distributor to invest in the resource that now generates value
- enable optimal use of the existing resource (using TOU or demand pricing)
- open new markets and services (leading to dynamic efficiency).

The industry has been guided by these principles in its journey towards cost reflective network tariffs for consumption. We consider that extending these principles to introduce network charges for exports would help avert the tragedy of the solar commons. From an economic standpoint, SVDP's and SAPN's proposal to remove clause 6.1.4 of the NER is in the long-term interests of consumers and should be supported.

The Australian Energy Council (AEC) and the following retailers also support enabling export charges:

- AEC's submission, which attaches an independent report by Oakley Greenwood, states NER clause 6.1.4 should be removed and DNSPs be allowed to levy charges that signal the efficient forward-looking costs of making those services available.⁵⁶³
- AGL considers the introduction of export charges facilitates improved investment certainty for DER customers.⁵⁶⁴
- EnergyAustralia accepts it is appropriate for changes to be made to NER clause 6.1.4 to enable DNSPs to impose export charges on DER customers, where there is a direct and relevant need for expenditure to enable the grid to receive those exports.⁵⁶⁵
- Red Energy and Lumo Energy submit the regulatory framework should provide price signals to maximise network efficiency and deliver cost savings to consumers through lower network costs – and this should apply equally across the distribution system, to fairly and efficiently allocate costs with a view to driving net reductions across all consumers.⁵⁶⁶

⁵⁶¹ TasNetworks submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

⁵⁶² Alexandra Sidorenko (Ausgrid) and Roshen Fernando (ANU) submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

⁵⁶³ AEC submission to the consultation paper, attaching Oakley Greenwood independent report, p. 7.

⁵⁶⁴ AGL submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

⁵⁶⁵ EnergyAustralia submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

⁵⁶⁶ Red Energy and Lumo Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

Both the Major Energy Users (MEU)⁵⁶⁷ and the Energy Users Association of Australia (EUAA)⁵⁶⁸ support removal of NER clause 6.1.4. EUAA submits:⁵⁶⁹

We support the SVDP/SAPN proposal to remove NER clause 6.1.4. This will provide networks with the flexibility to create different pricing structures to meet the varying needs of potential customers. This can include a combination of connection, volumetric and other charges that for example, vary in a non-linear way with export capacity and time of day when exports are being made. Customers will then have a direct and efficient signal that they can use to decide their individual efficient level of exports. Part of that decision will be to decide whether to increase self-consumption at particular times of the day and use a battery to delay export to a higher value time of the day.

Of the consumer groups:

- Energetic Communities states: "We do not support charges for export services to existing customers who have made their investments into DER in good faith. [But] ... we'd support charges for export services, as long as all consumers are charged fairly. This is likely to mean export charges when the export delivers market benefits, with non-DER customers also been charged for the export services component."⁵⁷⁰
- In support of enabling export charges, Renew submits consumers who are driving additional net costs in the system could pay those costs, and then get to enjoy the benefit of what their extra expenditure has enabled.⁵⁷¹
- The Customer Advocate considers it is not unreasonable for DNSPs to charge for export services, provided it is time and demand-based to reflect the true impact on the network.⁵⁷²

Should export charges be cost reflective or 'postage stamp'?

The current pricing objective and principles under the NER promote cost reflective pricing. CEPA considered that it would be appropriate to price exports in a cost reflective manner:⁵⁷³

Cost-reflectivity would allow exporters to compare the value of using the network with the costs of using the network. This would support productive and allocative efficiency, align with the current pricing objective, and promote consistency between import and export charges.

Some stakeholders support export charges but are less sure if price signals should be cost reflective and have suggested alternative approaches.

⁵⁶⁷ MEU submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

⁵⁶⁸ EUAA submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

⁵⁶⁹ ibid, p. 4.

⁵⁷⁰ Energetic Communities submission to the consultation paper, p. 7.

⁵⁷¹ Renew submission to the consultation paper, p. 11.

⁵⁷² The Customer Advocate submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

⁵⁷³ CEPA, Distributed Energy Resources Integration Program - Access and pricing: Reform options, April 2020, p. 113.
For example, Red Energy and Lumo Energy state they have consistently argued that cost reflective network pricing must be structured in a manner that is simple for consumers to understand and respond to: "On this basis, we support a change to the regulatory framework to allow the networks to recover the costs of integrating distributed energy resources into their network as a simple, flat volumetric charge."⁵⁷⁴

The MEU submits:575

As a left field solution, the MEU makes the suggestion that all end users be charged network costs based on their peak demand. Under this approach, a residence using a peak demand of 6 kW would pay less than one using a peak demand of 10 kW and if the paid for peak demand is exceeded, a supply relay in the end user's residence trips and the end user would have to turn off an appliance and reset the relay to continue its supply. Exporters could then be limited to a fixed proportion of their peak import as a peak export amount.

In contrast, ARENA states:576

Given that facilitating exports does not constitute an 'essential service' for customers (as opposed to ensuring reliability of supply) there seems little in-principle justification for 'postage stamp pricing' to recover the costs of hosting capacity improvements.

Similarly, the Clean Energy Council (CEC) considers:577

A flat per kWh charge (or even an up-front or annual connection charge) would be simple to implement but would not provide the right signal to influence behaviour. A time-varying export charge would be more likely to influence customer behaviour to reduce exports when the network is congested.

ERM Power submits:578

South Australian Power Networks' (SAPN) and St Vincent de Paul's (SVDP) proposals for distribution charges for export merit further consideration. If implemented properly, where costs reflect the net marginal costs of export by DER to the distribution network, the rule change would provide an incentive for self-consumption, storage or better sizing of PV installations relative to a premises' consumption. We believe a properly implemented export charge would need to be levied on a time-of-export rather than a flat charge across all exports regardless of when they occur. This would encourage exports from DER at times where DER export would be helpful to the power system and only impose a cost where DER exports resulted in a negative power system impact.

⁵⁷⁴ Red Energy and Lumo Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

⁵⁷⁵ MEU submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

⁵⁷⁶ ARENA submission to the consultation paper, pp. 1–2.

⁵⁷⁷ CEC submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

⁵⁷⁸ ERM Power submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

Stakeholder feedback through the DEIP process

Stakeholder feedback from the DEIP consultation process, including through several workshops and submissions, provided in-principle support for enabling network export charges to send efficient price signals to retailers, other energy service providers, and customers to allocate network hosting capacity costs associated with DER in an efficient, affordable and equitable way. The DEIP Outcomes report stated this should extend to:⁵⁷⁹

- Enable price signals that incentivise efficient future investment in and operation of distribution networks, for both consumption and export services, to maximise the benefits of DER for all energy users – regardless of whether they have access to DER or not.
- DNSPs consult with their customers to understand community preferences for how costs of new or future investments in hosting capacity services are allocated.
- Where network hosting capacity is increased to facilitate DER services, and those
 customers that are expected to directly benefit can be clearly identified, in principle they
 should pay the costs of that investment.
- The efficiency and equity benefits should be considered against the increased complexity created by export charges, and the desire for distribution/transmission competitive neutrality.

C.1.2 Forward looking price signals

Infrastructure prices can be structured to reflect the underlying economic costs of supplying infrastructure services, which would promote efficient infrastructure use and investment. NERA stated:⁵⁸⁰

In practice the promotion of efficiency requires the setting of prices that encourage the optimal use of existing infrastructure assets while signalling to users the cost of an additional unit of a good or service. This pricing approach ensures that consumers obtain the maximum benefit from infrastructure that has already been constructed, while also signalling to network businesses how much they value expansion to existing network capacity.

Moreover, NERA explained:581

It is well established in economic theory that setting prices equal to marginal cost, ie the cost of producing an additional unit of a good or service, will promote efficient use and production of goods and services.

In the context of network pricing, consumers faced with the cost of an additional unit of network infrastructure capacity will make efficient network usage decisions and also provide signals to network businesses about the demand for capacity expansion.

⁵⁷⁹ DEIP Access and Pricing Reform Package: Outcomes report, June 2020, p. 31.

⁵⁸⁰ NERA, Economic Concepts for Pricing Electricity Network Services, July 2014, p. 3.

⁵⁸¹ ibid, pp. 4–5.

Applying the same economic principles, CEPA advised the introduction of export pricing could help improve the efficient use of the distribution network by sending signals to exporters, via time-of-use (TOU) pricing:⁵⁸²

TOU pricing for the forward looking costs that increases (decreases) in export capacity cause (avoid) would send signals to exporters as to when there are constraints on the network and, with location-specific pricing, which locations have or do not have spare export capacity. This price signal could be instead of or complementary to a physical constraint signal. This would work in the same way to cost-reflective consumption pricing.

Submissions on the value of price signals

AEC/Oakley Greenwood state:583

The provision of a price signal that reflects the forward-looking costs of export behaviour is valuable because it gives a point of reference against which alternatives can be assessed. For example, an export price would make self-consumption during times of export congestion more attractive, which could potentially result in a range of options becoming attractive to the DER participant including shifting the use of certain appliances such as a pool pump or dishwasher to those times, or installing on-site storage and using it (or using existing on-site storage capacity) more efficiently (particularly where charges for export that impose costs on the network are coupled with price signals that reward export when and where it reduces cost in the electricity supply chain, as discussed below).

... It is also important to note that the provision of a cost-reflective price signal can enlist innovation from intermediaries that can provide benefits to the electricity supply chain and the customer. The price signal provides a potential value proposition for specialised third-party agents who can earn revenue by assisting the end customer in modifying consumption or export behaviour in ways that reduce charges or earn financial rewards.

EnergyAustralia submits cost-reflective pricing for DER will educate and enable customers to participate in DER when preferred/required by the network.⁵⁸⁴ Further:⁵⁸⁵

Accurate price signals will benefit the network in enabling retailers and customers to participate in export at times that are conducive to limiting impacts (voltage, oversupply) or improving outcomes (undersupply) on the network. It will enable retailers to more accurately apportion network and wholesale price signals, which will establish opportunities for scaling up DER in the network.

⁵⁸² CEPA, Distributed Energy Resources Integration Program – Access and pricing: Reform options, April 2020, p. 93.

⁵⁸³ AEC/Oakley Greenwood submission to the consultation paper, p. 7.

⁵⁸⁴ EnergyAustralia submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁵⁸⁵ ibid, p. 11.

ERM Power submits:586

... the end result of these rule changes should be improved signals for DER investments, so that consumers have better incentives to better integrate DER into the system as a whole and therefore provide greater overall value. This could be achieved by better sizing and orienting panels to maximise self-consumption, or by installing battery storage to enable excess energy to be dispatched into the grid at peak times rather than (typically) in the middle of the day. This needs to be done in such a way that further investments in solar PV and potentially storage are not disincentivised.

Ausgrid states that if exports become a distribution service that distributors are required to accommodate, causers (who are also direct beneficiaries) will be able to signal their willingness to pay for the service.⁵⁸⁷

Getting ahead of future DER-related expenditure

In a recent journal article exploring network tariff design in an increasingly distributed, decentralised and decarbonised power system, Rai highlights efficient signals are needed for both 'withdrawals' and 'injections' to manage import and export congestion, and that the importance of such price signals is growing:⁵⁸⁸

While it can be beneficial to wait for DER uptake to reach levels that necessitate new tariffs – as is the case with the "solar sponge" tariff – the danger is that uptake occurs faster and earlier than expected, resulting in significant cross-subsidies from ex-DER to cum-DER customers, and in higher network augmentation costs while the wrong price signals remain in place. This reactive approach to tariff design allowed the air-conditioner-induced acceleration in peak demand during the 2000s, and the more recent rooftop PV-induced voltage issues. Unless tariffs are designed somewhat pro-actively, inefficiencies and inequities are likely to also occur in relation to the operation and response of EVs and barriers to the wrong price signals.

The need to get ahead of future expenditure needs is highlighted in submissions. For example, EnergyAustralia states:⁵⁸⁹

The proposed change may seem premature for a market that is currently benefitting from the inclusion of DER; however, the issues experienced in the South Australian and – to a lesser extent – the Queensland network establish the need for change. To enable the forecast significant DER integration (by 2050, DER may contribute up to 45% of the energy generation capacity), DNSPs will be required to invest in their networks to ensure they are providing a service that is suitable to customers consuming energy and those that are exporting energy.

⁵⁸⁶ ERM Power submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

⁵⁸⁷ Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 12.

⁵⁸⁸ Rai, A., Network Tariffs in an Increasingly Distributed, Decentralised and Decarbonised power system, IAEE Energy Forum, Third Quarter 2020, p. 13.

⁵⁸⁹ EnergyAustralia submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

Enabling a future where augmentation is routinely required to accommodate the expanse of DER in a network, should include the capacity for the allocation of the associated costs to be apportioned to those that will benefit most.

Evoenergy submits:590

DNSPs should have the option to charge for export services. DNSPs are best placed to decide the timing of when charges should be introduced based on when the inherent capacity of the existing network has reached its limits and new charges are required to recover the costs of export capacity investment. DNSP capability for analysis needs to be enhanced before export service charges and minimum standards are developed in the ACT.

As DER penetration rates increases, Evoenergy will be required to invest to relieve the limits to the network's hosting capacity and recover the costs through cost reflective charges from exporters. The costs of the additional investment should be borne by the customers who directly benefit the most, that is exporters.

Several other DNSPs put forward similar views. Endeavour Energy considers cost-reflective price signals for export services should reduce future investment requirements by incentivising the efficient use of DER.⁵⁹¹ Essential Energy says DNSPs should be able to send price signals to customers of export services as a method of mitigating network congestion at select times, as well as rewarding customers who store their energy and export it at a time where it provides optimal value to the network.⁵⁹² Ausgrid states:⁵⁹³

Together with the drive towards cost-reflective consumption tariffs, export tariffs will complement optimal pricing solutions with the effect reducing the need for future network augmentation costs and placing downward pressure on network prices for all customers.

C.1.3 Equitable and efficient allocation of costs

In its report for ARENA's DEIP process on access and pricing, CEPA advised that costreflective pricing can align with equity considerations:⁵⁹⁴

- It distributes costs fairly between customers, who differ in terms of their ability to engage with the energy system.
- It also promotes the fair and efficient allocation of risk by placing network costs on those who benefit from the costs being incurred.

Based on significant stakeholder feedback, the DEIP Outcomes report stated the electricity sector and customers alike require predictable regulatory frameworks that recognise existing

⁵⁹⁰ Evoenergy submission to the consultation paper, p. 14.

⁵⁹¹ Endeavour Energy submission to the consultation paper, Appendix A, p. 5.

⁵⁹² Essential Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁵⁹³ Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 11.

⁵⁹⁴ CEPA, Distributed Energy Resources Integration Program - Access and pricing: Reform options, April 2020, p. 113.

investments, support efficient future investment, and allocate risks as well as costs fairly.⁵⁹⁵ As such, the DEIP Outcomes report considered the regulatory framework should enable a 'beneficiary-pays approach' whereby a network's pricing structure can allocate the investment costs between users and over time, in proportion to the benefits that customers are expected to receive from these services.⁵⁹⁶

Submissions on how costs can be allocated in a more equitable and efficient way

Several submissions highlighted the value of enabling equitable and efficient pricing structures to allocate network costs associated with export services. For example:

- AGL considers the removal of NER clause 6.1.4 has the potential to address equity concerns regarding the extent to which non-DER participants cross-subsidise DER customers' use of the distribution network.⁵⁹⁷
- ENA submits enabling export charges will provide options to improve equity in allocating the costs and benefits of DER, and provides a mechanism for those that highly value export access.⁵⁹⁸
- Endeavour Energy says enabling export changes would allow DNSPs to reduce crosssubsidies that may exist in the allocation of the costs and/or benefits associated with DER export enablement.⁵⁹⁹
- Jemena says charging for export services would remove the cross-subsidy inherent in the current arrangements, as long as the network tariffs were appropriately priced.⁶⁰⁰

Moreover, EUAA states:⁶⁰¹

We see the principle of paying for the export of generation as an important principle as it recognises that with the changing nature of our energy system comes a range of new participants who benefit from it. It also recognises there are those who can't take advantage of new technology to reduce their exposure to network costs who may end up paying a disproportionate amount of these costs leading to unfair and in equitable outcomes.

The MEU considers:602

End users in the distribution network that do not export into the market do not cause the problem being faced where exporters (ie DER exporters – prosumers) are creating the need for more distribution (and transmission) network investment to address the congestion or voltage issues they cause, yet these non-exporters are potentially expected to carry some or all of the costs to enable the export by these prosumers.

⁵⁹⁵ DEIP Access and Pricing Reform Package: Outcomes report, June 2020, p. 33.

⁵⁹⁶ ibid, p. 31.

⁵⁹⁷ AGL submission to the consultation paper, p. 9.

⁵⁹⁸ ENA submission to the consultation paper, p. 15.

⁵⁹⁹ Endeavour Energy submission to the consultation paper: Appendix A, p. 5.

⁶⁰⁰ Jemena submission to the consultation paper, p. 11.

⁶⁰¹ EUAA submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

⁶⁰² MEU submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

While it can be argued that end users might be a benefit from lower costs from the supply of this DER (and so might be considered to be beneficiaries) there is no quantitative evidence that this will be the case. Further, while the local end users might incur the costs for the distribution augmentation, the benefit may well go to other end users more widely in the market and thereby not deliver a net benefit to the end users incurring the additional costs.

Essential Energy says:603

There is a well-established body of evidence that cross-subsidies currently exist through costs being imposed on the network by DER exports, which cannot be recovered from only those customers with DER installations. Several of the proponents outline that select customer groups including vulnerable and disadvantaged customers, are currently disproportionately contributing to network cost recovery, relative to customers with DER installations. This situation is only likely to increase in materiality over time.

Evoenergy states the potential benefits of enabling export charges include:⁶⁰⁴

- fewer limits being placed on residential customers exporting base levels of electricity in jurisdictions experiencing network constraints
- provides a price signal for exporting from batteries and solar
- costs of building network capacity for export, whether capex or opex, are borne by energy exporters rather than all consumers (including those who do not export)
- limits potential for cross subsidy from customers without DER contributing to the augmentation costs that directly benefit DER customers
- late adopters of DER technology are not required to fund the full augmentation costs when network limits are reached
- customers have an opportunity to request higher levels of export capacity at a premium charge
- consistent with the pricing principles for cost reflective pricing.

TasNetworks submits:605

If DNSPs are going to be asked by consumers to integrate more DER in the future, such as rooftop solar panels, batteries, electric vehicles and smart appliances, it is essential that this be done in a way that benefits all electricity users. It is also essential that the cost of doing so is recovered equitably from the beneficiaries of the network investment required to service the growing number of customers with DER.

Jemena considers:606

⁶⁰³ Essential Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁶⁰⁴ Evoenergy submission to the consultation paper, pp. 14–15.

⁶⁰⁵ TasNetworks submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

⁶⁰⁶ Jemena submission to the consultation paper, p. 13.

If implemented efficiently, DER has benefits to the distribution network, DER proponents and the shared customers. The recognition of these benefits in effect is the allocation of benefits to one or more of those beneficiaries. In short, with the distribution network reflecting the broader customer base, the sharing of benefits is left to be decided between the DER proponents and the broader customer base.

Processing benefits has two issues, the first issue is measuring the benefits, and the second is to apportion them between the two groups.

In the current context, the benefits are:

- 1. the avoided costs when compared to a counterfactual case of not having DER; and
- 2. the avoided cost of not connecting DER or constraining off. This occurs when the cost to connect DER is more costly than the benefits it provides.

In both of these cases, the framework should be flexible enough to allow the cost signal to flow to both the DER proponent and shared customers.

Energetic Communities states:607

... currently not all consumers can access the financial and environmental benefits of DER. Energy is an essential service and needs to be affordable and accessible to all. We need energy policy and regulation that is fair and encourages DER uptake and utilisation in a way that enables access and benefits for all consumers and communities. We must avoid punitive measures for both prosumers or consumers and ensure DER integration does not come at a cost to other energy users, especially low-income, vulnerable and locked out households.

... There are overall market benefits of DER export, not to mention self-consumption when it reduces peak demand, leading to lower wholesale prices, network costs and cheaper bills to all end users. Nonetheless, current pricing arrangements, including asymmetric price recovery, are leading to economically inefficient investment, reduced deployment of DER and penalising those without, especially low-income households and renters locked out of DER. Cost recovery needs to occur so that the networks can provide export capacity efficiently (not over or under investment), but this cost recovery must occur fairly. By the same token, prosumers must also be rewarded when their exports lead to benefits for all end users.

The relationship between rooftop solar PV uptake and income / wealth

The Commission's literature review, as outlined below, suggests middle to high income households mostly invest in solar PV in Australia. So, to the extent there are cross-subsidies between DER and non-DER-households, low income households may be disadvantaged. This was highlighted by SVDP in its rule change request as an equity concern.

⁶⁰⁷ Energetic Communities submission to the consultation paper, p. 1; 7.

A recent study of rooftop solar PV uptake in Australia, based on household-level Australian Bureau of Statistics data, showed higher household wealth was found to be a predictor of higher solar uptake, except for at very high wealth levels (93rd percentile and above):⁶⁰⁸

In 2015-16, there was an inverse-U effect of log net wealth, with a positive marginal effect of net wealth on solar uptake until very high net wealth levels. There is a positive relationship between the proportion of income from private pensions (including superannuation) and solar uptake, even when controlling for age. Larger houses and households are more likely to install solar panels. Use of green power is a useful predictor of whether households install solar. Key constraints for solar uptake include living in apartments and renting. Households in older homes are less likely to install solar panels, all else equal. Log income was not found to have a significant average effect on actual installations, but there was some evidence of a positive effect on intended uptake.

Further studies showed a 'middle income' effect where rooftop solar PV uptake is highest among middle income households,⁶⁰⁹ and evidence of inequality in receipt of solar subsidies:⁶¹⁰

... The lower seven wealth deciles receive significantly lower policy payments than the highest-wealth decile for both the FiTs [(feed-in tariffs)] and the SRES [(Small-scale Renewable Energy Scheme)]. This similarity is reasonable given that both policies result in payments to those who can afford the initial investment, along with higher payments to households who can afford larger solar systems. However, there may be greater inequality among the lower-wealth deciles for the FiT payments, as the second- and third-lowest wealth deciles receive significantly lower payments than the fifth wealth decile. The SRES does not display this type of inequality within the lower-wealth deciles.

Our study shows substantial evidence of inequality in receipt of solar subsidies and this can be perceived as inequitable. High upfront costs effectively excluding some low-wealth households from the opportunity to share in the socially-funded subsidies could be perceived as unfair. The advantages of higher-wealth households are being amplified by the subsidy designs by giving larger total subsidies for larger installations. ...

Another study found low-income households are more likely to rent than middle- or highincome households, and that renters install rooftop solar PV at lower rates than homeowners due to property right constraints and the difficulty of co-ordinating with landlords.⁶¹¹

⁶⁰⁸ Best et al., Understanding the determinants of rooftop solar installation: evidence from household surveys in Australia, Australian Journal of Agricultural and Resource Economics, 63(4), July 2019, p. 936.

⁶⁰⁹ Best et al., Evaluating the effectiveness of Australia's Small-scale Renewable Energy Scheme for rooftop solar, Energy Economics, 84, August 2019.

⁶¹⁰ Best et al., Equity and effectiveness of Australian small-scale solar schemes, Ecological Economics, 180, October 2020, p. 7.

⁶¹¹ Zander, Unrealised opportunities for residential solar panels in Australia, Energy Policy, 142, July 2020.

A Queensland study found a major driver of uptake is concerns about rising bills, but lowincome households were more likely to cite financial constraints preventing them from investing in solar.⁶¹²

This is in contrast to Solar Citizens' research – the findings of which are only summarised in its submission:

All three rule change proposals reference a need to address an inequity in the electricity system – the view that non solar households are cross subsidising solar households. Inherent in this argument is a belief that households without solar will experience significant bill relief as a result of this rule change. If there is no practical impact on the bills of vulnerable households, it begs the question as to why go to the expense of making this rule change.

However, to the extent that the DUOS fees positively will reduce some consumers' bills, they will impact on the bills of all households without solar, including the disproportionate number of high income households that choose not to invest in solar. As our own research has shown, non solar households are disportionately (sic) found in the highest socioeconomic decile:

Rooftop solar PV uptake is proportionately more common in households in the middle and lower socio-economic deciles than in the higher socio-economic deciles. Rooftop solar PV uptake is proportionately the highest in the lowest socio-economic decile and lowest in the highest socioeconomic decile.

Far from being an equitable measure, this rule change could have the perverse effect of rewarding high income consumers without solar, and penalising lower income households with solar.

C.1.4 Optionality

Several submissions highlight the value of optionality. Enabling export charges would create the potential for greater customer service choices. Pricing is generally seen as a valuable economic tool, as discussed above. Part of the Commission's consideration is whether enabling export charges creates a useful new 'tool in the toolkit' for the DNSPs and AER to manage efficient investment in and operation of the network, with the option to apply this price signal (only) if it promotes the NEO – as discussed in Chapter 6.

The AER states a principles-based approach rather than the NER banning certain options outright, promotes innovation and flexibility to adapt arrangements over time to the evolving challenges of the energy system transition, including meeting decarbonisation targets.⁶¹³

AusNet Services submits:614

⁶¹² Bondio et al., The technology of the middle class: Understanding the fulfilment of adoption intentions in Queensland's rapid uptake residential solar photovoltaics market, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, 93, 2018, pp. 642–651.

⁶¹³ AER submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁶¹⁴ AusNet Services submission to the consultation paper, p. 6.

> We do not see any reason why DNSPs should not have this option available. Whether this is applied or not will depend on a range of factors that are already considered by DNSPs in developing their Tariff Structure Statements (TSS), including consultation with customers and other stakeholders.

If enabling export charges is simply to provide the option, rather than compel networks to adopt these, then there is limited downside. In these circumstances, export charges will only be used to improve the efficiency of price signals when supported by a networks' customers.

We note that there are alternative ways to improve the efficiency of price signals provided to customers, including reform of existing tariff structures. Many of the practical barriers that have prevented significant shifts away from historical pricing structures over the last decade, also apply to the introduction of export charging.

ENA states:615

A capacity of the regulatory regime to accommodate export charges increases the options available to enable efficient price signals to be provided to customers, better allocates the costs and benefits of DER, and provides a mechanism for those who highly value export access.

AGL states:616

... the nature of customer owned DER should also inform a greater focus on the extent to which the proposals empower customers with choice so that they can realise the greatest benefit from their own investment. The advent of DER technologies means that many customers now have a choice as to whether they purchase electricity through the traditional centralised source or generate it themselves in their homes or workplaces. In our view, a competitive market underpinned by customer choice has the greatest potential to realise the benefits of DER for the broader energy market system and should be preferred over control-based approaches.

Renew also highlights the value of 'optionality', whereby solutions should have regard to potential future customer choices, technology and market framework uncertainty.⁶¹⁷ Further, Renew states:⁶¹⁸

In summary, the project found that there are a number of low-cost measures that can significantly increase hosting capacity, and that while more work is needed to develop a more robust methodology for determining the shared value of DER exports, it's clear that many of the low and moderate cost approaches will be cheaper than the value of DER unlocked. Some of the higher cost approaches (such as dynamic export limiting)

⁶¹⁵ $\,$ ENA submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁶¹⁶ AGL submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁶¹⁷ Renew submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

⁶¹⁸ ibid, p. 2.

> are likely to be more necessary and more cost-effective in the future – but if implemented ahead of that time they could deliver private benefits in excess of their cost and thus may be a useful option for DER owners who are prepared to pay some extra charges to unlock those benefits, if such an option is allowable under the existing framework or with new rules. Such a strategy could be an example of a nuanced approach to cost recovery where costs consistent with shared benefits are allocated between all consumers, and additional costs to consumers willing to pay extra for the private benefit available.

As highlighted by CEPA, "if there is plenty of spare capacity then the price signal to customers to reduce demand (exports) can be relatively weak."⁶¹⁹ Similarly, ARENA submits:⁶²⁰

It is appropriate to consider two-way tariffs where they reflect genuine cost pressures for a network business in facilitating a particular level of service and where new cost recovery approaches can deliver more efficient and fairer outcomes for consumers. It is important to acknowledge, however, that many parts of the LV network retain significant hosting capacity and as such, we expect that costs associated with facilitating DER exports (or other DER services) should be locationally specific, and comparatively low, in most cases.

C.1.5 Future market vision

The ESB stated the proposed distribution access and pricing reforms are foundational to support effective DER integration.⁶²¹ Further, the ESB considers the ongoing implementation of tariff reform being carried out by the AEMC and AER to move towards more cost reflective and time of use structures are important reforms.⁶²²

The ESB says the clearest opportunity from the energy transition is the development of a two-sided market – whereby energy services will be able to be bought and sold in a dynamic way, responding to consumer preferences and price signals.⁶²³ The ESB explained:⁶²⁴

In simple terms, a two-sided market has all its participants responding to price based on their cost and value preferences. The parties who participate in the market are exposed to its outcomes, with buyers only supplied to the extent that they buy through the market and sellers only supplying to the extent they sell through the market.

For the NEM, a two-sided wholesale market would be informed by quantity and price inputs from both consumers and producers of electricity and would enable more efficient participation in the market by even small consumers like homes and small

⁶¹⁹ CEPA, Distributed Energy Resources Integration Program – Access and pricing: Reform options, April 2020, p. 44.

⁶²⁰ ARENA submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

⁶²¹ ESB, Post 2025 Market Design, Consultation Paper, September 2020, pp. 99–100.

⁶²² ESB, Post 2025 Market Design, Directions Paper, January 2021, p. 77

⁶²³ ESB, Moving to a two-sided market, consultation paper, April 2020, p. i.

⁶²⁴ ibid, p. ii.

businesses.

Technological advances and digitalisation mean that consumers will not need to monitor electricity prices and decide how or when to participate. These decisions would be set up to happen autonomously or in an agreed way via their retailer or aggregator.

The DEIP Outcomes report stated the future energy system will have to accommodate twoway, dynamic interactions between customer-owned DER assets and the grid, requiring a regulatory framework that supports decisions by industry that respond to consumer preferences and offers customers efficient price signals.⁶²⁵

The prohibition on network export charges is a barrier to this future market vision, as highlighted by submissions. For example, CitiPower, Powercor and United Energy consider the introduction of export tariffs are necessary over the long term as we transition to a two-sided market.⁶²⁶ Similarly, the AER states:⁶²⁷

Removing this clause will enable two-way pricing so a fuller range of services that electricity customers request can be valued and provided (including for example, access to the wholesale electricity market). Similarly, two-way pricing will enable DNSPs to pay DER owners for the services they provide to support the network, such as demand response and voltage management. As such, we expect this update will enable a range of positive market developments that facilitate network support services and revenue streams for DER owners.

Ausgrid considers:628

Classification of export services as distribution services enables future provision of value-adding services in a two-sided market, including potential creation of new services, entry of innovative market players, increased competition and consumer choice. Creation of new markets that operate over the shared network will improve the efficiency of network utilisation and provide additional value to new users who would share in the total efficient network costs. These dynamic efficiency effects of the proposed rule change are in the long-term interests of consumers.

AGL submits that as the market for DER services evolves beyond wholesale energy provision towards ancillary services and network support services, network pricing arrangements need to be flexible enough to accommodate the spectrum of market benefits that DER can provide.⁶²⁹

⁶²⁵ DEIP Access and Pricing Reform Package: Outcomes report, June 2020, p. 32.

⁶²⁶ CitiPower/Powercor/United Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

⁶²⁷ AER submission to the consultation paper, p. 6.

⁶²⁸ $\,$ Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 11. $\,$

⁶²⁹ AGL submission to the consultation paper, p. 9.

C.2 But significant concerns raised about implementing export charges

Stakeholder submissions have highlighted several concerns with SAPN and SVDP's proposals to enable export charges. In particular, stakeholders are concerned that implementation of export charges would undermine Australia's commitment to reduce emissions, risk the value of household solar PV investments made in good faith, and create a competitive disadvantage for micro embedded generators (eg, household solar PV). Many of these issues were raised by stakeholders during the DEIP consultation process too.

It is noted that the Commission makes its decisions on rule changes with reference to the NEO. These objectives do not specifically require the Commission to have regard to the long term interests of consumers with respect to climate change or the environment.⁶³⁰ Instead, the NEO directs the Commission to consider the achievement of economic efficiency in the long term interests of consumers with respect to specified matters, being the price, quality, safety, reliability and security of the supply of electricity or electricity services.

However, clearly, climate change can have very serious economic consequences and is a policy issue that has material impacts on the electricity and gas sectors. In order to make decisions that meet the NEO, the Commission considers whether its decisions are robust to any impacts on price, quality, safety, reliability and security of supply of energy or energy services, if these matters are impacted by 'mitigation' or 'adaptation' risks that manifest due to the issue of climate change.⁶³¹

C.2.1 Environmental policies and DER investments already undertaken

DER is helping Australia significantly reduce its greenhouse gas emissions and will be a major contributor to future energy generation. DER investments are made by retail customers not just as a source of revenue. Climate change mitigation, government incentives, self-sufficiency and 'peer effects' are other key factors noted in the relevant literature. Private individual 1 submits:⁶³²

The proposal to charge for both consumption and export reflects the ongoing failure to properly understand and characterise solar cell owners. Most do not characterise or consider themselves as producers trying to make money. Most solar cell owners see themselves as providing a community benefit, both in terms of providing additional energy, especially on high demand days, while reducing Australia's energy emissions.

AusNet Services states:633

The integration of Distributed Energy Resources (DER) is an area that presents opportunities for customers to manage their energy costs and generate clean energy, reducing total emissions required to meet their energy needs.

⁶³⁰ AEMC, Applying the energy market objectives, July 2019, p. 8.

⁶³¹ ibid, pp. 8–9; 11.

⁶³² Private individual 1 to the consultation paper, p. 2.

⁶³³ AusNet Services submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

The Commission understands stakeholders are concerned that the prospect of export charges will potentially undermine these important environmental policy objectives and the value of households' DER investments to date – as highlighted in the following submissions.

Browne submits:634

The climate science is clear – we must transition away from fossil fuels, as the emissions released from burning coal, gas, oil etc are worsening climate change, global warming and rising sea levels.

Rooftop solar is an important part of making this transition. It costs a lot to install rooftop solar (and especially to install a battery), and solar owners should not incur an additional financial penalty, when our collective actions are assisting the government intention of slowing down climate change.

Unfolding futures states:635

We have been very concerned about the enormous impact of Australias coal fired power on our environment for over 30 years. Electricity generation produces about one third of Australia's emissions, which are widely reconised (sic) as contributing to destructive climate change. We decided in 2004 to invest in solar panels to help reduce our emissions and to provide a symbol to our neighbours that citizens can make a contribution to reducing emission.

Robertson (private individual) submits:636

... I do not believe that people who invest in PV should be discouraged from selling surplus energy to distributors for distribution and sale to consumers. Among other objections, this amounts to a form of 'double taxation', but my major issue is that it imposes yet another obstacle and disincentive to what amounts to the most urgent and existential problem facing humanity at the moment, namely rampant climate change, runaway bushfires, rising sea level and species extinction.

Private PV represents something of a 'freebie' in the fight against climate change, and it should be accepted as a blessing in itself rather than an opportunist grab for revenue.

James (private individual) states:637

I think that it is so very very wrong to charge everyday people for importing energy INTO the grid after they have spent their own money installing solar for clean energy, trying to do the right thing for the planet. Something that our government have made clear they have no intention of doing and tlwill (sic) go out of their way to not only avoid promoting clean renewable energy but to penalise those individuals trying to do

⁶³⁴ Phile Browne (private individual) submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

⁶³⁵ Unfolding futures submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

 $^{\,}$ 636 $\,$ Derek Robertson (private individual) submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

⁶³⁷ Christine James (private individual) submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

the right thing for the future. Not only will you charge us for giving you free energy, you will then charge us highly inflated prices to buy it back. Big coal and gas generators don't (sic) have to pay for supplying electricity into the network, so why should solar homes and businesses who have made a personal investment in rooftop solar? Please reject this proposal to charge Australian households for importing energy into the grid.

Planet Ark Power states: 638

Whilst the electricity system needs to be well-managed through the safe transition to a renewable energy future, it should not do so by penalising existing DPV/DER customers, nor adversely impacting the investment case for new DPV/DER systems. This would be counterintuitive and in conflict with the achieving of our national and state based renewable energy targets – either real or implied.

... The DNSP may need to collect export charges or a fee for required gird support for increasing DER to fund network upgrades. This may be through energy retailers who are measuring and charging customer use. However, we believe the better and more equitable solution is that any charges or fees should not be imposed for customers who have invested in on-the-grid and behind-the-grid solutions and the integration of incentive programs?

The Customer Advocate submits:639

The vast majority of consumers who have invested in DER, in particular rooftop PV, have done so with the primary intention of reducing the household energy bill. Any change that imposes new costs on consumers is not only likely to be viewed poorly, it could drive counter-intuitive behaviours.

Energetic Communities states it does not support charges for export services to existing customers who have made their investments into DER in good faith, as noted above.⁶⁴⁰

Diamond Energy states:641

This clause [NER cl. 6.1.4] is vital to the principles of the Australian electricity grid, it is the essence of the NER that avoids 'double taxation' and enables investment (allocation of resources) aligned to minimising losses across the network.

Any change must be carefully considered, as the proposal to remove this clause will have dire and perverse effects.

ERM Power states:642

⁶³⁸ Planet Ark Power submission to the consultation paper, p. 3; 12.

⁶³⁹ The Customer Advocate submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

⁶⁴⁰ Energetic Communities submission to the consultation paper, p. 7.

 $^{\,}$ 641 $\,$ Diamond Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

⁶⁴² ERM Power submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

... any charge that results from this process – be it an export tariff or a supplementary connection charge – should not be retrospective. Consumers have made investments based on existing market settings and changes such as those proposed could undermine these assets.

Changing weather submits charging for exports may only incentivise solar owners to selfconsume to a higher extent.⁶⁴³

C.2.2 Competitive neutrality concerns

Submissions identify export charges could distort competition between transmission and distribution-level generation. CEPA explained:⁶⁴⁴

If exporters connected to the distribution network face DUoS charges but those connected to the transmission network do not, then exporters located on the distribution network may not be able to 'compete' on a level playing field (i.e., competitive neutrality is not achieved). If generators connected to the distribution network receive different services to those on the transmission network, i.e., firm access, then this may offset the network charges.

The Victorian Government states:645

Under current arrangements in the NEM, generators do not pay for the use of the transmission or distribution system. A strong rationale would be required to discriminate and apply charges to only some generation types – small distributed generation – when all forms of generation benefit from the use of the network and impose some costs.

Solar Citizens states it is inequitable to charge solar owners when generators in the transmission network are not charged for accessing the network.⁶⁴⁶

The Australia Institute considers there is a need for consistent principles:⁶⁴⁷

Charging the emerging class of DER generators for their use of the network would not be consistent with how legacy generators are treated. Large generators connected to the transmission network do not pay to use it. The SAPN proposal would not see large embedded generators charged either.

This inconsistency is a significant weakness in the rule change proposals. It would be inequitable to charge solar households when other generators are not charged for accessing the network. This benefits the incumbents and the expense of innovation.

At the very least, if the Commission wishes to create charges for DER generators, a fair

⁶⁴³ Changing weather submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

⁶⁴⁴ CEPA, Distributed Energy Resources Integration Program – Access and pricing: Reform options, April 2020, p. 37.

⁶⁴⁵ Victorian Government submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

⁶⁴⁶ Solar Citizens submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

⁶⁴⁷ Australia Institute submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

> principle would be that the DER households should be rewarded for the benefits of their energy and services at the same time as they are made to pay for any net costs they create for networks and thus other consumers.

> We suggest that the simplest way to achieve this consistency of principles would be to defer this rule change and place it within the P2025 DER workstream. That would allow DER charges to be dealt with comprehensively at the same time as payments and related DER integration challenges such as technical standards.

The MEU states:648

... clause [6.1.4] reflects the implicit requirement that generation connected to the transmission network is not to incur network use of system charges for export – generators connected to transmission only pay shallow connection costs. The MEU considers there needs to be consistency between network charges for export regardless as to whether the export is into distribution or transmission networks.

The MEU has been a consistent supporter of the view that generation into transmission networks should pay for use of the shared transmission system (ie pay transmission use of system charges) – this approach reflects a beneficiary pays process.

Tesla submits:649

Design of new tariffs will also need to consider the costs of DER participation to avoid creating an playing field whereby DER asset holders pay more to participate in energy markets over their asset life than utility scale assets. This will ensure that smart DER assets are not disadvantaged by the outsized network fees above what an equivalently sized utility scale generator would pay over the same period.

James (private individual) states:650

Big coal and gas generators don't have to pay for supplying electricity into the network, so why should solar homes and businesses who have made a personal investment in rooftop solar?

CSR considers export charges should not apply at distribution level unless the market changes and this is expanded to apply for all new generation and include transmission network services providers.⁶⁵¹

C.2.3 DER is good for everyone

Equity issues and notions of fairness discussed in section A.1.3 above are not straightforward and often subjective. All consumers may be better off overall if the AER approves expenditure for DNSP proposed DER-related projects that promote `net market benefits' – for

⁶⁴⁸ ME submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

⁶⁴⁹ Tesla submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

⁶⁵⁰ Christine James (private individual) submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

⁶⁵¹ CSR submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

example, whereby higher network costs are more than offset by lower wholesale market prices. So, increased DER should lower everyone's electricity bills overall.

Solar Citizens submits that even without the positive decarbonisation benefits, the evidence points to solar having a positive impact on costs for all energy consumers such that its continued uptake should be encouraged, and pay back periods minimised. Solar Citizens states:⁶⁵²

Our concern is that the imposition of DUOS fees, particularly in the context of rapidly lowering feed in tariffs, will discourage investment in solar, as it will inevitably extend the pay back periods. If investment in rooftop solar is providing a net benefit to all consumers, then it holds that reducing the amount of rooftop solar exports will negatively impact all consumers.

Energetic Communities does not support simply removing NER clause 6.1.4:653

This would be a blunt approach and would leave it open for DNSPs to either over or under recover costs, leading to economic inefficiencies. We agree with TEC/ACOSS that equity principles would demand that in the case of there being market benefits, cost recovery should be borne by all consumers. This could be in the daily service charge, not the variable component of the bill. As with much of tariff reform, there is still no visibility of how retail tariffs reflect network tariffs.

Renew states:654

... it is appropriate for network end-users to share efficient costs where the expenditure provides a shared benefit, but not to the extent that costs materially exceed the value of shared benefits. Investors in DER can derive a private benefit that exceeds the shared benefit, and it is appropriate for them to contribute collectively to additional costs of network expenditure above the efficient cost for shared benefits to deliver these private benefits. In practice, the evidence seems clear that a considerable amount of DER enablement can occur at costs below the value of the shared benefits delivered. ...

Diamond Energy submits:655

DER can provide material benefits to the network, if managed effectively. Removing clause 6.1.4 will reduce the value of these benefits and fails to recognise the broader benefits that optimisation of embedded generation and DER can provide to the Brid (sic).

Private individual 1 submits:656

⁶⁵² Solar Citizens submission to the consultation paper, pp. 1–2.

⁶⁵³ Energetic Communities submission to the consultation paper, p. 9.

⁶⁵⁴ Renew submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

⁶⁵⁵ Diamond Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁶⁵⁶ Private individual 1 to the consultation paper, pp. 1–2.

The proponents' concerns about matters of equity in the market are relevant and admirable. In particular, there is significant value in the principle that consumers who cannot afford a particular activity in the electricity market should not experience increased prices based on the cost of additional infrastructure needed to accommodate that activity. However, it is a principle that has not been applied consistently in the past and runs the risk of pitting individuals and small consumers against each other, while creating rules for a market that entrenches existing power dynamics to the benefit of existing, large scale producers of energy.

... Solar cell owners are not in it for the money per se. While solar cell owners do consider costs and benefits before installing solar cells, they are not seeking to make a profit. Instead, they want a fair return for their contribution. In this context, the money is a signal about whether their contribution is valued by the community. A charge to provide additional energy sends the message that the contributions of solar cell owners is not welcome. The proposal not to apply export charges to entrenched, commercial producers of high emission energy will only compound that perception. These perceptions may contribute to a decision not to install solar cells or to limit any personal investment to the amount needed for self-consumption. This will not address inequity in the market. Excess solar has a role to play in decreasing the wholesale price of energy, which has benefits for retail consumers, including those who cannot afford to generate their own power.

Planet Ark Power states:657

We recognise the impact that DER has had on all customers and the entire energy market and system and fully support the principle that customers who are not able to invest in solar should not be burdened with those costs. Current DER impacts have primarily been driven by continued consumer investment in rooftop PV electricity generation.

It should be noted however that, in the longer term, allowing more DER into the network creates greater market competition and will place downward pressure on prices. Assuming these lower prices are passed on to consumers, this will positively impact those unable to install their own solar systems for the variety of known reasons.

Unfolding futures attached to its submission a previous report by Energy Synapse, written on behalf of Solar Citizens Australia, which found:⁶⁵⁸

Despite contributing only 2% to electricity generation, this study found that small solar PV systems put significant downward pressure on wholesale electricity prices in the NSW market. If there was no small solar installed in NSW, we estimate that the volume weighted average price of wholesale electricity would have been \$29–44/MWh (33-

⁶⁵⁷ Planet Ark Power submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁶⁵⁸ Unfolding futures submission to the consultation paper, Energy Synapse attachment, p. 3.

50%) higher than the actual price of \$88/MWh. This equates to a \$2.2–3.3 billion cost saving to the NSW market (see Figure 1). Thus, each megawatt hour of power that was produced by small solar lowered wholesale costs by \$1,400–2,200. This benefit is shared by all consumers, regardless of whether or not they have installed solar PV systems.

In addition to electricity pricing, small solar PV was also found to significantly reduce both the severity and length of peak demand. Severity is defined as the maximum five minute electricity demand on a given day. The length of peak demand is the number of hours in a given day that are within 5% of the maximum five minute demand. An examination of the top 10 demand days during the study period found that small solar reduced the severity of peak demand by an average of 432 MW or 3%. Even more significantly, small solar was found to reduce the length of peak demand by 58%, from an average of 5.3 hours to 2.2 hours.

C.2.4 Some stakeholders consider more evidence is required

Some submissions call for further evidence to be provided to justify the proposed rule change, including benefit–cost and customer impact analysis. For example, the Victorian Government submits:⁶⁵⁹

The Victorian Government does not support export charging, as the case for implementing this element of the proposed reforms has not been demonstrated at this time. A comprehensive cost benefit analysis would be required to understand customer views, impacts on DER and non-DER customers and potential distortion to efficient generation investment if export charging is considered further.

Further, the Victorian Government states it supports enhancing customer choice around service access and mechanisms to reward customers where their DER provides material benefits to the system, but:⁶⁶⁰

Enabling export charges is not the only pathway to achieve this and other desired outcomes. As CEPA's report to the AEMC on reform options noted, the access levels and standards that customers receive must first be clearly defined before charges are introduced. The ability to robustly and consistently measure and regulate the services being provided is also a critical consideration before allowing customers to be charged.

Tesla submits:661

Tesla recommends AEMC's network access and pricing review be informed by an evidence-based approach that draws on available DER field data to assess the impacts and benefits of any future tariff structures. We recognise that the devil will be in the detail in respect of the potential customer impacts of this rule change, and careful

⁶⁵⁹ Victorian Government submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

⁶⁶⁰ ibid, p. 4.

⁶⁶¹ Tesla submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

consideration should be given to ensure that the customer costs do not outweigh the benefits of any new tariff or cost structure.

Attempts to introduce cost-reflective pricing to encourage efficient price signals for investment and consumer behaviour should be balanced against the likely risk that new export charges could limit new investment in DER if not structured appropriately.

Origin considers:662

The goal of providing economically efficient signals should be balanced against practical considerations. Notably, the administrative cost of determining the impact of any specific DER can be significant compared to the incremental impact of the system on the network, especially for smaller systems. The AEMC should ensure that any signals based on estimates of average impact do not place inefficient costs on smaller systems, and lead to unintended costs.

The AEMC's rule change process should evaluate how the price signals from DNSPs are intended to be communicated to customers, and how this will drive consumer behaviour. At this stage the proposal only describes a high-level concept, with little practical explanation on how it would be implemented.

Moreover, Origin states:663

A consumer with DER has contact to the NEM through either a retailer or an aggregating market participant (such as a market small generation aggregator, or a demand response aggregator). The rule change assessment should consider mechanisms to ensure that these market participants are able to effectively pass through these signals to the end user in a way that does not materially increase the complexity of the end user's tariffs or inefficiently increase costs. Additionally, incentives for DER do not have to be financial to encourage specific responses. For example, we have been investigating the potential of behavioural demand response, both stand-alone and with automated devices.

Private individual 1 submits:664

Price signals such as export charges assume the existence of the rational actor. The reality is that most owners of solar panels are not such active participants in the market on a daily basis that they will adjust their behaviour in response to export charges. Fine grade behavioural responses, such as increased self-consumption and decisions about when to divert excess energy to a battery and when to export to the grid, will not be achieved in individual solar cell owners without an intermediary, such as a technology innovation that monitors network capacity and releases energy to the grid at points of capacity. Whether this technology is possible or marketable is

⁶⁶² Origin submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

⁶⁶³ ibid, pp. 5-6.

⁶⁶⁴ Private individual 1 to the consultation paper, pp. 1–2.

speculative and should not be assumed in making rule changes.

As such, the price signal sent by export charges will be experienced by solar cell owners (current or prospective) at the point of a purchasing decision. The signal sent by export charges is that solar cells are an unwelcome inconvenience to a network built for the benefit and use of large scale producers. It will be experienced as paying for a network twice – first as a consumer and then as a producer.

Planet Ark Power considers:665

In the NEM distribution and retail utilities have all struggled to introduce tariffs that attract customers to participate and signup for new structures. There are many reasons for this being the current rules on 'cost reflective pricing' as opposed to outcomes based measures and the processes to engage, communicate, inform and encourage customers to move from the standard offers in the market. Any proposed changes for tariffs need to consider these items in how they can be delivered and not just designed.

CEC submits the AEMC's Consultation paper assumes that customers will continue to want to export energy to the grid, even when there is a charge to do so. However, CEC says, that could change as the value of energy during daylight hours continues to decrease. CEC therefore recommends the AEMC undertake analysis that considers customers' likely response to changes in the value of exported energy. CEC considers there is a strong possibility that the proposed reforms will hasten moves toward maximising self-consumption, instead of exports.⁶⁶⁶

Red and Lumo consider:667

Should the Commission decide to remove the prohibition on networks charging for exporting to the distribution system, cost reflective network pricing must be structured in a manner that is simple for consumers to understand and respond to. As a result, any cost recovery of exporting to the distribution system must be introduced as a simple, flat volumetric tariff. This is easily understood and an accepted method of cost recovery for distributed energy resources. Further, it would not result in any significant changes to the mechanism by which individual distributed energy resources are credited onto customer bills. Additionally, this type of simple tariff would lower any implementation burden as it is consistent with the current processes.

We acknowledge that there is likely to be a strong desire by networks to introduce tariffs that are extreme, and attempt to encourage efficient use of the distribution system with complex price signals. Retailers and consumer representatives must play a central role in tariff development, as they will be able to provide feedback and insights from consumers. Consistent with our position on cost reflective consumption tariffs,

⁶⁶⁵ Planet Ark Power submission to the consultation paper, p. 12.

⁶⁶⁶ CEC submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁶⁶⁷ Red Energy and Lumo Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

> consumers need to first have a basic understanding of how this new arrangement might operate and affect their bills prior to any complexity being added. We strongly encourage the Commission to take this into consideration and include the concepts of fairness and simplicity into any drafting amendments made to the regulatory framework.

The Commission must also consider how the introduction of any additional charges will operate with retail price regulation, specifically the Victorian Default Offer (VDO) and the Default Market Offer (DMO). As the Commission must also consider the consumer protection test under the NERO, we acknowledge that a simple arrangement will be consistent with retail price regulation. Should the Commission allow a peaky demand export charge that penalises injections into the distribution system at inappropriate times, this will be passed onto the retailer by the network. The VDO or DMO may prevent that charge from being passed on, forcing retailers to absorb the cost and therefore the intended price signal will not reach the distributed energy resource owner. This is inconsistent with the intent of the rule change proposals and the NEO and NERO.

Red and Lumo consider the proposal by SA Power Networks that the tariffs be considered as part of the Tariff Structure Statement (TSS) process providing them with the opportunity for the tariff to be introduced in a cost reflective manner. Noting our recommendations above, we urge the Commission to consider the implications of the consumer protections test, if it determines that a rule change be made.

The MEU is of the view that there are other aspects that must be addressed in the analysis of the three rule changes proposed, including:⁶⁶⁸

- While the proposed rule changes are focused on addressing a problem in the distribution network between prosumers and the nearby substation, the impacts will also be felt further into the distribution networks between the substation and transmission network and even into the transmission network. These must be assessed.
- How to manage the benefits that a first mover gets (using up the available capacity) thereby imposing costs on subsequent exporters seeking to connect. Should the late comers carry all of the costs or should they be socialised in some way?
- Should existing prosumers continue to receive "free access" for their exports or should all
 exporters incur a share of the costs, regardless as to whether their part of the network is
 augmented or not.
- There is the implicit concept that end users of the same class are treated the same regardless of their location within each network. Prosumers in one part of the network might not be constrained or cause costs from network augmentation yet a prosumer of the same class in another part of the network will be exposed to costs. Is this equitable?
- What are the network costs that are to be attributed to the export incremental cost, marginal cost, full cost, share of existing assets needed to enable the export?

⁶⁶⁸ MEU submission to the consultation paper, pp. 3-4.

- The value of the export varies over time so what is the process to value the export to demonstrate the net benefit if there is one?
- A network provider will have the ability to argue for a capex allowance to enable the export by a prosumer, but the network provider might also not immediately implement the augmentation. So, the prosumer will incur a cost for "premium access" but the network provider might impose export limits at times on other prosumers who expected to be able to export but have not paid the premium.
- There needs to be clarity on whether augmentation assets that are provided under the "normal" network charges for import should be part of the charge for export (eg expanding the provision of tap changing on transformers).
- Any new rule should allow flexibility in operation so that the lowest cost solution can be implemented so that efficiency is achieved.

In summary, MEU states:669

The MEU recognises that its response does not necessarily address the specific rule change proposals nor the questions raised in the consultation paper. In fact, the MEU response seems to raise more questions. We consider that there needs to be considerably more analysis of the impacts of the different proposals and the concepts inherent in them. Specifically, the MEU considers that there has not been sufficient recognition of the much wider impacts in the market resulting from the proposed changes than what might occur from merely addressing residential PV solar output into the distribution network where there is export congestion being observed.

C.2.5 Practical implementation issues

Practical implementation of export charges may be challenging and somewhat costly, including communicating the options to customers and transaction costs. Submissions identified such potential costs and practical implementation issues more broadly.

Ausgrid states:670

The costs of enabling export charges relate to the costs of customer engagement and consultation, communications, and implementation of changes to distributors and retailers billing systems. Market systems (eg MSATS, B2B) would also need to change. There could also be costs to the existing customers with DER if they were to be exposed to the new charges.

PIAC considers that DUOS-type charges for export capacity are unlikely to ever be in the consumer interest:⁶⁷¹

While they may have merit in a very distant future if DER becomes the primary source of distributed energy, an ongoing, DUOS-style charge for export capacity would require

⁶⁶⁹ ibid, p. 4.

 $^{\,}$ 670 $\,$ Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 12. $\,$

 $^{\,}$ 671 $\,$ PIAC submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

comprehensive changes to network and retailer charging and billing systems, tariff setting processes, and cost and risk allocation.

Jemena submits:672

It would be a requirement that meters capture the "B" data stream to enable the measurement of grid exports; it would be mandatory for DER proponents to have this type of meter in place. The costs of these meters are already captured in jurisdiction arrangements (Vic) or through metering completion (all other NEM jurisdictions). Some modifications to billing systems would be required; however, these are not expected to be significant.

Solar citizens expressed uncertainty about how the price signal could target capacity constrained locations:⁶⁷³

The St Vincent's rule change request proposes limiting the imposition of DUOS fees to those who are currently export constrained. We struggle to see how this would work in practice – would the imposition of fees be limited to those specific locations where upgrades are required? Would costs be recovered via DUOS over a set period from one customer only?

Solar Citizens further considers:674

- The imposition of DUOS fees on solar households may only have limited practical impact on the bills of vulnerable consumers.
- The imposition of fixed network charges, higher in Australia than other countries, means that households with solar PV are already paying higher per kwH than other consumers for electricity imported from the grid.

EnergyAustralia supports a considered approach to the application of cost reflective tariffs, with a particular emphasis on ensuring DER customers are not adversely impacted by a potential double exposure of export and consumption charges.⁶⁷⁵ Further:⁶⁷⁶

An extensive outreach and information campaign will be required by networks, consumer and industry groups, and retailers, to educate existing DER customers of the requirement for the changes, and how export will be charged. The burden should not fall on any one participant.

Firm Power submits:677

There are inherent difficulties in structuring network tariffs that are fully cost-reflective,

 $^{\,}$ 672 $\,$ Jemena submission to the consultation paper, p. 11.

⁶⁷³ Solar Citizens submission to the consultation paper, p.3.

⁶⁷⁴ ibid, p. 2.

⁶⁷⁵ EnergyAustralia submission to the consultation paper, p. 11.

⁶⁷⁶ ibid, p. 12.

⁶⁷⁷ Firm Power submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

> completely transparent (especially via retailer passthroughs) and are therefore socially accepted. This is especially the case with export services, where some customers may desire and be willing to pay for hosting capacity, but other customers may not desire such service features and therefore not want to be imposed with higher costs. Volumentric (i.e. kWh) type cost recovery also does not provide the right incentive to promote hosting capacity and results in an unavoidable cost to DER users which leads to inequitable outcomes.

Instead, DNSPs should be incentivised to contract balancing service providers to increase the efficiency and utilisation of network assets, thereby increasing DER hosting capacity. Balancing service providers are best placed to provide the least cost improvement in network operations, especially when NEM-wide benefits are also considered.

ERM Power states:678

... the imposition of any export charge should only reflect the additional costs imposed on the distribution network to facilitate DER exports and should be assessed net of the benefits that DER provides including the deferral of network upgrades that would have been required absent the installation of DER.

Origin states:679

Whilst we are generally supportive of the economic arguments made in favour of a price signal placed on exports, we are not convinced that the proposals have fully addressed the practical impacts on DER customers. Some customers may find the change too complex whilst others may not be able to respond to the proposed price signal. Whilst we understand that retail customers do not need to face the exact distribution price charge, there needs to be a practical way to pass this through which will involve a trade-off between accuracy and simplicity. The rule changes proposals have not made the case for how this would occur.

Further, the implementation of such an export charge may be influenced by related changes at the jurisdictional or network level. For example, South Australia is currently implementing a range of changes to distributed solar systems including the requirement for remote disconnection as well as new solar sponge tariffs. Western Australia has also recently announced changes to its solar feed-in tariffs moving from one flat rate to a peak and off-peak rate. These changes at the state level could largely outweigh the price signals from the export tariffs proposed in this rule change.

Further, Origin explains:680

Currently, networks services are funded from consumers through Distribution Use of

⁶⁷⁸ ERM Power submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

⁶⁷⁹ Origin submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

⁶⁸⁰ ibid, p. 7.

System (DUOS) charges. A new framework for recovering costs for export services will require a mechanism for evaluating what part of network's incremental costs relates to DER provision, and what is related to the provision of energy to consumers. This would be a complex task and the rules framework should ensure that DER providers are not cross subsiding the normal operating costs of the network from charges to DER. Additionally, determination of DUOS should account for this separate revenue stream.

An example of the difficulty in allocating costs is the management of voltage in the network. High voltage issues can be caused by multiple DER exporting into the grid at the same location. However, while DER is contributing to voltage issues, these are due to a wide variety of factors. Placing an export change on a DER provider to manage voltage issues could act as a substitute for obligations on the DNSP to maintain security.

Changing weather says: "we all need to acknowledge publicly how difficult it might be politically to move away from postage stamp pricing or to treat the solar owner cohort as a different customer class and allocate resources to alternative non-punitive approaches."⁶⁸¹

TasNetworks submits:682

Notwithstanding TasNetworks' support for the rule changes proposed by SAPN, we think that it is imperative that any rule change eventuating from the proposals received by the AEMC does not prevent jurisdictional variations in the service standards that DNSPs are expected to provide to customers with DER. It is also vital that variations in the cost-recovery arrangements applied by individual networks and variations in the timing for the introduction of DER service obligations and export charges are also possible under any rule change.

As one of the first DNSPs that any amended rules resulting from these rule change requests could potentially apply to, TasNetworks does not consider that there is either sufficient time before the start of the 2024–29 regulatory period to plan for the implementation of DER service standards or develop export charges. Nor is there a need – in Tasmania, at least – to introduce DER service obligations and export charges in such a short timeframe. It is likely to be some time before DER levels approach the limit of the Tasmanian distribution network's inherent capacity to host DER, which gives TasNetworks time to work with customers and stakeholders, including the Australian Energy Regulator (AER), to develop service standards, incentive schemes and DER charging arrangements which will be acceptable to the AER and to our customers. It is expected that this work will, in fact, consume much of the coming regulatory period, largely due to the amount of data which will need to be gathered and the level of community and stakeholder consultation that will need to be undertaken.

⁶⁸¹ Changing weather submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

⁶⁸² TasNetworks submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

CEC considers:683

There is a significant amount of work being undertaken by industry and DNSPs to enable dynamic control for DER. Dynamic control is expected to make an important contribution to addressing the issues of voltage management on the low voltage distribution network.

Will dynamically controlled DER be subject to the same export charging regime as other DER? It would be unfair to charge dynamically controlled DER for exports if it is not contributing to the problems being addressed by the access and pricing rule change proposal.

The Customer Advocate submits:684

As we learned from the practical experience of the uptake of time-varying tariffs through the smart meter rollout in Victoria, a good idea does not always translate to the adoption with open arms. There is a real risk that consumer pushback may trigger political influence on the adoption of the proposal (or otherwise).

Red and Lumo consider:685

The consultation paper does not consider whether the rule change will satisfy the NEO or the NERO in delivering net benefits to consumers in light of existing arrangements. Red and Lumo note that should the Commission decide to make a rule, there are jurisdictional impediments in Victoria that renewable energy and other retail customers must be treated equally and placed on the same tariffs.

Red and Lumo note that the National Energy Retail Law provides the ability for a jurisdiction to mandate retailers provide for specific standing offers to small customers with interval meters. Further, that the networks must not only comply with the National Electricity Rules, but also any jurisdictional pricing obligation. We request that the Commission obtain advice and consider any existing arrangements when making its draft determination.

In considering the implementation issues, Energetic Communities states:686

A major issue is also around climate change. There are many voices contributing to working out the best way forward on charging for export services. Some see it as a right to export, others see many pros and cons. If there is a perceived or real injustice for new prosumers, some may decide not to install or to leave the grid, which is a disbenefit to everyone. Implementation must ensure zero carbon energy is increased. This speaks to the importance of communication and education, and the principle that the structure of each tariff must be reasonably capable of being understood by retail

⁶⁸³ CEC submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

 $^{\,}$ 684 $\,$ The Customer Advocate submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

⁶⁸⁵ Red Energy and Lumo Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

⁶⁸⁶ Energetic Communities submission to the consultation paper, p. 9.

customers. If the rule change is to include opt-in purchasing of additional capacity, it should be clear this is only for those who want it. It needs to be clear that the rule change is essentially business as usual for existing customers. This should also not be left to retailers, as they will have their own marketing, offers and retail tariffs. The overall picture, including reasoning, disadvantages and advantages for prosumers and other end users should be made clear. This should include information and context such as what component is for cost recovery for export services, who pays for it, additional income still available to prosumers, overall network benefits, and when these don't apply. That is, communication and education should keep all consumers informed, not be a marketing exercise and clearly demonstrate exactly how these reforms will increase DER and charge prosumers and other end-users fairly.

In addition to the issues raised in the above submissions, practical questions arise as to whether DER customers should be able to recover export charges as an input cost – as would be expected in a competitive market. CEPA explained:⁶⁸⁷

If exporters are faced with network charges they will attempt to pass these additional costs on to customers. This is the main assumption that underpins the introduction of export charges at the transmission level for registered generators. If generators faced transmission related costs, they would incorporate these costs in their bids, and if they are dispatched then they will recover these costs. If the addition of these charges to their bids mean that they are not dispatched, then either they need to lower their bid in order to be dispatched or a lower cost generator/ demand response is dispatched instead. In the former, the generator would have to bear the network costs rather than passing them on to consumers.

Exporters connected on distribution networks who only receive FiTs may not be able to recover their DUoS charges unless the FiTs are adjusted to take account of DUoS charges. The latter might involve the FiTs having an explicit uplift for DUoS charges.

If micro-generators are eventually exposed to the wholesale market price, their ability to recover the DUoS charges will be dependent on the competition in the market.

DUoS charges can be set in a way as to send signals to exporters on the most efficient location and time to export. However, there is a risk that, depending on the extent that competition or the FiTs permit, charging for exports may only achieve a short-term reallocation of costs from consumers before they are recharged back.

C.2.6 Alternative mechanisms to export charges

Some stakeholders agreed costs could be allocated more equitably but are less clear if applying export charges is the best approach to minimise cross-subsidies between DER and non-DER households.

⁶⁸⁷ CEPA, Distributed Energy Resources Integration Program – Access and pricing: Reform options, April 2020, p. 37.

PIAC recommends that any major reforms to pricing of export or generation capacity should follow, not precede, the full implementation of cost-reflective pricing of consumption:⁶⁸⁸

Without intervention or reform, equity issues will arise as households without DER pay a higher proportion of network costs and network limitations prevent some households from investing in their own DER.

These barriers to the efficient uptake and use of DER can be addressed, and the impacts greatly reduced, by the introduction of more cost reflective tariffs for consumption.

Applying more cost reflective tariffs for consumption (such as peak demand charges or critical peak pricing) would better reflect the impact consumers place on the network and incentivise optimising their DER systems for self-consumption. Households would thereby be incentivised to shift load to coincide with solar generation, orient solar panels to face west (and/or east) to coincide better with energy consumption and to store excess solar generation for use during times of higher demand. This would help limit the impact of DER on networks open up more network capacity for exporting DER in a more deliberate and efficient way.

Energetic Communities states:689

A key equity issue with DER is that cost recovery (whether for the DER itself or building export capacity) is often through a cross-subsidy. Cross subsidies can be positive if they lead to a broader benefit to all consumers, including those paying the cross subsidy and if the overall benefit is positive (i.e. if the cross subsidy is less than the benefit), or if it redresses an existing imbalance (e.g. the Community Service Obligation). An issue with DER nonetheless is that the cross subsidy can be disproportionately paid for by non-DER households if recovered through the variable charge of the customer bill. While non-DER households may see market benefits from increased DER exports, the actual cost of enabling the DER exports should be spread equally and equitably to all beneficiaries, and therefore not just through a variable component, which is only reduced for the DER household who can reduce their grid electricity demand through the solar and other DER. State governments have the power to pay these FiT costs more progressively through internal revenue, as the Queensland government did until recently in the case of the mandatory regional feed in tariff. A similar mechanism could be used. An alternative would be to use the daily charge to recover costs, thereby spreading them across all grid connected consumers who get the market benefits of the DER.

Ecojoule Energy submits it partly accepts the argument that export charges can encourage efficient investment to support export services and decrease levels of inequity between those who have solar PV and those who don't. However, Ecojoule Energy suggests that there are better mechanisms (eg, STPIS) for recovery of costs that would be less complex to

⁶⁸⁸ PIAC submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

⁶⁸⁹ Energetic Communities submission to the consultation paper, p. 8.

administer and would be less likely to be perceived by the community as an instrument to slow down the uptake of renewables.⁶⁹⁰

Private individual 2 submits:691

I expect St Vincent De Paul Society wants Roof Top solar power exporters to carry the burden of Net Work up grades so power costs are reduced for the poorer people of the community, since St Vincent De Paul see many of the poorer people of our society come through their doors seek financial help with power bills.

Seems the government is not supporting the poorer people of our community well enough and St Vincent De Paul wants Roof Top Solar exporters to foot the bill on behalf of the Government.

The Grid is changing and every body needs to contribute. Millions can afford their electricity bill, So, current electricity charges do not seem to be to high for most.

The Government needs to make more money available to St Vincent De Paul and other charities so they can look after the poor better.

The Australian Power Quality and Reliability Centre at the University of Wollongong states:⁶⁹²

The APQRC recognises the inherent inequity, specifically identified by The St Vincent de Paul Society Victoria (SVDP), that exists at present whereby costs associated with network augmentation and other activities to support energy export are shared by all consumers regardless of benefit. As such, the APQRC supports the view of SVDP and SA Power Networks (SAPN) that changes should be made to the appropriate rules to remove impediments in the NER to DNSPs recovering their costs associated with supporting export of electrical energy. However, the APQRC is not in a position to determine whether the best option for recovery of costs is a direct charge to consumers or some other incentive scheme or regulatory adjustment.

AGL considers:693

Having regard to SAPN's proposed export tariff that would be cost-reflective, it is not clear how the proposal would actually support greater market access for DER. We agree with the proponents that increased use of distribution networks by DER to export electricity into the system will eventually drive the need for new network expenditure as the inherent 'hosting capacity' of the existing assets is used up. However, in the absence of an overall net change in distribution networks' expenditure outlook, we do not consider that the linkage of export charges to improved investment and certainty for DER customers has been made clear.

In our view, investment certainty is likely to be better supported by the proposed

⁶⁹⁰ Ecojoule Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

⁶⁹¹ Private individual 2 to the consultation paper, p. 1.

⁶⁹² Australian Power Quality and Reliability Centre at the University of Wollongong submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

⁶⁹³ AGL submission to the consultation paper, p. 10.

C.3

Draft rule determination Access, pricing and incentive arrangements for DER 25 March 2021

> changes to distribution networks services obligations and incentives schemes. In particular, the introduction of a 'net market benefit' test as a guiding principle for planning and investment could better support network expenditure decisions in circumstances where it is demonstrated to provide a benefit for the broader energy market system.

The 'other side of the coin': enabling negative prices

Dynamic pricing signals, both positive and negative, and for consumption and export services, can be used to lower costs for all users. CEPA explained:⁶⁹⁴

It is important to note that a DNSP, if it is able to, should set cost-reflective tariffs such that changes in a retail customer's demand profile (without exporting), for example from positioning their solar panels to face west to shift generation into peak times, are rewarded through lower DUoS charges. If the retail customer is able to export at peak time, which helps the DNSP avoid costs, they should be rewarded.

To this end, SAPN's proposal to allow for *negative* customer charges, as discussed in Chapter 6 under section 6.2.1, aims to enhance price signals to reward customers for actions that better utilise the network or improve network operations. SAPN said this would allow for tariffs that explicitly consider not only the costs caused by serving a customer, but also the costs avoided for other customers, and would serve as an enabler for DER network support services. SAPN proposed that negative pricing should be optional for DNSPs to consider in their circumstances via their tariff structure statement (TSS).⁶⁹⁵

Ausgrid summarises:696

Network pricing should recognise this symmetry by charging users when they impose costs on the network and rewarding customers when they avoid network costs. This enables all customers to play a role in reducing network costs for everyone.

For instance, a customer exporting during a peak export event may increase network costs, but another customer could assist in avoiding those costs by increasing their demand. Rewarding the second customer could be accomplished if negative prices are allowed, or if reward payments are provided by other means. The value of the reward would be based on the LRMC of the corresponding service – consumption or export – within their own peak periods.

SAPN noted DNSPs also have non-tariff options to reward customers, such as demand response payments to customers. 697

⁶⁹⁴ CEPA, Distributed Energy Resources Integration Program – Access and pricing: Reform options, April 2020, p. 39.

⁶⁹⁵ SAPN rule change request, p. 24.

⁶⁹⁶ Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 15.

⁶⁹⁷ SAPN rule change request, p. 24.

C.3.1 Stakeholders widely support a negative pricing option

The AER supports SAPN's proposal for the NER to explicitly acknowledge that cost reflective distribution charges can also include negative prices. The AER expects this additional clarification would facilitate DNSPs to incentivise electricity customers to provide network support services at times when they are needed.⁶⁹⁸

Ausgrid states:699

Extension of pricing principles under clause 6.18.5 to export services is reasonably straightforward. We are supportive of a two-way tariff framework that could include negative tariffs to reward customers for network services their DER provides (eg, for exports during peak load times) – noting that this can also be done through network support payments and that the rules need to retain the flexibility to allow both options.

AusNet Services states:700

The current NER do not prohibit networks entering financial agreements with DER customers/ service providers when these provide benefits to the network. This may be complemented by negative export charges where these are applied by DNSPs.

EnergyAustralia strongly supports the appropriate consideration of the benefits that DER services provide to DNSPs, which it says can be achieved through a combination of SAPN's proposal for negative prices and the TEC/ACOSS proposal for a market benefits test to considered the potential benefit DER may have on the network.⁷⁰¹

ERM Power considers:702

... the regulatory framework can better recognise the benefits DER services provide to DNSPs. SAPN's proposal for negative prices for instance, is a novel solution that could provide an incentive to export at times of peak demand in the network – in the evening peak for instance. In this way, a negative export charge would effectively add on to existing feed-in-tariffs and could act as an incentive for battery storage or re-orienting solar panels.

In support of SAPN's proposal, Renew states:⁷⁰³

... to reflect that DER brings benefits to networks in the right circumstances even if in other circumstances it drives costs, DNSPs choosing to charge for exports to recover costs should also be required to pay or otherwise account for exports that reduce costs. In sum, it is appropriate for DNSPs to consider the net outcome of costs and benefits when determining both the level of hosting capacity that can be delivered at

⁶⁹⁸ AER submission, p. 6.

⁶⁹⁹ $\,$ Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 12.

 $^{700\;}$ AusNet Services submission to the consultation paper, p. 7.

⁷⁰¹ EnergyAustralia submission to the consultation paper, p. 12.

⁷⁰² ERM Power submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁷⁰³ Renew submission to the consultation paper, p. 12.

> no additional cost beyond what is realised by customers as benefits, and the quantum and application of additional charges and payments to DER customers wishing to export above the baseline allowance that reflect additional costs and benefits those exports create.

Solar Citizens states solar households should be rewarded for the benefits of their supply, not just the imposition of costs.⁷⁰⁴

Planet Ark Power states:705

DER enablers that also provide grid firming or stabilising services should be recognised and compensated accordingly particularly where the integration of these solutions result in foregone spending in infrastructure upgrades by DNSPs.

Rheem states consumers should be rewarded for curtailing energy export (by increased selfconsumption or export limiting by choice) during periods of excess energy production.⁷⁰⁶

Energetic Communities supports the regulatory framework recognising the benefits DER services provide to DNSPs and believes that this should be explicit and enforced through the TSS process.⁷⁰⁷

AEC/Oakley Greenwood state:708

All three of the proponents recommend that DER participants be rewarded for the use of their DER in ways that provide benefits to the electricity supply chain (and networks in particular). We fully support this position and agree with Rule change proponents that the regulatory arrangements should recognise the benefits provided by export services.

We do not propose to offer up a specific, preferred export tariff structure as part of this response, but note that a menu of options that could serve as models for pricing structures that could be implemented to reflect the benefits that DER can provide to networks and the upstream portions of the electricity supply chain was the subject of an ARENA study.

•••

We have some concern with negative pricing. To the extent that the way it is implemented makes it a difficult value stream to be accessed by third-parties (for example, VPP operators or other aggregators) such a price signal could reduce innovation and restrict customer choice in access to some DER value streams.

Evoenergy states:709

⁷⁰⁴ Solar Citizens submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

⁷⁰⁵ Planet Ark Power submission to the consultation paper, p. 13.

⁷⁰⁶ Rheem submission to the consultation paper, p. 1.

⁷⁰⁷ Energetic Communities submission to the consultation paper, p. 10.

⁷⁰⁸ AEC/Oakley Greenwood submission to the consultation paper, pp. 9–10; 11–12.

⁷⁰⁹ EvoEnergy submission to the consultation paper, p. 17.

> ... it may be beneficial to incentivise customers to manage their exports in a manner that assists DNSPs to control the challenges DER introduces to the network from voltage swings and thermal imbalances. Retailers may need to agree to pass through to customers the rewards DNSPs wish to provide.

Endeavour Energy submits DNSPs should be able to apply charges (positive or negative) to export services where it is efficient to do so,⁷¹⁰ but notes:⁷¹¹

In our view networks can offer rebates under the existing pricing rules. However, the clarification proposed by SAPN would confirm our understanding. However, we note direct network support payments are likely to be simpler and more effective as direct reward payments are less likely to be lagged and not dependent on the customer's retailer passing it through.

AGL supports the proposals that the regulatory framework could better recognise and reward customers for the benefits their DER provide. But AGL anticipates a range of operational challenges in implementing reward pricing, so AGL does not consider it should be implemented in the context of export charges at this point in time – until the broader tariff reform program is progressed.⁷¹²

C.4 Should export charges (if enabled) only apply to small customers?

In proposing to remove NER clause 6.1.4, SAPN considered a new rule should make it explicit that export charges must not be applied to large embedded generator customers who are standalone generators, on the basis that:⁷¹³

- the primary purpose of these generators is to provide energy to the NEM, rather than generating for a mix of self-consumption and export and they currently already pay connection charges for network augmentations
- not charging these generators maintains regulatory symmetry with dedicated generators who are connected to transmission networks and which do not currently pay ongoing transmission charges (only connection charges).

There were mixed submissions on whether export charges should only apply to small customers, as outlined below.

C.4.1 Those for

Renew agrees with SAPN's proposal to exclude large distribution connected generators, for the reasons SAPN articulates (above).⁷¹⁴

Ausgrid submits:715

⁷¹⁰ Endeavour Energy submission to the consultation paper: Appendix A, p. 5.

⁷¹¹ ibid, Appendix A, p. 6.

⁷¹² AGL submission to the consultation paper, p. 10.

⁷¹³ SAPN rule change request, p. 24.

⁷¹⁴ Renew submission to the consultation paper, p. 13.

⁷¹⁵ Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 15.
> We consider there are merits in the SAPN's proposal to exempt large stand-alone generators from the application of DUOS charges, to maintain competitive neutrality with transmission. Charges to the stand-alone market generators (primary generators) connected to the distribution network should not prevent the efficient entry of generation and should not put them at competitive disadvantage to transmission connected generators.

We consider it would be desirable not to exempt large customers with embedded generation from the potential application of DUOS charges. This would maintain symmetry with consumption, where large customers fund their connection via a combination of connection charges and tariffs.

AusNet Services states:716

It is difficult to define the size of the generators that these reforms should apply to, particularly without knowing the detail of the reforms to be implemented. However, unless there is an intent to adopt similar reforms for large scale generation, including those on the transmission network, to preserve competitive neutrality, these reforms should only apply at the small end of the generation spectrum, and only capture small scale DER. This may nevertheless still create an inequity between aggregated energy services and large-scale generation.

Endeavour Energy says:717

... the prohibition of DUOS charges for the export of energy should remain for larger generators. We also note the concurrent Integrating Storage rule change process will consider the issue of what network charges should apply to the energy consumed by bi-directional resource providers (i.e. large batteries).

Firm Power supports SAPN's proposal to explicitly exclude large embedded generators (and batteries) who are standalone generators from ongoing distribution charges – saying this has been a major barrier to the deployment of bi-directional technologies like batteries in distribution networks.⁷¹⁸

Evoenergy notes large customers may also be charged for export capacity, if their capacity applications pass the requirements of a network technical study.⁷¹⁹

Diamond Energy states:720

We note that SAPN's proposal does identify the need for a 'new rule' to maintain and protect the existing NER rights for 'large embedded generator customers, who are stand-alone generators'. ... however it is important that the current definition of

⁷¹⁶ AusNet Services submission to the consultation paper, p. 7.

⁷¹⁷ Endeavour Energy submission to the consultation paper: Appendix A, p. 6.

⁷¹⁸ $\,$ Firm Power submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

⁷¹⁹ EvoEnergy submission to the consultation paper, p. 17.

⁷²⁰ Diamond Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

"Embedded Generators" included via Clause 6.1.4 is maintained, and is not watered down if a 'new rule' is enacted.

C.4.2 Those against

AER states:721

While TEC/ACOSS request that their proposed rule changes only apply to small customers, the reasons behind this are unclear. We are uncertain about the rationale for having different arrangements for one customer class in the NER. Doing so could create unnecessary inconsistency and complexity.

AGL says:722

We also do not consider that the proposed reforms should only apply to small customers. Rather, the access and pricing arrangement should be consistent for all distribution connected customers, noting that for larger commercial and industrial customers there is scope to negotiate access arrangements through connection agreements.

Planet Ark Power states:723

... these reforms should also apply to industrial and commercial customers that to date have largely been restricted from providing DER into adjacent networks. As above, where these customers can provide grid firming or stabilising solutions then they should have their export restrictions removed and be compensated where they provide verifiable, low cost support services to the adjacent network.

AEC/Oakley Greenwood state:724

The reason for providing a price signal is to signal the costs that DER can impose on (or the benefits it can provide to) the network. There does not appear to be any reason why the price signal should apply differently to customers of different sizes, given this intent.

We note that the price signal should apply to all customers even in the case that SAPN proposes whereby customers that limit their export to the capability inherent in the network infrastructure built to meet customer consumption demand would not be charged for that level of export. This charge would provide an economically efficient price signal to these customers regarding exports above the inherent capability of the network, but importantly, would NOT provide a signal that would assist them in monetising the benefits of changing their export behaviour within the 'free' allowance

⁷²¹ AER submission to the consultation paper, p. 7.

⁷²² AGL submission to the consultation paper, p. 11.

⁷²³ Planet Ark Power submission to the consultation paper, p. 13.

⁷²⁴ AEC/Oakley Greenwood submission to the consultation paper, p. 9.

provided by this mechanism.

SAPN proposes that large embedded DER generators that are connected to the distribution network should NOT be subject to export charges. Their rationale for this does not appear to be that generators connected at different voltage levels have different types of impacts on the costs of the respective networks, but rather that imposing those charges at the distribution level would create a regulatory asymmetry between larger embedded generators and generators that are connected to the transmission system. We agree that symmetrical regulatory treatment of generators that connect to the network at different voltages is a legitimate consideration in reviewing and reforming the Rules. However, we do not believe that it makes sense to allow economically inefficient pricing in one part of the market just because a similarly inefficient price signal exists in another part of the market. More specifically, even if transmission system pricing is not as economically efficient as it could be, this does not constitute a convincing rationale for introducing inefficient price signals at the distribution level.

C.5

Do the current pricing principles translate to export services?

The NER require DNSPs to include a description (with supporting materials) in their regulatory proposals of how the proposed TSS complies with the pricing principles – which is then subject to the AER's assessment and approval. The pricing principles are outlined in Chapter 6 under section 6.3.2 above.

Stakeholders commented that the current pricing principles remain largely flexible. For example, Endeavour Energy submits:⁷²⁵

The pricing objective and principles in the NER remain fit-for-purpose and should enable networks, in consultation with stakeholders and as determined by the AER, to allocate costs and develop tariffs for export customers in an efficient manner and in consideration of the customer impacts. We do not consider it is necessary to prescribe export pricing structures and doing so would be out-of-step with the pricing approach taken for the other network services we provide. It also creates practical issues like the potential need for separate RABs and could exacerbate the risk of cross-subsidy or mispricing opportunities between import and export pricing.

Ausgrid states:726

In line with the symmetry between consumption and export services, pricing principles in the NER (clause 6.18.5) should also apply to export services. With the introduction of export charges, tariff structures and tariffs are likely to become more complex. It may be necessary to review the NER requirement that 'the structure of each tariff must be reasonably capable of being understood by retail customers that are assigned to the

⁷²⁵ Endeavour Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁷²⁶ Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 14.

tariff'. With the two-way pricing and potentially more complex tariffs, pricing signals would be sent to retailers/aggregators who can repackage them into retail products for their customer, differentiated by customer preferences. Customer representative views will be particularly important on this question.

Essential Energy considers all tariffs should be based on the LRMC of providing the service to which it relates to that retail customer to allow customers to be incentivised to operate DER systems in a manner which is efficient.⁷²⁷

However, the AER considers some amendments may be required:⁷²⁸

... the pricing principle to base tariffs on long run marginal cost might be more adaptable to emerging issues (e.g. minimum demand) if it referenced cost drivers in general, rather than cost drivers associated with times of greatest network utilisation.

Also, some stakeholders questioned the appropriateness of the pricing principle relating to locational costs.

An important feature of marginal costs for electricity network services is that they vary between customers, times of use and location. NERA considered that to ensure that appropriate price signals for supplying network services are provided, the marginal cost needs to be defined with reference to those factors that drive the incurrence of costs into the future.⁷²⁹ The current pricing principles explicitly promote locational pricing – to the extent it is practical to implement and meets customer preferences for each jurisdiction.

Actual implementation of locational pricing has been very limited in Australia to date. It is a highly contentious issue, and seemingly raises conflicting equity and fairness considerations. Submissions highlighted these contrasting views.

C.5.1 Concerns raised about locational pricing

The Customer Advocate submits:730

It is not unreasonable for DNSPs to charge for export services, provided it is time and demand-based to reflect the true impact on the network. Consumers with embedded generation should not be penalised for:

- The connection of embedded generation where most or all of the energy generated is self-consumed, or
- Energy is exported at a time or location where such export has little or no negative impact on the operation of the network (i.e. within the 'operating envelope')

Renew states:731

⁷²⁷ Essential Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁷²⁸ AER submission to the consultation paper, pp. 6-7.

⁷²⁹ NERA, Economic Concepts for Pricing Electricity Network Services, July 2014, p. 5.

⁷³⁰ The Customer Advocate submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

⁷³¹ Renew submission to the consultation paper, pp. 2–3; 12.

> While charging differently by substation is most cost-reflective, it seems overly complex and could potentially lead to significant locational inequity – rural customers in particular may be subject to very high charges. Making it consistent across an entire network would be the simplest approach, and supports a network-wide DER Integration Strategy that may involve investment in different parts of the network at different times – though at the expense of being unable to give locationally specific price signals. Perhaps a middle ground of some variation between a few distinct areas with markedly different hosting capacity within each network would strike the right balance between cost-reflectivity, simplicity, and equity.

> ... there are pros and cons of postage stamp vs nodal approaches to tariff setting. A single tariff applied across a DNSP's entire network has the benefit of simplicity, and also fits better with the reality, expressed by SAPN in their proposal, that works to increase hosting capacity typically comprise a number of 'lumpy' investments that may need to occur sooner in some parts of the network than elsewhere (if at all). Conversely, localised charges can be more cost-reflective and incentivise the behaviour or investment that suits local circumstances or conditions.

EnergyAustralia believes locational pricing can be an effective form of stimulating or disincentivising investment in specific areas, there are however issues with ensuring these triggers are current, and able to be easily provided to customers.⁷³²

ERM Power considers:733

The design of pricing arrangements may face a challenge in that there will need to be a balance struck between providing a strong locational signal so that in areas with excess hosting capacity there is less of a cost than in areas which are at or close to their limit. However, a locational signal may be at odds with the current postage-stamp pricing regime for distribution networks, tariffs that are reasonably capable of being understood by retail customers and the scope for retailers to pass on these costs in a transparent fashion, especially in light of the Default Market Offer and Victorian Default Offer. Any charge imposed must not unfairly target consumers in a network area where export capability is close to limit as this would be inconsistent to how costs for upgrading of the distribution network in a particular network area for energy consumption is socialised across all basic and standard network connections within that total distribution network area.

C.5.2 Submissions in favour of maintaining this flexibility

ARENA states:734

DER customers will generally have smart meters which support more dynamic incentive arrangements and ideally, any export pricing will be able to evolve over time

⁷³² EnergyAustralia submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

⁷³³ ERM Power submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁷³⁴ ARENA submission to the consultation paper, pp. 1–2.

to reflect the location and timing of network constraints. This will support efficient investment and operational signals for DER and ensure the best use of existing hosting capacity. ARENA projects are demonstrating how DER can respond to time and locationally varying price signals and operating envelopes issued by a distribution business. ... Our projects indicate that it will likely be retailers and aggregators, rather than customers themselves, that manage the additional associated complexity.

Ausgrid states:735

We support application of the LRMC based prices for consumption and exports (within their own peak periods). We agree with SVDP's view that locational signals are important to ensure efficient integration of DER. We also consider that future tariff structures could include tariffs for the local use of network, for the flows that are exchanged and traded within the local distribution area. All these opportunities can be addressed under the current pricing principles provided the symmetry of consumption and export charges.

Ausgrid further states:736

There might also be local variations of the rewards and costs (note that locational pricing is provided for under the current NER). SVDP's proposal puts forward locational pricing. SAPN does not propose locational pricing but suggests consideration be given to locations of network constraint. We consider that the flexibility of the principle should be maintained, to enable distributors to propose the best structures that suit their network needs, comply with jurisdictional and Rule requirements and are supported by customers.

Origin states:737

... to ensure the most efficient signal is communicated to the market, the export charge should ideally be at a very granular level, such as feeder or postcode. However, this may be complex or costly to implement and the tendency may be to use an easier approach which smears the price across an entire network area. The AEMC should undertake further analysis on how to optimise a cost-effective but granular signal.

CEC submits:738

Voltage management is inherently location specific. Export charges should be location specific if the aim is to align causation of voltage management challenges with the costs of voltage management response. If export charges are not location-specific, the AEMC should explain how issues of equity and efficiency will be addressed and how cross-subsidies between solar customers will be addressed.

⁷³⁵ Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 12.

⁷³⁶ ibid, p. 15.

⁷³⁷ Origin submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

⁷³⁸ CEC submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

EUAA states:739

We are concerned that a postage stamp export price across a network would be inefficient and perpetuate the inequitable cross-subsidies. There are obvious efficiency and equity benefits in having a locational export price that reflects the varying levels of spare export capacity at different points in the network. Networks should have the flexibility to define regional export prices based on their level of knowledge of particular regional differences in costs of augmentation and benefits of additional DER.

AEC/Oakley Greenwood state:740

Given that the cost imposed, or benefits offered, by the operation of DER are inherently local, postage-stamp pricing will necessarily be less economically efficient than area-specific price signals would be. They will result in over-export in some areas and at some times, and under-export in others. The greater the penetration of DER in given locations and over a distribution service area as a whole, the larger these effects may become. Cost-reflective price signals provide the best way of informing prosumers of the economic impacts of their investment decisions and operating behaviour. Given that (a) the days and times of day on which congestion and voltage constraints are expected to occur are readily forecastable, (b) the metering and system cost information exists to provide cost-reflective pricing to all customers with DER systems, (c) the management and dispatch of these systems will likely become more frequently undertaken by third parties and/or automated systems, and (d) the decisions of those customers can affect the prices levied on all customers, we strongly recommend that the AEMC give serious consideration to measures that would result in the pricing of export services (and export benefits) being as cost-reflective as possible subject to the costs of developing and administering those prices.

However, we also note that the introduction of locational pricing that reflects the costs and benefits of DER export will require non-trivial changes to the billing systems and operating procedures of both electricity distribution businesses and retailers. As a result, it is likely that an appropriate transition period will be needed for their implementation.

C.6 Proposed new principles to guide cost and capacity allocation decisions

Allocating network hosting capacity is the process of determining how much network access each customer is able to use at any given time without breaching the physical limits of the grid.

TEC/ACOSS proposed the introduction of a new pricing principle to guide the allocation of existing and planned export capacity between prosumers. This, TEC/ACOSS considered, could

⁷³⁹ EUAA submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

⁷⁴⁰ AEC/Oakley Greenwood submission to the consultation paper, p. 8.

be implemented by amending the pricing principles in NER clause 6.18.5 with the intention to ensure that "whatever the level of DER export hosting capacity, it is allocated fairly rather than on the basis of 'first come, first served' or by auctioning it off to the highest bidder."⁷⁴¹

SAPN proposed a new rule should provide guiding principles for distribution networks on how costs should be allocated between consumption and export services, and potentially between different tariff charging parameters of export services.⁷⁴² SAPN said the aim would be to:⁷⁴³

- provide transparency to customers, and guidance to DNSPs to minimise administrative burden in their respective distribution determinations
- make it explicit that tariffs applied specifically to export services should not be allowed to
 recover the costs of the intrinsic capacity in the network to host exports
- provide flexibility for DNSPs to consider their individual circumstances.

Submissions on these two proposals are highlighted below in sections C.6.1 and C.6.2, respectively.

C.6.1 First come, first served?

The Victorian Government supports the development and application of principles to guide a transition towards allocating export capacity more equitably:⁷⁴⁴

Greater fairness between early adopters and those installing later may be achieved through:

- investments by distribution network operators to dynamically manage exports, allowing DER exports most of the time, with restrictions imposed only when networks exceed their operational limits;
- distribution network operators ensuring anticipatory but prudent development of network capacity to meet customer expectations with appropriate regulatory obligations and incentives to achieve whole of system benefits from DER
- enabling technologies and standards, including smart meters.

The 'first come, first served' basis on which export capacity is currently allocated does not meet community expectations or the objectives of the Solar Homes program. The benefits of solar and the ability to export should be available to Victorian electricity customers regardless of when they have decided to install their system.

AusNet Services states:745

The allocation of export capacity involves a myriad of equity issues. Currently, customers who connected DER systems early have benefitted by having greater access to export than customers who connected systems later on or will connect in future.

⁷⁴¹ TEC/ACOSS rule change request, p. 14.

⁷⁴² SAPN rule change request, p. 24.

⁷⁴³ ibid, p. 24.

⁷⁴⁴ Victorian Government submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

⁷⁴⁵ AusNet Services submission to the consultation paper, pp. 4–5.

The majority of customer with existing embedded generation have a legally binding connection agreement with their DNSP. These agreements can only be altered by means mutual agreement. Hence applying changes in the regulatory framework for existing connections is difficult. Therefore, any changes to the principles governing the allocation of export capacity – whether set out in the NER or in jurisdictional legislation – should be founded on broad stakeholder support.

AGL submits:746

We anticipate some complexity in developing an appropriate methodology for allocation that is fair to all DER customers and also ensures efficiency in the sense of enabling access to aggregators who may be best placed to provide services into market.

Endeavour Energy considers:747

The pricing objective and principles already provide a suitable framework for guiding the allocation of residual and incremental export capacity costs. This allocation should be determined under the existing pricing rules in consultation with customers and stakeholders during the determination process. NER clause 6.18.5 does not embed a 'first come, first served' or auction approach to allocating DER export hosting capacity.

We consider a DER access/service standard can more directly address concerns around fairness in the allocation of DER export hosting. As noted above, other industry reviews are more directly considering the issue of minimum DER access standards. Also, mirroring the connection process and principles that apply to import/consumption services are likely to be suitable for the connection of export services.

EUAA states:748

... there is not enough detail of what the proposed amendment to NER clause 6.18.5 to ensure DER export capacity is allocated 'fairly', actually means. We know it does not mean 'first come, first served' or by auctioning it off to the highest bidder. There are many legitimate definitions of 'fair' and it is difficult to express a view in the absence of a clear definition. We are concerned that one view, among many, of 'equity' and 'fairness' will hinder efficient network investment and DER expansion.

Ausgrid submits:749

With the symmetrical treatment of consumption and exports supported by pricing, new rules on allocation of hosting capacity in the NER are not needed. The current rules are based on principles of economic efficiency that should equally apply to export pricing.

⁷⁴⁶ AGL submission to the consultation paper, p. 8.

⁷⁴⁷ Endeavour Energy submission to the consultation paper: Appendix A, p. 3.

⁷⁴⁸ EUAA submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

⁷⁴⁹ Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 8.

> Without the symmetrical treatment of consumption and exports supported by pricing, an alternative approach would be to mandate a certain level of DER hosting capacity, or to establish tradeable property rights over hosting capacity. Both approaches require extensive changes to the regulations (and potentially legislation), are expensive to implement and administer, and overall are not as efficient as the proposed rule change that would see the definition of distribution services extended to include exports.

Total Environment Centre (TEC) and Australian Council on Social Services (ACOSS)'s proposal to establish rules on allocation of hosting capacity becomes unnecessary if consumption and export services are treated symmetrically and are supported by pricing.

We also note that because of the nature of the services, an opt-in model to purchase hosting capacity is challenged by the free-rider problem. It would potentially be cost prohibitive to exclude certain users from getting the benefits of the enhanced hosting capacity funded by other users, resulting in under-provision of hosting capacity via optin schemes. This needs to be balanced against consumer choice considerations.

Further, Ausgrid says:750

We are supportive of causer/impactor pays principle of allocating costs across customer classes. This contributes to overall efficiency and cost reflectiveness of our tariffs.

With the distribution network becoming a multi-product firm, it is important to maintain principles of cost allocation across the basket of services. We consider that impactor pays principle should be used to allocate costs across users, and that marginal cost pricing should apply to guide customer decisions at the margin, to ensure efficiency. Consultative engagement with customers can be used to set priorities/weights of interests of consumers and exporters when a conflict arises.

Jemena considers:751

The ability to connect DER in a particular location changes over time. Moreover, the timing can be influenced by other DER proponents deciding to connect their DER in that same location. Within this context, there are three scenarios in which hosting capacity can be taken up or becomes available to new DER proponents:

Existing allocated capacity – For these types of connections, grandfathering
provisions should apply. Investments are made in the context of the underlying
frameworks at a point in time; this includes the rules and laws of the day. Based on
this, we consider grandfathering of existing investments and therefore, the
grandfathering of existing allocated capacity, is required to maintain investor

⁷⁵⁰ ibid, p. 14.

⁷⁵¹ Jemena submission to the consultation paper, pp. 8–9.

confidence. The absence of grandfathering creates retrospective changes to investment decisions, which puts individual investors at risk.

- Existing free capacity We consider this should be allocated on a first-come, firstserve basis; to reserve hosting capacity for future requests that may never arise, could result in locking up economic benefits or inefficient investment. If appropriately priced (see below) the direct and indirect beneficiaries will realise the economic benefits as soon as possible.
- New capacity Should only be created when needed. Creating capacity in case customer want it at a future date could be inefficient because the capacity may never be used.

Allocating hosting capacity implies some sort of sharing, but reserving prevents unlocking benefits. In essence, the principles should focus on realising the benefits as soon as possible so as not to over-invest in the network.

We do not consider a minimum reserve and retrospective change are efficient. However, through normal planning processes, capacity will be created in the location and the time required efficiently.

Plantet Ark Power states:752

A considered approach to allocation of export capacity which takes into consideration the technology solutions a customer is using to export to the grid should be included. A customer benefiting the grid should be compensated or provided with incentives and a greater export allowance.

Evoenergy submits:753

There should be a principle that the primary purpose of the network is for energy consumption and that the provision of export capacity is a secondary purpose of the network. This will ensure that in a resource constrained environment, a DNSP should ensure that they provide for electricity consumption first.

Evoenergy anticipates that all eligible DER customers requesting export capacity would be allocated the minimum standard of export capacity available.

Energetic Communities considers:754

Setting principles in the allocation of export capacity can provide understanding to the intent of any obligations, guidance and certainty to DNSPs in implementing those obligations. This will further allow consumer advocates and other stakeholders to clearly provide feedback to DNSPs and the AER as to the success of those obligations, and improve stakeholder support and faith in the market.

⁷⁵² Planet Ark Power submission to the consultation paper, p. 10.

⁷⁵³ Evoenergy submission to the consultation paper, pp. 12–13.

⁷⁵⁴ Energetic Communities submission to the consultation paper, pp. 6–7.

> Principles will also reduce disparity between prosumers in different areas. As there are no set principles to follow, DNSPs are dealing with export capacity in different ways. Having principles will mean prosumers and consumers are been treated equally no matter who their DNSP is, where they are located or when they install their DER.

> Energetic Communities supports a principles-based approach to policy and regulation. We would like the NER to include principles for export capacity based on fairness and equity. These include equity regardless of when and where you connect your DER in comparison to existing and future customers and avoid penalty for those with less capacity to pay. A key principle is also the right of DER owners to receive a reward if their export or grid services lead to market benefits.

While we also agree that the DNSP should only be influenced by what it has control over, the principle should nonetheless consider impacts installation have on other installations as far as practical. For example, increased headroom could reduce potential impacts between installations. CEPA (2020b) suggests that while the AER (with some alterations) accepted SA Power Networks' proposal to provide extra headroom, there is uncertainty as to how the AER will assess other and future proposals, indicating that including these principles in the NER could increase certainty as to how the AER will consider future DNSP proposals.

Another principle is one of transitioning to a sustainable and zero carbon electricity system. This would suggest increasing export capacity where possible, quickly and fairly (a fast and fair transition). An appropriate NEO would increase the likelihood of amending the NER. However, as discussed, the NEO is still not fit for purpose for decarbonising the grid, nor integrating decarbonisation with security, reliability and affordability. Reputational incentives with strong metrics around sustainability may be the next most appropriate mechanism, but only regulation will ensure decarbonisation will occur fairly and as rapidly as science-based targets demand.

Renew states:755

TEC/ACOSS's proposal to allocate unlocked hosting capacity fairly is admirable but challenging to deliver on. A documented, principles-based approach will be needed – and it will need to be consistent with whatever grandfathering provisions are decided on.

...

Renew is extremely concerned about the temporal inequity that exists when early adopters of DER have greater ability to derive value due to unlimited or less limited exports than later adopters. And this temporal inequity also has a socioeconomic dimension, because early adopters are disproportionately wealthier households, while more recent DER investors are more likely to be lower income households because they have only been able to afford DER after prices came down low enough and, for

⁷⁵⁵ Renew submission to the consultation paper, p. 3; 9.

many, thanks to recent state government rebate programs.

Newer DER households – and in particular, lower income DER households – are thus are more likely to have exports constrained than more established ones. So as DNSPs increase their hosting capacity as a result of the changes discussed above, the allocation of new hosting capacity should seek to redress the balance where practicable. This would require a DNSP to articulate a per-customer export allowance that reflects the network's target hosting capacity (as expressed in the DERIS), and a principle to allocate new hosting capacity as much as possible to customers who are constrained below that limit. Clearly this may need to be done at a localised level, because it may be more cost-effective and practicable in some areas of a network than others to increase hosting capacity. It should also be recognised that per-customer need not only be implemented as fixed export limits: where some form of dynamic limiting is practicable and cost-effective, it may well be a more effective way of optimising DER integration while still managing capacity limits at peak times.

Regulation of allocation principles is being considered as part of reforms to introduce dynamic operating envelopes

The Distributed Energy Integration Program (DEIP) is exploring the value that dynamic operating envelopes (DOEs) could offer to the energy transition.⁷⁵⁶ This workstream aims to:

- build a shared understanding of the opportunities and challenges
- share insights on approaches currently under investigation
- identify reforms that could be implemented to establish DOEs.

Operating limits are the limits that an electricity customer can import and export to the electricity grid. These limits are agreed between DNSPs, customers and the AER as part of the customer connection or regulatory process. Currently, in most cases, operating envelopes are fixed at conservative levels regardless of the capacity of the network because they are static and need to account for 'worst case scenario' conditions.

DOEs are where import and export limits can vary over time and location. Dynamic rather than fixed export limits could enable higher levels of energy exports from customers' solar and battery systems by allowing higher export limits when there is more hosting capacity on the local network.

At a November 2020 workshop, over 40 participants from across the industry – including consumer groups, networks, research organisations, market bodies, retailers, aggregators and other organisations – met to discuss national regulatory and policy design issues relating to DOEs. Participants considered several key policy and regulatory topics, including regulation of allocation principles.

If DOEs are widely implemented, it may override TEC/ACOSS' proposal to introduce a new pricing principle to guide the allocation of existing and planned export capacity between

⁷⁵⁶ See: https://arena.gov.au/knowledge-bank/deip-dynamic-operating-envelopes-workstream-national-regulatory-and-policy-designissues/

prosumers. Regardless, the issue of regulation of allocation principles for DOEs is analogous to how hosting capacity services could be allocated. Stakeholder feedback from the workshop, summarised below, may therefore inform consideration of TEC/ACOSS' proposal – in addition to the submissions highlighted above.

Workshop participants considered that the overriding objective for allocating network capacity and who performs the calculations that determine the DOE for each customer need to be determined as a priority, and allocation principles and the specific allocations should be reviewed to ensure that they are fair and equitable. Further:⁷⁵⁷

The party that develops the allocation principles will need to integrate diverse considerations represented by various stakeholders including:

- Consumer representatives and advocates, and potentially consumers directly, must be able to contribute preferences about allocation principles. It is important to ensure that there are clear financial incentives and objectives to engage with customers while developing these allocation principles.
- Governments may contribute to the allocation principles through federal or jurisdictional legislation.
- AEMO can propose relevant system security use cases and considerations.
- The AEMC can consider economic outcomes and consumer protections as detailed by the NEO and current national electricity rules.
- DNSPs will contribute allocation principles that ensure physical and operational limits are respected alongside other considerations related to safety and flexibility.

Using the allocation principles, DNSPs will develop technically robust methods for calculating and publishing DOEs within their network.

The AER could review and monitor the DNSP methods (not just the specific allocations) and ensure consistency with allocation principles. The AER will also need to consider related expenditure proposals.

C.6.2 How should costs be allocated between services (if export charges are enabled)?

Although it does not suggest specific drafting, SAPN proposed a new rule should provide guiding principles for DNSPs on how costs should be allocated between different tariff charging parameters of export services. SAPN said tariffs applied specifically to export services should explicitly not be allowed to recover the costs of the intrinsic capacity in the network to host exports.⁷⁵⁸

AusNet Services agrees that a principle should be designed to govern cost allocation between consumption and export services.⁷⁵⁹

⁷⁵⁷ ARENA, DEIP Dynamic Operating Envelopes Workstream: National Regulatory and Policy Design Issues, Workshop summary notes, 12 November 2020, p. 3.

⁷⁵⁸ SAPN rule change request, p. 24.

⁷⁵⁹ AusNet Services submission to the consultation paper, pp. 6-7.

Evoenergy considers that a new principle for cost allocation between consumption and export services is not required – DNSPs' cost allocation methodologies are the appropriate place to address the allocation of costs between services, rather than in the NER.⁷⁶⁰

C.7 Are additional transitional arrangements required?

Although there are some contrasting views, stakeholder submissions largely consider the TSS process is 'fit-for-purpose'. Several submissions considered the need for more specific grandfathering arrangements and highlighted the importance of consumer engagement.

These submissions are outlined below.

C.7.1 Strong stakeholder support for TSS process to manage transition

The AER supports DNSPs being able to consider the option and design of both import and export charges, and says the existing TSS process is 'fit' for ensuring that DNSPs only introduce such tariffs in close consultation with customers and in compliance with the distribution pricing principles:⁷⁶¹

The TSS process inherently operates as a transitional process, as well as a way to take different jurisdictional circumstances and stakeholder preferences into account. Before introducing any new tariff class a DNSP will undertake detailed consultation that takes factors specific to its customers and jurisdiction into account. If there is reason to implement grandfathering arrangements, the NER already provide the flexibility for DNSPs to negotiate this with their customers in the development of the regulatory proposal. DNSPs may also consider the application of sub-threshold tariffs to trial more cost reflective options under NER clause 6.18.1C. We consider the flexibility that the NER provide for such negotiations to take place through the TSS process has been successful to date as it has allowed DNSPs to take jurisdictional-specific circumstances and customer preferences into account.

ENA recommends the development and introduction of any export charges should be led through the existing formal TSS process, which will allow for strong consultation with customers and stakeholders on the design and timing of any export charges. ENA explains:⁷⁶²

In the development of the TSS, a DNSP is required to engage with customers, and provide an overview to the AER of how they have sought to address any relevant concerns identified as a result of that engagement. Stakeholders are also afforded the opportunity to provide formal comment to the AER on a DNSP's proposed TSS through the regulatory determination process.

The TSS provides an indicative tariff schedule for each year of the five-year regulatory control period but a DNSP is also required to submit annual pricing proposals to the AER that are compliant with the AER's final decision made through the regulatory

⁷⁶⁰ Evoenergy submission to the consultation paper, p. 16.

⁷⁶¹ AER submission to the consultation paper, p. 7.

⁷⁶² ENA submission to the consultation paper, pp. 15–16.

determination process.

The TSS process requires consultation with customers and stakeholders, and would require that export charges – if deemed efficient under the network pricing objective – are introduced under a timeframe and approach supported by customers and stakeholders, and with AER oversight.

The network pricing principles in the NER require DNSPs to manage the impacts on customers of changes to network tariffs. DNSPs, on the consumption side, typically do this by considering transitions of various kinds, and Energy Networks Australia considers that these measures will also be required for any export tariffs. There will be trade-offs between faster or slower transitions, and these issues should be subject to close consultation with key stakeholders, including jurisdictional governments, through the TSS process.

CitiPower, Powercor and United Energy submit:⁷⁶³

We support the removal of clause 6.1.4 of the NER and believe the introduction of export tariffs are necessary over the long term as we transition to a two-sided market. These could be facilitated through the Tariff Structure Statement which we discuss with our stakeholders prior to lodging with the AER. We would plan for extensive stakeholder engagement prior to submission including consultation with our customer advisory panel (CAP).

Essential Energy states:764

Assuming the removal of clause 6.1.4, Essential Energy agrees with SAPN that an appropriate transition towards a suitable level of export pricing charging arrangements, will be determined sequentially through the existing chapter 6 pricing rules and tariff structure statement, which is examined by the AER during the distribution revenue determination process.

Customer engagement and preferences will be central to these DER tariff decisions. This is especially true as network expenditure to facilitate greater integration of DER, is slightly different from traditional network expenditure as it is expected to impact directly on investment decisions made by customers with DER installations. Customer consultation is typically led through engagement with individual DNSP customer advisory groups and jurisdictional stakeholders, based on a clear understanding of the trade-offs in faster or slower transitions in introducing new export charges. Informed by this engagement, DNSPs could offer a range of options for customers to select a level of export service they desire and are willing to pay for.

The AER, in its role as the economic regulator, will consider the extent to which DNSPs have engaged with their stakeholders in preparing both tariff proposals and

⁷⁶³ CitiPower/Powercor/United Energy submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

⁷⁶⁴ Essential Energy submission to the consultation paper, pp. 3-4.

expenditure forecasts. Given each DNSP is facing unique circumstances on their individual networks, there is unlikely to be a one size fits all approach and industry will seek to draw upon lessons from DNSPs that are facing DER integration issues first.

Essential Energy considers that from an implementation perspective, the SAPN proposal contains simplicity appeal in that it can be applied through the removal of clause 6.1.4, combined with the existing chapter 6 pricing rules, structures, and objectives of the NER, with minimal supplementary structures required. By and large, participants, the AER and jurisdictional stakeholders are familiar with these existing processes.

Ausgrid considers, as with any changes to tariffs, appropriate transitional arrangements should be considered and is required under the existing provisions in the NER.⁷⁶⁵ Ausgrid submits:⁷⁶⁶

We consider that the Tariff Structure Statement (TSS) consultation process should apply to export tariffs. Export services classified as standard control services would become part of the TSS.

We consider that distributors should engage with customers and jurisdictional governments on export tariffs as part of developing their TSS, to be approved by the AER. If classified as standard control services, exports tariffs will become part of the total tariff table, and the revenue from these tariffs will contribute to the total revenue cap.

Further, Ausgrid states:⁷⁶⁷

We consider that the existing requirement in the NER pricing principles to consider customer impacts provides a sufficient mechanism to address the transition towards cost reflective tariffs both for consumption and export. We do not consider that this should be explicitly prescribed in the NER.

Endeavour Energy considers:768

We consider the existing pricing framework is reasonable and will allow networks to address these issues in consultation with customers, stakeholders and the AER through the determination process. We do not consider additional principles or arrangements are needed or should be specified in the NER.

Evoenergy submits the existing regulatory processes should apply to the new export capacity service, including the TSS process and pricing principles. Further:⁷⁶⁹

⁷⁶⁵ Ausgrid submission to the consultation paper, p. 12.

⁷⁶⁶ ibid, p. 14.

⁷⁶⁷ ibid, p. 14.

⁷⁶⁸ Endeavour Energy submission to the consultation paper: Appendix A, p. 6.

⁷⁶⁹ Evoenergy submission to the consultation paper, p. 16.

> ... transitional and/or some grandfathering arrangements are likely to be needed. DNSPs may implement the transitional arrangements that are appropriate for their customer base, rather than prescribing arrangements in the NER. Grandfathering will be required for the new suburbs in the ACT where developers have made capital contributions. Any future incremental investment above initial baseline service levels may be subject to the new charges.

Customer engagement on this issue will be very important.

AusNet Services states:770

Implementing export tariffs will face many of the same implementation issues that exist in reforming consumption tariffs to become more cost reflective. This includes transitional issues. While there would be benefits to increasing standardisation of tariffs across the NEM, development of new tariffs need to be addressed by individual DNSPs through consultation with its customer base and other stakeholders when developing Tariff Structure Statements, as the most desirable approaches may be unique to each network based on our differing historical approaches and future needs.

Renew states:771

... consumer confidence will be maximised if there is transparency and accountability in the way charges are set and applied. Export tariffs should be subject to the same requirements as consumption tariffs with respect to cost-reflectivity, assessment of consumer impacts, and so on through a similar process to the TSS process used with network tariffs currently. The difference between the essentiality of energy consumption and the optionality of energy exports should inform the process and the customer impact assessments, as well as the role of broader market mechanisms such as FiTs and third-party energy services.

AGL does not support further transitional arrangements:772

AGL supports the introduction of these reforms in a timely manner to address equity concerns of non-DER customer and establish a financial stream to support distribution networks' planning and investment into the future. While we appreciate the need to mitigate the impact of export charges on DER owners anticipated return on investment, we do not anticipate that the scale of these charges would have a material impact, given that these charges would be contained to the network use of system costs. We also understand that the AER would apply its own transitional arrangements to minimise any undue customer impact associated with these reforms.

⁷⁷⁰ AusNet Services submission to the consultation paper, pp. 6-7.

⁷⁷¹ Renew submission to the consultation paper, p. 12.

⁷⁷² AGL submission to the consultation paper, p. 11.

Contrasting views on the TSS process

Jemena states that if the regulatory framework enables export charges, DNSPs will consult with customers and other stakeholders – including the jurisdictions – to seek their views on whether DNSPs should charge for grid export services.⁷⁷³ Though, Jemena considers:⁷⁷⁴

There is a possibility that removing barriers to export pricing will not alone result in any meaningful change. If the AEMC identifies benefits associated with having export pricing as opposed to not preventing them, then the AEMC should consider the lost opportunity associated with "kicking the can down the road" via TSS processes that DEIP have recognised as slow and not delivering for customers.

The TSS process can be costly and time-consuming for DNSPs, AER, customer advocates, customers, retailers and other market participants and still potentially result in minimal change – the Victorian tariff evolution over the last two regulatory periods being a prime example. Similarly, export pricing provides the potential for winner and loser debates to lead to practical inertia as it has happened in Victoria for consumption tariffs.

To obtain meaningful change, the AEMC should consider what common areas can be resolved by engagement processes now (and fit in the Rules) or via an AER guideline process, and therefore taken out of future individual TSS consultation processes. This could also lead to benefits associated with alignment for customer communications and simplicity for retailers.

Practically, the AEMC could consider whether there is room in the Rules or for an AER guideline to include:

- A common approach to calculating export LRMC
- How the LRMC should be used to set export prices
- A common export charge structure (albeit potentially different peak periods)
- A common framework for applying locational differentiation and applying transitions.

The Australia Institute states:775

We can envisage a large number of solar consumers being unhappy with what they might perceive as a confusing and unfair 'solar tax'. There may be three points at which DER households would potentially need to have fair access to the decision making process.

Firstly, if there are network-level determinations made by the AER which include decisions that directly impact the revenue earned by households, then they should be consulted. How would this work? How would household consumers access a decision

⁷⁷³ $\,$ Jemena submission to the consultation paper, p. 11.

⁷⁷⁴ Jibid, p. 12.

⁷⁷⁵ Australia Institute submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

making process largely designed around companies?

Secondly, there may be more fine-grained decisions made by distribution networks, for example about the set charges levied on DER households at the level of individual substations or lines, according to the St Vincent de Paul Society Victoria proposal. DER households could also have claim on a right to fair access to this decision making process.

Thirdly, each DER household will undergo its own process of negotiation with the distribution network about the ability to export. There would presumably need to be fair processes for DER consumers to make their case at this point. Then there would potentially have to be a fair process for households to appeal any decision.

It seems like the rule change could result in an unreasonably complicated consultation process for solar households.

Planet Ark Power recommends transitional arrangements to allow existing customers to assess and choose paths for either accepting charges, not exporting or moving more off the grid.⁷⁷⁶

C.7.2 Mixed views on the need for specific grandfathering arrangements

Renew states:777

... there is clearly an equity issue when many current DER households have less limited exports then future DER households will have. Many of these consumers invested in more expensive systems and did so under the expectation that the value would be redeemed in part via unfettered feed-in. Retrospectively changing the rules and unduly impacting their value proposition is problematic. Grandfathering existing DER households is appropriate to a point, but hard to justify indefinitely. An appropriate middle-ground would be to grandfather existing DER for a fixed time period, or until a trigger point such as an inverter replacement is reached. Inverter replacement as a trigger has an additional advantage that inverters meeting current and future standards are more able to facilitate dynamic limiting and manage voltage issues thus limiting possible adverse impacts in the first place.

EUAA states:778

There would need to be rules around grandfathering e.g. where a location moves from unconstrained to constrained, those who connected when unconstrained would continue to not be charged for their existing level of exports but they would be charged for any expansion in their exports when the location is constrained, as would new exporters in that now constrained location.

⁷⁷⁶ Planet Ark Power submission to the consultation paper, p. 13.

⁷⁷⁷ Renew submission to the consultation paper, p. 12.

⁷⁷⁸ EUAA submission to the consultation paper, p. 4.

Origin states:779

If a distribution charge for exports is allowed, consideration will need to be given to potential grandfathering arrangements. As a starting point, the new arrangements could apply to new purchases of solar systems from a prospective date. This could include those customers who are upgrading existing systems or inverters.

A more difficult decision would be how to transition existing DER customers to the new arrangements. One potential solution is to allow a transition period, of approximately 3–4 years. This would ensure that the economic payback period on which a customer had invested in their system had generally been maintained.

ERM Power states:780

As part of the AEMC's deliberations on this rule change, we add that a cut-off date for grandfathering purposes will need to be determined and this should be set at such a point in time that it does not lead to a surge in demand in order to beat the cut-off date. The experience of state-based feed-in tariffs and other support has shown that installations tend to surge in order to take advantage of more favourable conditions, such as access to premium feed-in tariffs or higher up-front subsidies. Should the AEMC make these rule changes, ERM Power recommends that a cut-off date should be set close to the date of release of the final determination so as to minimise the risk of a rush to install and to avoid the risks to recent investments based on the current market settings.

We also consider there will be a need to determine to whom or what the grandfathering arrangements apply to: the owner or the installation/premises. For example, if a home with an existing solar PV installation is sold, does the new owner have access to the grandfathering arrangements? Or is it tied to the original owner at the time of the cut-off date? Similarly, the AEMC will need to consider how grandfathering arrangements apply to systems which have been upgraded or had battery storage added.

In contrast, AEC/Oakley Greenwood state:781

Grandfathering impedes economic efficiency. If put in place it would mean that a sizeable portion of the market (almost 25% of the households in the NEM) will not see and therefore not be able to respond to price signals that could reduce overall electricity supply chain costs – even if some of those customers would potentially have been able and willing to respond to those price signals.

We recognise that existing DER participants have made their investment decisions in good faith based on the information, pricing and incentives available at the time of that decision. However, those decisions and their outworkings in DER export behaviour may

⁷⁷⁹ Origin submission to the consultation paper, p. 7.

⁷⁸⁰ ERM Power submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁷⁸¹ AEC/Oakley Greenwood submission to the consultation paper, pp. 10–11.

> be producing outcomes that increase costs for the electricity supply chain and therefore other customers and/or constrain the access of other customers to the benefits of DER ownership and operation. It should also be recognised that DER participants' decisions would also have depended on assumptions they made (consciously or not) about other factors, including the level of retail prices and the level and continued availability of the FiT. Grandfathering has not generally been considered with respect to those factors, so it seems disproportionate and inconsistent to consider grandfathering for a possible change in network tariff structures.

> Grandfathering existing DER participants from cost-reflective prices for DER export services will only continue inefficient impacts, and as such, we see no reason for a grandfathering arrangement and particularly one that would permanently exclude these DER participants from cost-reflective export service pricing. In sum, it should be recognised that providing such 'protection' is essentially an equity measure, not a measure deriving from the NEO.

> If the AEMC decides to provide some level of grandfathering for existing DER participants we strongly recommend that it investigates means by which cost-reflective export service pricing can be introduced that would avoid absolute disadvantage to current DER participants while also minimising the number of DER participants to whom non-cost-reflective pricing applies. In this regard we note that data exists that would allow calculation of the expected payback period for systems installed in previous years in each of the NEM's distribution service areas. The expected payback period could be used to identify a minimum grandfathering period for each system and that period associated with that NMI.

This is only one idea; there may be other, better approaches and we strongly recommend that the AEMC investigate this and implement an approach that is fair to current DER participants while minimising the volume of DER capacity over time that is not subject to cost-reflective export service pricing.

We further note that the transition to such cost-reflective pricing is expected to take some time. In this regard, we feel it is also important, when and if the decision is made to implement cost-reflective DER export pricing, that this intent be publicly announced and that the introduction of such prices would apply to all DER systems purchased after the date of that announcement. Such an approach will minimise the number of future DER participants for whom a claim could be made for grandfathering and minimise the economic inefficiencies that would be incurred by a continuation of the current lack of export service and benefit pricing.

EnergyAustralia also does not support 'grandfathering' arrangements as the impacts of DER on the network (positive and negative) predominantly result from existing DER:⁷⁸²

We appreciate the impacts on customers that have invested 'in good faith'; however,

⁷⁸² EnergyAustralia submission, p. 12.

> expect that any imposed export charges will result in increased benefits that will offset the negative impacts, i.e. cost-reflective tariffs which will guide DER customer's choice on when to export and consume, and improved capacity to export with increased expenditure of DNSPs to improve network reliability and export services.

C.7.3 Consumer engagement

The Victorian and South Australian government submissions highlighted the importance of consumer engagement as part of the TSS process. The Government of South Australia says any framework implemented by the Commission will require a strong role for consumer engagement, as there is likely to be a broad range of consumer views in relation to network investment to support export capacity.⁷⁸³ The Victorian Government highlights the critical role of DNSPs' ongoing consultation and engagement with their customers:⁷⁸⁴

... to ensure customer needs are understood and that their diverse perspectives inform the development of DER integration plans. The Victorian Government considers that it is important to 'take customers along on the journey' to support their understanding of key issues and empower them to participate in decision making processes.

Sidorenko and Fernando state:785

While regulatory change to enable pricing of exports would address the market failure and lead to the more efficient outcomes, its success ultimately depends on the active engagement and acceptance by communities. New community energy use schemes such as community batteries and peer to peer trading, supported by two-way tariff structures capable of rewarding customers for the behaviour that helps avoid future costs, could turn a potential Tragedy of the Commons into an opportunity to empower local commons in shaping the distribution networks of the future.

The AER notes:786

... whether the customer chooses to export their DER or alternatively use the electricity themselves (to offset their own usage) should be a matter of choice for the customer, noting that different customers will have different preferences in relation to how they choose to engage with the retailers and aggregators and the products they wish to purchase.

The South Australian Council of Social Services (SACOSS) states:⁷⁸⁷

We agree with the proposed approach of SA Power Networks to have an element of choice for solar customers in relation to their exports and the potential to be rewarded

⁷⁸³ SA Government submission to the consultation paper, p. 3.

⁷⁸⁴ Victorian Government submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

⁷⁸⁵ Alexandra Sidorenko (Ausgrid) and Roshen Fernando (ANU) submission to the consultation paper, p. 5.

⁷⁸⁶ AER submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

⁷⁸⁷ SACOSS submission to the consultation paper, p. 2.

> for export of solar generation at times that benefit the network. However, there is also some concern about the complexity of the arrangements and ensuring simplification for all energy consumers and prosumers will be important.

D **D.1**

FARRIERSWIER INSIGHTS REPORT

Effectiveness of the TSS process and options for implementing export charges

The Commission engaged expert consultant, farrierswier, to provide an independent assessment of the implementation of consumption pricing reforms, under the current pricing framework, to develop a better understanding of how export pricing may be implemented. This informs the likelihood of successful implementation of export pricing, and whether the pricing framework provides adequate customer safeguards to manage the transition. Farrierswier considered:788

- how DNSPs and the AER would be likely to implement export pricing under the existing TSS process or a potentially modified TSS process
- how the preferences and potential concerns of jurisdictional governments, customers and other stakeholders would be considered and addressed as part of the TSS process.

Farrierswier's approach to develop these insights included:⁷⁸⁹

- surveying members of the TWG and DNSPs about the first two rounds of TSS processes to date
- developing potential scenarios for tariff structures and approaches to transition that illustrate the variety of potential ways an export pricing rule change could be implemented
- reviewed the current pricing rules and experience of their application to identify any challenges these may present for export pricing, and how the rules could address issues identified for export pricing.

D.1.1 Lessons learnt

Following the AEMC's 2014 network pricing rule change, the AER has been assessing TSS proposals since late 2015. The first round of approved TSSs took effect for all DNSPs in 2017. Most DNSPs are into their second TSS period,⁷⁹⁰ and the AER is currently reviewing the second round of Victorian TSSs for determination by April 2021 which will apply from 1 July 2021.

Farrierswier found the TSS process has evolved considerably over this time, whereby:⁷⁹¹

- customer engagement now generally starts three years prior to a TSS period
- this engagement often starts by co-designing pricing objectives with customers, which have included notions of equity and fairness
- a wide range of customers and stakeholders have been engaged in the process

⁷⁸⁸ Farrierwier, Insights report: Effectiveness of the TSS process and options for implementing export charges, March 2021, p. vi. 789 ibid, p. vi.

⁷⁹⁰ The NSW, SA, Qld and ACT DNSPs are currently in their second TSS period. The NT DNSP only transitioned to AER determinations from its 2019-24 determination, and so is in its first TSS period.

⁷⁹¹ Farrierwier, Insights report: Effectiveness of the TSS process and options for implementing export charges, March 2021, pp. 12-19.

- many DNSPs have been commissioning independent research to inform the development of the TSS proposals, including behavioural economic research
- all DNSPs have identified that engagement has shaped their TSS proposals
- most DNSPs had TSS changes requested by the AER during its review process, especially to either progress tariff reform or to give greater weight to the customer impact principles
- jurisdictional government involvement was common but not always timely
- the 'second round' of TSS processes benefited from process refinements, including the AER undertaking sector-wide engagement through a series of 'roundtables'
- `retail safeguards' benefited the round 2 process.

Farrierswier found the Commission's 2014 reforms have not achieved all the stated objectives, although there have been significant consumer engagement improvements:⁷⁹²

- 1. Improved cost reflectivity enable consumers to make more informed and efficient usage and investment decisions
 - a. Outcome so far: limited progress for small customers it is widely recognised that retailer pass through of network signals for residential and small business customers has been negligible to date.
- 2. Lower average prices for consumers in the medium to long term as some consumers respond to the price signals
 - a. Outcome so far: too early to assess, given most small customers do not face price signals yet and there are many other factors that affect average prices that may make it hard to identify any impact from tariff reform.
- 3. Customer protection through improved consultation and customer impact principles
 - a. Outcome so far: recognised success engagement is starting on average three years before the commencement of the new TSSs and associated tariffs, it is involving a broad range of customers and stakeholders, and it is influencing tariff structures and arrangements for tariff transition (as discussed above).

Farrierswier identifies the following lessons from the experience of the first two TSS rounds for consumption pricing reforms and stakeholders' feedback that may be relevant to future TSS processes, including implementation of export pricing.

Delays to tariff reform and benefits realisation

Retailer support and the extent of pass through into retail tariffs

Farrierswier considered whether retailers pass on network tariff signals or engage with these price signals on their customers' behalf will likely be a key determinant of the outcomes of export pricing reforms. Retailers are not passing on network tariff signals to small customers at any scale yet. In response to farrierswier's survey of the TWG, a retailer observed that

⁷⁹² ibid, pp. 19-24.

pricing to retailers could see more innovative tariffs like locational or critical peak pricing that we have not seen at any scale to date.⁷⁹³

The network pricing principles under NER cl. 6.18.5 say the structure of each tariff must be reasonably capable of being understood by retail customers who are assigned to that tariff, having regard to the type and nature of those retail customers, and the information provided to, and the consultation undertaken with those retail customers.⁷⁹⁴

Farrierswier states whether this pricing principle remains appropriate will depend on whether DNSPs should be designing tariffs to facilitate particular behaviours by end retail customers or by the intermediaries that supply them. Farrierswier further notes:⁷⁹⁵

- network tariff structures may need to get more complex, including in a future two-sided market scenario
- network tariffs may be sending signals to intelligent energy control devices rather than seeking behavioural change from retail customers themselves
- large retailers have reported to the AER they will likely continue to package network tariffs into 'insurance style' retail tariffs
- innovative retailers and energy service providers may need to package multiple energy service value-streams into a simplified retail offer, which could require network signals to be balanced and at times traded off against other supply chain costs and benefits to provide net tariffs and rewards to retail customers.

Requirements for cost reflective tariffs to be opt-in

The requirement for cost reflective tariffs to be opt in was a feature of many round 1 TSS decisions by the AER and was mandated by the Victorian Government. Since then, the AER has required an opt out approach to tariff assignment and encouraged greater rates of reassignment to cost reflective tariffs for round 2 TSSs. The AER's policy positions on assignment further explain that:⁷⁹⁶

- existing customers who receive a smart meter under a fault meter replacement program should be given a 12 month 'grace period' prior to cost reflective tariff reassignment to understand their consumption data and which structure may best suit them
- DNSPs can offer customers choice in cost reflective tariff, however, DNSPs should no longer offer customers who are on a cost reflective tariff the ability to opt-out to anytime energy network tariffs, unless cost reflective tariffs are offered at a discount to incentivise take up.

Farrierswier finds:797

Given customers' bill outcomes are determined by retailer behaviour, a lesson may be

⁷⁹³ ibid, p. 25.

⁷⁹⁴ NER cl. 6.18.5(i).

⁷⁹⁵ NER cl. 6.18.5(i).

⁷⁹⁶ AER, Attachment 18: SA Power Networks 2020–25 Draft decision: Tariff structure statement, October 2019, Appendix B.

⁷⁹⁷ Farrierwier, Insights report: Effectiveness of the TSS process and options for implementing export charges, March 2021, p. 27.

> that it is unnecessary and potentially counter-productive to the pace of tariff reform (including for export pricing) to have an opt in menu of network tariffs (or even potentially allowing opt out). Where choice in network tariff is offered, the lesson may be that choice should be limited to being among cost reflective tariffs.

> This issue is also likely to be relevant for export pricing. The implications of the above lesson are that mandatory network tariff assignment with customer choice exercised at the retail level is likely to avoid customer harms whilst best supporting benefit realisation, and that benefits realisation may be aided where networks can design their tariff signals for retailers and intermediaries alone.

Interventions by jurisdictional governments

Jurisdictional government policies have impacted the TSS process.

Noting such interventions have not always been timely in the past, farrierswier states it may be important to consider if there are regulatory mechanisms to ensure policy constraints are established at the commencement of TSS engagement and development processes.⁷⁹⁸

Farrierswier considers DNSPs and the AER could seek to test jurisdictional preferences on export pricing at the framework and approach stage of distribution determinations so that this can be accounted for in both service classification and TSS engagement.⁷⁹⁹

Lessons on the role of and approach to attributing and reflecting costs in network tariffs

Under the network pricing principles:

- Each tariff must be based on the long run marginal cost (LRMC) of providing the service to which it relates to the retail customers assigned to that tariff with the method of calculating such cost and the manner in which that method is applied to be determined having regard to:
 - the costs and benefits associated with calculating, implementing and applying that method as proposed
 - the additional costs likely to be associated with meeting demand from retail customers that are assigned to that tariff at times of greatest utilisation of the relevant part of the distribution network
 - the location of retail customers that are assigned to that tariff and the extent to which costs vary between different locations in the distribution network.⁸⁰⁰
- The revenue expected to be recovered from each tariff must reflect the DNSP's total efficient costs of serving the retail customers that are assigned to that tariff.⁸⁰¹ Farrierswier observes:⁸⁰²

⁷⁹⁸ ibid, p. 27.

⁷⁹⁹ ibid, p. 27.

⁸⁰⁰ NER cl. 6.18.5(f).

⁸⁰¹ NER cl. 6.18.5(g).

⁸⁰² Farrierwier, Insights report: Effectiveness of the TSS process and options for implementing export charges, March 2021, p. 29.

- the cost estimation rules have necessitated extensive cost modelling and estimation by DNSPs
- the focus of tariff structures to date has been on the extent to which costs vary depending on the time of day
- in practice, very little regard has been had to locational issues
- some jurisdictions require uniform state-wide pricing for small customers, but that is not
 a legal requirement in all states and territories.

Farrierswier questions the value arising from prescribing the LRMC economic cost concept for both consumption and export pricing:⁸⁰³

... applying this LRMC rule to export charging parameters could add a lot of compliance cost and further imprecision to LRMC estimates for limited benefit given LRMC estimates are already imprecise, potential benefit of short-run signalling and scope for other binding jurisdictional or customer preference requirements to drive prices below this economic cost concept.

Farrierswier did not consider this issue further in its scenario analysis – given there are ways to overcome the need to comply with this rule for export charging parameters and TWG members did not support changes to this pricing principle. Further, farrierswier notes that the rules already provide a degree of discretion as to how LRMC is calculated and applied in tariff design, although additional clarification or changes may be warranted.⁸⁰⁴

Export pricing-based versus consumption-based reforms

There are several key differences between export and consumption pricing, as highlighted by farrierswier:⁸⁰⁵

- Not all electricity customers will seek an export service from their DNSP. This may mean
 export services have less of the 'essential service' characteristics that are commonly
 considered to apply to electricity consumption services.
- Existing customers with distributed generation have not needed to pay for export pricing to date, and have in many jurisdictions received mandated export subsidies in the form of feed-<u>_in-_tariffs set by jurisdictional governments or jurisdictional regulators.</u>
- Large distributed generators, such as registered generators over 5MW that are connected to the distribution network, may compete with transmission-connected generators – which are not currently required to pay for ongoing use of the transmission network.
- Export pricing is only possible where a smart meter is installed. This means customers
 who seek export services are more likely to already be on a cost-reflective network tariff
 for the consumption-based charges.

⁸⁰³ ibid, p. 31.

⁸⁰⁴ ibid, p. 31.

⁸⁰⁵ ibid, pp. 31-32.

D.2 Scenarios analysis

Farrierswier assumed the prohibition on export charges is removed. It then designed scenarios to test threshold export pricing design and application variables that can affect the potential for negative impacts on customers, benefits realisation, the application of particular pricing rules and customer protections, and variations in the nature of the export service being provided and the benefits being realised from the reform.

Farrierswier structured scenarios in order from the highest potential for negative customer impacts through to the lowest, and sought to recognise the path dependency of the need for transitional measures. Farrierswier assessed customer impacts for both export customers and non-export customers.

The scenarios assumed the Commission would make a decision to enable export pricing so farrierswier could 'stress test' how the current pricing framework would perform in each scenario, assess the extent to which identified issues would be addressed and reform benefits realised, and identify any potential rule amendments that may further support implementation of export pricing.

The key insights from each scenario are shown in table D.1 below.

Table D.1: Farrierswier scenarios and insights

SCENARIO	DESCRIPTION OF SCENARIO	INSIGHTS
1. Jurisdictional prohibition	DNSPs are prohibited by jurisdictional governments from establishing tariffs based on exported energy, but are still required to provide export services and permitted to recover the costs of providing and using export services through existing network access and consumption-based tariffs.	This scenario can be accommodated within the current rules, but only the supply-side benefits of DER export integration could be achieved, and all customers would continue to pay for export services irrespective of their ability and decision to export.
2. Highest impact	Each DNSP introduces one mandatory export tariff with no optionality for customers in network tariffs and immediate reassignment of existing exporters to this tariff. Tariff levels reflect both incremental export costs and a reallocation of residual costs. Tariffs involve export charges but not payments (i.e. no rebates for export at beneficial times or locations) and are set full tariff levels on day 1 without a pricing transition. All retailers pass on the network export tariffs in full in their retail offers. This scenario may benefit some customers (primarily customers without generation, who will receive a reduction in their network charges), but is intentionally designed to have the highest risk of negative impacts for some customers with generation.	This scenario has the greatest bill impact on export customers with the greatest savings for non-export customers. All reform benefits are largely achieved, though there is scope for further enhancement. This scenario may be possible within the current rules, but there is a high risk that it would infringe the current pricing principles and would not be approved by the AER. Significant additional consumer engagement, compliance demonstration and assessment would be required by DNSPs and the AER, respectively. As a result, farrierswier expects that this scenario is unlikely to be proposed by DNSPs without some form of transitional arrangements to make it more likely satisfy the customer impacts principles.

SCENARIO	DESCRIPTION OF SCENARIO	INSIGHTS
3. Retailer choice	Same network tariff specification as scenario 2 applies, however, some retailers either do not pass on the network tariffs or do not do so to the full extent. This allows customers to opt out of network export charges through their choice of competitive retail offer.	This scenario is capable of the same benefits realisation and customer impacts as scenario 2, however, the extent of these will be determined by the decisions of retailers and their customers. The rule compliance issues are the same as under scenario 2, with a high risk that the proposed tariffs will not comply with the current rules and will not be approved by the AER
		(noting that the AER is unlikely to know for certain at the time of approval of the first TSS containing export prices whether those prices will be passed on by retailers).
4. Incremental pricing	Builds on scenario 3 by only attributing incremental costs to export charging parameters. This avoids reallocating currently shared costs to export prices. It supports lower export prices and means that exporting customers only pay export charges that reflect the expected future costs of providing export capacity to serve them. This approach also reduces implementation	This scenario is possible under the current rules (particularly if supported in customer engagement) and could enhance allocative efficiency relative to scenarios 2 and 3. It could be an effective way of managing potential consumer harm and complying with the consumer impacts principle. It could have much less compliance burden because it could avoid needing to rebalancing existing consumption- based tariffs.
	costs by overcoming the need for DNSPs to revise their existing access and consumption- based tariffs and compliance models.	A potential downside of this approach is that it could impede DNSPs' ability to efficiently recover their residual costs from export tariffs where doing so would best comply with the pricing

Australian Energy Market Commission **Draft rule determination** Access, pricing and incentive arrangements for DER 25 March 2021

SCENARIO	DESCRIPTION OF SCENARIO	INSIGHTS
		principle requirement to minimise distortions to the price signals for efficient usage. For example, if export services are seen as a less essential service than electricity consumption services and exporters can still make a net profit from exports after accounting for retail feed in tariffs, then they may have a less price responsive demand for network use than do some electricity consumers (e.g. lower income or vulnerable customers). In these circumstances it may be efficient and consistent with the NEO to allocate residual costs to export services.
5. Transition from export entitlement	Introduces optionality for customers regarding the type of export service they want and how much they are willing to pay for different levels of service. It captures how the nature of the export service could be implemented in the bidirectional tariff structure by having differential prices for charging parameters that link to different forms and scales of export. Farrierswier assumes the tariff structure has existing access and consumption-based charging parameters are added: •	This scenario is possible within the current rules. It introduces export service choice in a manner that can minimise customer impacts of immediate export pricing implementation. It further enhances allocative and dynamic efficiency relative to prior scenarios. It likely requires more consultation to explain a greater range of export service options and corresponding tariffs. It also introduces questions about how the level of export service capacity provision and performance is monitored, and the need for customers to understand that any optional services will not confer a 'firm' or 'guaranteed' right to always

Australian Energy Market Commission **Draft rule determination** Access, pricing and incentive arrangements for DER 25 March 2021

SCENARIO	DESCRIPTION OF SCENARIO	INSIGHTS
	 Static limit exports block 1 – low or no charge for exports up to the average existing static limit applied by that DNSP for customers of that type Static limit exports block 2 – a (higher) charge for firm exports purchased between 	export that amount of energy.
	 block 1 and a specified firm export cap Dynamic control customer-initiated exports an incentive-based charge for exports above block 1 set at a price lower than block 2 for variable export capacity provided through a dynamic operating envelope. 	
6. Cost and reward	Builds on scenario 5 by adding an export charging parameter that rewards exports that are likely to reduce network costs. An export rewards charging parameter would be set to provide an incentive rebate (negative tariff) paid to customers in certain circumstances. This could apply to exports that occur when called upon by the DNSP, eg, through notification of an upcoming rebate period (like a critical peak rebate tariff) or some form of dynamic control (like some existing demand response services). Alternatively, it could be a simpler structure where exports in a predefined time window are rewarded on the basis that	This scenario is possible under the current rules, maximises the extent of benefits realisation for all forms of efficiency and has the most favourable customer impacts for exporters and non-exporters of any of the export pricing scenarios.

Australian Energy Market Commission **Draft rule determination** Access, pricing and incentive arrangements for DER 25 March 2021

SCENARIO	DESCRIPTION OF SCENARIO	INSIGHTS
	exports during that period are likely to alleviate network congestion.	

Source: Farrierwier, Insights report: Effectiveness of the TSS process and options for implementing export charges, March 2021, pp. 58-65.

D.3 Farrierswier findings

Farrierswier found the TSS process and pricing principles are robust to introducing export pricing, and there is no reason to expect that material consumer harms would remain after the application of the existing safeguards. This is based on the experience of the TSS process for consumption pricing reforms to date, and scenario analysis designed to test how export pricing may be implemented under the current pricing framework (see table D.1 above).⁸⁰⁶

In particular, farrierswier states:807

- The existing TSS process and pricing principles provide for a range of different transitional tools and other mechanisms that can be used by DNSPs and the AER (in consultation with customers) to mitigate the impact of introducing export pricing on customers.
- The existing TSS process and pricing principles are likely to steer DNSPs towards scenarios that include measures to mitigate potential harm for exporting consumers during transition – for example, through some combination of how residual costs are allocated, providing a choice of network export tariffs and/or including export rewards as in scenarios 4 to 6, as those scenarios are more likely to comply with the current rules and be approved by the AER
- While scenarios that have higher potential for customer harm, most notably scenarios 2 and 3, are not explicitly prohibited by the rules, the current TSS requirements mean that there is a high likelihood that these scenarios would not be proposed by DNSPs or approved by the AER, especially if consumers raise significant concerns with them during the consultation that is required as part of the TSS process.
- All of the scenarios involve a trade-off between the size of potential increases in network charges for exporting customers and the size of potential reductions in network charges for non-exporting customers, noting that:
 - it is likely to be preferable to use the existing TSS process to balance these considerations and determine the most appropriate scenario following consultation by DNSPs and the AER with customers for each DNSP
 - where the balance between these considerations lies may vary across networks depending on local conditions such as the extent of DER uptake and the level of export constraints.

Potential transitional requirements

Farrierswier states if the Commission considered that the potential for customer impacts was too high under some scenarios, the Commission could:⁸⁰⁸

⁸⁰⁶ ibid, p. 65.

⁸⁰⁷ ibid, pp. 65-66.

⁸⁰⁸ ibid, p. 66.
- amend the rules to require all DNSPs to adopt a specified approach to the transition to export pricing, or to include certain prescribed features in their proposed approach to transition, or
- amend the rules to require the AER to develop and consult on an export pricing guideline.

Farrierswier put forward several options for potential transitional requirements, namely:809

- Require export rebates any DNSP that introduces export charges must also introduce a negative pricing option
- Phase in export prices over time any DNSP that introduces export charges must phase them in over a specified timeframe
- Require 'optionality' any DNSP that introduces export charges must also offer a tariff option that does not include export charges (for example, no export charge for a basic service with a lower export limit)
- Prohibit the reallocation of sunk costs to export charges DNSPs could be prohibited from reallocating any existing costs from consumption charges to export charges
- Prohibit the allocation of residual costs to export charges DNSPs could be prohibited from allocating any residual costs to export charges (for example, export charges must be set at LRMC with all residual costs allocated to consumption charges).

The Commission has considered the advantages and disadvantages of such customer 'safeguards' and legal complexity of implementing them, as discussed in Chapter 6.

A further option explored by farrierswier is for the AER to develop a guideline on the approach to export pricing. Farrierswier highlights the potential benefits of this approach:⁸¹⁰

- a requirement for a guideline would be easier to draft and implement than the above transitional requirements
- a guideline could retain some flexibility to applying the pricing rules for circumstances where DNSPs can demonstrate that departures from the guidance are preferable, or establish clear preconditions for certain export pricing and transition options
- public consultation on the guideline may make it easier for consumers and their representatives to engage in the process for designing export pricing, rather than having to engage separately with each DNSP when developing their TSSs
- because the existing rules have been used for a while only for consumption based tariffs, there may be need for some change management to encourage DNSPs and the AER to identify and settle on how these same rules will apply to export pricing and the compliance demonstration required for this
- the guideline development and consultation process could support fit-for-purpose transitional requirements for different customer types and network circumstances
- jurisdictional policy preferences could be considered in the guideline development and consultation process.

⁸⁰⁹ ibid, pp. 66-68.

⁸¹⁰ ibid, p. 69.

Potential pricing measures

Farrierswier identified the following additional steps it considers the Commission could take into account that promote the objective of the rule changes, which we have considered in making this draft determination:⁸¹¹

- Consequential rule changes some rules that require modification to explicitly reference exports in order to continue to apply as intended
- Potential rule clarifications some rule clarifications that the AEMC could consider to remove doubt about the function of some rules and thereby lessen regulatory burden in complying with and administering those rules for DNSPS and the AER respectively
- Timing of introduction of export charging some rule changes the AEMC could consider if it wanted to mandate certain approaches to the introduction of export pricing
- Retail pricing retail pricing measures that could complement the reform

⁸¹¹ ibid, pp. 69-72.

E E.1

TRANSMISSION AND DISTRIBUTION GENERATION

Flexibility to maintain competitive neutrality between transmission and distribution-level generation

As highlighted in Appendix C under section C.2.2, submissions identify export charges at the distribution-level could change the balance of competition between transmission and distribution-level generation. The principle of competitive (or more accurately, technology) neutrality, which promotes efficient competition outcomes, requires that generation at either level does not enjoy competitive advantages or suffer from a competitive disadvantage due to the regulatory framework. These 'artificial' advantages and disadvantages may lead to an inefficient mix of production across transmission and distribution-level generation.

Competitive balance distortions are an important consideration, especially given the broader policy goal is to support the transition to a fully integrated electricity system – with DER competing in multiple markets. The differences between transmission and distribution-level generation are complicated, especially when trying to account for scheduled vs non-scheduled generation.

Rather than creating a risk of competitive neutrality distortions, enabling export charges creates additional flexibility to 'level the playing field' to the extent practicable – and accounts for potential reforms of transmission arrangements in the future.

The current regulatory arrangements for system strength remediation for new connections in fact create an advantage to micro embedded generators. The so called 'do no harm' provisions, explained in more detail below, require generators to contribute to the costs they impose on the system related to system strength – in addition to the 'deep' connection costs created by their connection, including all cost of augmenting the network if capacity for their connection is not available.

Instead of imposing a significant upfront cost on household customers, enabling ongoing export charges creates a more practical way for retail customers to contribute to any costs they impose on the grid related to voltage or system strength issues, and potentially promotes competitive neutrality with transmission-level generation.

E.2 System strength remediation for new connections – 'do no harm'

The 'do no harm' requirements for new connecting generators commenced in November 2017. The rule places an obligation on new connecting generators to 'do no harm' to the level of system strength necessary to maintain the security of the power system. The obligation applies to generators connecting to both the transmission network *and* distribution network under NER clauses 5.3 and 5.3A. This specifically does not apply to the connection of micro embedded generation, such as residential solar PV, which is handled in NER chapter 5A instead.

The 'do no harm' framework requires that new entrants undergo a system strength impact assessment – undertaken using the methodology and power system model set out in the system strength impact assessment guidelines developed and published by AEMO. These

guidelines specify what AEMO considers to be an 'adverse system strength impact'. That is, 'doing harm'. They also provide guidance on the different network conditions, dispatch patterns and other relevant matters that should be examined when undertaking an assessment.

The new connecting generator is required to fund the provision of any required system strength connection works or remediation schemes to address the impact of its connection on system strength. This places an incentive on new connecting generators to either design their systems to operate at lower levels of system strength or to connect at locations within the network where there is sufficient system strength.

The obligation on new connecting generators only applies at the time the connection is negotiated, based on the information available at the time. Once established, the obligations are incorporated into the connection agreement between the generator and the network service provider.

Since late 2017, the Commission found this requirement has resulted in new connecting generators spending considerable amounts on remediation works, and experiencing delays related to reaching agreement on the scale of works required, procurement and commissioning.⁸¹²

Therefore, the Commission has undertaken an investigation into system strength frameworks in the NEM.⁸¹³ In our final report, the Commission recommended a new mechanism, the system strength mitigation requirement (SSMR), to provide clear price signals – based on the marginal cost of providing system strength – for new generators who demand system strength connecting under clause 5.3 and 5.3A. At a high-level, this requirement will retain and improve on elements of the existing 'do no harm' arrangements, while reflecting the increased provision of system strength from the supply side reforms.⁸¹⁴

⁸¹² AEMC, Investigation into system strength frameworks in the NEM: Final report, October 2020, p. 30.

⁸¹³ See: www.aemc.gov.au/market-reviews-advice/investigation-system-strength-frameworks-nem

⁸¹⁴ AEMC, Investigation into system strength frameworks in the NEM: Final report, October 2020, chapter 3.

F

CUSTOMER BILL IMPACT ANALYSIS

F.1

DER – The impact of export charges on consumer bills and the incentives for investment in solar PV and battery technology

This analysis looks at the impact of export charges for distributed energy resources, including solar PV and batteries, on the bills of customers with these assets installed, the bills of customers without these assets installed and the incentives for investment in solar PV and batteries over time.

F.1.1 Summary of results

Based on the dataset used and the assumptions made, the Commission finds export pricing would have:

- a minor negative impact on the energy bills of customers with solar PV systems relative to their revenue earned. Also, there is a small negative impact on incentives to invest in solar PV, which is proportionally higher for larger systems (eg, greater than 6–8 kW)
- a minor negative impact on the energy bills of customers with solar PV and battery systems relative to their revenue earned. Incentives to invest in battery, where the owner also has a solar PV, are marginally higher
- a small beneficial impact on the energy bills of customers without solar PV/batteries.
 Where upgrades to the network are required to accommodate large solar PV exports, customers without solar PV would no longer share the cost of upgrading the network.

F.1.2 Data used

The Commission used AEMO Net System Load Profile (NSLP) data to generate the profile for 12 different networks with total consumption based on an annual usage of 5 MWh and 10 MWh. To provide a benchmark of actual data to validate these outcomes, actual customer data in the Ausgrid and SAPN networks was analysed.

The Ausgrid data contained usage and solar generation information data on 3,567 residential customers in 30 minute intervals between May 2017 and May 2018.

The SAPN data contained usage and solar generation information on 1,586 residential customers in 30 minute intervals for the 2019 financial year.

The time of use (peak, shoulder and offpeak) and flat retail tariffs for each network were sourced from the Energy Made Easy and Victorian Energy Compare Website.

The time of use (peak, shoulder and offpeak) and flat retail tariffs for each network were calculated based on pricing proposals.

For solar PV installation and operation, BOM weather and irradiance data from the 2018 calendar year was processed and restructured into a format that the System Advisory Model (SAM) would accept. The analysis then took the 12 different network locations, 10 different system PV sizes, and 2 azimuth angles (240 scenarios in total) and then requested PV output from SAM throughout the year. The load and PV output was then merged and used to calculate the retail and network costs before and after Solar PV installation.

For battery installation and operation, an optimisation was developed, for each customer with a battery installed, based on a Tesla Powerwall 2 with 14 kWh of capacity, 90% efficiency, and a 3.3 KW charge/discharge rate.

F.1.3 Approach to the analysis

The Commission used this data to calculate network bills for each representative customer in this data set. Retail bills for each customer were then created using the standard market offer in each jurisdiction in the timeframe.

Solar PV systems up to 10 kW in size were considered in increments of 1 kW from 0 to 10. For battery installation, a single 14 kW system was considered with a maximum discharge rate of 3.3 kWh.

These representative bill outcomes were then used to assess:

- How solar PV, and different sizes of Solar PV alters the bill for these customers
- How much each representative customer exports to the grid, depending on different sizes of solar PV installation.
- The impact of export charges on the bills of these customers, depending on different sizes of solar PV installation.
- The impact of export charges on the bills of these customers, with a battery installation and different sizes of solar PV installed.

F.1.4 How are export charges determined and applied

The Commission considered how export charging might alter customer bills considering three different approaches for determining and applying the charge:

- Volumetric (c/kWh)
- Volumetric time of use with charges for export during the day and payments, or rebates, for export during the evening (c/kWh)
- Demand charges (\$/Kw) based on maximum output

These charges were applied with a target recovery from each solar exporting customer, in each year of \$10-\$100, based on indicative input from networks on the charges that would be required from each exporting customer in order to recover the cost of the upgrade to networks required. The results presented here assume the top end of this range or \$100 per annum per exporting customer, for a typical 5 kW system.

For volumetric charges, the export charge total is divided by total solar output of a 5 KW system to give an export charge in c/kWh to apply to all PV system sizes.

For volumetric time of use (c/kwh) charges the export charge total is divided by total system output between 10 am and 4 pm. This charge is then applied to the kWh output of all system sizes during the solar PV output period. Outside these times, the solar exporter receives a rebate of 30% of the network tariff for each kWh exported.

For demand charges (\$/kW), the export charge total is divided by the maximum measured kW output of a 5 KW system. This value is then multiplied by the maximum kW output of all the other PV system sizes analysed.

This provided a range of charges according to the total export charge targeted between \$10-100 per annum as follows:

- Flat export charge 0.00-0.02/\$/kWh
- TOU export charge 0.00-0.02/\$/kWh
- Max export capacity 2.93-29.31/\$/KW

Modelling the impact of a \$100 charge using the three different methods reflects that while charges do change customer outcomes, savings from solar PV installation are still significant. Furthermore, the TOU export charge has the least impact on incentives for the installation of solar PV and the ongoing benefits derived from that installation, as can be seen in the figure below.



Figure F.1: Customer bills with and without PV and three export charge approaches

Source: AEMC analysis, AEMO, Ausgrid and SAPN data Note: Assumes 5 kW system, no battery, Ausgrid network, north facing, 5 MWh self usage, flat retail tariff

F.1.5 Analysis findings

Significant exports from Solar PV

Broadly we can see from the analysis that exports exceed self consumption for most systems, and for moderate and larger systems there are significant net exports to the grid.



Figure F.2: Solar PV exports to the grid for different system sizes

Source: AEMC analysis, AEMO, Ausgrid and SAPN data Note: Assumes 5 MWh customer in Ausgrid, all PV system sizes

Benefits of solar PV to owner are more from export than self consumption, even for moderate sizes

The benefits of solar PV to the asset owner are predominantly from export, rather than self consumption, this is particularly the case as system size increases. The chart below demonstrates that for systems in excess of 3 kW, export revenue provides the majority of the annual return for a solar PV installation.



Figure F.3: Retail bill savings for solar PV sizes, through self consumption and export

Source: AEMC analysis, AEMO, Ausgrid and SAPN data Note: Shows retail bill savings by export or reduced self consumption, 5 MWh customer, TOU tariff

Batteries help to reduce the import profile and curb exports

Battery installation reduces draw from the grid during peak times and impacts the export profile of a PV system, regardless of size. This has a bearing on the impact of export charges, in particular where the battery system is sized optimally to match the output of the solar PV generation.

The impact of export charges on solar PV, and solar PV with a battery installed

Export charges have an impact on customer savings from the installation of solar PV, but this is a small portion of the overall savings. In the chart below, the move from the light blue to the dark blue column denotes the benefit of installing a 5 kW system for a 5 kWh customer. The move to the purple column denotes the impact of a \$100 export charge on this customer.

The move to the green bar from the dark blue bar denotes the benefit of installing a battery, in terms of the impact on the annual bill. The move to the orange bar then reflects that for a 5 kW system, export charges would in fact further reduce the bill for this customer, largely due to the rebate paid to the exporter during off peak hours, and the fact that during peak hours the battery helps the customer to better manage its export profile in order to minimise export charges.

The impact is minimised where export charges are levied as a TOU tariff.

The impact of export charges is at its greatest for larger system sizes.



Figure F.4: The impact of export charges on customer bills for a 5 kW system

Export charges for customers with a battery have little or no impact on the return from solar PV and battery installation, as can be seen above. This varies with size, however. A small impact can be observed for sizes above 7 kW, as can be seen in the chart below between the green (PV plus battery, no export charge) and orange (PV plus battery plus export charge).



Figure F.5: The impact of export charges on customer bills for all system sizes analysed

Source: AEMC analysis, AEMO, Ausgrid and SAPN data Note: Assumes 5 MWh customer in Ausgrid, 5 KW system, north facing

Source: AEMC analysis, AEMO, Ausgrid and SAPN data Note: Assumes 5 MWh customer in Ausgrid, All system sizes, north facing

Export charges create a small additional incentive for customers with PV to invest in a battery. This incentive is also for the battery system to be reasonably matched with the solar PV output. Compared to the overall incentive for a battery, this additional incentive is small.

F.1.6 The impact of export charges on solar PV, and solar PV with a battery installed

Export charges have an impact on customer savings from the installation of solar PV, but this is a

Where network augmentation is required to accommodate growth in solar rooftop PV exports, this cost needs to be recovered from consumers. There are different options for how these costs can be recovered. Export charges are one of those options. Customers with no solar or batteries can be expected to pay less under export charging, given the additional costs associated with solar export are paid for by exporting consumers.

This is perhaps a fairer outcome considering different types of consumer across the NEM. Where the costs of export are recovered from all consumers, consumers without solar PV and batteries would have a tendency to subsidise solar PV customers, but in particular large solar PV customers and large solar PV customers without battery technology. And yet the burden of the export charge, as can be seen from this analysis, is small compared to the revenue derived from export. In other words, those customers deriving the most benefit, pay the most, but this is still small as a portion of the overall benefit of installing a large solar PV system.

There are in effect three potential scenarios for consumers, in a world with greater installed solar, and greater capacities associated with rooftop systems.

- No upgrade to the distribution network is undertaken. There is no additional investment in the network to accommodate solar PV export. There is no investment cost, no customers are required to pay additional network charges, however, solar PV rooftop generation is constrained off, further investment in large systems for export is disincentivised and wholesale prices are higher over time than they would otherwise be as a consequence.
- The distribution network is upgraded by DNSPs to accommodate the increased solar PV export, but the costs are spread over all customers, including customers with neither solar nor batteries installed
- The distribution network is upgraded by DNSPs, but the cost is recovered through export charges on customers exporting into the grid. Customers without solar and batteries, who are not exporting to the grid, are not charged any additional cost for the augmentation of the distribution network.

The Commission's analysis of total revenue recovered under scenarios 2 and 3, indicates that under a scenario of export charges, a fairer distribution of costs is made. In particular customers with no solar PV or battery are not subsidising customers with large or very large solar PV systems.



Figure F.6: Cost recovery for network augmentation for export, all customers and solar customers at different sizes

Figure F.6 above shows the outcome of the analysis of these two scenarios. Under the first scenario, where all customers pay, in orange above, the average cost per customer across all networks is \$14 per annum. All customers pay this cost to allow for the growth in solar export to the grid.

Under the second scenario, only solar PV households pay export charges. Even though the export charge is set based on a figure of \$100 per annum for a typical 5 kW system and then multiplied by the actual output of the system (either larger or smaller), this on average provides for \$74 per customer per annum, largely due to the rebates solar customers earn under the TOU methodology.

It is only the large solar customers, particularly those above 6-8kW that pay a significant export charge each year, and this would impact the least customers across the NEM at the current time. Where these costs seem large, in excess of \$200 for a 10 kW system for example, these should be taken in the context of the significant export revenue earned by systems of this size. Comparing export charges in figure 6 with export revenue in Figure 3 demonstrates that export costs are still a small portion of the export revenue earned by very large system sizes.

As such export charges have a small impact on the incentives for new solar PV systems, particularly small and moderate systems sizes, and even at large sizes, the majority of the revenue incentive remains. The incentives for solar PV installation with a battery, are relatively unchanged, or slightly improved given the ability of a battery system to better manage the export profile, and export for rebates, under a system of export charges.

Source: AEMC analysis, AEMO, Ausgrid, SAPN and CER data Note: Assumes an average across all networks, and an export charge of \$100 per customer for a 5 kW system.